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NATURAL GAS PIPELINE FROM ALASKA

THURSDAY, SEPTEMBER 22, 1977

House oF REPRESENTATIVES,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON ENERGY AND POWER,
COMMITTEE ON INTERSTATE AND FOREIGN COMMERCE,
AND THE
SUBCOMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS AND PUBLIC LANDS,
COMMITTEE ON INTERIOR AND INSULAR AFFAIRS,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittees met at 10 a.m., pursuant to notice, in room
2123, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. John D. Dingell, chair-
man, Subcommittee on Energy and Power, and Hon. Teno Ronca-
lio, chairman, Subcommlttee on Indian Affairs and Public Lands,
presiding.

Mr. DINGELL. The subcommittee will come to order.

The Subcommittee on Energy and Power and the Subcommittee
on Indian Affairs and Public Lands hold today a joint hearing on
the President’s decision on an Alaskan natural gas transportation
system. The hearing will continue tomorrow.

Dr. James R. Schlesinger was to be with us this morning but has
found it necessary to be in the Senate to deal with the question of
natural gas pricing.

I recognize. at this time my dear friend: and colleague, a most
valuable member of the House, and the cochairman for. these hear-
ings, for such statement as he wishes to make at this time, Hon.
Teno Roncalio.

Mr. Roncavrio. Thank you Mr. Chairman: I am pleased to be a
part of these proceedings, today. I am particularly pleased to see
Mr. Howard Boyd, chairman of the El Paso Natural Gas Co. here
at the witness table who has asked to be the leadoff witness with a
very short statement that will have serious and helpful national
significance in helping this Nation meet its energy requirements. I
would suggest, Mr. Chairman, that we ask Mr. Boyd to make any
statement he has today.

Mr. DinceLL. The Chair observes that this is a hearing which
relates to the Alaska Natural Gas Transportation Act which sets
forth procedures to be used in arriving at a sound decision for
selecting a system for transporting Alaskan natural gas to the
lower 48 States. My good. friend Mr. Roncalio and I and our two
subcommittees worked closely together to achieve this piece of
legislation.

Pursuant to that act, the President is today transmitting his
decision on the matter to the Congress. For the President’s decision
to take effect, both Houses of Congress must adopt a resolution of

(0))]
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approval within 60 days. The Commerce Committee has 30 days
from the date of the President’s decision to report the matter to
the full House. These time constraints require that we proceed
without delay to a full consideration of the issues raised by the
President’s decision.

Today’s hearing is a joint hearing of both the Energy and Power
Subcommittee of the Commerce Committee and the Indian Affairs
and Public Lands Subcommittee of the Interior Committee, chaired
by my good friend and colleague from Wyoming, Teno Roncalio.
The joint hearing of our subcommittees is designed to eliminate the
need for two separate sets of hearings on this matter.

Mr. Roncalio, I welcome you and the members of your subcom-
mittee to the hearing this morning.

During the next 2 days we will receive testimony on the issues
raised by the President’s decision from the Secretary of Energy, the
State Department, the successful applicant to build the Alaskan
natural gas transportation system, financial witnesses, the produc-
ers who will produce and sell the gas, some of the pipelines in the
lower 48 States that hope to buy the Alaskan gas for resale, the
State of Alaska, and a witness on the environmental effects of the
Alcan pipeline. We will require a third day of hearings in October
to. receive testimony. from the Council on. Environmental Quality
and the Federal Power Commission regarding their reports on the
President’s decision. In-addition, the administration is prepared to
appear again-on the third day of hearings in October, if necessary,
to testify further regarding the President’s ‘decision:

As T -have noted earlier, Dr. Schlesinger will not be with us this
morning in order that he may be present to work with the Senate
on-important matters relating to national gas policy and the Na-
tional Energy Act. He will appear tomorrow at 10 a.m. to present
his perspective on the details of the President’s decision.

Before proceeding with the scheduled witnesses, the Chair would
like to recognize my. good friend and cochairman, Mr. Roncalio, to
introduce our first witness, Mr. Howard Boyd.

Mr. Roncario. Thank you very much, John, and thank you for
your excellent and flattering remarks about your cochairman. I
suspect: that you drafted those statements after you heard that I
would not be continuing my career in Congress for another year
and a half. ,

Mr. DiNGELL. I was out in Wyoming last year and I returned
here to try to deter you from that unwise step.

- Mr. Roncario. Colleagues and friends, as I stated earlier, I be-
lieve this culminates a very spirited competitive effort entered into
by three outstanding American enterprises to try to help solve our
problems to deliver the Prudhoe Bay gas to the lower 48 and I will,
without further adieu, be pleased to ask that Mr. Howard Boyd,
chief executive officer and chairman of the board of El Paso Natu-
ral Gas proceed with his statement which is of such national im-
portance at this time. I welcome Mr. Boyd also as a friend of my
State of Wyoming. In 1953 the Union Pacific Corp. closed all of its
mines, at the time converting its system from coal to diesel oil to
run the railroad. That step put over 8,000 people out of work in my
home town and within 6 months thereafter El Paso Natural Gas
Co. came along and hired as many of those people as they could, up
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to-about 1,100 at one time, in exploration practices, employment in
that area, ‘which meant so much to my people at that time.

We are delighted to have you here and you may proceed with
your statement.

Mr. DINGELL. Our colleague from Alaska, Mr Young, has a brief
statement he wishes to make. ,

Mr. Younag. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and members of the
committee.

As a Representatlve from Alaska,. the only one who represents
that great State, it never ceases to amaze me-how-much interest
Alaska has been able to generate over the last 5 years. 0Oil, now gas
and, of course, this is a hearing on the administration recommen-
dation for a route to be selected.

I would like to, at this time, express my: dlsmay and dlsappomt-
ment that the Members have had so little time prior to this hear-
ing to review the administration recommendation. It is my under-
standing it is now before us and we now have Secretary Schlesing-
er unable to appear before us.

All of the Alaskan gas projects involve bﬂhons of dollars, impor-
tant international issues, human rights, environmental concerns,
and I am sure in the hearmgs we will receive many of the answers
to the questions we will have.

I know, myself, I have had no opportunity to review the docu—
ment that was signed in Canada and I do.not believe that any of
the members of these subcommittees have had time to review the
document.

I must also register disappointment that the administration has
seen fit to reject the trans-Alaskan all-American project. I continue
to regard this project as being the best in terms of providing gas at
the earliest moment and providing superior direct benefits to the
U.S. economy. Nevertheless, 1T have to concede -that the Alcan
proposal is not a total loss for the State of Alaska; it will benefit
Alaska. However, -going beyond my parochial concerns, I still see
some significant national problems arising from a. decision to go
with the trans-Canada line.

I will conclude by stating these specific concerns and ask that
the witnesses explain to the committee how these matters will be
or have been resolved. Timing remains the most critical item. Very
simply our national interest will be served by the earliest delivery
of needed North Slope gas. Therefore, I am concerned about poten-
tial delays affecting Alcan emanating from insufficient engineering
work and Native land claims settlement. Judge Litt recommended
against Alcan on the grounds that it failed to meet basic Federal
Power Commission preproject engineering standards; what assur-
ances can be given to Congress that this problem will not delay
construction? Regarding Native claims, the settlement of the
James Bay claims in Canada have dragged on for years. If similar
delays occur in the Yukon and generate uncertainty about the
project’s fate, will pipeline construction be held up and will financ-
ing be available in the face of uncertainty?

Financing this project is my second concern. Will Government
backing or guarantees be needed? Which financial institutions
have indicated a willingness to invest in this project? What will be
the role of the North Slope gas producers? Who will bear the risk
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on noncompletion of the line? Before Congress approves any of
these projects; these basic questions require clear answers.

The ‘sources of labor and equipment for the Alcan pipeline are
my third concern. A prime advantage of the El Paso proposal is its
reliance on American labor and equipment. I'-hope the administra-
tion can explain where the pipe for the Alcan:line will come from,
who will-work on the line; et cetera. Given the continued sluggish-
ness of our economy, we should be on the lookout for projects
which can add a little stimulus.

‘Lastly, I have a broad general concern: What will be the congres-
sional ‘role during-the rest of the pipeline process? I am wary of
presenting :the administration a blank check' via the joint resolu-
tion we will consider. If Congress approves a multibillion-dollar
project: that ‘may well involve Federal financial involvement and
international protocols, among other items, Congress should be
guaranteed a continued role in'rendering key decisions.

“Mr. RoNcavio. Let me respond to my dear friend from Alaska
with whom I have labored so many hours in his State recently.

“Iask unanimous consent, Mr. Chairman, that there be admitted
into the- record-following Mr.: Boyd’s remarks, the entire 26-page
document’ executed by the Governments:of the United States and
Canada the day before yesterday in Ottawa, Ontario, Canada, one
called “Agreement on' Principles: Applicable to a Northern Natural
Gas Pipeline.”- This document, together ‘with all of its appendixes,
constitutes the basis of the hearing today and T:know my colleague
from Alaska will want to look it over.

Mr. Younc.'If the gentleman will yield; this, I agree, is the short
document ‘but it"is not a 'total Preésidential decision and the Con-
gress-is:dcting in the'dark. This wouldn’t be the first time. I hope
the administration gets-it to-the Congress in time for us to digest it
and understand really what we are doing. In the final analysis the
Congress must be responsible.

Mr. DingErL.‘With all respect for the gentleman from Alaska, it
is not the practice of either of us, Mr. Roncalio or myself, to sit idly
by and allow legislation to go through without adequate explora-
tion of the’legislation and the circumstances that surround it.

I give my good friend my assurance that we will pursue this
matter forcefully and we will try to see to it that all aspects are
properly and fully explored by our subcommittees. I know in this
matter I speak not only for -myself but for my distinguished co-
chairman, Mr. Roncalio.

With that, Mr. Boyd, with apologies to you for the delay in
recognizing you, we recognize you at this time

[The documents referred to follow:]



AGREEMENT BLE1WEEN CANADA AND THE URITED STATES
OF AMERICA ON PRINCIPLES APPLICADLE TO
A NORTHERN NATURAL GAS PIPELINE

The: Qovernment of Canada and éhe Govérnment of
the ﬁnited States of America,
DESTRING—to—advance the hational economic and
-energy interesfsAénd fo maximize related.industrial
henefits of'éach country, through the: construction and
opération bf a pipeline syst;m to provide for thé trans-
. portation’ of natural gas froﬁ Alaska and from Northern
Canadé,
Hereby agree to the following principles for the

construction and operation of such a system:

1. -Pipeline Route

The  construction and operation of a pipeline. ifor
the transmission of Alaskan natural gas will be along" the
route set forth in Annex I, such pipeline being: herein-
after referred to as “the Pipeline". All necessary -action
will be taken to authorize the construction and operation
of the Pipeline in accordance ‘with the principles set out
in this Agreement.

2, Expeditious Construction; Timetable

(a) Both Governments will take measures:to ensure
the prompt issuance of all necessary permits, licenses,
certificates, rights-of-way, leases and other authorizatiens
required for the expeditious construction and-commencement
of operation of the Pipeline, with a view to commencing

“-construction according to the following timetable:

~:'Alaska - January 1, 1980
-~ Yukon -~ main line pipe laying January 1, 1981

~ . Other construction in Canada to.provide for
timely completion of the Pipeline to enable
initial operation by January 1, 1983

(b) All charges for such permits, licenses, certi-
ficates, rights-of-way, leaseg and other. authorizations will
be just and reasonable and apply to the Pipeline in the same
non-discriminatory manner as to any other similar pipeline.



(c) Both Governments will take measures
necessary to facilitate the expeditious and efficient
construction of the Pipeline,:consistent with the
respective regulatory requirements of each country.

3. Capacity of Pipeline and Availability of Gas

(a) The initial capacity of the Pipeline will be
sufficient to meet, when required, the contractual require-
ments of United States shippers and of Canadian shlppers.
It is contemplated:that this capacity will be-2.4 bi

aska gas an cfd for
Northern Canadian gas.. Af, such time as a lateral pipeline
transmitting Northern Canadian gas, hereinafter referred
to“as "the Dempster. Line"; is to be connected to. the
Pipeline or at any time additional pipeline capacity is
needed to meet the contractual:requirements of United. States
or Canadian shippers, the required authorizations will be
provided, subject to. regulatory requirements, to.expand
the capacity of the Pipeline in an efficient manner to
meet those contractual requirements.

:-(b). - The shippers on the Pipeline will, upon
demonstration that an amount of Canedian gas equal on
a British Thermal Unit (BTU).replacement value basis will
be made available for contemporaneous export to the United
States, make available from Alaska gas transmitted through
the Plpellne, gas to meet the needs of remote users in the
Yukon and in the provinces through which the Pipeline passes.
Such replacement gas will be treated as hydrovarbons in
transit for purposes of the Agreement betwsen the Government
of Canada and the Government of the United States of Rmerica
concerning Transit Pipelines, hereinafter referred to as
."the Transit Pipeline Treaty". ' The shippers on the Pipeline
will not ‘incur any cost for provision of such Alaska gas
except those capital costs arising from the fullowing
provisions:

(i) - the ovmer of the Pipeline in the Yukon will
make arrangements to provide gas to the communities of
Beaver Creek, Burwash Landing, Destructicn Bay, Haines
Junction, Whitehorse, Teslin, Upper Liard and Watson
Lake at a total cost to the owner of the Pipeline not

© to exceed Canadian $2.5 million;

g (ii) the owner of the Pipeline in the Yukon will
make arrangements to provide gas to such other remote
‘communities . in the Yukon as may request such gas within
a period of two years following commzncesient of operation
of the Pipeline at a cost to the owner not to excead the
product of Canadian $2500 and the number of customers
in the communities, to a maximum total cost of Canadian
$2.5 million.
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4, ¥inancing

(a) It is understood that the construction of the
Pipeline will be privately financed. Both Governments
recognize that the companies owning thé Pipeline in each
country will have to demonstrate to the satisfaction of
the United States or the Canadian Government, as applicable,
that protections against risks of non-completion and
1nterrupL10n are on a basis acceptable to that Government

TGO T INancing 1s” establlsned and constructlon
.allowed to begin.

(b)) The two Governments recognize the importance of
constructing the Pipeline in a timely way and under effective
cost controls. Therefore, the return on the eguity investment
in the Pipeline will be based on a variable rate of return
for each company owning a segment of the Pipeline, designed
to provide incentives to avoid cost overruns and to minimize
costs consistent with sound pipeline management. The base
for the incentive program used for establishing the
appropriate rate of return will be the capital costs used
in measuring cost overruns as set forth in Annex III.

(c) It is understood that debt instruments issued
in connection with.the financing of the Pipelire in Canada
will not contain any provision, apart from normal trust
indenture restrictions generally applicable in the pipeline
industry, which would prohibit, limit or inhibit the |
financing of the construction of the Dempster Line; nor
will the variable rate of return provisions referred to
in subparagraph (b) be continued to the detriment of
financing the Dempster Line.

5. Taxation and Provincial Undertakings

(a) Both Governments reiterate their commitments as
set forth in the Transit Pipeline Treéaty with respect to
non~discriminatory taxation, and take note of the statements
issued by Governments of the Provinces of British Columbia,
Alberta and‘'Saskatchewan, attached hereto as Arnex V, in
which those Governments undertake td ensure adbzrence to the
provisions. of the Transit Pipeline Treaty with respect.to
non~interference with throughput and to non-discriminatory
treatment with respect to taxes,; fees or other monetary -
charges on either the Pipeline or throughput.

(b). . With respect to the Yukon Property Tax imposed
on or for the use of the Plpellne the following principles
apply:

(i) The maximum level of the proparty tax,
and other direct taxes having an incidence exclusively,
or virtually exclusively, on the Pipeline, including
taxes on gas used as compressor fuel, imposed by the
Government of the Yukon Territory or any public
authority therein on or for the use of the Pipeline,
herein referred to as the Yukon Property Tax, will
not exceed $30 million Canadian per year adjusted
annually from 1983 by the:Canadian Gross Rational
Product price deflator as determined by Statistics
Canada, hereinafter referred to as the GNP price
deflator.




(ii) For the period beginning January 1, 1980,
and ending on December 3) of the year in which leave
to open the Pipeline is granted by the appropriate
regulatory. authority, the Yukon Property Tax will
not exceed the following:

1980~~$5 million Canadian
1981~-~$10 million Canadian
1982-~$20 million Canadian

Any subsequent year to which this provision
applies~~$25 million Canadian.

(iii) The Yukon Property Tax formula described
in subparagraph (b) (i) will apply from January 1
after the year in which leave to open the Pipeline
is granted by the appropriate regulatory authority
until the date that is the earlier of the following,
hereinafter called the tax termination date:

{A) December 31, 2008, or

{(B) December: 3l of the year in. which
leave to open the Dempster Line
is granted by the appropriate. -
regulatory authority. .

(iv) Subject to subparagraph (b) (iii), if..for
the year ending on December- 31, 1987, the percentage
increase of the aggregate per capita reverue derived
from all property tax levied by any public authority
in the Yukon Territory {excluding the Yuken Property
Tax) and grants to municipalities and Local Improvement
Districts from the Governmznt of the Yukon Territory,
as compared to the aggregate per capita revenue derived
from such: souxces for 1983, is greater than: the
percentaye increase for 1987 of. the’ Yukon Property Tax
as compared- to the Yukon Property:Tax: for 1983, ‘the
maximum level of the Yukon Property Tax for: 1987 may
be increased to equal the'amount it would have reached
had it increased over the period at the same rate as
the aggregate per capita revenue.

(v) If for any year in the period commencing
January 1, 1988, and ending on the tax termination
date, the annual percentage increase of the aggregate
per capita revenue derived from all property tax
levied by any public authority in the Yukon Territory
(excluding the Yukon Property’ Tax) and grants to
municipalities and Local Improvement Districts from
the Government of the Yukon Territory as. compared to
the aggregate per capita revenue derived from such
sources for the immediately. preceding year exceeds
the percentage increase for thal year of the Yukon
Property Tax as comparecd to the Yukon Propasrty Tax
for the immediately  preceding year, the wezimum level
of the Yukon Property Tax for that year mzy be adjusted
by the-perccntage: increase of the aggregate per capita
revenue in place of the percentage increase that
otherwise might apply.



{(vi} The provisions of subparagraph {b} (i)
Ty —to~the value=o] fpaiirre—f t
capacities contemplated ir this Agreemeni. The

Yukon Property Tax will increase for the additional
facilities beyond the aforesaid contemplated capacity
in direct proportion to the increase in the gzoss
asset value of the Pipeline.

(vii) In the event that between the date of

this Agreement and January 1, 1983, the rate of the

~Alaska property tax on pipelines, taking into account
the mill rate and the method of valuation, increases
by a percentage greater than the cumulative parcentage .
increase in the Canadian ‘GNP deflator over the.same
period, there may be an adjustment on January 1, 1983,
to the amount of $30 million Canadian described-in
subparagraph (b} (i) of the Yukon Property Tax to
reflect this difference. In defining the Alaska
property tax for purposes of this Agreement, the
definition of the Yukon Property Tax will apply
mutatis mutandis.

(viii) In the event that, for any year during
the period described in subparagraph (iii), the annual
rate of the Alaska property tax on or for the use of
the Pipeline in Alaska increases by, a percentage over
. that imposed for the immediate preceding year that is
greater than the increase in percentage of thke Yukon
Property Tax for the year, as adjusted, from that
applied to the: immediately preceding year, the Yukon
Property Tax may-be increased to reflect the percentage
increase of ‘the Alaska property tax.

(ix) - It. is understood that indirect socio-
economic costs in the Yukon Territory will not be
reflected in the cost of service to the Unitzd States
shippers other: than through. the Yukon Property Tax.

It is further understood that no public authority will
reguire creation of a special' fund or funds in
connection with construction of the:Pipeline in the
Yukon, -financed in a manner which is reflectad in the
cost of service to-U.S. shippers, other tham through
the Yukon Property Tax. However; should -public
authorities in the.State of Alaska require creation

of a special fund ‘or funds, financed by coniributions
not fully reimbursable, in connection with construction
of the Pipeline in Alaska, the Governments af Canada
or the Yukon Territory will have the right %o take
similar action. .

(c) The Government of Canada will use its best
endeavors to ensure that the level of any properiy tax
imposed by the Government of the Northwest Territories
on or for the use of that part of the Dempster Line that
is within the Northwest Territories is reasonably comparable
to the level of the property tax imposed by the Government
of the Yukon Territory on or for the .use of that part of
the Dempster Line that is in the Yukon.

23-736 O -1T8 -2



10

6. Tariff{s and Cost Allocation

It is agreed that the following principles will
apply for purposes of cost allocation used in determining
the cost of service applicable to each shipper on the
Pipeline in Canada:

(a) The Pipeline in Canada and the Dempster Line
will be’ divided into zones as set forth in Annex II.
Except for fuel and except for Zone 11 (the Dawson-Whitehorse
portion of the Dempster Lide), the cost of service to each
shipper in each zone will be determined on the basis of
volumes as set forth in transportation contracts. The
volumes used to assign these costs will reflect the original
BTU content of Alaskan gas for U.S. shippers and Northern
Canadian gas for Canadian shippers, and will make allowance
for the change in heat content as the result of commingling.
Each shipper will provide volumes for line losses and line
pack in proportion to the contracted volumes transported in
the zone. Each shipper will provide fuel regquirements in
relation to the volume of his gas being carried and to the
content of the gas as it affects fuel consumption.

(b)’ It is understood that, to avoid increased
construction and operating costs for the transportation
of Alaskan gas, the Pipeline will follow a southern route
through the Yukon along the Alaska Highway rather than a
northern route Lhrough Dawson City and along the Klondike
Highway. In order to provide alternative benefits for the
transportation of Canadian gas to replace those benefits
that would have been provided by the northern route through
Dawson City, U.S. shippers will participate in the cost of
service in Zone 1ll. It is agreed that if cost overruns on
construction of the Pipeline in Canada do not exceed filed
costs set forth 'in Part D of Annex III by more than 35
percent, U.S. shippers will pay the full cost of service
in Zone 1ll. U.S. shipper participation will decline if over~
runs on the Pipeline in-Canada exceed 35 percent; however,
at the minimum the U.S. shippers' share will be the greater
of either two-thirds of the cost of service or the proportion
of contracted Alaskangas in relation to all contracted gas
carried in the Pipeline. The proportion of the cost of
service borne by U.S. shippers in Zone 1l will be reduced
should overruns on the cost of construction in that Zone
excecd 35 percent after allowance for the benefits to U.S.
shippers derived from Pipeline construction cost savings
in other Zones. Notwithstanding the foregoing, at the
minimum, the U.5. shippers' share will be the greater
of either two-thirds of the cost of service or the proportion
of contracted Alaskan gas in relation to all contracted gas
carried in the Pipeline. Details of this allocation of cost
of service are set out:'in Annex III. .

(c)  Notwithstanding the principles in subparagraphs
(a) and {b), in the evert that the total volume of gas offered
for shipment excedds the efficient capacity of the Pipeline,
the method of cost allocation for the cost of service for ship-
ments of Alaskan gas (minimum entitlement 2.4 bcfd) or Northern
Canadian gas (minimum entitlement 1.2 befd) in excess of
the efficient capacity of the Pipeline will bLe subject to
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review and subscquent agreement by both Govermnments;
provided however that shippers of "either country may
transport additional volumes without such review apd
agreement, but subject to appropriate regulatory
approval, if such transportation does not lead to a
higher cost of service or share:of Pipeline fuel
requirements attributable to shlpperq of . the other
country. p

(@) It is agreed that Zone 1l costs of service
allocated to U.S. shippers will not include costs
additional to those attributable to a pipe size of 42
inches. It is understood that in Zones 10 and 11 the
pempster Line will be of the same gauge and diameter
and similar in other respects, subject to differences
in terrain. Zone 11 costs will include only facilitiesg
installed at the date of issuance of the leave to open
order, or that are added within three years thereafter.

7. “Supply of Goods and Services

(a} Having reqgard to the objectives of this
Agreement, each Government will endeavor to ensure that
the supply of goods and services to the Pipelineg project
will be on generally competitive terms. Elements to be
taken into account in weighing competitiveness will include
price, reliability, scrvicing capacity and delivery
schedules. |

(b} It is understood that through the ccordination
procedures in paragraph B below, either Government may
institute consultations with the other in particular
cases where it may appear that the objectives of sub-
paragraph {(a) are not being met. Remedies to be
considered would include the renegotiation of contracts
or the reopening of bids.

8. Coordination and Consultation

Each Government will designate a senior off1c1a1
for the purpose of carrying on periodic consultations on
the implementation of these principles relating to the
econstruction and operation of the Pipeline. . The designated
senior officials may, in turn, designate additional
representatives to carry out such consultations, which
representatives, individually or as a group, may make
recommendations with respect to particular: disputes or
other matters, and may take such other action as may be
mutually agreed, for the purpose of facilitating the
construction and operation of the Pipeline.

9. Regulatory Ruthorities: - Congultation

The respective regulatory authorities of the two
Governments will consult from time to time on relevant
matters arising under this Agreement, particularly on the
matters referred to in paragraphs 4, 5 and 6, relating Lo
tariffs for the transportation of gas through the Pipeline.



10. Technical Study Group on Pipe

(a) The Governments will ‘establisha technical
study group for the purpose’of testing~and evaluwating
54~inch 1120 pounds per square inch (psgi), 48-inch’

1260 psi, and 48-inch 1680 psi pipe or any other
combination of pressure and diameter which would achieve
safety, rcliability_ and economic efficiency for operation
of the Pipeline. It is understood that the decision -
relating to pipeline specifications remains the
responsibility of the appropgiate regulatory autliorities.

(b) It is agreed that the efficient pipe for
the volumes contemplated’ (including reasonable provision
for expansion), subject to appropriate regulatory
authorization, will be installed ‘from the point of
interconnection of the Pipeline with the Dempster Line
near Whitehorse to the point near Caroline, Alberta,
where the Pipeline bifurcates into a western and an
eastern leg.

11. Direct Charyes by Public Authorities

(a) Consultation will take place at thke request
of either Government to consider direct charges by public
authorities imposed on the Pipeline where there is an
element of doubt as ‘to ‘whether such charges should be
included in the cost of service. -

{(b) ‘It is understood that the direct chardes
. imposed by public authorities requiring approval by the
appropriate regulatory authority for inclusion in" the
cost of service will be subject to all of the tests
required by the appropriate leglslatxon ‘and 'will include
only

(i) those charges that are consifered by
the regulatory authority to be just and- rezsonable
on the ba51s of accepted regulatory practice, and

(ii) those charges of a nature thzt would
normally be paid by a natural gas pipeline in Canada.
Examples of such charges ‘are listed in Annex IV.

12. Other Costs

It is understood that ‘there will be no charges on
the Pipeline having ‘an effect-on the cost of sezvice other
than those:

(i) imposed by a public authority as
contemplated in this Agreement or in accordance
with the Transit Pipeline Treaty, or

(ii)' ‘cvaused by MActs of God, other unforeseen
circumstances, or

(iii) - normally paid by natural gas pipelines
in Canada in accordance with accepted regulatory
practice.
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13. Compliance with Terms and Conditions

The principles applicable directly to the
construction, operation and expansion of the Pipeline
will be implemented through the imposition by the two
Governments of appropriate terms and conditions in the
granting of required authorizations. In the event of
subsequent non-fulfillment of such-a term or condition
by an owner of the Pipeline, or by any other- private
person, the two Governmentg will not have responsibility
therefor, but will take such-appropriate action as is
required to causc the owner to remedy or mitigate the
consequences of such non-fulfillment.

14. Legislation .

The two Governments recognize that legislation
.will be required to implement the provisions of this
Agreement. In this regard, they will expeditiously seek
all required legislative authority so as to facilitate the
.timely and efficient construction of the Pipeline and to
remove any delays or impediments thereto.

15. Entry Into Force

This Agreement will become effective upon signature
and shall remain in force for a period of 35 years and
thersafter until terminated upon 12 months® notice given
in writing by one Government to the other, provided that
those provisions of the Agreement requiring legislative
action will become effective upon exchange of notification
that such legislative action has been completed.
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ANNEX. 1

The Pipeline Route

In Alaska:

The Pipeline constructed in Alaska by Alcan will
commence at the discharge side of the Prudhoc Bay Field gas plant
facilities. 1Tt will parallel the Alyeska oil pipeline southward
on the North Slope of Alaska, cross the Brooks Rangc through the
Atigun Pass, and continue on to Delta Junction.

At Delta Junction, the Pipeline will diverge from the
Alyeska cil pipeline and follow the Alaska Highway and Haines oil
products pipeline passing near the towns of Tanacross, Tok, and
Northway Juncticen. in Alaska. The Alcan facilities will connect
with the proposed new facilities of Foothills Pipe Lines .(South
Yukon) Ltd. at the Alaska-Yukon border.

In Canada:

In Canada the Pipeline will commence at the Boundary of
the State of Alaska and the Yukon Territory in the vicinity of
the towns of Border City, Alaska and Boundary, Yukon. The
following describes the general routing of the Pipeline in
Canada:

. From the Alaska-Yukon border, the Foothills Pipe Lines
(South Yukon) Ltd. portion of the Pipeline will proceed .in a
southerly direction generally along the Alaska Highway to a point
near Whitehorse, Yukon, and thcence to a point on the
Yukon-British Columbia border near Watson Lake, Yukon where it
will join with the Foothills Pipe Lines (North B,C.) Ltd. portion
of the Pipeline.

The Foothills Pipe Lines (North B,.C.) Ltd. portion of
the Pipeline will extend from Watson Lake in a southeasterly
direction across the northeastern part of the Province of British
Columbia to a 901nt on the boundary between the Provinces of
British Columbia and Alberta near Boundary Lake wherc it will
interconnect with the Foothills Pipe Lines (Alta.) Ltd, portion
of the Pipeline.

The Foothills Pipe Lines (Alta.) Ltd. portion of the
Pipeline will extend from a point on the British Columbia -
Alberta boundary near Boundary Lake in a southeasterly direction
to Goid Creek and thence parallel to the existing right-of-way of
The Alberta Gas Trunk Line Company Limited to James River near
Caroline.

From Jamecs River a "western leg"™ will proceed in a
southerly direction, generally following the existing
right-of-way of The Alberta Gas Trunk Line Company Limited to a
point on the Alberta-British Columbia boundary near Coleman in
the Crow's Nest Pass area. At or near Coleman the Foothills Pipe
Lines (Alta.) Ltd., portion of the Pipeline will intcrconnect with
the Foolhills Plpe Lines {South B C.) Ltd. portion of the
Pipecline.

The TFoothills Pipe Linecs (South B.C,) Ltd. portion of



the Pipeline will extend from a point on the Alberrta-British
Columbia boeundary near Coleman In a southwesierly Jirection
acrosz British Coluwbia generally parailel to the existing
pipeline facilities of Alberta Natural Gas Company Ltd. to a
point on the International Boundary Line between Canada and the
United States of America at or near Kingsgate in the Province of
British Columbia where it will interconnect with the facilities
of Pacific Gas Transmission Company.

Also, from James River, an “eastern leg" will proceed
in a sovutheasterly direction to a point on the
Alberta-Saskatchewan boundary near Empress, Alberta whers it will
interconnect with the Foothills Pipe Lines {Sask.} Ltd., portion
of tne Pipeline. The Foothills Pipe Lines {Sask.) Ltd. portion
of the Pipeline will extend in a southeasterly direction across
Saskatchewan to a point on the International Boundary Line
between Canada and the United States of America at or near ~
Monchy, Saskatchewan where it will interconnect with the
facilities of Northern Border Pipeline Company.
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ANNEX 1)

zones for the Pipeline and the Dempster Line
in Canada

Foothills Pipe Lines (South Yukon) Ltd.

Rlaska Boundary to point of interconnection witn the

‘Dempster Line at or .near Whitehorse.

Foothills Pipe Lines (South Yukon) Ltd.

Whitehorse to Watson Lake.

Foothills Pipe Lines (North B.C.) Ltd.

Watson Lake to point of interconnection with Westcoast's
main pipeline ncar Fort Nelson.

Foothills Pipe Lincs (North B.C.) Ltd.

Point of interconnection with Westcoast's main plpellne
near Fort Nelson Lo the Alberta-B.C. border. .

Foothills Pipe Lines (Alta.) Ltd.

Alberta-B.C. horder to point of bifurcation near Caroline,
Alberta.

Foothills Pipe Lines (Alta.) Ltd.

Caroline, Alta. to Alberta-Saskatchewan border near Empress.

Foothills Pipe Lines (Alta.) Ltd.

Caroline to Alberta-B.C. border near Coleman.

Foothills Pipe Lines (South B.C.) Ltd.

Alberta-B.C. border near Coleman to B.C.-United States
border near Kingsgate.

Foothills Pipe Lines {Sask.) Ltd.

Alberta-Saskatchewan burder necar Empress to
Saskatchewan~United States border near Monchy.

Foothills Pipe Lines (North Yukon) Ltd.

Mackenzie Delta Gas [ields in the Mackenzie

belta, N.W.T., to a point near the junction of

the Klondike and Dempster Hiyyhways just west of Dawson,
Yukon Territory.

Foothills Pipe Lines (3outh Yukon) Ltd.

A point near the junction of the Klondike and Dempster
Highways near Dawson to the connecting p01nt with the
Pipeline at or near Whitehorse.



ANNEX IT1

Cost Allocation in Zone 11

The cost of scirvice in %one* 11 shall be alind.ted to
United States shippers on the following basis:

(i)

(ii)

There will be calculated, in accordance with
(iii) below,; a peBcentage for Zones 1 ~ 9 in
total by dividing the actual capitc! costs by
filed capital costs and multiplying by 100. If
actual ‘capital costs are equal to o) less than
135% of filed capital costs, then United States
shippers will pay 100% of the cost of service in
Zone 11, 1If actual capital costs in Zones 1 - 9
are between 135% and 145% of filed cagital costs,
then the percentage: paid by United States shippers
will be adjusted between 100% and 66 2/3% on a
straight-line basis, except that in no case will
the portion of cost of service paid by United
States shippers be less than the propertion of the
contracted volumes of Alaskan gas at the
Alaska-Yukon bhorder to the same volume of Alaskan
gas plus the contracted volume of Northern
Canadian gas. If the actual capital costs are
equal to or cxceed 145% of filed capital costs’
the portion of the cost of service paid by United
States shippers will be not less than 66 2/3% or
the proportion as calculated above, whichever is
the greater.

There will be calculated a percentage for the
costoverrun on the Dawson 0 Whitehorsz lateral
(Zone '11}. After determining the dollar value of
the overrun, there will be deducted from it:

(a) . the dollar amount by which actual capital
costs in Zones 1, 7, 8 and 9 (carrying
Alaskan gas only) are less than 135% of filed
capital costs referred to in (iii) below;

(b} in each of ZzZoneés 2, 3, 4, 5 and & the dollar
amount by which actual capital costs:are less
than 135% of filed capital costs referred
to in (iii) below, multiplied by the.
proportion that the U.S. contractzad volume
bcars to the total contracted volume in that
Zone.

1f the actual capital costs in %one 11, after
making this adjustment, are equal to ar less than
135% of filed capital ‘costs, then: no zdjustment is
required to’the percentdge of the cosit of service
paid by United States shippers as calculated in

(i) above. 1f, however, after making this adjust-:.
ment, the actual capital cost in Zone 11 is
greater than 135% ol the filed capital cost, then
the proportion oF the cost of scrvice paid by
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United States shippers willbe a fraction (not
exceeding 1) of the percentage of the cost

of service calculated in (1) above, where the
numnerator of the fraction is-135% of the X
filed capital cost dnd the denominator- of the
fraction is actual capital cost less the
adjustments from (a) and (b) above.
Notwithstanding. the adjustments outlined above, in
no case will the percentage of the actual cost of
service borne by United States shippers be less
than the greater of 66 2/3% or the proportion of
the contracted volumes of Alaskan gas at the
Alaska-Yukon border to the same volume of Alaskan
gas plus the contracted volume of Novthern
Canadian gas.

i} The "filed capital cost" to be applied to
determine cost overruns for the purpose of cost
allocation in (i} and (ii) above will be:

“"Filed Capital Cost"
Estimates - for the
Pipeline in Canada
{millions of Canadian

) dollars)
The Pipeline in Canada (Zones 1 - 9) 1/
48" -~ 1260 1lb. pressure pipeline - 3,873
or 48" - 1680 lb. pressure pipeline - 4,418 -
or 54" - 1120 lb. pressurc pipeline - 4,234 .
“Filed Capital Cost"
Estimates for the
Pipeline in Canada
(millions of Canadian
. dollars)
Zone 11 of the Dempster Line 2/
30" -~ . Section of Dempster line
from Whitehorse to Dawson - . 549
or 36" <~ Section-of Dempster line
. from Whitehorse to Dawson - 585
or 42" ‘Section - -of Dewpster line
from Whitehorse to- Dawson. = 705
Details

for Zones 1 -4 are shown in-the following table:

I/ "Thesc filed capital costs include and are based upon (a) a

1260 ps

i, 48-inch line from. the Alaska-Yukon border. to the

point of possible interconnection near Whitehorse; (b) a 1260

psi, 48

~inch; or 1680 psi, 48-inch; or 1120 psi, S54-inch

line from the point of possible interconnection near
Whitehorse to Caroline Junction; (c) a 42-inch line from

Carolin

‘Monchy,

Junctio
British

commenc

The cos

¢ Junction to the Canada-United States border ncar
Saskatchewan; and (d) a 36-inch line from Caroline
n to the Canada-United States border near Kingsgate,
Colombila. These costs are escalated for a date of
ement of operations of January 1, 1983.

L oare cacalated forv g date ol commencement of

operatinng of January », 1885,



Zone

8
9*
Total

Zones
1-9

* The last compression station

Filed Capital Costs for the Pipeline in Canada

ag"
1260 psi

$ million
(Canadiaql

707
721
738 -
380

677

126
- B3
205

3,873

in

48"

1680 psi
million
(Canad{éﬁl

provide compression up to 1440 p=i.

Zone 2 1ncludes

54"

1120 psi
S million
{Canadian}

707
805
803
456
813
236
126
83

205

4,234

facilities to
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It is recognized that the above are-cestimates of
capital costs. They do not include working capital, property
taxes or the provision for road maintenance in the Yukon
Territory {not to exceed $30 million Canadian}.

If at the time construction is authorized, both
Governments have agreed Lo a starting date Ffor the operation of
the Pipeline different from January 1, 1983, then the capital
cost estimates shall be adjusted for the difference in time using
the GNP price deflator from Januvary 1, 1983. Similarly at the
time construction is authorized for the Dempster Line, if the
starting date for the operation agreed to by Llthe Canadian
Government is different from Janvary 1, 1985, then the capital
cost estimate shall be adjusted for the difference in timing
using the GHP price deflator from January 1, 1985. The diameter
of the pipeline in Zone 11, for purposes of cost allocation, may
be 30", 36" or 42", so long as the same diameter pipe is used
from the Delta to Dawson (Zone 10). .

The actual capital cost, for purposes of this hnnex,
shall be the booked cost as of the date "leave ‘to open" is
granted plus amounts still outstanding to be accrued on a basis
to be approved by the National Energy Board. “Actual capital
costs shall exclude working capital, property texes, and direct
charges for road maintenance of up to $30 milliocn Canadian in - the
Yukon as specifically provided herein.

For purposes of this Annex, actual capital costs will
ecxclude the cffect of increcases in cost or delays caused by
actions attributable to the U.S. shippers, related U.S. pipeline
companies, Alaskan producers, the Prudhoe Bay deliverability or
gas conditioning plant construction and the United States or
State Governments. If the appropriate regulatory bodies of the
two countries are unable to agree upon the amount of such costs
to be excluded, the determination shall be made in accordance
with the procedures set forth in Article IX of the Transit
Pipeline Treaty.

The filed capital costs of facilities in Z%ones 7 and 8
will be included in calculations pursuant to this Arnex only to
the extent that such facilities arve constructed to meet the
regquirements of U.S. shippers.



21

AnNEx v

statement by the Government of the Province of Alwerts

The Government of the Province of Albecrta agrees in
principle to the provisions contained in the Canada-Un:ted States
pipelinc Treaty of January 28, 1977, and furthermore, Alberta is
prepared to cooperate with the Federal Government to ensure that
the provisions of the Canada-United States Treaty, with respect
to non-interference of throughput and non-discriminatory
treatment with respect to taxes, fees, or other monetary charges
on either the Pipeline or. throughput, are adhered to. Specific
details of this undertaking will be the subject of &
Federal-Provincial Agrcement to.be negotiated when the
canada-United States protocol or understanding has been
finalized.

Statement by the Government of the Province of Saskatchewan

. The Government of Saskatchewan is willing to cooperate
.with the Government of Canada to facilitate construction of the
Alcan Pipeline through southwestern Saskatchewan and, to that
end, the Government of Saskatchewan expresses its concurrence
with the principles elaborated in the Transit Pipeline Agreement
signed between Canada and the United States on January 28, 1977,
In so doing, it intends not to take any discriminatory action
towards such pipelines in respect of throughput, reportiig ”
requirements,. and environmental protection, pipeline safety,
taxes, fees or monetary charges that it would not take ayainst
any similar pipeline passing through its jurisdiction. iurther
details relating to Canada-Saskatchewan relations regarding the
Alcan Pipeline will be the subject of Federal-Provincial
agreements to be negotiated after a Canada-United States
understanding has been finalized. .

Statement by the Government of the Province of British-Colombia

The Government of the Province of British Columbia
ayrees in principle to the provisions contained in the
Canada-United States Pipeline Tredty of January 28, 1977, and
furthermore British Columbia is prepared to co-operate with the
Federal Government to ensure that the provisions of the
Canada-United States Treaty, with respect to non-interference of
throughput and non-discriminatory treatment with respect to
taxes, fees or other monetary charges on either the Pipeline or
throughput, are adherced to. Specific details of this undertaking
will be the subject of a Federal-Provincial Agreemcint to be
negotiated at as early a date as possible. Such agrecment should
guarantee that British Columbia's position expressed in its telex
of August 31 is protected.



AD REFERENDUM TEXT OF AN AGREEMENT BETWEEN THE GOVERNMENT
OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA AND THE GOVERNMENT
OF CANADA CONCERNING TRANSIT PIPELINES

.The Government of the United States of America and the Government
of Canada;

Believing that pipelines can be an efficient, economical and safe
means of transporting hydrocarbons from producing areas to consumers,
in both the United States and Canada;

Noting the number of hydrocarbon pipelines which now connect the
United States and Canada and the important-service which they render
in transporting hydrocarbons to consumers in both countries;

Convinced that measures to ensure the uninterrupted transmission by
pipeline through the territory of one Party of hydrocarbons not
originating in the territory of that Party, for delivery to the
territory of the other Party, are the proper subject of an agreement
between the two Governments;

Have agreed as follows:
ARTICLE I

For the purpose of this Agreement:

(a) "Transit Pipeline" means a pipeline or any part
thereof, including pipe, valves and other appurtenances
attached to pipe, compressor or pumping units, metering
stations, regulator stations, delivery stations, loading
and unloading facilities, storage facilities, tanks,
fabricated assemblies, reservoirs, racks, and all
real and personal property and works connected therewith,
used for the transmission of hydrocarbons in transit.
"Transit Pipeline" shall not include any portion
of a pipeline system not used for the transmission
of hydrocarbons in transit.

(b) "Hydrocarbons" means any chemical compounds composed
primarily of carbon and hydrogen which are recovered
from a natural reservoir in a solid, semi-solid,
liguid or gaseous state, including crude oil, natural
gas, natural gas liguids and bitumen, and their
derivative products resulting from their production,
processing or refining. In addition, "hydrocarbons"



(c)

includes coal and feedstocks derived from crude oil,
natural gas, natural gas liquids or coal used for the
production of petro-chemicals.

"Hydrocarbons in transit" means hydrocarbons trans—
mitted in a "Transit Pipeline" located within the
territory of one Party, which hydrocarbons do not
originate in the territory of that Party, for delivery
to, or for storage before delivery to, the territory
of the other Party,

ARTICLE IT

1. No public authority in the territory of either
Party shall institute any measures, other than those
provided for in Article V, which are intended to,

or which would have the effect of, impeding, diverting,
redirecting or interfering with in any way the trans-
mission of hydrocarbons in transit.

2. The provisions of paragraph 1 of this Article
apply:

(a) 1In the case of Transit Pipelines carrying exclusively
hydrocarbons 'in transit, to such volumes as may be
transmitted to the Party of destination in the Transit
Pipeline;

(b) In the case of Tran51t Pipelines in operation at
the time of entry into force of this Agreement not
carrying exclusively hydrocarbons in transit, to

the average daily volume of hydrocarbons in transit
transmitted to the Party of destination during

the 12 month period immediately prior to the

imposition of any measures described in

paragraph 1;

(c) In the case of Transit Pipelines which come into
operation subsequent to the entry into force of this
Agreement not carrying exclusively hydrocarbons in
transit, to such volumes of hydrocarbons in transit as
may be authorized by the appropriate regulatory bodies; or
{(d) To such other volumes of hydrocarbons in transit
as may be agreed upon subsequently by the Parties.

3. Each Party undertakes to facilitate the
expeditious issuance of such permits, licenses, or other
authorizations as may be required from time to time for
the import into, or export from, its territory through
a Transit Pipeline of hydrocarbons in transit.



ARTICLE 111

1. No public authority in the territory of either
Party shall impose any fee, duty, tax or other monetary
charge, either directly or indirectly, on or for the

use of any Transit Pipeline unless such fee, duty, tax
or other monetary charge would also be applicable to

or for the use of similar pipelines located within the
jurisdiction of that public authoritvy, -

2. No public authority in the territory of either
Party shall impose upon hydrocarbons in transit any
import, export or transit fee, duty, tax or other
monetary charge. This paragraph shall not preclude
the inclusion of hydrocarbon throughput as a factor

in the calculation of taxes referred to in paragraph 1.

ARTICLE IV

1. Notwithstanding the. provisions of Article II
and paragraph 2 of Article III, a Transit Pipeline

and the transmission of hydrocarbons through a Transit
Pipeline shall be subject to requlations by the appro-
priate governmental authorities having jurisdiction over
such Transit Pipeline in the same manner as for any

other pipelines or the transmission of hydrocarbons by
pipeline ‘subject to the authority of such governmental
authorities with respect' to such matters as the following:

a. Pipeline safety and technical pipeline
construction. and. operation standards;

b. environmental protection;

c. rates, tolls,. tariffs and financial reg-
ulations relating to pipelines;

d. reporting requirements, statistical and

financial information concerning pipeline
operations and information concerning
valuation of pipeline properties.,
2. All regulations, requirements, terms and
conditions imposed under paragraph 'l shall be just
and reasonable, and shall always, under substantially
similar circumstances with-respect to all hydrocarbons
transmitted ' in similar pipelines, other than intra-
provincial and intra-state pipelines, be applied
equally to all persons and in the same manner.



ARTICLE V

1. In the event of an actual or threatened
natural disaster, an operating emergency, or other
demonstrable need temporarily to reduce.or stop

for safety or technical reasons the normal operation
of a Transit Pipeline, the flow of hydrocarbons
through such Transit Pipeline may be temporarily
reduced or stopped in the interest of sound pipeline
management and operational efficiency by or with

the approval of the ‘appropriate regulatory authorities
of the Party in whose territory such disaster,
emergency or other demonstrable need occurs.

2. Whenever a temporary reduction of the flow
of hydrocarbons through a Transit Pipeline occurs

as provided in paragraph 1l:

(a) In the ‘case of a Transit Pipeline carrying
exclusively hydrocarbons in transit, the
Party for whose territory such hydrocarbons
are intended shall be entitled to receive
the total amount of the reduced flow of
hydrocarbons,

(b) In the case of a Transit Pipeline not
carrying exclusively hydrocarbons in
transit, each Party shall be entitled
to receive downstream of the point of
interruption a proportion of the reduced
flow of hydrocarbons equal to the pro-
portion of its net inputs to the total
inputs to the Transit Pipeline made upstream
of the point of ‘interruption. If the two
Parties are able collectively to make
inputs to the Transit Pipeline upstream
of the point of interruption, for delivery
downstream of the point of interruption,
of a volume of hydrocarbons which exceeds
the temporarily reduced capacity of such
Transit Pipeline, each Party shall be
entitled to transmit through such Transit
Pipeline a proportion of the total reduced
capacity equal to its authorized share of
the flow of hydrocarbons through such Transit
Pipeline prior to the reduction. - If no
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share has been authorized, specified or
agreed upon pursuant to Article II, paragraph
2, the share of the Parties in the reduced
flow of hydrocarbons shall be in proportion
to the ‘share of each Party's net inputs to
the total flow of hydrocarbons through suckh
Transit Pipeline during the 30 day period
immediately preceding the reduction.

3. The Party in whose territory the disaster,
emergency or other demonstrable need occurs resulting
in a temporary reduction.or stoppage of the:flow of
hydrocarbons shall not unnecessarily delay or cause
delay in the expeditious restoration of normal pipeline
operaticns.

ARTICLE VI

Nothing in this Agreement shall be considered
as waiving the right of either Party to withhold consent,
or to grant consent subject to such terms and conditions
as it may establish consistent with the principles of
uninterrupted transmission and of non-discrimination
reflected in this Agreement, for the construction
and operation on its territory of. any Transit Pipeline
construction of which commences subsequent to the
entry into force of this Agreement, or to determine
the route within its territory-of such a Transit
Pipeline.

ARTICLE VII

The Parties may, by mutual agreement,

conclude a protocol or protocols to this Agreement

concerning the application of this Agreement to a
specific pipeline or pipelines.

ARTICLE VIII

The Parties may, by mutual agreement,
amend this Agreement at any time.

ARTICLE IX

1. Any dispute between the Parties regarding
the interpretation, application or operation of this
Agreement shall, so far as possible, be settled by
negotiation between them.
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2. Any such dispute which is not settled by

negotiation shall be submitted to arbitration at

the request of either Party. Unless the Parties
agree on a different procedure within a period

of sixty days from the date of receipt by either
Party from the other of a notice through diplomatic
channels requesting arbitration of the dispute,

the arbitration shall take place in-accordance with
the following provisions. Each Party shall

nominate an arbitrator within a further period of
sixty days. The two arbitrators nominated by the
Parties shall within a further period of sixty days
appoint a third arbitrator. If either Party fails
to nominate an arbitrator within the period specified,
or if the third arbitrator is not appointed within
the period specified, either Party may request the
President of the International Court of Justice

(or, if the President is a national of either Party,
the member of the Court ranking next in order of
precedence who is not a national of either Party)

to appoint such arbitrator. The third arbitrator
shall not be a national of eithexr Party, shall act
as’'Chairman and shall determine where the arbitration
shall be held.

3. The arbitrators appointed under the pre-
ceding paragraph shall decide any dispute, including
appropriate remedies; by majority. Their decision
shall be binding on the Parties. ‘

4. The costs of any arbitration shall be
shared equally between the Parties.

ARTICLE X

1. . This Agreement is subject to ratification.
Instruments of Ratification shall be exchanged at
Ottawa .

This Agreement shall enter into force
on the first: day of the month following the month
in which Instruments of Ratification are exchanged.
3. This Agreement shall remain in force for
an initial period of thirty-five years. It may
be terminated at the end of the initial thirty-five
year period by either Party giving written notice
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to the other Party, not less than ten years prior

to the end of such initial period, of its intention

to terminate this Agreement. If neither Party

has given such notice of termination, this Agreement
will thereafter &ontinue in force automatically

until ten-years after either Party has given written
notice to the other Party of its intention to terminate
the Agreement.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF the undersigned rep-
resentatives, duly authorized by their respective
Governments,. have signed this Agreement.

DONE in duplicate at Washington, D.C.n the
English and French languages, both versions being
equally authentic, this twenty-eighth. day of

January 1977.

Julius L. Katz- . For the Government of the
. United States of America

7. H, Warren For the Governmgnt of Canada

* ok ok Kk ok 0k

STATEMENT. OF HAROLD BOYD, CHAIRMAN, EL. PASO NATURAL
GAS PIPELINE CO., ACCOMPANIED BY TRAVIS PETTY, PRESI-
DENT, EL PASO NATURAL. GAS CO., AND JOHN BENNETT,
VICE PRESIDENT, EL. PASO—ALASKA

Mr. Boyp. Thank you Mr. Chairman. May 1 open by expressing
my thanks also to Chairman Roncalio for according to me on such
short notice the opportunity to make a brief statement at the
outset of these proceedings. I made that request because I have the
feeling that the statement I am prepared to make will have signifi-
cant bearing upon the character of this hearing and the course of
ghe following proceedings in considering the President’s recommen-

ation. ,

Mr. DiNGELL. :Would you ' identify - your - associates? I notice
Messrs. Bennett and Petty are with you.

Mr. Boyp. On my right is Mr. Travis Petty who is president of El
Paso Natural Gas Co., which is one of the subsidiaries of El Paso
on which I serve as chairman. On my left is Mr. John Bennett, vice
president of El Paso-—Alaska, which is the technical applicant for
the certificate which has been the subject of extensive hearings
before the Federal Power Commission. :

Let me also say at the outset that my statement does not come
with ease. El Paso sponsored a project to market Alaska gas by an
all-American route, convinced that the overall national interest
would thereby be best served. We are today unshakingly convinced
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of the wisdomn of that view but our judgment is not determinative
of the issue.

The President of the United States, exercising the responsibility
reposed in him'by this Congress, has selected a different project
and his decision is now before the Congress for ratification.

Human emotion tempts me to describe the benefits which we
visualize in our ‘project but political reality tells'me ‘that- further
proceedings before this Congress, followed by such judicial review
as may be available, does not enjoy sufficient prospect of success to
justify the harm to the public interest inherent in such a course.
‘Above all else; Alaskan gas‘is'needed in the lower 48 States at the
earliest practicable date. To that end, we suggest that the sponsors
of the trans-Canada project be permltted to commence their efforts
to finance and to get on with the project.

~Let me add that ‘although our ‘project did not succeed, I take
pride in the fact that it made possible improvements of a signifi-
cant‘nature in the project now recommended to Congress. More-

over, El Paso has developed a great body of expertise and substan-
tial engineering and environmental data which can be of assistance
to the project and which we are prepared to make available to it.

In conclusion, let: me take:‘this occasion’ to express our- deep
‘appreciation to those people, including Members of the Senate and
the House who, sharing our view, have vigorously supported us
during the long proceedings to this point.

With that, gentlemen, I conclude my statement.

Mr. RoncaLio. Major Boyd, I commend you for that statement.
‘You have, indeed, strong and vigorous allies in your drive, one of

“which is not yet determmed to go along with you, as we heard from
“the gentleman from Alaska.

I am glad you recognize the geographic international realities
that have attended to this matter:

We can no longer resist what the two Governments have stated
as-their desire. I happen to believe that: the act you do today will
augur well for your company. You are a world pioneer in LNG
transmission of natural gas and its delivery from great nations to
great nations in“this world. I hope you will continue in that very
needed effort to bring commerce to this world between all of its
people from all continents and all nations and to help with interna-
tional trade, which is the finest effort we can make toward a
peaceful and profitable world and the preservation of our own
ideals in this country. : ~

I thank you very much for your statement.

Mr. Boyp. Thank you very much for your kind words, Mr. Chalr—
man.

Mr. DingeLL. You have made an honorable attempt to see that
your-plan was carried through. You are to be commended for the
manner in which you have conducted yourself. T know you view the
situation with some personal sorrow.

You and your associates deserve great credit. I am sorry matters
have not proceeded more your way, but you need feel neither
shame nor displeasure, for the manner in which you and your
company conducted yourselves.

Mr. Boyp. I thank you, Mr. Chairman.
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Mr. DiNGeLL. The Chair observes that we will have to move
rapidly to the recognition of our witnesses in the scheduled order.
Were there any brief questions for our witnesses?

The gentleman from Ohio will be recognized briefly.

Mr. BRownN. Mr. Boyd; you spoke in your statement of the lack of
prospect of success of the El Paso. project, as the reason  you
dropped-.out.. I gather that you mean the political success of its
consideration, rather than the success of the project as an economic
undertaking, don’t you?.

Mr. Boyp. Yes, sir. As 1 1ndlcated in my statement it is the
political’ reality that confronts us with the judgment that further
effort in this regard would be futile.

Mr. Brown. Let’s talk: a little bit about: the economic reality.
How much money have you put in.the project thus far?

Mr. Boyp. We:have spent, to date, somewhere in the range of $21
million.

Mr. BrownN.: And. you are washing all of that off the board?

Mr..Boyp. Obviously if our project, as now appears to be the fact,
is ultimately rejected, and unless there is some recognition for the
contribution that we have made and are in a position to make to
some competitive project, that would be the inevitable consequence.

Mr. BrowN. Is there any quid pro quo for your W1thdraW1ng‘7

Mr. Boyp. No, sir.

Mr. Brown. From anyone?

Mr. Boyp. No, sir.

Mr. BrowN. You spoke - of speed as one of the major con51der-
ations. I have been .concerned about the problem of the Indian
claims in the Canadian area and whether that might in fact delay
the Alcan project. It seems to me there are two or three other
angles to this determination. One is the question of national securi-
ty for the United States. Another is the environmental cost and
finally the economic cost. Are you convinced that the trans-Canada
project can be built without the participation of taxpayer funds
from the United States?

Mr..Boyp. Mr. Congressman, as has been suggested earlier here
by some of your associates, we have not yet seen the President’s
recommendation.

Mr. BrowN. Nor have we. We are having a hearmg without
knowing really what is recommended but it isn’'t the first time.

Mr. Boyp. Thus, without the benefit of the guidelines that may
be enumerated there, we are not in a position to respond at this
time to your question.

Mr. BRowN. Let me ask it this way: Do you think that the
project across Canada is economically viable without the participa-

.tion of either United States or Canadian Government funds?

Mr. Boyp. Well, I think there are two parts to your question, Mr.
Congressman. As to its economic viability, I think the need for gas
is so desperate in the lower 48 that the prices that have been
mentioned by Dr. Schlesinger in the range of $2.50 will still make
this gas easily salable so that from that standpoint, assuming the
validity of the figures, I have no doubt but what the gas is not only
salable, but it will be very welcome at that price. ,

As to the second questions as to what will be necessary by way of
Government guarantees, as I understood the question, in order to
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permit the financing, that is a matter I would prefer to defer until,
as I say, I could see the guidelines that have been laid down by the
President.

‘Mr. BrowN. Finally, if for any reason the Alcan project would
not. be brought to fruition, is El Paso prepared to pick up its $21
million"and get back in the game? -

Mr. Boyp.. 1. would answer that with this statement: That obvi-
ously we would review the circumstances as they may exist at that
time:»We: are of the opinion that that-is in the national interest
that-the project be built in the fashion that we sponsored and we
have not _changed our view and therefore I should think, if I may
speculate as to how the c1rcumstances would then appear, the
answer to your question would be “Yes”

‘Mr. Roncavio. I believe it is approprlate ‘that we recognize at
this time before you leave the table, Mr. Boyd, that the Alcan
consortium had its birth in the creation of a free enterprise corpo-
ration which took a. portion of the properties of El Paso Natural
Gas:under a. divestiture decree of the U.S. Supreme Court. That
action, in pursuit of antitrust laws, brought about competition in
the utility business. I believe it is appropriate to recognize that
today in answer to those who would insist.that legalizing a break-
up of the major oil companies is the way to bring competition. I do
not believe that it is.

‘I believe that a vigorous enforcement of antitrust has excellent
public results and I think we: see that today. That the little crea-
ture; the offshoot of El Paso can come up and give you a bad time,
I think that is healthy, wholesome, free enterprise competition, and
I would like to commend both of you.

Mr. Boyp: Mr. Chairman, I have a different view on the antltrust
features.

-Mr. RoNcaLio. Thank you very much.

Mr. DiNGELL: The gentleman from Texas.

Mr. CorniNs. I hope, Mr. Boyd, .this does not mean the complete
removal-of El Paso from-this situation because I think you present
a viable .alternative which'I do: not believe this pipeline in Canada
represents. You say you don’t want to differ with the President.
Many of us in Congress are eager to differ with him when he is
wrong. Many times he is wrong and companies and individuals still
should differ with him:

‘Here -we have -a President who has just proceeded, just recently,
to give away American property down in the Panama Canal and
now he is talking about building more American property up in
Canada. I am sure.within a few years he would:like to-give that
away and it just does not seem to me practical to build a pipeline
across Canada.

You have presented the only workable, sensible, commonsense
way that we can do it is to bring our gas down.the way that you
have suggested it.

I hope that we still will be able to turn to this alternative when
we run into these financing problems which the gentleman from
Ohio mentioned, and they are going to come to the surface when
they get ready to finance this pipeline across Canada.

We appreciate your being with us.
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Mr. DINGELL. Gentlemen, you have, by your labors helped serve
a most valuable national purpose in seeing to it that we hold a
wise debate, not only in this country, but also with our good friends
and neighbors, the Canadians to the north. We commend you and
thank you for your assistance today.

Our next witness will be Mr. Stephen W. Bosworth, Deputy
Assistant Secretary of State. Mr. Bosworth, we are pleased you are
with us. If you will identify yourself and such associates as you
have or wish to have:with you at the: committee table for purposes
of our record; we will be most pleased to: receive your statement.

STATEMENT OF STEPHEN W. BOSWORTH, DEPUTY ASSISTANT
SECRETARY OF STATE FOR INTERNATIONAL RESOURCES
AND .FOOD POLICY, . ACCOMPANIED . BY JOHN .R.. CROOK,
OFFICE .OF THE LEGAL ADVISER, DEPARTMENT OF STATE

Mr. BosworTH. I am Stephen W.. Bosworth, Deputy Assistant
Secretary of State for International Resources-and Food Policy. On
my right is Mr. John Crook from the Department of State, Office of
the Legal Adviser.

I 'have prepared, Mr. Chairman, a statement whlch I would be
glad to' submit for the record. Whether you. would like me to read
that statement in full ‘at this time or summarize it, I leave myself
in your hands.

Mr. DiNGELL.-It would be well that you summarize it.

Without objection, your full statement will appear. We will rec-
ognize you for’'summary. Then, since the statement does not-have a
full ‘analysis“of the agreement, we will recognize counsel for the-
purpose of asking some questions regarding the: content. of the

agreement, and then the members-of the two subcommittees. will
be recognized to ask questions.

Mr. BosworTH. I am Deputy ~Assistant Secretary: of State for
International Resources and“Food Policy. I am ‘accompanied: by
John+R. Crook, Office: of the Legal Adviser, Department of State.

‘The President has submitted to the: Congress: for approval his
decision in favor of the Alcan project for the transportation of
Alaskan:gas:through Canada.to the lower 48 States.. As. a part of-
this® decision, * the ‘President has:-also submitted the agreement
reached with:the Government:of:Canada‘concerning the terms and
conditions under which the project is to be-built and:operated:

The President’s’ selection: of the Alcan’ project over its:competi-
tors isbased on economic factors. This: trans-Canada-route “will
provide gas to U.S. consumers at a substantially lower transporta-
tion cost: Moreover; in .the United States-Canada-Transit Pipeline
Treaty and in the Agreement on Principles Applicable to a:North-
ern Natural Gas Pipeline we have obtained satisfactory assurances
from Canada“ that the-Canadian sections of the Alcan system can
be built-and operated-in a:manner which meets U.S. needs. .

The Department of State participated fully in the process which:
led to:the selection of the -Alcan system by negotiating the United
States-Canada Transit Pipeline Treaty, and:by participating in the
negotiation of the Agreement on Principles ‘Applicable to:a North-
ern Natural Gas Pipeline. Our objective has been to assure that, in
making his decision among the alternative proposals, the President
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would have the option of a trans—Canada route and could make his
;.de01510n on economic grounds.

:In my: testimony today, I would hke to explain the apphcablhty
of ‘the Transit Pipeline Treaty to the Alcan project. I would like
also- to-highlight some areas dealt with in- our recent negotiations
with. Canada; including taxation in°"the Yukon, Native claims, so-
cioeconomic impact assistance; and timing of construction.

; APPLICABILITY OF THE TRANSIT PIPELINE AGREEMENT

“In the legislation which authorized construction of the trans-
Alaska oil pipeline, the Congress authorized and requested the
President” to’ enter into negotiations with the Government of
Canada to determine the willingness of that Government to permit
construction of pipelines' across Canada for the transportation of
natural gas and oil from Alaska to the lower 48 States, and the
terms and conditions under-which such pipelines could be built. In
response to this mandate from the Congress, and an expression of
interest by the Canadians in developing such an agreement, negoti-
ations began in 1974.

It was clear at the outset that neither the United States nor
Canada was at that time in a position to discuss construction of a
specific pipeline. Therefore, the negotiations centered on an agree-
ment to provide general, reciprocal assurances applicable to all
existing and future pipelines transiting the United States or
Canada. The United States-Canada Transit Pipeline Treaty, which
was ‘approved by the Senate on August 3, and has been ratified by
both: countries; provides the following principal assurances:

1.-Assurances of noninteference ‘with the flow of hydrocarbons in
transit.

-+ 2. Assurances of nondlscrlmmatory taxatlon by public authorltles
in elther country:
3. “In bond” treatment of hydrocarbons in transit.

The Alcan project: will beneﬁt from these assurances: Protection
against interference and ‘“in bond” treatment are unambiguous
concepts and present no problems of interpretation when apphed to
the Alcan project.

However, the assurances of nondlscrlmmatory taxation require
that a standard be chosen against which to measure possible dis-
crimination. The treaty provides that ‘“similar pipelines” within
the Jur1sd1ct10n of a taxing public authority will serve as the stand-
ard of comparison.

The Canadian portion of the Alcan plpehne -will be subject to the
taxing authority of four distinct public authorities; the Yukon Ter-
ritory, the Province of British Columbia, the Province of Alberta,
and-the. Province of Saskatchewan. In the three Provinces, pipe-
lines exist which provide the standard of comparison required by
the treaty. For .example, West Coast Transmission, Alberta Gas
Trunk Line, and Trans Canada are pipelines which can be used for
comparison. The treaty provides that the governments of these
Provinces may levy only: those taxes upon the Alcan pipeline which
are also.levied upon similar pipelines within their jurisdiction. All
three Provinces have assured the Federal Government of Canada
that they will observe the principles df noninterference and nondis-
criminatory tax treatment contained in the Transit Pipeline
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Treaty. These assurances are annexed to the Agreement on Princi-
ples recently negotiated with Canada and are included among the
documents the President has provided to the Congress in support of
his decision.

Should it be necessary, the Federal Government of Canada has
authority under the British North American Act to enforce the
terms of the treaty. The treaty also provides for binding arbitration
should a dispute arise. In addition, the United States would have
recourse against the Federal Government of Canada under interna-
tional law in the event of a violation of the terms of the treaty.

Apart from the legal remedies available under the terms of the
treaty and international law, there is also a strong tradition of
cooperation which exists between the United States and Canada. In
previous joint projects, such as the Saint Lawrence Seaway and the
Alaskan Highway, the Government of Canada has met its commit-
ments and honored the terms of its agreements. For our part, we
have not interfered with, nor discriminated against the important
pipelines which carry Canadian gas and oil-across U.S. territory.
We believe that this tradition of cooperation, recognition of shared
interests, and respect for lawful agreements will continue in the
case of the Alcan pipeline. G

TAXATION IN THE YUKON

As stated- earlier; the Treaty’s nondiscrimination protection de-
pends upon the: existence of a standard of comparison. Since no
pipeline-similar to the Alcan line now exists in the Yukon Terri-
tory, there-is not now an appropriate standard of comparison for
purposes of tax treatment. Consequently, it was necessary to estab-
lish a regime of taxation in the Territory to limit the levels of
taxation which might be applied:to the Alcan pipeline until such
time as the proposed Mackenzie Delta to Whitehorse gas pipeline—
the Dempster Lateral-is constructed through the Yukon Terri-
tory. -As the committee -will-note, the Agreement on Principles
which ‘the President has:submitted to the Congress as part of his
decision deals at some length with this question of taxation in'the
Yukon. The negotiators developed a complex concept of ‘Yukon
taxation which includes the following elements:

1. Yukon Territory property taxes-on the Alcan pipeline are to be
substantially equivalent to the property tax that would be paid by
the pipeline were its Yukon facilities located in Alaska.

2. Specific maximum levels of taxation are specified for the years
during which construction-is in progress. The agreement also estab-
lishes a tax ceiling applicable to subsequent years of operation of
the Alcan Pipeline. S

3. The maximum levels of taxation after completion of the pipe-
line may be increased in order to maintain comparability with one
of three indicators. The indicator which results in the highest tax
liability for Alcan: may: be employed. The indicators are: (a) The
rate of inflation in: Canada as measured by the Canadian GNP
price deflator, (b) the general level of property taxes in the Yukon
Territory after 1986, and (¢) the taxes levied on the Alaskan por-
tion of the Alcan pipeline by the State of Alaska.
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«If the Mackenzie to Whitehorse line is built, it will provide a
standard of comparison for taxation under the Transit Pipeline
Treaty and this alternative tax regime will be superseded.

In summary, we believe that the Transit Pipeline Treaty protects
U.S.-interests in the three-Provinces of Canada traversed by the
Alcan.pipeline. In the Yukon Territory, where-a pipeline similar to
the Alcan pipeline is not presently. available to serve as the stand-
ard of comparison required by the treaty, a comprehensive, specific
tax regime has been negotiated. Thus, the treaty, together with the
agreement on principles, provide substantial and satisfactory pro-
tection for the Alcan pipeline against discriminatory taxation by
Canadian authorities.

SETTLEMENT OF NATIVE CLAIMS IN CANADA

Concern has been expressed by some: Members of the Congress
that the cost of settling native land claims in the areas traversed
by the pipeline carrying Alaskan gas might have to be borne by the
pipeline-and indirectly by the U.S. consumer. This issue was spe-
cifically addressed during negotiation of the Agreement on princi-
ples: Paragraphs 11 and 12 of the Agreement on principles identify
the types of charges which may be imposed on the pipeline by
Canadian public authorities.: ,

Mr. BrownN.:Is that specifically in the language of the treaty?

Mr. BosworTH. In the language of the Agreement, Mr. Congress-
man, it simply identifies those charges which will be applied: How-
ever, yesterday—I am sorry, on September 20, -the Canadian
Deputy Prime Minister, Allan MacEachen, at the signing ceremony
held in Ottawa, said, “Native claims exist.independently from the
pipeline and. will not give rise to any: charges on the pipeline
project. Their settlement is a purely Canadian responsibility.” So
we have two measures of protection. One is specification of the
types of charges which may be assessed on the pipeline and the
settlement of Native claims is not there included, and the second is
the specific assurance by the Deputy Prime Minister of the Govern-
ment of Canada that Native claims will not be imposed as financial
obligation on the pipeline.

Mr. DINGELL. | am sure that comforts my good friend and co-
chairman, Mr. Roncalio, greatly, and it does much to assuage our
earlier concerns in this matter. '

CONSTRUCTION TIMETABLE -

Mr. BosworTH. Mr. Chairman, there has also been some concern
that selection of a trans-Canada route might expose the United
States to a greater risk of costly delays in construction than the
alternative projects. Therefore, in the course of negotiating the
Agreement on  Principles, we asked the Canadian officials to
commit to specific dates for authorization of commencement of
construction. The Canadians have done so. The Agreement on Prin-
ciples specifies that both Governments will take measures to
ensure the prompt issuance of all authorizations in order to allow
main pipelaying in the Yukon to.begin on January 1, 1981. This
would, of course, include insuring that the settlement of Native
claims does not delay construction. Other construction in Canada




36

will be allowed to begin on .a schedule which will enable initial
operation of the pipeline on January 1, 1983.

In addltlon, the cost-sharing formula for the Dempster lateral
contained in the agreement provides strong incentives for the Ca-
nadians to minimize the cost of building the Canadian sections of
the Alcan main pipeline. Inasmuch as construction delays are in-
herently :costly, the incentive formula gives the Government of
Canada good reason to prevent construction delays.

INDIRECT SOCIOECONOMIC COSTS

During construction of the trans-Alaska oil pipeline, it became
clear that the construction activity disrupted the normal develop-
ment of communities along the pipeline right-of-way. The State of
Alaska recognized the problems faced by these commumtles and
appropriated funds to assist them.

Communities in the Yukon Territory will face a similar situation
during construction of. the Alcan pipeline. The pipeline will, of
course, generate substantial tax revenues during -its operation.
However, funds to meet the indirect social and economic costs will
fble needed. before the major portion of the tax revenues begin to

ow.

In order to bridge this time gap between construction impact and
commencement of tax receipts, the government of the - Yukon Terri-
tory ' will borrow- money ‘on commercial -terms from the pipeline
companies iinvolved in building the pipeline in the Yukon. The
borrowed funds will be repaid from tax revenues. The Agreement
on:Principles states, ‘. ... that indirect socioeconomic costs in the
Yukon Territory will not be reflected in the cost-of-service to the
Unlted Statesshippers other than through the Yukon property

" Therefore, the loan of money to the Yukon Territory by the
plpehne companies will have no impact on the cost of delivering
Alaskan gas to“U.S. consumers other than through the agreed
levels of taxation.

THE FORM OF THE AGREEMENT ON PRINCIPLES .

We believe that existing legislation, including the Alaska Natu-
ral Gas Transportation Act and the joint resolutions contemplated
thereby will permit implementation of any obligations assiimed by
the United States under the Agreement Between the United States
of America and Canada on Principles Applicable to a Northern
Natural Gas Pipeline. We also believe that it was appropriate to
conclude the agreement as an executive agreement subject to nec-
essary legislative approval of the President’s decision by Congress.
Several major factors led to this conclusion:

The agreement is'an integral part of a domestic energy pohcy
decision which is expressly reserved to the Congress as a whole in
the Alaska Gas'Act; the Agreement is a matter of concern to the
entire Congress; as ‘evidenced by section 301 of the Trans-Alaska
Pipeline Authorization Act, as well as by sections 2 and 6 of the
Alaska Gas Act; the agreement is limited to a single project, and
does not have provisions of general application; it was desirable to
conclude the agreement as an executive agreement in order to
obtain firm commitments from the Government of Canada on the
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applicable terms and conditions in time for the President to make
his recommendation, and to:assure that the purposes of the Alaska
Gas Act would be met.

~As part of the President’s decision on the transportation of Alas-
kan:natural gas, the agreement has been submitted to the Congress
for-approval by joint resolution. In this manner the Congress, both
the House and the Senate has an opportunity to pass on ‘the
agreement

IMPACT OF THE ALCAN PROJECT ON UNITED STATES/CANADIAN
« RELATIONS

The United States and Canada have a long tradition of coopera-
tion on mutually beneficial projects. I have already cited the exam-
ples of the Saint Lawrence Seaway, the Alaskan Highway, and the
transportation of Canadian hydrocarbons across the United States.
Qur decision to work together on the Alcan Pipeline furthers and
strengthens this tradition of cooperation. In our view the pipeline
arrangement exemplifies the type of project where bilateral cooper-
ation 1s most clearly called for—projects which would not be ob-
tained by either country were we to address separately the energy
supply problems concerned.

The pipeline will be one of the largest constructlon projects ever
undertaken in North' America. Its successful completion - will
engage the skills and productive capacity of both countries and will
provide important economic benefits to both countries. It will
enable our two countries to provide substantially more gas to con-
sumers at a lower cost than if either of us were to act independent-
ly. At the same time, agreement on the Alcan p1pe11ne enlarges the
opportunities for further cooperation with Canada in the energy
field, and strengthens possibilities for continued expansion of mu-
tually beneficial collaboration between the two countrles on a
broader range of issues of common concern.

In conclusion, I want to emphasize again that the Alcan project
provides substantial benefits for U.S. consumers. In addition, the
agreement we have reached with the Government of Canada and
the Transit Pipeline Treaty provide satisfactory protection  for
American interests. T urge the Congress to approve the President’s
choice of the Alcan project to transport Alaskan natural gas to the
lower 48 States:

Mr. DiNGELL. The committee thanks you for a helpful statement.
In order to get some of the questions that may be bothersome
before the two subcommittees, with the concurrence of my good
friend and colleague from Wyoming, our cochairman, Mr. Roncalio,
we will recognize Mr. Braun at this time for the purpose of asking
certain questions relative to the agreements.

Mr. BrauN. Referring to section 6 of the agreement.

Mr. BoswoRrTH. Are you speaking of the treaty or the artlcles of
agreement on principles?

Mr. DinGELL. It is at page 14.

Mr. BraUN. What protection does the United States-Canadian
Agreement provide against exposure or vulnerability of U.S. cus-
tomers to future actions by the Canadian pipeline companies or the
Canadian NEB which have the effect of placing all or most of the
financial risks of the Canadian pipeline on its U.S. customers?
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Mr. Bosworth, section 6 refers to tariffs and cost allocation and
the question I am directing to you refers to the kind of tariff that
is possible in Canada. We would like to know what protection this
agreement affords U.S. customers against a tariff being implement-
ed in Canada which would require U.S. customers-to pay for all
costs incurred in Canada, regardless of the amount of gas delivered
by the Canadian pipeline?

Mr. BosworTtH. The concept of tariff apphes primarily to the cost
of transportation or the cost of service on the Canadian portion of
the line. Under the agreement on principles, we have specified that
that cost of service with regard-to most of the sections of the line
will be borne on a proportionate basis reflecting the quantities of
gas flowing respectively to the United States and to Canada,
coming through the system.

Now, if the Canadian Government does not decide in effect to
build the Dempster Lateral to bring on gas from the Mackenzie
Delta, the cost of service will be borne primarily by the U.S.
consumer, except for minimal portions of gas which may be taken
off in the Yukon Territories for small communities, as specified in
the agreement.

However, if the Canadian Government does decide to build the
Dempster portion of the line, then the cost of service is allocated
on a volumetric basis so that we are each paying our respective
shares of that cost of service.

Mr. RoncaLio. Is there assurance that Canada cannot levy tariffs
that would be an unjust burden upon the U.S. consumers?

Mr. BoswoRrTH. Yes, sir, that would fall under the concept of
taxation and, as I specified in my statement, the Transit Pipeline
Treaty provides protection against discriminatory taxation on this
pipeline. It provides, as it now exists, full protection in the three
Provinces outside the Yukon Territory because there are similar
pipelines, which is the standard of comparison set forth in the
treaty. There are similar pipelines in those three Provinces.

Mr. BrownN. Taxation is not the only cost that goes into the
setting of a tariff on a pipeline and I think the question is more
properly asked in this way: What assurance do we have that the
tariffs set on the pipeline—that is, the charges for the use of the
pipeline—will be maintained at reasonable or cost reflective rates?
The Canadians, as [ understand, have the right to set those tariffs,
is that not correct?

Mr. BosworTH. Yes, sir. That protection is provided for in Article
IV of the Transit Pipeline Treaty which specifies that rates, tolls,
tariffs, and financial regulations relating to pipelines must be of a
nondiscriminatory nature.

Mr. BRownN. Being not discriminatory, does not necessarlly speak
to whether or not the costs can escalate and the impact of those
costs be borne by American consumers. Even if the lateral is built,
I understand—correct me if I am wrong—that two-thirds of the
cost, at minimum, would be borne by American consumers and
without the lateral, very close to 100 percent of the cost of the
glpehne tariffs w1ll be borne by the consumers in the United

tates
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My question is, Can you cite in the treaty the assurances that
those rates which can be set by the Canadians will protect the
interests of American consurmers?

Mr. BosworTH. In paragraph 2, article IV of the treaty, it speci-
fies that these rates, tariffs, tolls, et cetera, shall be “just and
reasonable

That is a standard against which we would then have recourse if
in- our view the tariffs set by the pipeline authorities in
Canada——

Mr. BrRowN. Is the question of their justness and reasonableness,
if it should be raised by an American consumer, under the proce-
dure by which the American law usually progresses, the consumer,
or consumer group could take that to court, for determination? Is
that protection provided American consumers under this treaty or
not?

‘Mr. BosworTtH. The equivalent of that protection is prov1ded Mr.
Congressman, in that the treaty also provides an.arbitration clause
for disputes which are not resolved directly between the two au-
thorities.

Mr. BRowN. The two countries.

Mr. BosworTH. Between the two countr1es, yes

Mr. DiNgeELL.: Understanding of treaties and tariffs and agree-
ments is a fine art.

I read under article IV, which is the article to which you
allude—this is at page 3 of the agreement—that the matter of
rates, tolls, tariffs, and financial regulations relating to pipelines is
covered within a subparagraph of paragraph 1. But as I read the
requirements of “just and reasonable,” it appears under paragraph
2:wherein the language says as follows: “All regulations, require-
ments, terms, and cond1t1ons imposed under paragraph (1) shall be
Just and reasonable.”

Now, that deals W1th regulations; requirements, terms and condi-
tions. It does not deal;, as I read it with rates, tolls, and tariffs.

I am reading from the treaty. How do I get to the point- you say
we are at under the treaty?

Mr. BosworTtH. Well, paragraph 2 of that article includes those
subparagraphs set forth in paragraph 4, including rates; tolls, tar-
iffs. Those would be among the terms and conditions imposed
under paragraph 1. S

»Mr. DINGELL. Say that again, please

Mr. BosworTH. Well, the terms and conditions spec1ﬁed in para-
graph 2 would include—

Mr. BROwN. Paragraph 2 of what?

Mr. BosworTH. Of article IV of the Transit Pipeline Treaty,
Congressman. It would include rates; tolls, tariffs, and financial
regulations.

Mr. DINGELL. Let me yield to counsel at this point again so that
he can address this question.

Mr. BraUN. Mr. Bosworth, if that were so, then the language
further on in paragraph 2 that the terms and conditions apply
equally to all persons in the same manner would require an identi-
cal tariff throughout Canada. That cannot be the case.

Mr. BoswortH. I think here, Mr. Braun, I would apply the
phrase in that paragraph saying, “under substantially similar cir-
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cumstances” would have to be interpreted to mean deviations in
capital costs, but it is designed to protect us against discriminatory
treatment in terms of rates, tolls, tariffs, and financial obligations,
but clearly if one pipeline’s capltal cost is substantially higher than
another pipeline’s capital cost, one could not maintain that the two
rates or the two tariffs should be equal.

Mr. BRAUN. Pipeline tariffs in Canada are not now identical, are
they?

Mr. BoswortH. They are not because they reflect variations in
the capital cost of constructing those pipelines. .

Mr. BRauN. They also reflect variations in the placement of risks
on consumers and on pipeline companies, is that not correct?

There are some pipelines in Canada that are allowed to charge
pursuant to an all-events, full cost-of-service tariff. There are other
pipelines in Canada that are not.

Mr. BosworTH. If your question is whether or not an all-events,
full cost-of-service tariff is envisioned for this pipeline, I can assure
you that it'is not.-To be more specific, I would have to, I think, ask
if I could submit a written response to your question after some
research with the Office of the Legal Adviser.

Mr. BRaAUN. Where does it tell us in the agreement that an “all-
events, full cost-of-service tariff”’ is not contemplated by Canada?
Can you point to a paragraph and a page in the agreement that
says that?

“Mr. BosworTH..I think that questlon will be addressed very fully
in the full report which:is coming up to.the Congress. I think this
is'a question‘which might be better directed to the financial panel

Mr. Roncario. Question, if I may, Mr. Chairman. Doesn’t the
treaty beginning on page 9 say spemﬁcally what the Yukon proper-
ty tax will be and:-what it won’t be, and in no event does it exceed
$30 million a year? Isn’t that set out specifically?

‘Mr. BosworTH.: Well;. specifically, Mr. Chairman, the Yukon
property tax during the first 5 years of operation of the pipeline,
from 1983 through 1987, cannot exceed $30 million a year, plus an
escalator, which would be the Canadian GNP deflator, but that i is a
quantified ceiling.

Mr. Roncario. Do you know of the International Jomt Commis-
sion; United: States and Canada?

Mr. BosworTH. I have some familiarity with it, yes, sir:

Mr. Roncawio. It has been in existence since 1911 and it consists
of three Canadians and three U. S. citizens, to govern and arbitrate
problems dealing with international waters, and I know of no
problem that hasn’t been solved by that machinery that exists for
the:solution of those problems.

Does -not Canada move more natural gas through plpehnes
owned by the United States of America? Has the United States
ever jacked the tariffs on.Canada on this gas?

Mr. BosworTtH. No.

Mr. RoNcaLio. Any reason for suspicion that these two countries
that have gotten along for 200 years would in any way not pursue
the same policy. in resolving the differences here as they have been
under the similar instances over the last 200 years?

Mr. BosworTH. I think that is an excellent point, Mr. Chairman.
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Mr. Roncavio. I take exception to the observation about OPEC
countries. I have a lot of pride in the Canadians. I have fought
beside them with a uniform on in North Africa when the OPEC
countries were on the other side.

Mr. DINGELL. The Chair certainly does not equate our Canadian
friends and neighbors with the OPEC countries under any circum-
stances. The Canadians are good friends. Curiously enough, my
district is to the north of some parts of Canada. But the question
that is directed by counsel-—I want to be clear—is designed to
provide the subcommittees with a full understanding of the issues
which relate to the agreement.

Now, I think that your testimony, Mr. Bosworth, is very interest- .
ing, but the President’s statement is not going to be signed by the
Canadians. So I am curious just how the President’s statement
submitted to the Congress is going to in any way, fact or manner
bind our good friends, our Canadian neighbors?

Can you explain that with regard to the guestion of tariffs?

Mr. BosworTH. Clearly, Mr. Chairman, the commitments made
by Canada which are applicable to this project are contained essen-
tially for purposes of this matter in two documents

Mr. DingELL. That is right.

Mr. BosworTH. The Transit Pipeline Treaty——

Mr. DINGELL. One is the treaty.

Mr. BosworTH. And the other is the agreement on principles. We
are confident through a:-combination of those two undertakings by
the Canadian Government and by the U.S. Government that we
have fully protected the Alcan: pipeline against discriminatory
treatment with regard to tariffs, taxes, et cetera.

Mr. DINGELL. That is a very helpful statement and I am delight-
ed to hear that.

Mr. Braun has asked you to identify those places where the tariff
protection can be clearly identified in either of the two documents
under discussion.

The Chair would appreciate it if you would direct your attention
now to that matter,

Mr. BosworTH. Certainly, Mr. Chairman.

The first is in article IV of the Pipeline Treaty. The second of
those two is the agreement on principles in the section relating to
taxation in the Yukon and in the section relating to tariffs and cost
allocation. = .

I think it might be. helpful if T could suggest we would be more
than happy to submit what might be described as a rather detailed
memorandum of law addressing this particular point which per-
haps could figure as part of the committees’ record.

Mr. DiNGELL. I think that would be helpful and we ask you to do
so. Without objection, that will appear in the appropriate place in
the record.

[The following material was received for the record: ]

The Agreement on Pr1nc1ples Applicable: to..a Northern Natural Gas Pipeline
(“the Agreement”) and the Agreement Concerning Transit Pipelines (“the Treaty’)
do not. establish the tariffs for the transportation of natural gas across Canada
through the proposed natural gas pipeline. These must be determined in the future

by the National Energy Board:in consultation with U.S. regulatory authorities.
However, the. Agreement and the Treaty create a framework of guarantees and
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procedures which should ensure that tariffs are reasonable and are consistent with
both U.S. and Canadian interests.

Both Article IV of the Treaty and the Agreement recognize that national authori-
ties,*including the N.E.B. in the case of Canada, retain jurisdiction to set tariffs.
However, Article IV of the Treaty provides that all such measures ‘“‘shall be just
and. reasonable” and shall be applied equally under substantially similar circum-
stances.

Further, several provisions in the Agreement provide specific guidance with re-
spect to the formulation of tariffs by the N.E.B. The Agreement commits the N.E.B.
to apply a principle of “variable rate of return” in determining tariffs, and specifies
the capital costs to be used in applying this principle. The Agreement also defines
the permissible types of direct charges by public authorities and of other costs
having an effect on the cost of service.

The Agreement establishes procedures for consultations between U.S. and Canadi-
_an regulatory authorities with respect to the application of these principles and
other tariff matters. Such consultations will be essential prior to construction of the
pipeline, since the F.E.R.C. must approve the passthrough of Canadian transporta-
tion charges to U.S. interstate customers. In practice, the conclusion of transporta-
tion contracts and the finanacing and construction of the pipeline will be contingent
upon F.E.R.C. acceptance of the initial Canadian tariff.

The N.E.B. might subsequently raise the applicable tariff after construction of the
pipeline, but we believe that the guarantees established by the Agreement and the
Treaty would prevent any unreasonable increases. Moreover, the F.ER.C. might
prohibit the pass-through to U.S. consumers of increases in Canadian transportation
costs, although this would:not be a realistic long-term solution should tariffs be
substantially increased. We believe it more likely that any future proposals to
significantly increase Canadian tariffs would be considered between the U.S. and
Canadian Governments in the context of our long tradition of cooperation and of
the dependence of each side on the continued use of pipelines transiting the terri-
tory of the other to meet its energy needs.

Mr. DiNGELL. I still would appreciate it if you would give a very
clear answer to Mr. Braun’s question. This is a matter of rather
substantial concern to me, and I would like to have as clear a
statement as possible on your part with regard to these matters
because, like my Dad used to say, we should trust everybody but
we should cut the cards.

Mr. SANTINI. Mr, Chairman?

M‘; DiNGELL. For what purpose does the gentleman seek recogni-
tion?

Mr. SANTINL In pursuit of this line of inquiry that the chairman
has initiated, I would like to examine in this same area of concern
in the context of some disturbing precedents in the past that sug-
gest where economic necessity dictates, the interest of the Ameri-
can consumers can take a backseat to the economic realities or
dictates within the country of Canada.

Mr. DINGELL. The Chair will certainly recognize my good friend
at the earliest moment to do that.

The Chair, however, wants counsel to ask his questions. I do this
respectfully, understanding the concern of my colleague. Counsel
may be using time that my good friends and colleagues on this
subcommittee would like to be using, and I will recognize the
gentleman for questions just as quickly as possible.

Mr. SanTINI. 1 will defer to the Chairman’s profound kindness.

Mr. BRowN. Mr. Chairman, could I ask either the Chair or the
staff or the witness a profound question? -

In article IV, to what does the phrase “by the appropriate gov-
ernmental authorities”” refer? Are those the authorities of both the
United States and Canada? Are.they merely the -authorities of
Canada? 1 think if we can get a couple of those deep points clari-
fied, some of us will understand it a little better.
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Mr. BosworTH. If I may just take that last question briefly, in
this .case it applies to authorities on both sides of the border de-
pending on where the pipeline is actually located. I think it is
important to remember that the treaty is separate from the Agree-
ment on Principles.

The treaty is designed to cover all pipelines; not just the Alcan
pipeline.

Mr. BRowN. If the pipeline is on the Canadian side, where it
applies to the Canadian authorities, the phrase ‘“‘such governmen-
tal authorities” if it applies only to Canadian authorities, infers
that such governmental authority, the Canadian authority, will
make the determination with reference to rates, tolls, tariffs, finan-
cial regulations, and so forth.

Mr. BosworTH. Right.

Mr. DiNGELL. I think the gentleman raises a very good question.

Mr. Bosworth, can you give us an answer to that point?

Mr. Roncatio. He did. He said yes. :

Mr. BrownN. That is both Provincial and Canadian National Gov-
ernments; is that correct?

Mr. BosworTH. Yes, sir. . .

Mr. DiNGELL. It could also deal with bureaus and private lands,
and-things: of : that. sort. where those were the governing bodles
could it not, or:could it? ,

Mr. BOSWORTH No, sir; I think that would be limited to govern-
mental authorities in this particular case.

-Mr. DiNGELL. I would-like to have you do a little research on that
because I am not comfortable on that last point.

[The following material was received for the record:]

Article IV of the Agreement Between the Government of the United States of
America and the Government of Canada Concerning Transit Pipelines (‘‘the Pipe-
line Treaty”) provides that ‘“the appropriate governmental authorities” shall retain
jurisdiction to issue regulations affecting transit pipelines on a non-discriminatory
basis, subject to the further limitations contained in that Article.

The question of which governmental authorities may be competent to act under
this provision is for determination by each of the Parties in accordance with its
national law. In both the United States and in Canada, the authorities primarily
responsible for the regulation of pipelines are federal agencies.

The Chair recognizes Mr. Braun.

Mr. BRaAUN. Mr. Bosworth, the tariff sets forth the terms and
conditions of service by the pipeline, does it not?

Mr. BosworTH. Yes.

Mr. BRAUN That includes the charges rendered by the pipeline
for the service it performs; correct?

Mr. BosworTH. That is correct.

Mr. BrauN. Now, there is a: heading called “Tar1ffs and Cost
Allocation” in your agreement between the United States and
Canada. Wherein under the heading “Tariffs” is there any state-
ment that relates to the terms and conditions under which the
Canadian pipeline will charge U.S. customers? It seems to me the
only thing covered by that entire section:is cost allocation rather
than the form of tariff that will be utilized.

Is there anything in this section that refers to the kind of tariff
that is allowed or not allowed?

Mr. BosworTH. Well, the question of the tariff or the rate that
will be charged to the consumer is a question which is yet to be
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addressed by the ratemaking authorities 'in the respective coun-
tries; in our case the FPC; in their case the National Energy Board.
That is a determination which it is really not possible to make in
the abstract until one has knowledge of the actual capital cost and
the actual volumes of Canadian and U.S. gas, respectively, which
would be flowing through the system.

What the agreement on principles does is set forth the’general
guidelines within which that tariffmaking calculation will have to
take place.

Mr. Braun:. Do you understand what an “all-events,’ full cost-of-
service tariff’”’ is? .

Mr. BosworTH. Yes, I do.

Mr. Braun. That means regardless of whether or not any gas is
delivered from the Canadian pipeline, U.S.. customers would pay
the total cost of service for the Canadian pipeline.

Mr. BosworTH:. ‘An all-events; full: cost-of-service tariff means
substantially more than that, Mr. Braun, because: it covers such
questions as‘noncompletion, 11ab111ty for cap1tal cost in the event of
noncompletion, et cetera.

Mr. BrRaUN. This is once the gas is ﬂow1ng, r1ght‘?

Mr. BosworTH. Yes, sir.

Mr. BrauN. We want to know where in- the two agreements—»
the treaty and the agreement, between the United . States:and
Canada— there is a proh1b1t10n agalnst that form of tariff belng
implemented in Canada?

Mr. BosworTH. Well, that form of tarlff would not be 1mplement—
ed by Canada on U.S. custormers. That is a subject over which the
U.S. regulatory authorities retain control.

Mr. DiNGgELL. Isn’t that .a rather novel statement since that is
going to be done inside Canada and not done inside the United
States?

Mr. RonNcaLio. Let me ask a question along the same reasoning,
if I may.

Mr. DINGELL. Surely.

Mr. Roncario. Is there anything there where we assert that the
Government of Canada cannot” expropriate this pipeline in 10
years? Answer yes or no.

- Mr.. BosworTH:" Yes, 'sir. There is nothing that gives up the
Canadian sovereignty to expropriate in their country,; but if they
attempt to expropriate the plpehne, then it is subject to interna-
tional law:

Mr. Roncario. We are not planning a: Panama Canal?

Mr. BosworTH. No, we are not planning a Panama Canal.

Mr. -BraUN. Mr. Bosworth I Would like to move on to the tax-
ation question.

The agreement between the Unlted States and Canada provides
for a maximum tax of $30 mllhon commencing -in 1983. That $30
million figure:can be escalated in three ways. It can be escalated
by the (1): GNP deflator; (2) the level of property taxes in the
Yukon and grants to municipalities in the Yukon, and (3) taxes
levied in the State of Alaska:

First I would like to focus on the level of taxation in the Yukon.
Does the agreement between the United States and Canada allow
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the Yukon government to raise its property tax, thereby 1ncreasmg
the property tax on the pipeline in the Yukon?

Mr. BosworTH. Let me give a somewhat. detailed response to that
question, Mr. Braun.

First of -all, the Agreement on Principles provides that the
amount of property tax levied by the Yukon Territory on the
pipeline during the first 5 years of its operation, 1983 to 1988, will
be no more than: $30 million per year plus-the amount of the
Canadian GNP deflator; in other words, the approximate level of
inflation in Canada. At the end of that 5-year period, that level of
property taxzation is then subject to review against the three crite-
ria which I specified. That is an undertaking by the Canadian
Federal Government, which they assure us they have the ability
and: the.authority to make, vis-a-vis the Territory of the Yukon.

Now, if, as the Canadians anticipate, they construct the Demp-
ster Lateral to bring gas from the Mackenzie Delta down to White-
horse to hook into the Alcan project, that line will then constitute
under the terms of the Transit Pipeline Agreement a similar pipe-
line which-will provide a basis for: comparison of taxation. That
would then supersede this alternative tax regime which we have
negotiated in.the agreement on principles, and under the Transit
Pipeline Treaty the Canadians would not be able to impose a level
of taxation on the Alcan project in the Yukon at a discriminatory
rate above the level of taxation imposed on their own line from the
Mackenzie Delta to Whitehorse.

Mr. BrRauN. Mr. Bosworth, the escalator, being attached to the
level of taxes and grants in the Yukon creates a built-in system of
incentives for the Yukon Territorial government to increase spend-
ing; the more the Yukon spends, the more money it will be able to
receive from the pipeline. In other words, for every $3 of tax that
" the Yukon collects, it can spend $4, the other dollar being provided
by the pipeline.

Don’t you think that this kind of subsidy mechanism invites
imaginative new spending programs in the Yukon to the detriment
of U.S. customers?

Mr. BosworTH. No, sir, I don’t, because I don’ t think that in any
way the level of taxation on the p1pe11ne in the Yukon is tied to an
escalator which would be interpreted as being the level of spending
by the Yukon territorial government. It is not.

-+Could I ask Mr. Crook, please, to supplement my reply on that
question?

Mr. CRoOK. Mr. Braun, the point that you raise, of course, is one
that was considered during the course of the negotiations. The
concern, as-I understand it, is that the Yukon will somehow go out
and increase the levels of taxation on property other than the
pipeline in order to raise the level of taxation on the pipeline,
thereby creating some kind of perpetual motion money machine.

There are two points that it seems to us are quite persuasive in
response to this. The first is that those taxes imposed on property
other than the pipeline are, of course, going to come out of the
hides of Yukon taxpayers, so there is a built-in' political incentive
for the government of the Yukon not to raise taxes in a fashion
that is unrelated to its legitimate governmental requirement.

Mr. BRaUN. Couldn’t that be rebated right back to the taxpayer?
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‘Mr.: Crook. Let me finish my answer, and then perhaps we can
deal with that second point.

Now; we have raised with the Canadians: specifically the point
that the taxes raised by the Yukon must be those that are indeed
directly related to the governmental needs of the Yukon Territory
and the Canadians have so assured us.

They have further assured us that in calculating the amount of
Yukon property taxes and income from sources other than taxation
on the pipeline, account would, of course, have to be taken of any
unusual benefits returned to the property taxpayer.

The Government of Canada, I think, has thereby assured us that
they do not understand the agreement to permit the Yukon to, for
example, go out and raise property taxes in order to directly rebate
these funds to the Yukon property taxpayer. We would -maintain
that is not permitted under the agreement.

The Government of Canada has assured us that they agree with
our interpretation. Indeed, I think today, if not yesterday, there
will be completed an exchange of letters between Secretary Schle-
singer and the Canadian Ambassador confirming our agreement on
this point.

In short, Mr. Braun, we do not believe that there is any realistic
possibility that the Yukon is going to go:-out and ‘arbitrarily raise
its taxes, rebate the taxes to the Yukon taxpayer, in order to raise
the rates of taxation on the pipeline.. We don’t think this is a
realistic possibility. We think it would be contrary to the intention
and purpose of the agreement, and the Canadians have agreed with
us on this point.

Mr. BrRauN. Can a letter from the Canadian Ambassador bind
the Canadian Government on this issue?

Mr. BosworTH. Yes, sir.

Mr. BrauN. Can it bind the Yukon government on this issue?

Mr. BosworTH. Yes, sir. This is an obligation running from the
Government of Canada. Under international law, it is binding upon
them, and, of course, as you are aware, the Yukon is a territory, it
is not a province having separate rights and status under the
British North American Act.

Mr. BraunN. How would you distinguish between a flagrant
spending program- in the Yukon and a meritorious one? What
standards will apply?

Mr. Roncalio [presiding]. I am going to take the duty to pass
judgment on that question as being highly irrelevant. We ought to
be paying a little attention as to how wasteful we are in our
country and not in Canada.

I want to call on a Member of Congress I would like to call on
Mr. Wirth for recognition. ;

Mr. Wirta. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
hTo go back to the Yukon situation, let me see if I understand
this.

The revenue for the Yukon Territory is currently: $90 million a
year, and the pipeline is going to provide another $30 million a
year, 25 percent of the total revenue of the Yukon Terrltory, isn't
that correct?

Mr. BosworTH. Roughly, yes, sir.
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‘Mr..WirTH. The escalator that is built in - relates to effort in the
Yukon Territory, correct? It relates to that $30 million and if, as

ou were suggesting earlier; that $30 million legitimately goes up
to $120 million, then the $30 million"goes up to $40 million, cor-
rect?

Mr. BOSWORTH Proportionately, yes.

Mr. WIrTH. - It goes up proportionately. There are now 20,000
people living in the Yukon Territory, right?

‘Mr. BoswoRTH. Yes, sir.

Mr. WirTH. And there were approximately 50 percent of that
number 10 years ago, correct?
= Mr. BoswoRTH. Yes, sir.

Mr. WirTH. So you have 20,000 people on a revenue base of some
$90 million. If just in a legitimate way, not to say something is
legitimate or illegitimate, people legitimately move into the Yukon
Territory, and consequently the budget of the Yukon Territory goes
up, this has nothing to do with our pipeline whatsoever. But if the
budget goes up, say, to $180 million, suddenly the American con-
sumer is paying $60 million for that section of the pipeline that
goes through the Yukon Territory.

I am just trying to put: this in terms of figures. I think this is
what counsel is getting at, that we have built into -this in the
“Yukon Territory this kind of an escalator in which the American
consumer can pay a tremendous amount of money for the develop-
ment of the Yukon Territory.

:Now, I am all for the Yukon Territory and everybody movmg in
there. I just wonder who ought to pay for it.

“Mr. BosworTH. This is- a concern which we 1dent1ﬁed to--the
Canadians during the negotiation of the ‘Agreement on Principles
and for that reason we specified that this percentage increase is
measured in an aggregate per capita basis, not on a'total popula-
tion basis. "

Mr. Brown. Will the gentleman yield?

You have a comparable situation in New York.

Mr. WirTH. I would be happy to yield.

Mr. BrownN. If New York is:the territory in the country that
pays the highest welfare payments, people tend to move to New
York to get the benefit of those higher payments. If they develop
that kind of a situation in the Yukon: and Canada, the funding of
that, at least to some extent, is going to repose on the backs of the
American taxpayer, on the consumer.

Mr. WirtH. The question is, Is that the kind of escalator we want
to build in? And I think the question we have is, Is that contingen-
¢y covered in the language? I don’'t have anything. I wasn’t pro-
vided with anything. You say it is, that the Canadian: Ambassador
could do that, and it seems to me what we ought to have is: very
specific reference to the language in the agreement between the
United States and Canada that really puts a cap on what can be
paid in the Yukon Territory.

I think that:is the concern of various members of this committee.

Mr. BosworTH.  Yes, sir; Mr. Congressman. We have put that cap
on, in: effect, as I said, by limiting this to an aggregate per capita
concept: It is not total population; it is a per capita concept.
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~Mr. Roncavio. Is the figure to be all -10 Provinces, not just the
Northwest Territories and the Yukon?

Mr. Crook. Mr. Chairman, if I may, perhaps I could try to-lay
out the rationale for what-we have done here. .=

The Canadian Government made very clear its agreement to
commit itself to particular levels. of taxation:in:the Yukon, but
they also made very clear that they did not wish to commit them-
selves for all time to a particular level of taxation if revenues from
sources of funds for Government expenditure from other sources,
taxation on other property, for example, were to rise disproportion-
ately to any increase in the pipeline tax resulting from inflation. In
short, they were not prepared to agree that the pipeline should be
locked in with the protection of a better rate of taxation that might
be applicable to other taxpayers in the Yukon on a per capita
basis; and so, from our point of view, sir, this seemed to be a pretty
reahst1c point.

They simply wanted an assurance that if their revenues from
other sources were to rise per capita to a degree disproportionate to
the  increase in taxation on the pipeline, that you could increase
the taxes on the pipeline to reflect what was happening in the rest
of the Yukon. That is the purpose of what we have done.

Mr. BosworTH. In specific reply to your question, Mr. Congress-
man, in this language, by tying this to-the per capita rate of
taxation-on nonpipeline revenues, we have guarded against the
contingency which you outline some concern about, and that is, if
there is-a major increase in population in the Yukon, obviously, the
level of revenues and spending and taxation would increase to
reflect that increase in population, so-we have: tied it to a per
capita concept, not to a total concept:

Mr.:DINGELL. The.Chair announces that it w1ll recognlze mem-
bers at this time.

The Chair recognizes first my good friend from Wyoming, Mr
Roncalio. The Chair then: will recognlze the  gentleman from
Nevada, Mr. Santini. ; t
- Mr. Roncario. No questions: : S

~:Mr.SaNTINT I thank both: chairmen.

I'am concerned-about this tariff issue because I am not encour-
aged by recent past examples of business relationships involving
pipelines in our country and the Canadian Government or Prov-
inces:

We have the dramatic example that in 1932 the price of import-
ed Canadian gas, upon which the northern part of my State at
least ‘is- T0-percent. dependent. The price at the United States-Cana-
dian border for natural gas was-32 cents.. The price is now $2.16. It
does  demonstrate -to me that there is little evidence of concern
about the.impact-on the cost to the American consumer in that
rapidly escalated or accelerated natural gas price.

The tariff offers the same kind of prospect potentially for rapidly
accelerating cost increases.

~We-have a contractual relationship. existent between the pipeline
company and the supplier that could very well represent a poten-
tial, contrary to the wishes of the pipeline company perhaps, but
could very well represent a potential for rapidly accelerated cost
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increases imposed upon us because of the cost increase imposed on
the pipeline company.

The Northwest Pipeline is not ecstatic about the process of that
radically inceasing price that they had to transmit to my consum-
ers in Nevada, to the Northwest consumers of this country, but
they had no alternative.

I am advised that in instances contractual clauses were ignored
or violated, if not specifically, in-spirit, in -that instance of an
increase of 32-cents to $2.16 at the border, and I am disturbed in
light of that prospect; I am disturbed in light of that past.example,
that the prospects for us to receive fair, equitable, nonabusive,
whatever the encompassing words of good will that are transcribed
today, may translate tomorrow into one.Government employee’s or
one Province employee’s interpretation of.those words, and I am
not sure, I am not sure in:.my own. mind that we are.adequately
protected against economic blackmail in one extreme to simply
economic expediency in the other extreme by the.terms of that
treaty.

I would appreciate any comment in hght of the past or recent
experience with natural gas pricing and the prospectlve treatment
that we will receive-in terms of Alcan and the gas pricing in the
immediate future.

Mr. BosworTH. Mr. Congressman you have 1ntroduced another
dimension to this discussion which.is an important.one and a.very
complex one.

~As you know,.the U.S: Government has engaged in very substan-
t1a1 discussions with the Canadians on the question of the price-of
the  existing - exports of Canadian natural gas to this country. I
think it should be pointed out, to-complete the background. of that
picture, that that increase in the price has taken place against the
background of -the very substantial increase in ‘the price of energy
worldwide; and we have made some progress, I think, with the
Canadian Government in ensuring that—— ,

- Mr.. SaANTINI. Could we pause at that moment though'7

Mr. Bosworth, was it not done—at least I am informed and have
read—was that not done in violation of specific.contractual com-
mitments that were existent between the transmitter and the gas
company?

Mr. BOSWORTH But those were contracts, first .of all, Mr. Con-
gressman, between private parties. They were not; formal undertak-
ings by the.Canadian Government as in the case of these agree-
ments that we have before us.

Mr. SaANTINI. But don’t we have private party contract problems
contemplated by this treaty and this agreement as well?

Mr. BosworTH. This provides a framework under which private
party contractual arrangement can take place, and we believe that
we have provided in: that framework full protection against the
sort. of discriminatory treatment that you seem to be indicating is
your concern.. -

I would also point out, as has been brought out here in the
hearings this morning, that there is another very important ele-
ment in this, and that is that the Canadians have substantial
pipelines running through the United States.
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Mr. SanTINI. I think that is a valid point. We as a government
and legal entity seem much less disposed to exercise discriminating
economic judgments in retaliation to other nations’ attitudes about
us'than perhaps other nations in some instances are willing to do
in our case.

Canada demonstrated no reluctance to leap in and participate in
the uranium cartel of 1973, the cartel that was designed to sort of
control ‘and regulate the price of uranium, and concern about
impact on the U.S. market hardly was a manifest concern of theirs
in that participation.

On nickel market pricing, Canada, as you may apprec1ate is the
principal exporter to this Nation of nickel: I find no demonstra-
tions of international largesse implicit in.-how the nickel pricing
has been:handled on the-international scene. It has simply been a
marketplace’ demand-supply: concept, and they  are: a- substantial
friend“and ally of ours, but they are-also very actively engaged in
the world and realities of commerce.

In that context the affable words of agreement or treaties dimin-
ish when faced with the dictates and the demands of the dollars or
the pounds; as'the case may be.

I think Mr: Braun probed a legitimate concern when he said,
Can you be confident that the Canadian assurance of nonabuse of
the pipeline tax can be totally effective?

How ‘can “the- Canadian Federal Government -distinguish:pro-
grams that are reasonable and those that are contrived to increase
pipeline tax revenue? For example, what if the Yukon government
sets up a housing allowance program, a food stamp program, mini-
mum’ income, ‘direct cash assistance program? All these’programs
could drastically raise the level of Yukon pipeline tax revenues if
financed by Yukon property taxes or Territorial loans. Yet all are
reasonable if judged agamst existing and proposed programs in-the
United:States:

Mr. BoswoRTH. The point,-I' think; Mr. Congressman, is ‘that
those spending programs have to be pa1d by the Canadian taxpay-
ers and what we have obtained in this is an agreement that there
will not bea discriminatory element in this taxation policy as
applied to the pipeline.

You have raised a number of complex questlons, 1nclud1ng such
things as uranium' pricing; and nickel; et cetera.”I think it is
important though to maintain some context here, in that we are
not in this proposal talking about:the price at which we are going
to buy anything from Canada, whether it be natural gas or what-
ever. We are talking about an arrangement that we have negotiat-
ed with the Government of Canada under which we have estab-
lished the terms:-and conditions under which ' U.S. gas from Alaska
will transit Canada and how, if Canadian gas also flows through
that pipeline, the cost of service will be allocated.

But we are not here establishing a contractual arrangement with
the Canadian Government to purchase gas from the Canadians.

Mr. SanTINL. The mighty mallet is raised and I accept the subtle
intimidation. I hope I may be able to probe this further with you.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. DiNGELL. The Chair thanks the gentleman.

The Chair has one question.
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When I was called out of the room, counsel asked a question in
which I have an interest. I . would like to have you tell us how the
letter from the Canadian Government, that they aren’t going to let
the Yukon assert unwise taxes, is going to work? I have always
understood that the Provinces had wide latitude in taxes. I am
curious what the effect would be of a letter of that kind on the
Province and what would constitute the kind of unwise: taxes that
the Canadian Government would not allow the Provinces to levy
and what would be the sanctions which the Canad1an Government
would apply?

Mr. BosworTH. I think there is an important distinction in that
the Yukon Territory is not a Province and does not have the same
degree of autonomy as do the Provinces under the British North
American Act.

Mr. DingeLL. That is somewhat comforting, but it is hable to
become a province.

Mr. BosworTH. I really am not able to comment.

Mr. DINGELL. It is not an unlikely happening?

Mr. BoswortH. Well, I would have to say that we would, of
course, be confident in the event that it did become a Province the
obligations of the Canadian . Government, Federal Government,
that it had undertaken vis-a-vis the United States, would be fully
protected in any new status that might be given to the Yukon
Territory.

Mr. DinceLL. We would pray that would be so, but assurance of
firm character is somewhat lacking this morning, is it not?

Mr. BosworTH, We have an undertaking from. the Canadian
Government which is based. upon the situation:which exists at this
time, and I would think that——

Mr. DiNGELL. I don’t want to distress our good friends from the
north, but how would the Canadian. Government act and what
would be the effect of this letter?

Mr. BoswortH. Well, the Canadian Goverment has through this
letter given us its assurance that it does not interpret the arrange-
ments that we have negotiated governing taxation in the Yukon as
to permit them to engage in the sort of activity which Mr. Braun
indicated was a source of concern.

Mr. DiNGELL. And Mr. Santini also?

Mr. BoswoRrTH. Yes, sir.

Mr. DinGeLL. Do you have a copy of this letter?

Mr. BosworTtH. I have here a draft. We would be prepared to
make this letter available to the committee as soon as it is formal-
ly transmitted.

Mr. DINGELL. A draft would not be appropriate for inclusion in
the record, but we would like to have that letter if and when it
does come. The Chair will recognize the gentleman from Obhio.

Mr. BRowN. Mr. Chairman, I don’t ask to be recognized on my
own time.

Mr. DiNGELL. The Chair recognizes the gentleman on his own
time.

Mr. BRowN. That is the bell, Mr. Chairman. ‘That is the observa-
tion I wanted to make.

Mr. DinGELL. The gentleman doesn’t want to make that observa-
tion on his own time?
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Mr. BrRowN. No; I would like to ask questions on my own time.

Mr. DiNGELL. The Chair observes we do have a quorum call on
the floor and that is the second set of bells, which means we have
about 8 or 9 minutes remaining. The Chair intends to sit here and
pursue this because of the importance of the question.

The Chair observes that Mr. Gudger has been seeking recognl-
tion ‘and ' the Chair will recognize him on: his‘own time, if he
desires, or will recognize the gentleman from Ohio, whoever wishes
recogmtlon ,

Mr. BRowN. Mr. Chairman, I choose to answer the quorum call.

Mr. DinGgeLL. The Chair recognizes Mr. Gudger.

Mr. Gupcer. 1 have two very brief questions. I would like a clear
definition- of this term on what is page 4 in subsection iv, “Aggre-
gate per capita revenue derived from all property tax R (ex-
cluding the Yukon Property Tax * * *).”

What is aggregate per capita revenue and what do you distin-
guish? Does per capita mean the individual property owner who is
paying an ad valorem tax to some unit of government, and is this
the aggregate of such taxes?

Mr. BosworTH. It, Mr. Congressman, is the total of the revenue
raised by property tax plus grants from the Federal Government of
Canada divided by the total number of people in the Yukon Terri-
tory:. '

Mr. GUupGER. And from that there is nothing in here that uses a
divider. It says, “the aggregate: per capita’” and ‘“the percentage
increase of the aggregate per capita”. Would not that mean the
total, as was indicated by Mr. Wirth’s earlier questions?

Mr. BosworTH. Noj; sir. The aggregate here refers to the aggre-
gate of the property tax plus grants from the Federal- Government
It does not refer to the aggregate of the people.

Mr. GUDGER. You said then‘you would take the average of that
divided by the total property tax?

Mr. BosworTH. Yes, sir.

Mr. GupgeRr. But wherein does that subparagraph say that you
take the average of that?

Mr. BosworTH. That is the mutual understanding of what that
phrase “aggregate per capita revenue” means.

Mr. GupGer. You say excluding the Yukon property tax, and yet
you have just said that this is the ad valorem property tax. Would
you explaln what you mean by that exclusion? =

Crook:. Yes, sir.- That was done as a technical draftlng
matter. In the copy you have, the term ‘“Yukon Property Tax”
should have initial capitals in each case. That is the term of art we
used in this agreement to describe the total taxes on the pipeline
itself. It is the term defined in subsection (b)i) of paragraph 5.

Mr. Gupger. So that refers to. the exclus1on of the taxes on this
line itself?

Mr. CrooOK. Yes, sir.

Mr. GUDGER. Preceding the date of this determination?

Mr. Crooxk. Yes, sir.

Mr. Gupcer. You have indicated here certain cost determinants
relative to the charges to be made for the transportation on the
line." Would you recapitulate those? There would, of course, be a
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capital recap and there would, of course, be the cost of the service
on the line itself. - =

What are these factors that are commonly considered by the
accepted regulatory practice, ‘being the term that is used in para-
graph 11 on page 8? Are there any variances from accepted regula-
tory practice between this country and Canada?

“Mr.“BosworTH.' Mr. Congressman, without trying to evade that
question, I would only like to say that this takes us into an area of
expertise which I must confess I do not have. It gets into the very
guts of the ratemaking structure and the regulatory practice, and I
would suggest that this might well be a question which: Dr. Schle-
singer in his testimony tomorrow, might be more appropriately
prepared to-address than‘I.

Mr. GubpGeR. In subsection 12 you state “It is understood that
there will be no charges on the pipeline havmg an effect:on the
cost of service other than those:” And then you list three: Is it our
understanding that this is clearly not all-inclusive? These are ex-
ceptions to the general costs that are determinative of tariff. Isn't
that correct?

Mr: BosworTH. This was an attempt, Mr. Congressman, to: offer
the United States the assurance that there would not be unusual
charges imposed upon the pipeline, and one of those, as I indicated
earlier in the testimony in the hearing, was the question of the cost
of settlement of native claims.

This clearly specifies that that sort of charge is not applicable to
the pipeline.

Mr. GupGer: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I have concluded and
yield back the balance of my time.

Mr. JounsoN. Mr. Chairman?

Mr. DiNGELL. For what purpose does the gentleman from Colora-
do seek recognition?

Mr. JouNSON. I want to pursue some of the questlons which have
been raised.

Mr. DiNGELL. The Chair observes that the time of the gentleman
from North Carolina has expired.

The Chair recognizes the gentleman from Colorado, Mr. Johnson.

Mr. JounsoN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Bosworth, would you clarify for me the relatlonshlp between
paragraphs (b)(l) (ii) and:(iii) in the agreement and then paragraph
Eng) (Pa;gagraph (iv) is subject to the limitations in paragraph (b)),
ii); (iii

Mr. BoSwORTH. Could you repeat your question, please?

Mr. JounsoN. Everybody keeps telling me that paragraph (iv)
provides for taxes in addition to paragraphs (i), (i) and (iii) but it
says, the start of paragraph (iv); “Subject to paragraph (b)(iii)”’—as
I read that it is not clear to me as to the relationship between the
cap that is evidently there in the first three paragraphs and para-
graph (iv).

Mr. Crook. Sir, I think it is a technical drafting matter. We may
ﬁave done somethmg a little less elegantly here than we could

ave

Mr. JounsoN. You said what?

Mr. Crook. I think we might have done this a little more ele-
gantly. The point of the reference to paragraph (b)(iii) is that at
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such time as the Canadians build a gas line of their own connect-
ing with this proposed line, the whole tax regime laid out in this
article is no longer applicable. At that point you fall under the
regime of the Transit Pipeline Treaty, that is to say, you have a
regime of nondiscrimination. What we are saying there is that at
such point as the tax termination date described in (b)(iii) takes
place, none of the rest of this will any longer have application. At
that point you go into a straight regime of nondiscriminatory tax-
ation as between the line carrying Canadian gas and the line
carrying U.S: gas..

Mr. JouNsoN. The cap applies prior to that time, does it not?

Mr. Crook. Yes, sir.

Mr. JounsoN. So what you are saying is, these provisions of the
Yukon in paragraph (1v) apply after the cap has expired in para-
graph (iii)?

Mr. BosworTtH: N o sir. 1 think it is 1mportant to point out, Mr.
Congressman, that when, assuming that it happens, the Dempster
Lateral is built, then all of the alternative tax regime which we
have negotiated with regard to the tax treatment in Yukon Prov-
ince falls away. That is no :longer applicable or relevant because
then—-—

Mr. JounsoN. That is treated just like a Province where you
have another pipeline?

Mr. BoswoRTH. Yes, because that gives us another pipeline.

Now, the cap will apply until the Dempster Lateral is built, and
if the Dempster Lateral is not built——

Mr. JounsoN. Then it will not? That is the way I read it. I
thought all this other language put on here ignored that. The cap
does apply until 2008 or until the Dempster Lateral is built?

Mr. BosworTH. Although the definition of the cap could be sub-
ject to change in 1988.

Mr. JounsoN. This will be one that you talk about prices later
and those things?

Mr. BosworTH. Right. From 1983 to 1988 it is $30 million plus
the amount of deflator GNP of Canada. From 1988 on, assuming
the Dempster Lateral has not been built, then these other criteria
come into play.

Mr:-JounsoN. OK. We are not talking about the same things I
have been reading here, I don’t think. I thank you for that clarifi-
cation.

In article IV l.c. relating to the regulations that the appropriate
governmental authorities have with- respect to rates, tolls, and
tariffs—we are in the treaty now rather than the agreement.

Mr. BosworTH: Yes, sir.

Mr. JounsoN. What is the situation with respect to Canadian law
that provides the Canadian Government the authority to bind the
Provinces in that respect?

Mr. BosworTH. With regard to the three Provinces involved in
this, the Canadian Federal Government has signed undertakings
from each of the Provincial governments as those will become part
of the record of the overall agreement.

Mr. JounsoN. Good. Thank you.
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Now, counsel asked a question which I wasn’t aware of, that
there are evidently dlfferent pipelines given different treatment in
their Provinces?

Mr. BosworTH. I think that was regarding the rate paid for the
cost of service, to different pipelines.

Mr. DINGELL. If the gentleman from Colorado will permit, are
these agreements between the Canadian Government and the Prov-
inces in place at this particular time?

Mr. Crook. Mr. Chairman, -what is in place are statements of
undertakings by the Provinces which are contained as Annex V of
the agreement. It is our understanding that the Canadians contem-
plate the negotiation of detailed Provincial-Federal undertakings
relating to these matters and to other matters as well.

It is our understanding that those have not yet been concluded,
but the Provinces have given their assurances of intention to fully
comply with the agreements.; -

Mr. DinGeLL. If the gentleman would permit, can you give us
any appreciation when these are going to be completed?

Mr. BosworTH. It is our understanding that this is a subject
which the Canadian Federal Government is now actively pursuing
with the Provincial governments. At the moment, all we have in
hand are statements from three Provincial governments.

Mr. JouHNnsoN. You do have statements?

Mr. BosworTH, They are in Annex V. of the agreement.

Mr. JouNsoN. I have to admit I haven’t read these, so I think we
ought to see whether or not they will be satisfactory. There are
obviously no reasons for us to ratify something that the Canadians,
or somebody else, require further action on.

i I would like to get into this business about the. different plpe-
ines.

i Mr. BosworTH. Different treatment being given d1fferent pipe-
ines.

... Mr.. JounsoN. Does that create any problem? Counsel has raised
that question, that evidently someplace up there different pipelines
are.given different treatment. Is that not correct?

Mr. BosworTH. There may. be differences in treatment as to the
way in which capital costs are recovered on the basis of rates or
from rates paid, but what we.are protected against in the treaty
and again in the agreement, is that there will be no substantial
difference in treatment given us, as opposed to the treatment given
similar pipelines in Canada.

Mr. JornsoN. How do you handle that if some dispute occurs?
How do you resolve a dispute that occurs?

Mr. BosworTH. Under the Transit Pipeline Treaty, there is a
provision for international arbitration. Each government appoints
one member of the arbitrating panel. Those two, if they are able to
agree on the third, appoint the third. If they are not able to agree
on the third, he is appointed by the International Court of Justice.

Mr. Jounson. Thank you.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. DiNGeLL. The Chair thanks the gentleman.

MT}ae Chair recognizes the gentleman from Washington, Mr.
eeds.
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Mr. MEeps. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am sorry that I wasn’t
hear to hear the formal testimony. I have gotten through the
written testimony.

I only have one question, or two questions, I think, to bring out
one thing: The fact that we have entered into agreements and
would enter into further agreements with the Government of
Canada and the individual Provinces involved is certainly no prece-
dent, is it? We have done this kind of thing before. The Canadians
have many pipelines in the United States. We are not really plow-
ing any new ground here, are we?

- Mr.'BosworTH. No, sir, we are not, not in terms of the legalities
of this:

Mr. MEEDs. And in terms:of practu,ahty, isn’t a good share of the
Canadian crude on the  East Coast fed through a pipeline that
starts-in Portland, Maine, for those people who are afraid that
somehow we are entering and breaking brand new ground and the
Canadians are going to’ cut off the ‘gas, we have all kinds of—in
addition to the agreements we signed and will be signing—all kinds
of countervailing leverage in the event that would happen, do we
not, not that we would ever expect to utilize 1t but it ex1sts‘?

Mr. BosworTH. I am not trying to describe it as countervalhng
I think the way I would prefer to describe it is that clearly in the
existing situation and future situations there is such a degreee of
shared interest between the two countries that that:'in itself pro-
vides; in my mind, from a practical point of view, the best assur-
ance that we have that this pipeline will be able to deliver gas to
the lower 48 in-the manner in which we would like it-to be
delivered.

But- what we*have also tried to do is, in the Transit Pipeline
Treaty and in the Agreement on Principles we have tried to ad-
dress very specific concerns about the ways in' which this pipeline,
particularly because of its importance and size, will be treated. But
I'think your point is extremely well taken. It is that mutuallty of
interest which is our best protection.

Mr. Meeps. You have put it much better than I, much more
diplomatically than I would put it, but the fact is, because of the
agreement and because of the longstandmg tradition of friendly
relationships with the country of Canada, no one should fear that
there-is going to be ‘any problem of the supply of gas through that
line 'would be cut off. Am I not correct?

Mr. BosworTH. I think, yes, Mr. Congressman, that relationship
offers us very substantial protection of our interests.

Mr. MEeps. Thank you.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I have taken all the time I need.

Mr. DiNGELL. The Chair thanks the gentleman.

The Chair observes Mr. Young’s request for recognition, and the
gentleman from Alaska is recognized for 5 minutes at this time.

Mr. YounG. Mr. Chairman, I think the areas discussed have been
beneficial in terms of, again, a lot of unknowns, new documents we
are dealing with today. I have a question that may sound inciden-
tal, but I am curious.

Section 3(b){i) of the agreement with Canada refers to providing
gas to remote communities in the Yukon. This question may sound
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a little strange Of course, in: Alaska but w111 the gas be North
Slope gas?

“Mr. BOSWORTH. Yes sir, it ' would: be. '

Mr. YounG. Now in the agreement, do you know 1f anybody has
comm1tted that gas at this time? - -

- Mr. BosworTH. You mean the producers?

Mr. Youna. That is right.

“Mr. BosworTH. I am not aware of that, sir. What this is des1gned
to.provide is that when the gas begins ﬂ0w1ng under the authority
of the pipeline, that that would——

Mr. Younc. If I understand; the owner.of the p1pe11ne can trans-
mit the gas and cannot commit the gas?-

~Mr. BosworTH. The article states that the owner of the p1pe11ne
in-the Yukon will-make arrangements to provide gas.

Mr. YouNG. Arrangement to provide gas. We can use semantics
all: we - want. If you are telling me,all right, they are going to
commit the-$2.5 billion pipeline to Beaver Creek, Burwash Land-
ing,: Destruction-Bay, Haines Junction, Whitehorse, Telsin, - Upper
Liard; and Watson Lake:at a cost to the owner of the pipeline not
to-exceed Canadian $2.5 million, there has to be an .indication, to
me; that maybe there are some unknown factors Maybe there has
been-gas committed. already.

Mr. BosworTH. I think that is a commitment which would apply
to the owner of -the pipeline to make what arrangements would be
necessary with the producers:of that gas, so that 1t could be sup-
phed to those communities.

Mr. YoUNG. I commend the Yukon Terr1tory and of .course, the
Alcan: authority, on:their negotiating ability: I hope that: there is
some - wisdom and sense that there is delivery capability ‘to areas
like Tok, Delta, and Northway Border, and these other areas. I
know that is out of your purview, but'I am sure this brlngs to light
there has been a great deal of negotiation.

One -other question: Section 14; first, that all legislation ' that
must be passed to implement the agreernent-——what legislation? Is
there any other:legislation than just the agreement or resolution or
recommendation by the President? Do we have to'pass any other
legislation?

Mr. BoSwORTH. No we would not. As I understand it,- Mr:. Con-
gressman; the joint ‘resolution contemplated under the existing
legislation: would serve that purpose. However, in the case of
Canada, to the extent that some portions of the agreement that we
have negotiated with them change the recommendations laid down
by .the: National Energy Board, those recommendations must be
changed by legislative action in the country of Canada.

Mr. Young. Now what you are telling me is that Parliament has
to pass-on the recommendations, not the National Energy Board?

Mr: BosworTH. No; the National Energy Board-—and here I am
treading on an area in which my knowledge is not complete, but as
I understand it, the National Energy Board’s recommendations
have legal force. Where those recommendations have been changed
as they have been changed to some degree on some point in the
negotiation, as reflected in the Agreement on Principles, those
changes must be legislated by the Canadian Parliament, and the
Canadian executive has undertaken to do that.

23-136 0-78-5
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Mr. Youna. That is the legislation referred to in this section. Is
it an up and down vote on the recommendation, or can they change
it through this legislative process, which would make it a.different
package for this .Congress to look at?

Mr. BosworTH. First, I think I should point out that the Canadi-
an governmental system is somewhat different than ours; in that it
is a parliamentary system.

Mr. Younag. I am-aware of that. I am asking you, What is: the
process?

Mr. BosworTH. The Canad1an Government will propose:a leglsla-
tive package to the Canadian-Parliament -and if that legislative
package as approved by the Canadian Parliament is not fully com-
patible with the obligations that the  Canadian Government has
taken on in this agreement clearly we:would have to take another
look at it.

Mr. Younc. We would have to take another look at 1t Under the
act which I am referring to, the Alaska Gas Transportation Act,
we, the Congress, have 60 daysfrom today, I believe, or Whenever
we-get-the recommendation of the President, to have a vote on this
legislation; and: in the -case of the Canadian Parliament if they
change that or modify it, when you say we would have to take
another look at 1t does that mean the State Department or the
Congress? .

Mr::BoswORTH:;; F1rst we have no reason to ant1c1pate on the
basis of our discussions with the Canadians that they will have any
difficulty in obtaining the legislative authority. needed. If they were
not able to: obtain-those-legislative authorities. and that had a
significant impact on the terms of the President’s decision- and
recommendation and the joint resolution of the Congress thereon;
then clearly both the Executive and the Congress would have to
take another look at the situation.

Mr. Young. What about the provisional leg151at10n possibly to be
passed from Alberta and the Yukon Territory? They have: their
problems with legislative units, too.

As I understand the makeup of the Canadian Government, they
have.a great deal more autonomy than-our States do: They really
have States’ rights. Thank God for that. Would that change the
makeup of this agreement?

Mr. BosworTH. Again, this is an agreement we have negot1ated
with the Federal Government of Canada. They have-undertaken
certain obligations vis-a-vis the Provinces. One of -those is that
which we indicated earlier concerning the taxation’ treatment. We
have no reason to anticipate there: will be any problem inthat
regard and no reason to anticipate the -Canadians will not act.fully
in compliance with the agreement we negotiated with them.

Mr. Younag.:What if the-Yukon Parliament or one of the parlia-
ments decided:they saw a-golden goose and they did:not reach an
agreement: with the big. parliament, then it would have to come
back to you?

Mr. BosworTH. The Canadian authorities have made it clear to
us, Mr. Young, that if for any reason Provincial government action
makes it impossible for the Canadians to comply with this agree-
ment, then the Canadian Government is in fact liable.

Mr. DingeLL. Would you make that available?
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The gentleman’s time is up. .

Mr. YouNnG. I realize my time is up.

- Mr. DingELL. The Chair would like a copy of that undertaking by
the Canadian Government.

Mr. Crook. Which agreement is this?

Mr. DINGELL. That undertaken with the Canadian Government.

Mr. Croox. Sir, that flows as a matter of international law from
the fact that they have entered into a treaty with us. That is what
international agreements are all about.

Mr. DiNGELL. If the gentleman from Alaska would permit, the
gentleman from Ohio has a question here.

Mr. Brown. I think there is some confusion here in the 3-way
discussion. The question the gentleman from Alaska asked was
about the autonomy of the Provinces and what happens if any of
the Provinces decide not to be bound by the agreement of the
Canadian Government.

The Chair asked if there was anything to assure us in the treaty
or otherwise that the Canadian National Government agreement
with the United States does in fact bind the Provinces or do the
Provinces have laws that they have to pass or can they abrogate
any parts of the agreement? I think that is the thrust of what we
are trying to find out. '

Mr. DiNgeELL. He then indicated there was an agreement that
assured the United States will be held free of adverse effects here.
I am trying to see what that agreement is or from where the
reasons flow that there is such an agreement.

Now is there such an agreement or is there not? If not, where do
you infer it? ,

Mr. BosworTtH. We have an agreement with the Federal Govern-
ment of Canada. They feel confident enough to comply with that
agreement that they have entered into it with us. If for one reason
or another they are not able to comply, then under international
law the Canadian Government would be liable for that.

Mr. DingeELL. There is no express agreement on that point? I
think it would be useful if you would give us a memorandum on
the international law on those points.

Mr. BosworTtH. We will be happy to.

[The memorandum referred to follows:]

Both the Agreement between the United States of America and Canada on
Principles Applicable to a Northern Natural Gas Pipeline (“the Agreement”) and
the Agreement between the Government of the United States of America and the
Government of Canada Concerning Transit Pipelines (“the Treaty’”) are legally
binding international engagements. Their form and language reflect the intention of
the Parties that these arrangements be binding under international law.

Most of the governing principles of international law applicable to international
agreements are stated in the Vienna Convention of the Law of Treaties. Although
the United States has not yet ratified that Convention, the U.S. regards it as
declaratory of customary international law in most respects. The Convention makes
clear that international agreements such as the Agreement and the Treaty are
binding upon the parties . . . and must be performed by them in good faith.”
- International law recognizes a variety of consequences should a State fail to abide
by its obligations under an international agreement. Under the Vienna Convention,
one party may invoke a material breach by the other as'a ground for-termination
the agreement or suspending its operation in whole or in part, Article 60. In
addition to the rights recognized under the Vienna Convention, international law
also recognizes that a breach may give rise to the rights to receive damages. See M.

Whiteman, Digest of International Law, Volume 14, pp. 285.6, and sources there
cited. The Treaty also provides for binding arbitrations.
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During negotiation of both the Treaty and the Agreement, the Canadian negotia-
tor repeatedly expressed their intention to be legally bound by all of the provisions
of both instruments, and stated their recognition that failure by Canada to perform
its obligations under them would give rise to a right on the part of the United
States for compensation for injuries sustained as a result of the breach.

Mr. DinGeLL. The Chair recognizes the gentleman from Ohio for
5 minutes.

Mr. BrowN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

We have all agreed, I think, that the Canadian Provinces enjoy a
certain amount of autonomy that does not exist among the States
of the United States. I think this bears also on the question of the
Yukon Territory becoming a Province. I am not sure under Canadi-
an law whether a territory is more or less autonomous than a
Province. I assume it would be less autonomous and that if the
Yukon did become a Province, it might present more problems
than now exist in the treaty with reference to the Yukon we have
already identified.

I would like to make an observation for the record and if it is not
correct, have you correct it.

That is, that under Canadian law and precedent and tradition,
individual citizens in Canada have less standing at law in adminis-
trative procedures involving governmental decisions than U.S. citi-
zens. have in Federal administrative procedures or governmental
administrative procedures in this country.
~ In other words, the precedent for unilateral government deci-
sions is greater in Canada than it is 1n the United States. Is that
not correct, or do you know?

Mr. BoswoRTH. I am not in a position to answer that question.

Mr. BrRowN. The reason I tried to establish the point is that it
seems. to me that it bears on such things as the Indian claims. The
Canadian Government may be in a position to speak more clearly
about potential environmental controversies or Indian land claims
controversies. than the United States could because individual citi-
zens can bring suits that throw things into court for some time
such as we had in the Alaskan pipeline issue.

However, that same situation, it seems to me, has a double-
edged, negative impact in that the Canadian Government and Pro-
vincial governments may in fact be in a position to fiddle around
with the rates and so forth on the pipeline and there is no way to
get at that in terms of a suit against the Canadian Government
eszither by a Canadian party or an interested party in the United

tates.

- The only way, as you indicated, was negotiation between the U.S.
Government if it feels its consumers are being wronged, and the
Canadian. Government which in fact has a freer hand; is that
correct?

Mr. BosworTH. I would like to ask Mr. Crook to reply to your
question.

Mr. Crook. Briefly, our understanding is that your basic point is
quite correct. Judicial review of governmental action does play a
less significant role in the Canadian scheme of things than it does
in the United States. I am sure there may be a dozen exceptions to
that in minor cases, but as a general rule, sir, our understanding is
the same as yours. ,
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As to your second point, there are certain grounds, I suppose, on
which the relevant Canadian statutes will permit review of admin-
istrative action. They are more limited than may be the case:in the
United States:

In the last analysis, what we have here is an agreement in which
the regulatory authorities of the two sides, and the governments as
well, have entered into standing commitments to consult and seek
to resolve questions:of mutual interest. Thls is part of the structure
set out by the agreement.

Mr. Brown. Let’s talk about the agreement Is there any require-
ment in the agreement that bears on whether Canadian nationals
are owners of the: pipeline as opposed to joint ownership by Ameri-
can nationals and Canadian natlonals or international c0mb1nes or
compames”

Mr. BOSWORTH Annex 2 of the Agreement on Principles does
identify who in each case will be the corporate owners of the
pipeline passing through the various sections.

- In answer to what I think I understood to be your questlon, there
was no distinction made between treatment of pipelines according
to who the actual owner is of those pipelines.

Mr. BRowN.: That is not the question. The question is: Who owns
the Canadian portion of the pipeline? Is there not a limitation that
says it must be owned primarily by Canadian nationals?

Mr. BosworTH. Yes, sir, there is.

Mr. Brown. Will the tariff charged on the Canadian portlon of
the pipeline be solely within the purv1ew of the Canadian Govern-
ment?

Mr. CrooK. Sir, in the last analysis, the tarlff charged in Canada
is subject to the regulatory approval of the National Energy Board
in Canada. It was clear throughout the negotiations that on many
questions there were issues. where the two respective regulatory
authorities, United States and Canadian, would have to be in con-
stant communication and consultation in‘order to assure that the
end result was something ‘that was acceptable and beneﬁc1al to
both countries.

This is recognized by paragraph-9 of the agreement. It sets out
procedures and consultation between the two authorities.

Mr. BRown. But it is with the Canadian Government?

Mr. Crook. Yes, sir, subject to the parameters set down in the
treaty.

Mr. -BrRowN. They would have nothlng to do with the FEC in the
United States except for advanced discussions?

Mr. CrooK. Yes.

Mr. Brown. With reference to the materials which will be used
in the construction of the pipeline and the labor which will do the
work on the pipeline, is there anythmg 1n the agreement that
speaks to that?

Mr.: BosworTH. Yes, sir, there is in paragraph 7 of the agree-
ment. It states that each government will endeavor to insure that
the supply of goods and services to the pipeline project will be on
generally competitive terms.

er) Brown. Which means what, Canad1an labor and Japanese
stee

Mr. BosworTH. That depends upon what is compet1t1ve
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Mr. BrownN. Paying for that, however, wherever that labor comes
from, wherever those materials: come: from, will be borne by the
consumers who use the gas that flows through the pipeline because
I assume that would be a fundamental part of the rate;

Now in the United States when a pipeline is constructed, that
consumer cost or.price goes back to American laborers and steel
producers.

The reason for my concern about all this, you-see;. is that the
consumers in this country will pay for the construction of the
pipeline ‘and' the funds: will-go back to the Canadlan p1pe11ne
owners, whoever’s steel and labor that is, et cetera.

So there is a considerable dollar impact on:American consumers,
not to mention the balance of payments situation. In addition; jobs
might better have been negotiated in such a way that we-could
have assured perhaps the use of American productive capamty and
American labor to some extent to build this pipeline.

Mr. BosworTH. I think we have assured that American materlals
specifically. will have access to inputs into this pipeline on a com-
petitive basis. But the benefit to consumers really stems from the
lowest possible cost of construction because the consumer must pay
the cost of service of the pipeline. It is true that from' the balance
of payments point of view——

Mr. BROWN. As determined by the Canadians? '

Mr. BosworTH. Yes, under the parameters set forth in the Pipe-
line Treaty and in the agreement on principles.

Mr. DiNGELL.. The: time of the gentleman from Ohio has expired.

The Chair recogmzes the gentleman from Massachusetts, Mr.
Markey. ~

Mr. Markey. Thank you, Mr. Chalrman

Can you explain for us the legal differences between a Territory
and a Province as far as the Yukon is concerned? Is there a legal
negotiation due to the fact that they are not a Province but only a
Territory? Has that-made. a difference in how we have negotiated?

Mr. BosworTH. We don’t negotiate with either provinces or Ter-
ritories.

Mr. MarkEy. If the Yukon should; in a number of years, become
a Province, would that make a change in the legal status of our
contract?

Mr. BosworTH. No, it would not because we have a legal contract
with the Canadian Federal Government. If the Canadian Federal
Government thereafter gives Provincial status to the Yukon which
is now a Territory, they would not be relieved of their obligations
to us under international law which were based on the situation
where the Yukon was a Territory and not a Province.

Mr. MaRkEY. One thing that:concerns me is the so-called Dawson
diversion from the Mackenzie Delta: down to Whitehorse. I am
under the impression that none of the gas which would be in that
line: will ever reach.the. United States so that it totally: is for
purposes. other than for servicing people in the United States.

Yet we have made an agreement in our negotiations with the
Canadians whereby we will assume a portion of the cost of con-
structing that line even though we receive absolutely no benefit
from the gas which will go through that line.
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I am wondering whether the cost that we negotiated on that line

is a fixed cost or whether: it - is subject to the vagaries of the
Canadian Government in their ongoing discussions and negotia-
tions and the process of constructing that particular pipeline.
Which s it, fixed cost or open end?
" Mr. BosworTH. It is not fixed cost. In fact, there is an incentive
formula built into the agreement under which the amount of U.S.
liability for that cost of construction increases as the cost of con-
struction effectively decreases.

‘Now the effect of that is that if the Canadians come in with a
cost of final construction for that portion of the pipeline which is at
a certain level lower than the level we anticipated, we would pick
up more than two-thirds of the cost, depending upon the sliding
scale.

-But the cost of service to the American consumer would be lower
in that case because the Canadians had saved money on the con-
struction cost.

Mr. Markgy. Didn’t the administration earlier indicate, though,
that the cost would be a fixed cost and weren’t we led to believe
that the ultimate arrangements would not leave us with this kind
of discretion? Wasn't that an earlier indication?

Mr. BosworTH.. I am not aware of any earlier: indications. We
may be wrong and we will have to check thé record. But as part of
this negotiation we negotiated a cap or ceiling on the dollar liabil-
ity of the United States. : : ,

Mr. MarkeY. What is that celhng'?

Mr. BosworTH. ‘It is not a simple formula Mr Congressman.
What we have done in effect is agree that as the cost of construc-
tion of that portion of the line is held to.a lower rate than we
anticipated in our initial calculations——

Mr. MagrkeY. Or a higher one?

Mr. BosworTH. Well, let me use the lower rate first—then the
percentage of liability for the United States on that portion of the
line would increase. But the net savings in terms of actual cost of
construction as reflected in cost of service to the American consum-
er would be lower.

Mr. MARKEY. So there is no absolute dollar ceiling. What it is is
a percentage. So actually there is no dollar limit on it. It is an open
ended thing which the Canadian Government would be able to
de01d$ what ultlmately would be the cost to the American Govern-
ment?

Mr. Crooxk. Slr, I thlnk this mlght be a point where we could
undertake to provide for:the record a somewhat clearer explana-
tion of the two calculations that are involved in determining the
portion of the cost of service that the United States will pick up on
the Dempster spur. It is a complicated system. .

Mr. BosworTH. It is held to a percentage of the filed cost which
provides a fixed measurement against Wthh to make that determi-
nation.

Mr. MARKEY. It is dlsconcertmg, though that the Amer1can ele-
ment in this loses-total control essentially over the ultimate cost of
this particular pipeline. We have absolutely no control over that.

Mr. BosworTH. We have not:lost total control over the actual
amount of our liability because it is held to a given percentage of
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the filed cost of construction of that portion of the pipeline. This is
a subject which I-think might -be more usefully addressed with Dr
Schlesinger tomorrow because it is more in his bailiwick:

[The following material was received for the record:]

The Agreement Between the United States of America'and Canada on Principles
Applicable to a Northern Natural Gas Pipeline (“the:Agreement”) establishes a
Complex two-step calculation for determining the, proportion of the cost of .service
on the Dempster—Whltehorse lateral which will be borne by United States.consum-
ers

Initially, Article 6 and Annex III of the Agreement provide that U.S. shippers
shall pay a sliding proportion of that cost of service between 100 percent and 66%
percent. U.S. shippers . will pay 100 percent of the cost-of service (as adjusted by the
second calculatlon) if the actual costs of construction or the Candadian portions of
the line carrying U.S. gas equal or are below 135 percent of the filed capital costs
specified in’ Annex IIL. If the actual costs increase between 135 percent and 145
percent, the proportion paid decreases in direct proportion to the increase. If actual
costs equal or exceed 145 percent, the U.S. proportion shall be two-thirds. However,
the proportion of cost of service borne by U.S. shippers under this formula cannot
drop below the proportion of contracted Alaskan gas in relation to the total of all
contracted gas carried in the Pipeline.

The.cost basis for the Dempster-Whitehorse lateral to which this first formula is
applied is determined by a second calculation. Two amounts are substracted from
actual capital costs of the lateral: The amount by which actual capital costs in the
Canadian portions of the Pipeline carrying only U.S. gas are less than 135 percent
of the specified capital costs, and ‘an amount equal to'the amount by which costs in
the remaining Canadian zones are less:than:135 percent of the specified capital
costs, multiplied by the proportion that U.S. contracted volumes of gas bear to the
total amount of gas carried in.those zones. If after making this adjustment, capital
costs for the Dempster-Whitehorse ‘lateral are equal to or less than 135 percent of
the specified costs for the lateral, there is no further adjustment to the proportion
determined by the first calculation. However, if the adjusted capital costs are
greater than 135 percent of .the costs specified. in .the Agreement, the percentage of
cost of service determined with the first calculation is further reduced. This percent-
age is multiplied by a fraction equal to 135 percent of the filed capital costs specified
in the Agreement ‘divided by the capital costs as adjusted. However, this amount
shall be no less than the greater of 66% percent or the proportion of Alaskan gas at
the Alaskan-Yukon border to the total volume of Alaskan and Northern Canadian
gas.

.-Mr. MARkEY. Was the Canadian Government invited:to appear
before us here today? Are you aware today? Do you have any idea
why they are not here to. testify to us?

Mr. BosworTH. You would have to address that questlon to ‘the
Chair. We do not issue the invitations.

Mr.-MARKEY. Thank you.

Mr. DiNGELL. The Chair recognizes the gentleman from Texas

:Mr.. CorrLins. Thank you .very much, Mr. Chairman. I appreciate
very much the opportunity to visit with the gentlemen from the
State Department because an:international development of this
type causes me to. have serious apprehensmns and con51derable
doubt about its effect.

You are in favor of the State Department’s p051t10n on the
Panama Canal. Have you kept up with that?

Mr. BosworTH. Mr. Congressman, I am forced to admit for the
record,” because:it -is-easily verifiable from my own personnel file,
that I have spent a certain amount of my career, at a much earlier
date, working on that problem and have:followed the evolution of
the system.. ] am not- currently 1nvolved in the work on the
Panama Canal question. -

Mr. CoLLiNs. From what I read in the newspapers it seems to me
that for over 10 years the State Department has advocated that we
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give the Panama Canal to the nation of Panama. Yet the record, as
I understand it, shows that we own this canal, we have a perma-
nent and complete title. What worries me in this situation is—
wg}uld you have any hesitancy to give them this pipeline complete-
ly

Mr. BosworTH. Yes, sir, we have negotiated terms and conditions
under which this plpehne will operate.

Mr. CorriNs. How are these terms any more binding than the
terms we had with Panama? Yet the State Department is advocat-
ing we give that canal to the country because it asks for it.

Mr. BosworTH. I think there are two quite different situations,
Mr. Congressman. I am not in a position at this point to go back to
the history of the negotiation of 1903 and who actually negotiated
on behalf of the Panamanian Government and the status of the
Panamanian Government at the time that treaty was negotiated,
et cetera. I am really reluctant to get into this.

Mr. CoLuiNs. It is right before us today. The Senate is talking
about it right now. The President has recommended that we give it
away. The reason the President has recommended it is because the
State Department said they thought we should give it to the Pana-
manians because they have asked for it.

Canada is going more and more toward nationalization. We
would have every reason .to expect that once that pipeline was
built, that either the Government or State would soon ask for it to
be a complete property of Canada.

Can you see any reason now for any kind of a binding or arbi-
trary agreement that gives us full ownership of it in perpetuity?

Mr. BoswortH: I think, Mr. Congressman, one of the essential
differences here is that we are talking about a pipeline which will
be ‘owned by private companies. In this case the sections in Canada
will be owned primarily or at least a majority by Canadian enter-
prises. We have negotiated with the Canadians an agreement
which will govern the way in which American gas from Alaska will
transit that area to the lower 48. Countries around the world asked
the U.S. Government and the U.S. State Department for things on
a daily basis.

Our particular response in the case of the Panama Canal was
based. upon a whole series of related factors and political under-
standings. I don’t think there is a connection between these two
events.

Mr. Coruins. All I see here is American bankers. I didn’t know
Canada was going to finance this. I didn’t think Canada could raise
$9 billion. It was my understanding that Canada was going to be
the prime financier of this. If this was Canadian money and a
Canada pipeline, that would be one thing. But don’t you anticipate
this will be American money?

Mr. BosworTH. The Canadians believe they will be able to fi-
nance a significant portion of this in Canada’s capital market. One
of the constructive parts of our relationship with them is the free
movement of capital across our borders. The New York market in
this country finances projects all over.the world.

Mr. CoLuins. Has the State Department asked for a treaty that
would be definite, that could be an irrevocable type of ownership of
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that where it would be removed from any opportunity for them to
nationalize it?

Mr. BosworTH. No, sir. We have negot1ated successfully w1th
Canada a treaty Wthh covers the manner in which respectively we
treat each other’s pipelines when they go through their territories,
but this is not a pipeline that will be owned by the United States
in that section going through Canada.

Mr: Coruins. It will be owned by whom?

Mr. BosworTH. By a consortium of private companies, including
Canadian companies and American companies in some instances.

Mr. Corrins. And it will be Canadian property as you see it?

Mr. BoswortH. Yes, sir.

Mr. CoLLINS. Completely under Canadian control"

Mr. BosworTH. Yes, sir, but subject to the terms and conditions
which govern that control as set forth in the Transit Pipeline
Treaty and in this Agreement on Principles.

Mr. CorLins. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. DingeLL. The time of the gentleman has expired.

The Chair recognizes the gentleman from Indiana.

Mr. Suarp. I have no questions.

Mr. DiNgELL. The Chair recognizes the gentleman from Califor-
nia, Mr. Moorhead.

Mr.- MoorHEAD. I notice under the agreement that has been
entered into it is contemplated that it will end in 35 years. Is that
correct, unless there was an extension?

Mr. BOSWORTH Yes, sir, that is correct.

Mr. MOORHEAD. Would that be an adequate period of tlme to get
the oil and gas out of the area that we are contemplating for the
use of Americans?

Mr. BoswortH. I think that question really depends upon what
eventually will prove to be the gas reserves in the State of Alaska
and the recovery which is possible from those reserves. Thirty-five
years seems to be a reasonable period of time to protect American
interests in this regard.

I would note that the treaty does not automatically assume or
the agreement does not automatically assume that it will termi-
nate after 35 years. It can terminate.

Mr. MoorHEAD. I noted there was a clause that said it could be
extended on a 1-year basis.

Mr. Young. Would you yield?

Mr. MOORHEAD. Yes.

Mr. Younag. Did I hear you say for the reserves in the State of
Alaska or the reserves in Prudhoe Bay?

Mr: BoswoRTH.. I meant to say the reserves coming into this
pipeline.

Mr. Young. We are talking about one large area. At a later date
there may be some additions.

Mr. BosworTH. Yes, sir.

Mr. MoorHEAD. It would probably be contemplated that when 35
years have expired, the rate of taxes and other things will go up
considerably over the agreement.

Mr. BosworTH. I'am not sure that would automatically be. con-
templated, Mr. Congressman, because, again, we have substantial
protection and assurance from the fact that presumably 35 years
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from now there will still be'. Canadian plpehnes transiting the
United States.

Mr. MoorHEAD. One thing that I did not get quite clear is the
property taxes that the Territory of the Yukon would levy, the
only kind of taxes the American public would be subjected to in the
price and product they were purchasing as a result of the pipeline.

Mr. BosworTH. In addition to the property taxes levied in the
other provinces of Canada, the basic protection that we have under
the transit pipeline agreement is that there will be no taxes, levies
or other charges placed on this pipeline which are not also placed
on similar Canadian pipelines. We have an assurance of nond1scr1—
minatory treatment.

Mr. MoorHEAD. But there is no tax whatsoever on the gas that is
passing through the pipeline.

Mr. BosworTH. That is correct, sir. We have in bond treatment
for hydrocarbons flowing through our two countries.

Mr. MoorHEAD. Under the terms of the agreement it seems there
is every possibility of a changing condition to raise the amount of
taxes that would be charged. In other words, if the price of running
the government in Yukon should go up, the taxes could go up.
Also, at the same time the taxes in Alaska go up, they could raise
the taxes on the pipeline proportionately as may be necessary in
the State of Alaska even though the conditions were not the same.

Mr: BosworTH. When we negotiated -with the Canadians, they
made the point that. if the State of Alaska decided it would obtain
more revenues through the property tax on this pipeline, that the
Yukon Territory should not be precluded from maintaining a pro-
portionate relationship from the portion of revenue they earn. That
seemed to us to be a fairly reasonable point.

Mr. SaNTINL. Would you yield?

Mr. MOORHEAD. Yes.

Mr. SaNTiNI. Thank you. :

Concerning the previous questlon and the controller condition of
this contained in both the agreement and treaty, it is that a
similar Canadian pipeline standard, the only difficulty I see with
that is in the Yukon Territory you don’t have a 48- or 54-inch
pipeline there. I think that limitation probably forecloses arbitrary
taxation standards in the other Provinces, but it does not in the
Territory of the Yukon or so'it-would seem.

Mr. BosworTtH. That is quite correct. That is why we negotiated
this very specific tax regime for the Yukon Territory which as I
indicated earlier would be superseded, assuming that the Dempster
Lateral line is constructed, because that would constitute a similar
pipeline for the purpose of the Pipeline Treaty.

The fact that there was not a similar pipeline caused us to feel
we should negotiate a similar tax situation for the protection of the
American consumer.

Mr. SANTINI. The weakness may be characterlzed as such in the
provisions with regard to the Yukon Territory which seem to be
that an imaginative finance minister within the territory could
devise a mechanism within your structure whereby he appears to
jack uplocal taxes $3 for our. $1:contribution, but then feeds back
that so-called tax imposition to the 21,800 or whatever residents of
the territory in the form of tax rebates or something like that.
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The potential certainly is there. We practice some of that mecha-
nism in this country ourselves. It seems to me to be an affirmative
that would continue to disturb us.

Mr. BosworTH. That was a question that concerned us as well.
That is why, as I indicated earlier, we have begun an exchange of
correspondence with the Canadian Government which we: hope ‘to
conclude in the very near future and which we want to make a
part of the record which assures us that it is not the Canadian
Government’s intention to engage in that sort of practice.

Mr. SANTINI. But that is coming from the Canadian Government
and not the Territory of the Yukon. As I understand their political
operation, that thing could happen despite admonishment or resis-
tance from the Canadian Government; could it not?

Mr. BosworTH. Not given the present relationship - between
Yukon which is a Territory and the Canadian Government which
is different from the relationship of the central government and
the Provinces.

Mr. SaNnTINI If it-were to become a Province that might happen?

Mr. BosworTH. If it did, that would not relieve the Canadian
Government. from ‘the obligations it entered into with us. They
would have to provide for compliance with those obligations in
whatever terms and conditions were specified with the Yukon be-
coming a Province rather than -a territory.

Mr. SANTINI I thank the gentleman for yielding. I request unani-
mous consent for 2%2 minutes: of the gentleman’s time I consumed.

Mr. DiNgELL: You have heard the unanimous consent that the
gentleman from California be given an additional 2% mmutes
Without objection he is given 2% additional minutes.

Mr. MoorHEAD. Conversely, the point I was making, if the Alas-
kan taxes were to be made low, there would be no limitation on the
Yukon tax as well. So they have the best of two worlds. They go to
the rPlghest level either allowed by Alaskan tax rate or by their
own?

Mr. BosworTtH. That is rlght There are three standards of mea-
surement. They are free to elect the most favorable of those.

Mr. MoorHEAD. Is it contemplated that they would go to that
maximum or that would just be a limitation ‘within which they
would live?

Mr. BoswortH. That is a.cap or a maximum ceiling. They have
not committed to go to that ceiling in all instances. As a practical
matter, I think the ceiling is in fact a ceiling.

Mr. MooRrHEAD. If there are other restrictions on Canadian pipe-
lines in-the same area and we have an-agreement here, as:you
said, that taxes must be reasonable and also'they must be equitable
down the line, would those restrictions-on the Canadian pipeline be
beneficial to this pipeline in that they would not be able to raise
the rates beyond those levels?

Mr. BosworTH. That is right, Mr. Congressman. If they build the
Dempster lateral line or a similar line, the taxation regime for the
Alaskan line in the Yukon would be governed by whatever tax-
ation regime they imposed upon their own pipeline.

Mr. MoorHEAD. I had 'a question I don’t think has been an-
swered. That is: concerned with delays brought by: citizens’ suits
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agamst the construction of the plpehne which happens many times
in this country.

Are you familiar enough with-the law and the way it works in
Canada to assure us that there is not a likelihood of that kind of a
thing up there as a result- of the construction of the pipeline?

Mr. BosworTH. Well, we had a discussion a short time ago about
the-comparative legal systems of the two countries, Clearly, there
is‘always the prospect of that happening, but it was for that reason
that we specified a precise timetable whereby both governments
undertook to insure that all certificates, - licenses, permits, et
cetera, would be expedited in order to permit compliance with that
timetable which relates to the date of commencement of construc-
tion-in Alaska and the date of commencement of construction in
the Yukon and the other Canadian Provinces.

Mr. MooORHEAD. It is my understanding from what you said earli-
er. that the use of the pipeline would be passed equally for all
consumers, whether Canadian or American, so there would not be
any variation?

Mr. BoswortH. That is right. The allocation of the cost of service
would be done on a volumetric basis proportionate to the amount
of gas flowing through the pipeline subject to the conditions set
forth in the Agreement on Principles.

++Mr. DiNGgELL. The time of the gentleman has expired.

The Chair recognizes the gentleman from Louisiana, Mr. Moore.

Mr. Moorg. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
+Can you. express an opinion on anything in your treaty which
would lead us to the conclusion that it would be permissible for the
U.S. Government to pay for building this pipeline should the pri-
vate financing not be available to the constructors of the pipeline?

Mr. BosworTH. That point will be addressed in some detail in the

President’s report- and recommendation: to. the Congress. I under-
stand you will be having testimony later in your hearings.on the
financing questions. In the Agreement on Principles. there is a
statement to the effect that it is understood that construction of
the pipeline will be privately financed.
- Mr. Moogre. So it is fair to say that it is the contemplat1on of the
State Department that this is a private pipeline, privately owned
by Canadian nationals and been paid for by private dollars and
there was not contemplation that the United States would pay for
or own this pipeline?

Mr. BoswortH. That is right.. It was the determination of the
executive branch and- the State Department that this pipeline
would be privately financed. .

Mr. MoogE. I have been asked to y1eld I y1e1d to. my good friend
from Alaska.

Mr. DINGELL. Go ahead.-

Mr. YouNg. Mr. Secretary, we have heard a lot today about the
great relationship between. the United States and Canada. and the
role the State Department has played in drawing up. treaties. .

In recent years the increase in rates from gas that was delivered
to the Northwest has been in my mind exorbitant and picked up by
the consumer. Was the State Department ever asked to negotiate
or talk with the Canadian Government on the imposition of g1v1ng
this to the Northwest investors?
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Mr. BosworTH. Yes, sir, we have had very extensive consulta-
tions with the Canadian Government.

Mr. Young. What was the result of those consultations?

Mr. BoswortH. I think it is difficult to quantify the results.
Clearly, the price of that gas has gone up very substantially over
the past 4 years.

Mr. Youna. Is it not true, Mr. Secretary, that: the price has gone
up to where they wanted it and as far as the State Department’s
involvement, as far as the Canadian lines, was there any leverage,
as you-call it, exerted and, if so, was the end result not frankly
what they said they wanted?

Mr. BosworrH. I think there is reason to believe that through
the process of consultations, we have to some degree attenuated the
increase in those prices. I cannot say prices are 10 percent per Mcf
lower than they otherwise would have been. But we have evidence
through our discussions with the Canadians that they have taken
account of our expressions in two counts.

One is the economic impact on the Canadians of the rapid in-
crease in cost and the proportionate rate of increase in the gas
prices paid by Canadian consumers, so there is less dlscrumnatlon
between those two markets.

Mr. Youna. According to my recollection, when this started they
got exactly what they were asking for. Did we increase the consum-
er price to the Canadian consumer for Amerlcan gas? Was there
any quid pro quo?

-Mr. BosworTH. I am not aware that we export any gas to
Canada. -~

Mr. Younc. We transport it, don t we? .

Mr. BosworTH. That is Canadlan gas we transport across the
United States.

Mr:: YouNG.: They raised the price and it caused consumer dis-
comfort'in-the Northwest area. Yet you say the State Department
through' consultation has somehow reciprocated against the con-
sumerin Canada. I don’t see it. We are talking about this pipeline.
We have these great agreements. Previous experience has shown
us that the State’Department’s activity in deterrlng that type: of
increase has not been very successful.

Mr. Chairman, I don’t have any more time.

Mr. DiNnGeLL:'T thank the gentleman:

Gentlemen, I am curious about the interrelationship between the
Canadian' situation and. the Alaska ‘tax situation.- What is ‘the
amount of the tax revenue per mile for‘the trans:Alaska pipeline?

Mr. BosworTtH. I don’t have that ﬁgure before me,:no. I am
sorry, Mr.: Chairman. .

Mr. Dingell Well, the Lysyk report states that 1f the p1pehne
were taxed at $11 mllhon in the Yukon, these tax revenues are less
than three-quarters of the revenue that:would accrue to the Alas-
kan government. This suggests to me’ that a‘comparable tax in the
Yukon would be $15 million, not $30 million a year.

Can you tell me what the basis is for your: staternent that $30
million is essentially the same tax rate as that in Alaska?

Mr. BosworTH. I don’t believe I said in my statement that $30
million is ‘essentially the same tax:rate as:in the State of Alaska.
The tax rate in the State of Alaska becomes operable after 1988
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when it becomes one of the possible standards of measurement. for
possible restrictions on the rate of taxation in the Yukon.

Mr. DiNGELL. Let me read from your testimony at page 4. It says,
“Yukon Territory property taxes on the Alcan pipeline are to be
substantially equivalent to the property tax that would be paid by
the plpehne were its Yukon facilities located in Alaska.”-In one
instance it is‘$30 million and in the other it is $15 million.

Am I to assume that 15 is equivalent to 30 and if that be so, by
what extraordinary mathematics do you arrive at that conclusion?

Mr. BoswortH. Two points, Mr. Chairman.

First of all, I think this is a subject which Dr. Schlesmger would
be able to engage in tomorrow.

Second, the $30 million, of course, they are in 1983 dollars. They
are not 1975 dollars which are presumably those used by Dr. Schle-
singer in his report.

Mr. DINGELL. - You sat-in on these discussions. Where in the
statement does it say 1983 dollars as opposed to 1975 dollars? This
anticipates that in a period of 6 years you are going to have 100-
percent inflation. That is rather high inflation even for the United
States and Canada.

Mr. BosworTH. It does not assume 100-percent inflation. I use
that figure to indicate there is a difference.

s Mr:DINGELL. Maybe my arithmetic is a little different than
yours. I want to be corrected if I-am wrong.

Mr. BosworTH. I don’t think your arithmetic is incorrect at all.
But there is a distinction between 1975 dollars as used in the Lysyk
report and 1983 dollars as used in the context of this——

Mr. DiNGELL. Is it 100 percent?

Mr. BosworTH. That will depend upon what happens to the rates
of inflation. It will hopefully not be 100 percent.

Mr. DinGeELL. Where does this $30 million come from" Did it
come out of the air? It must have been equated to somethmg,
wasn’t it?

Mr. BosworTH. 1 think in the final analysis it was a negotlated
figure which has relevance to the rate of taxation as apphed in the
State of Alaska.

Mr. DiNGELL. Is it relative to the rate of taxation.in Alaska?

Mr. BosworTtH. As I said in my statement, it is substantially
equivalent to.
301;4r DINGELL You are telling me 15 is substantially equivalent to

Mr. BOSWORTH No, not precisely.

Mr. DiNGgEeLL. This is a new rule of equivalency.

Mr. BoswortH. No, but the 15 as I indicated for 1975 dollars. and
the 30.was 1983 dollars That does not account for 100 percent of
the difference.

Mr. DINGELL. What are the 1nterest and carrymg charges on a
25-year loan of $200 million? :

Mr. .BosworTH. ‘About$25 million a year or a bit less than that.

Mr. DinGELL. Well, Mr. Lysyk said funding for the pipeline com-
panies should not only enable Yukon communities to react :to
stresses and strains associated with the pipeline, but that it should
provide cash for purposes that may not be directly related to these
impacts. , ,
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) YO agree with that:statement?

l?dzy%%s%sogn No. As I indicated in my statement, in the case
of the construction of the:Alyeska oil pipeline in Alaska it was
found there was impact from construction on social and economic
areas. However, those costs should be funded from property tax
‘revenues.

Mr. DiNgeLL. ] get the figure of $25 million a year for interest
and carrying charge on a $200 million loan. If you take Mr. Lysyk’s
assumption that it will provide cash for purposes that may or may
not be directly related to the social and economic effects and stress-
es and strains of the pipeline, you figure you add about $5 mllhon
more on that.

Is that -where you get the $30 million ﬁgure‘7

Mr. BosworTH. I don’t think that is the sole source of the $30
million figure, no, sir, but clearly the $30 million figure was ar-
rived at in-an attempt to:estimate what sort of revenues, all other
things being reasonable and equal, the Territory of the Yukon
would need to meet these extraordinary economic and somal im-
pacts.

Mr. DINGELL. How much is that?

Mr. BosworTH. I would have-to.calculate that. Someone estimat-
ed 20,000 people in the Yukon Territory.

- 'Mr. DINGELL. The population is 21,800. What this $30 nnlhon
figure amounts to is $1,308 per year per person or:$5,000 a year, or
thereabouts, for a family of four. ,

~ Mr. BOSWORTH. Yes, sir.

Mr. DINGELL I am still trying to ﬁgure out how we got from 15
which is the level in Alaska for the same distance and the same
pipeline, to 30 in‘the Yukon.

Mr. BosworTH. It was through the process. of negot1at1on w1th
the Canadian authorities.

Mr: DiNGELL. They certainly had good negotlators

The Chair observes that the time of the Chair has explred We
will be:sending you a letter asking additional questions. We hope
that you will respond in a timely and expeditious fashion.

Mr. BosworTH. We will be happy to, Mr Chairman.

Mr. DingELL: We thank you all. -

Mr. BrownN.-Could I ask one question before they go"

Mr. DiNGELL. Certainly. The gentleman from Ohio is.recognized.

Mr. BrRowN. Is there anything in the agreement which: -estab-
lishes the way the tariffs will be determined? What I am getting at
is that the number of years in:which: you. amortize something
makes a difference as:to the cost of it. We don’t have the same
inflation rate, for instance, that the Canadians now are experienc-
ing. At -some times our rate of inflation. has-been: higher than
theirs. I think currently their rate of inflation is higher than ours.

What I am asking is: Is there any understanding either in.the
treaty, in the agreement or through these:nonwritten statements of
Canadian: officials or U:S. officials that ‘presumes-the method for
the con51derat1ons which go into the sett1ng of the tariff on the
pipeline?

Suppose there. are various ‘cost overruns; for 1nstance not an
unusual possibility on a government project and not an uncommon
possibility as we know in the Alaskan pipeline oil project. How are
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those matters covered? Is there anything that we have which ad-
dress that? Maybe this is a better question for Mr. Schlesinger, but
T thought T would ask you because it relates to the treaty also.
_ Mr. BosworTH. The treaty and Agreement on Principles set forth
the: parameters relating to such things as nondiscrimination, et
cetera:

+Mr. BRowN. You mentioned nondiscrimination before. I am not
sure what that means. It is popular.as a word, but what does it
mean?

~+Mr. BosworTH. It means in th1s case that the Canadian authori-
t1es will not impose changes on this pipeline which are discrimina-
tory relative to similar pipelines passing through Canada.

Mr. Brown. I understand that. But you are talking about unusu-

al.size pipelines. Some of those Provinces don’t have comparable
pipelines so I am not sure if they know what would be discrimina-
tory.
fout that is not my question. My question is: Such-things as
percentage of return that would be normal on this kind of an
investment project will have to be determined. There are no com-
parable projects in the history of the world, in terms of cost. Would
you respond on that basis?

Mr. BosworTH. What you are talk1ng about is the tariff that will
be charged. Those -questions as we specify in the agreement are .to
be resolved in consultation between the two regulatory authorities.
.“Now: as we said earlier, in the end the determination as to:the
rate charged is the responsibility of the respective ratemaking
authorities. They have not decided that. :

Mr. BRownN. That is right. The conclusion we come to from the
previous question, and with this I will conclude, is that the Canadi-
ans for that portion of the pipeline which is Canadian will consult
with the:U.S. Federal Power Commission and then determine ap-
propriate rates. In the United States, if it. were-all determined by
the U.S. Government authorities, somebody could take the matter
into court and see if there had been a misjudgment made?

In Canada that is not done with the degree of ease that it is done
in the United States because of the differences in our approaches
historically, constitutionally, and so forth in law.

So literally what we are: faced with here is the possibility that
the Canadians set their tariff after consultation and there is no
way to get at that..

I guess what you are- telhng me is that there is nothlng in the
treaty now. that sets up .any guidelines for. that; that it will be
merely by consultation with the U.S. authorities that have that
résponsibility.

Mr. BosworTH. If the Canad1an gas from Mackenz1e does flow
through the system, then the Agreement on Principles specify the
manner. in- which the cost' of ;service  is to be allocated between
American and Canadian gas. .

~Mr. BRowN. I understand that, but 1t may never be. It may be
that 100 percent: of -that gas is American gas going through a
pipeline that goes through Canada to 100 percent American con-
sumers. To put-it in context; if the gas was going through an
American pipeline—and [ am not taking sides on this issue because
I have tried to avoid that throughout the consideration of the three
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choices that existed—but if the line was solely within the United
States, the Federal Power Commission would have authority to set
rates and they could be sued and the issue would be resolved in
court.

But with it being American gas through a Canadian pipeline to
be consumed by Americans, those pipeline charges are not likely to
be resolved by Canadians suing individually and they cannot be
resolved by Americans suing individually.

In this country, the pipeline cost will be considerably more than
the cost of the gas going through the pipeline. So this gas is going
to .come in based on the pipeline cost, not so much on the cost of
getting that gas out of the ground.

Do you want to comment on my concern?

Mr. BoswoRrTH. A brief answer to your concern, Congressman, is
that the FPC or the replacement agency will still be in a position
of having to pass upon the shipper contracts in effect for the
application of American buyers of this gas as it comes into the U.S.
system!

Now the rate that-is paid for transportatlon through the system
will be an-integral part of those contracts.

Mr. BRowN. And a major part of the cost of the gas?

Mr. -BosworTH. Yes,; it will. But the U.S. regulatory authorities
will, therefore, have a capability to.pass. on, to approve or disap-
prove of those contractual arrangements.

Mr. BrRowN. I'do not see how they do other than to influence by
discussion: 7

Mr. BoswoORTH. They can dlsapprove the contract

Mr. Brown. What the Canadians charge. What you-are telhng
me, I guess, is that has not been covered by the treaty, and I must
say I worry a bit about that.

Mr. BosworTH. It has not been specifically covered in the treaty
But clearly the FPC or. its replacement agency would have to
approve the contracts before the gas could flow.

Mr. BRowN. Then the gas could not come in.

Mr. BosworTH. Yes.

Mr. Brown. Right.. We helped build the pipeline and cannot get
the gas because we have no control.

Mr. BosworTH. I think the ability to finance will depend on the
existence of valid approved contracts.

Mr. DiNGELL. It is a fact that rarely, on importations of gas, has
the Federal' Power"Commission gone’'behind the price which was
fixed at the‘border for the sale of the gas in the United States. Am
I correct'on that? ..~

Mr. BosworTH. I am not able to answer that questlon, Mr. Chair-
man.

Mr. DINGELL In fact, I am:unaware of -any instance when' the
Federal Power Commission has said that the price of gas.to be
purchased at the border of the United States was excessive: -

"Mr. BrownN. We have had such: hearings: I participated in one.

I agree with the gentleman. I do not know when they ever said
the price was:excessive. What the FPC did say when the contracts
were negotiated last winter, was that some of that gas ought to be
sent someplace else.
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=One other point, if I could have it as a matter of courtesy, it was
I who said, as an aside, when Mr. Roncalio was asking a question,
there was no more likelihood that the Canadians would do certain
things than would the OPEC nations, and he took some offense at

it:

I would like the record to show that I also served in the military
alongside the Canadians and even spent my vacation, during what
is. euphemistically called the district work period, in Canada. I
enjoyed it immensely, love the Canadians, have been on a number
of interparliamentary sessions with them I have a great deal of
respect and an affection for them, and I wish them well in terms of
their economic progress.

The problem that I have, however, is in deciding whether or not
the State Department, in this instance the American Government,
has negotiated successfully in the interest of the American consum-
er, some of whom I, at least for the moment, have the pleasure of
representing.

Mr. DinGgELL. The time of the gentleman has expired.

Gentlemen, you have been here a long time and you have experi-
enced some rather vigorous questioning by the committee and the
staff. We thank you for your assistance to us. We appreciate your
presence.

The committee will stand in recess until 2 o’clock.

‘[Whereupon, at 1:05 p.m:, the subcommittee recesssed to recon-
vene at 2 p.m., the same day]

AFTER RECESS

/The subcommittes reconvened, at, 2 p.m, Hon. John D. Dingell,
Chairman, Subcommittee on Energy and Power, presiding.

Mr. DingeLL. The subcommittees will come to-order for the
continuation of inquiry into matters relating to the Alcan pipeline.

The Chair notes that we have the Alcan panel before us. We are
very happy to welcome Mr. John G. McMillian, chairman, Alcan
Pipeline Co.; Mr. Edwin Phillips, president, Westcoast Transmis-
sion Co., Ltd., Vancouver; British Columbia; Mr. S. Robert Blair,
president, Alberta Gas Trunk Line Co., Ltd., Calgary, Alberta, and
1I){elly H. Gibson, chairman, Foothills Pipelines, Ltd., Calgary, Al-

erta

Gentlemen, we are thankful to you for being with us. We note
that some of you have traveled great distances to assist the com-
mittee. We want you to know that we are most grateful to you for
your kindness to us.

If you-would come forward to the witness table and identify
yourselves to our reporter, we will then recognize you for such
statements as you choose to give.

Let me ask, .gentlemen, if there are any of you who are in haste
to depart? Some of you have come a considerable distance, so those
of you whose travel arrangement require that you leave, please
make it known.

Well, gentlemen, we will recogmze you from your left to your
right. If you would identify. yourselves- for our reporter, we will
proceed with your testimony.

I am advised by counsel that three of you will give one state-
ment. We will recognize any of you for that statement, if that be
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yourwish; then the others may make comments or additional

statements as.you.wish.
- Does that meet with your approval?

STATEMENTS OF JOHN G. McMILLIAN, CHAIRMAN AND CHIEF
EXECUTIVE OFFICER, ALCAN PIPELINE CO. 8. ROBERT
BLAIR, PRESIDENT, ALBERTA GAS TRUNK LINE CO. LTD.,

. CALGARY, ALBERTA; EDWIN. C. PHILLIPS, PRESIDENT, WEST-
COAST TRANSMISSION CQ., LTD., VANCOUVER, BRITISH CO-
LUMBIA; AND KELLY H. GIBSON, CHAIRMAN, FOOTHILLS
PIPE LINES (YUKON) LTD., CALGARY, ALBERTA

Mr. McMiLLiaN. Yes, sir. If it meets the chairman’s approval, I
prepared a written statement that I will file, and rather than read
the statement, I would just like to make a few comments and then
be open for questioning, and then Mr. Blair, I think, would like to
make a statement.

Mr. DiNGELL. That would be fine. If that comports with the
wishes of the panel, without objection your full statement will be
inserted in the record and we will hear your additional comments.

Mr. McMiLLIAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman:

We are pleased to be here today to support the President’s deci-
sion for the Alcan project. We believe that the Alcan project is the
right decision; it gives an overland route for the movement of
Prudhoe Bay gas. It also gives Canada the availability and resource
to move their frontier gas to their markets when needed.

We believe that this decision is in. the best interest of both
countries. It gives the United States and Canada an overland
system, it gives you the economics of  an overland form-of 'gas
transportation system: It also gives Canada the right and pr1v11ege
to‘transport their frontier gas when needed:

This ‘will -help insure to-the United States the current rate of
exports of Canadian gas to United States markets of approximately
2.7: billion cubic feet a day and, as the NEB has' stated by their
recent decision, it will ‘also—our - project will also allow them to
make early free delivery of surplus Alberta'gas:.

We would like to compliment Secretary Schlesinger and his staff
on. an excellent job of negotiating' the very difficult: agreement
between two countries. A lot of things were—items were discussed
today I think Secretary Schlesinger will clear up tomorrow. We
think some of the important things that were negotiated by Dr.
Schlesinger. was: the elimination -of the Dawson diversion, which
amounted to some $640 million of capital expenditure to the
system and, by estabhshmg a basis for the Yukon taxes, eliminated
gt $t200 million socioeconomic direct payment from the Umted

ates

We hope that the Congress will approve thls project as soon as

possible. Any delays will approximately cost us $3 billion per year
in bringing Alaska gas to American markets. We were pleased, and
our project was pleased, to have the environmental support. Our
route was not-an original idea. It was an obvious:solution to a very
difficult problem that was brought about by the NEPA review.
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The FPC, the Department of the Interior, recommended our
route as the most environmentally suited route. We were proud to
gponsor this route and we were prouder when it was selected.
_ The basic concept behind our route is that we follow common
rights-of-way and corridors through  Alaska and mainly through
Canada. We feel by using the existing rights-of-way and common
corridors and the Alyeska experience in their construction under
very difficult conditions, the Alyeska oil line, that we will be able
to-stay reasonably within budget. With the help of our Canadian
partners, who have had great experience in northern construction
and have constructed many gas pipelines in their areas, staying
within the budget, we look forward to and believe that we will be
able to stay within the estimates.that we have given to all regula-
tory agencies.
To do this, we will need a good working relationship with and
help from the State-Federal regulatory agencies. We need this help
from the initial planning stage until the final completion stage.
- We discussed this with most of the agencies. We expect to have
this cooperation and are looking forward to cooperating with these
agencies.
We think a very important factor to our project is that we have
an eastern and western leg that gives equitable gas distribution
both to the western and eastern parts of the United States.
..There were a lot of questions brought forth today about the
financibility of this project. Mr. Mark Millard, our financial expert,
will answer these questions.

We have devised and brought forth a plan that we believe is very
workable, that brings a minimum impact to the consumer and
requires no governmental guarantees.

In conclusion, I would like to thank you for this hearing and to
assure you that we will do everything possible for a timely comple-
tion of the project with the appropriate considerations for the
quality, cost control, safety and environmental problems.

I will answer any questions at your convenience, Mr. Chairman.

[Mr. McMillian’s prepared statement follows:]
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Mr. Chairmen:

I am John G. McMillian, Chairman and Chief Executive
Officer of Alcan Pipeline Company. With me today are the
chief executive officers of three of the Canadian companies who
will be our partners in the construction and operation of
the Alcan project: Kelly Gibson of Foothills (Yukon) Pipe-
line Limited, S. Robert Blair of Alberta Gas Trunk Line
Limited, and Edwin Phillips of Westcoast Transmission Company
Limited.

We are very piéased to appear here today to éupport,
the President's decision selecting Alcén as the system for
transporting natural gas from Alaska's North Slope to the
lower 48 states. The Alaska Natural Gas Transportation Act
of 1976, which both of your Subcommitﬁees considered last,
year established a carefully structured selection procedure.
The mandated process resulted in one of the most extensive
and detailed inquiries that ever preceded a major decision,

and clearly led, we think, to the right decision.

The correctness of the President's selection is

evidenced by the findings of the federal agencies which

:
|
i
|
i
<
g;
z
é
:
!
kéi
:
|
.
g
f
P
%




studied the issue as well as by the strong support for Alcan
from concerned and informed groups -such as shippers, environ-
mentalists, and state reqgulatory agencies. All of these
agencies and groups have concluded that our. overland pipeline
system across Canada was preferable to a liquefied natural
gas. system and .that an LNG system should only be selected if
no acceptable overland transit was obtainable from Canada.
The all around superiority of an overland pipeline to a pipe-
line/tanker system was well established in the: lengthy hearing
process with compelling proof that a complex multi-mode LNG
system would be significantly less efficient, utilize techno-
logy untested on the scale required, create substantially
greater environmental dangers and impacts as well as require
the delivery of unprecedented volumes of energy. to.the far
edge of our country's natural gas distribution network
rather than directly to the markets where the gas is needed.
It thus became of critical importance to the
selection of a system best suited to our country's needs to
work out a mutually beneficial agreement with Canada for a
pipeline to transport Alaska gas.  Fortunately, Canada's own
need for a pipeline from the Far North, described in the
Canadian National Energy Board's decision of July 4, 1977,
and the long history of cooperation between the United States
and Canada made it possible for our two governments to reach

an agreement on.the Alcan project. The negotiators for each
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country had the long and close inter-relationship of the
two countries. in: 0il and:gas matters as a firm foundation
on which to build. For example;-all oil shipped from
western Canada to eastern: Canada and :large volumes :of
Canadian oil .imports cross the United States by pipeline.
Similarly,- 40: percent of the gas shipped from Canada's
western provinces to’ its eastern provinces cross: the

United  States by pipeline.” Another important aspect of the
energy interdependence of our two countries is the Canadian
natural gas exports- to’the United States. - Currently, -2.7
billion cubic feet per day ~- 5 percent of total-United
States' gas consumption =-- is’imported into this country
from: Canada.

Alcan: strongly. supports the Agreement in Principle
that has been carefully negotiated between the two countries.
It exemplifies the historic tradition of cooperation:between
Canada and the United States wherein each country maintains
its independence, but both recognize their interdependence.
The Administration has described the details of this Agree-
ment“so I will not go over it but will merely reiterate that
it very significantly*benefits the interests of both countries
and represents an unusual negotiating success resulting in
improvements over the National Energy Board decision for
both parties. This is extremely important since such a

mutually beneficial agreement will encourage everyone involved




31
+to enthusiastically carry out: its terms and expeditiously
accomplish. its objectives.
The 1976 Act found that the "expeditious construction
of“the Alaska natural gas‘transportation system is in the
national ‘interest." In view of this need for. accelerated

action, it  is‘now appropriate for Congress to approve the

presidential decision promptly for the project decided upon
‘ 3 has been proven to be in‘the best interest:of our country.
If congressional action is put®off, construction of-the
éystem will be materially delayed and the short~term Alberta
supplies which Canada will make available cannot be delivered
as now planned for the 1979-80 heating season.

/The Alcan project, which'will use the Alyeska right-
of-way, the Alaska Highway and other existing corridors- to
minimize environmental damage and to facilitate more pre-
dictable and reliable construction and operation, is superior
to the alternative LNG system in almost every respect. -Let
me briefly state some of Alcan's important advantages:

1. Economics ~- Alcan has a clear advantage in
cost of service, which is the measure of the cost of trans-

porting gas. The Administration has estimated that Alcan

SO SRS e o

will have a twenty-year average cost of service of $1.03 to
$1.05 per million Btu's in 1975 dollars compared to $1.19
to $1.21 per million Btu's 'for the LNG option. These esti-

‘mates include substantial allowances for cost overruns.
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Alcan's: own:estimates of its cost-of service excluding
such theoretical cost overruns are significantly lower,
at: $.90 per MMBtu.
The Administration's cost overrun estimates

appear to be of the“same magnitude as the percentage dif-
ference between-the final preconstruction. cost. estimates
for Alyeska and Alyeska's actual- total costs. We do not
believe that we will confront cost overruns of the magni-
tude experienced by  Alyeska since our situation differs
significantly from that which Alyeska had to confront.

‘ The o0il line is located entirely in Alaska and
was built almost entirely across virgin terrain. In con-
trast, the Alcan system can be divided into five segments:
Alaska, the Yukon, the rest of Canadian construction, and
the eastern and western legs in the lower 48. The Canadian
construction and the construction in the lower 48 will be
built under fixed price contracts. Construction in British
Columbia, Alberta and Saskatchewan will be carried out by
experienced pipeline companies, which will be building in
their own "back yard." Thus, substantial cost overruns on
these three segments are unlikely.

Although overruns are a greater possibility in

Alaska and the Yukon, our Canadian partners have construction

experience in the Yukon and, both there and in Alaska, we

will be able to utilize existing highways and utility corridors,
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such: as the Alyeska corridor.- Furthermore, the cost esti-
mates for the Alaska section.‘have been: based on Alyeska
experience and were not questioned during the Federal Power
commission proceeding.’ Thus, we believe that careful
examination of our project shows that significant cost
overruns can be avoided.

Alcan also has - a higher Net National Economic
Benefit (NNEB), which is a method of-measuring the economic
benefits and costs to the country from a given project. . The
Administration has calculated ‘that Alcan will have an NNEB
of $5.76 billion; over $1. billion greater than the alterna-
tive project. We believe that our NNEB will be even greater,
but by any standard, Alcan provides the -United States a .signi-
ficant net economic advantage.

2. Barly Deliverability -~ This factor is important

in view of the existing natural gas shortage.
We estimate.that 'the Alcan system can begin to
deliver ‘Alaska gas by January 1, 1983 if it is expeditiously

approved,; over a year before an LNG system could be operational.

With prompt regulatory action and expeditious construction of
the southern end of ‘the Alcan system we should be able to

begin deliveries of additional volumes of Canadian gas during

O

the winter of 1979-80 which could be as much as 800 million

cubic feet per day-

3. Continued Canadian Gas Exports =~- The Canadian

s
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gas export of-2.7 billion cubic feet per day is approximately
5 percent of United- States gas‘consumption. "If Canada -is to
supply its own domestic markets from:presently accessible
reserves, it will be required to cut back or eliminate these
exports to the United States in the 1980's unless Canada can
then transport its frontier reserves. The most effective way
for the United States to avoid such cutbacks.-is to-facilitate
Canadian access to. these presently:inaccessible frontier
reserves. = Alcan will provide economic transportation for
Canada's frontier reserves but:an LNG system obviously. would:
not... As- a consequence,: .the 2.0 to:2.5 billion cubic feet
per.-day of Alaska gas delivered by.LNG tankers- could: be

more: than offset by the ‘loss:of 2.7 billion cubic . feet per
day of Canadian gas.

4. : Gas:Distribution and Delivery -- The Alcan

system will deliver.gas. directly by pipeline to both the
western and eastern United: States. ' The President's decision
provides for a western leg for the 'Alcan system to transport
Alaska gas directly to the states in the Far West and an
eastern leqg for-delivery of gas directly to the Midwest;
from there it ‘can be transhipped to the eastern part of .the
country. - Thus, ‘Alcan will permit equitable and -efficient
distribution of ‘Alaska gas to ‘all regions of the country.

An LNG system would deliver all of the Alaska gas

to the Southern California area. From there it would have
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to be moved to the rest of the country by displacement, which
is the exchange of gas-at one location for an equivalent

amount -of gas at another location. Displacement on such a

_massive scale is not a satisfactory basis for long-term

delivery of Alaska gas reserves.

5. . Environmental Factors -- The Alcan project was

determined to be environmentally preferable to all alterna-~
tive projects.. It assures minimal adverse environmental
impacts by utilizing an all-pipeline system which largely
follows existing utility and transportation corridors.

All agencies and disinterested parties in the
United States and Canada which have reviewed the Alaska
gas transportation proposals have recognized Alcan's en-
Qironmental superiority. The Council on Environmental

Quality, in its report to the President, found that Alcan

«"is the most environmentally acceptable proposal."”

We will exert our best efforts to build Alcan as
the most environmentally sound project possible. We have
met on numerous occasions with the interested environmental
groups and have informed them that we will involve them in
the pipeline planning and design process at the earliest
possible time. In this way, we hope to flag potential en-
vironmental problems so that they can be avoided to the
fullest extent possible. We believe that this effort to-

gether with close cooperation with involved governmental
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agencies will materially assist our efforts to build a
system that minimizes environmental disruption.

It should be noted that the Alcan system developed
as a direct result of the National Environmental Policy Act
and is testimony to its value. The Council on Environmental
Quality stated in their July 1 report to the President:

The Alcan proposal and the FPC Supple-
ment (environmental impact statement)
were direct outgrowths of this federal
agency analysis of reasonable alterna-
tives. This development is a tribute
to NEPA and illustrates the value of
the environmental impact statement

process to federal decision-making.

6. Fuel Efficiency -- The Alcan system will utilize

7.9 percent of the Alaska gas for transportation purposes
while an LNG system would require at least 10.9 percent of the
Alaska gas for fuel in its pipeline and LNG systems plus fuel
for its tankers. This improved fuel efficiency of Alcan on
an annual basis is 30 billion cubic feet, sufficient to heat
over 245,000 homes. Alcan's effective fuel use can be further
substantially reduced by utilizing gas from Alberta for com-
pressor fuel in Canada, a possibility we will be pursuing.

7. Safety and Reliability -- An all pipeline system

is inherently more reliable than an LNG system, which is sub-
ject to a substantial probability of service interruption.
The Council on Environmental Quality concluded that the
"analyses of LNG public safefy risks on the record are incon-

clusive." By contrast, natural gas pipelines have a long
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'and well established record of being. extremely safe.
8. Financability -- The President's decision re-
‘quires the Alcan project to be privately financed in its
entirety. = The United States and Canadian governments will
not be called upon for financial guarantees. Nor will the
consumer have to bear the hypothetical burden of the non-
_ completion of the project. Instead, other primary benefi~
ciaries of the project will be called upon to provide the
necessary financial backing. We believe. that Alcan can
obtain the necessary project financing from Canadian and
Uﬁited States sources. This pipeline will have a reserve
life of at least 25 years which is greater than any other
pipeline in this country. With these large proven volumes,
the manageability of the technological and engineering
_requirements of our project and the great need for the
energy supplies, there is little doubt that the pipeline
will be successfully financed and built.
These are some of the major advantages which make
. Alcan the best choice for an Alaska natural gas transporta-
’ tion system and which merit prompt approval by the Congress
of the President's decision.

In closing, I would like to briefly mention some
issues .connected with the actual building of the project.
We.are concerned.that the system be built-in the most effi-

cient, expeditious and cost conscious manner that is possible.
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To accomplish this goal,” we-have reached several conclusions
which T ‘would-like to share with you.. First, we intend to
profit from the Alyeska experience. - Rational planning and
careful sequencing of work can greatly reduce the risk of

cost overruns and schedule delays. Further, as I mentioned

earlier, we hope to work closely with environmental groups,
in order-to develop environmentally sound designs and plans
at the: outset. We will, of course, work closely with the

numerous government agencies which will be involved in the

authorizing and approval process and cooperate with the

Federal inspector of construction, whose role of assuring
the building of a sound system was established by the 1976
Act. We:are also preparing to institute and diligently
pursue a positive program of assuring minority business
enterprises participation in provision of material and con-
struction.

Alcan welcomes the coordinated federal oversight
of project management and construction that has been propésed
to avoid needless construction delays and cost increases
for we strongly believe that this‘coordinated regulatory
approach recommended in the Presidential decision-is essen=
tial to minimize cost overruns and insure the lowest - possible
cost of service price.to United States consumers. 'We point
out that as experienced members of the regulated gas industry,

we are comfortable working with close regulatory supervision
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ﬁd‘that the United States - Canadian agreement provides us
tﬁipoﬁerful incentives for effectivé project cost control.
k Fhrthermore, we believe‘that thisurequired close government-—
industryVCOOperation will materially assist us in obtaining
f‘project financing.

In conclusion, iet me assure you that Alcan will do
everything reasonably possible to insure the timely comple=
tion of the project with appropriate construction quality,
cost control and safety and‘environmental protection.

I will be happy to answer any questions you may

have.

Mr. McMiLLiaN. Would you like Mr. Blair to go ahead?

Mr. DingELL. I think that would be just fine.”~

We thank you. The Chair observes that the full statement is in
the record.

We will hear now from Mr. Blair and your associates, Mr. Phil-
lips and Mr. Gibson, may make such comments as they deem
appropriate.

Mr Blair.

JOINT STATEMENT OF S. ROBERT BLAIR, KELLY H GIBSON
AND EDWIN C. PHILLIPS.

““Mr. Brair. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

T would like to read a brlef prepared statement of about four
pages that has been drawn up.

Mr. DinGgELL. Consider yourself recogmzed for that purpose.

Mr. Brair. I do this on behalf also of Mr. Gibson and Mr. Phil-
lips.

- My name is Robert Blair, and I am president of the Alberta Gas
Trunk Line Co., Ltd (AGTL) and Foothills P1pe Lines (Yukon) Ltd.
(Foothills).

Associated with me in the statement are Kelly Gibson, chairman
of Foothills, and Edwin Phillips, president of Westcoast Transmis-
sion Co., Ltd. (Westcoast). On behalf of each of our three compa-
nies, I do express our appreciation for the opportunity to appear
before you today and provide our views on the pipeline system
which has been recommended by President Carter and by Prime
Minister Trudeau for the transportation of gas reserves from
Alaska, and also Canada’s Mackenzie Delta.

As the Canadian sponsors of the Alaska Highway project, we are
obviously delighted with the President’s decision, as well as the
principles of agreement which are negotiated between our two
countries. After years of study and intense hearings, it is reward-
ing to be on the threshold of a solution which will provide substan-
tial benefits to both Canada and the United States, and continue

23-736 0O -8 -7
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our long tradition of cooperation in matters of mutual economic
interest. ~ , .

John McMillian and others have described, or we will describe,
the basic advantages of our project to the United States; and we
will not reiterate these points. Instead, we will provide you with
our companies’ views as to what Canada has to offer in this project
and what it has to gain, and be happy to respond to your questions.

Let me begin by briefly describing the role which each of our
Canadian companies will play in the Alaska Highway project. In
addition, I would like to tell you something of our background and
experience. As you will see, our companies are not newcomers
when it comes to the construction and operation of gas pipeline in
the Far North.

The Canadian portions of the project will be under the control of
a single corporate entity, Foothills Pipe Lines (Yukon) Ltd. Foot-
hills (Yukon) is presently owned equally by two of Canada’s largest
gas transmission companies, AGTL and Westcoast. An agreement
has been announced that the third major Canadian gas transmis-
sion company, TransCanada Pipelines, Ltd., will take a 20-percent
position in the company at a future date.

One of the strong features of our project is that in each main
area of western Canada, the pipeline will be constructed by the gas
transmission. company which has already performed major con-
struction responsibilities locally. Thereby, the section in northern
British Columbia, to be owned by Foothills Pipe Lines (North B.C.)
Ltd., will be constructed by Westcoast; and similarly, the pipeline
across Alberta, to be owned by Foothills Pipe Lines (Alberta) Ltd.,
will be constructed by AGTL and so on.

This arrangement provides the ideal combination of ownership
and regulatory control being integrated under the’ single: parent
company, while for physical construction the management re-
sources and field experience of the local operator will be applied in
entirety. For the one area in which there is no established operator
yet, the 500 miles through the southwestern Yukon, we are estab-
lishing a complete construction management team. ,

These arrangments should have substantial advantage toward
the most efficient project management and cost control.

Together, Westcoast and AGTL have constructed approximately
7,500 miles of gathering lines and large diameter mainlines in
western Canada. This construction has been accomplished in all
types of weather and all types of terrain, including some discontin-
uous permafrost. Through it all, however, we have established a
consistent record of completing project on schedule and typically
within 5 percent of budget.

In terms of size, AGTL now ranks-among the top two or three
when North American pipelines are rated according to the volumes
of gas they transport. Together, Westcoast and AGTL transport
nearly 90 percent of the gas produced in Canada, and handle
virtually all of that gas which is exported to the United States. At
the present time we are responsible for transporting approximately
2.5 billion cubic feet of gas per day, which gas is eventually con-
sumed in markets across the United States. That is to say that the
U.S. direct portion of our service totals approximately 2.5 billion
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cubic feet per day: This volume exceeds the amount of gas expected
from Prudhoe Bay.

_ Both of our companies are actively involved in gas pipeline con-
struction. In some years we have added as much as' 750 miles of
pipeline to our system in western Canada. As a result, rather than
rely upon outside consultants, we have built up our own engineer-
ing ‘and construction management organ1zat1ons so that we now
have a most competent and experienced engineering unit, actually
the largest such in Canada.

«Also, of course, the addition of TransCanada Pipelines, the larg-
est'gas transmission operation in Canada, and Alberta Natural Gas
Co. will add further strength.

I emphasize the size and experlence of these Canadian companies
because, in my judgment, this will provide strength to the project.
Our project construction will simply be an extension, albeit a large
one, for the planning, financing, and installation work which we
accomplish year after year with the present infrastructure. This is
part of the base for our confidence that we can meet the schedules
and capital cost budgets which have been published.

Inside Canada this particular project is seen, both by our indus-
. try and our government, as rather special in that it results in
§ commercial benefits to industries and companies in both the
: United States and Canada, and also in political benefits in both
: countries.: This combination does not exist often and there is a
g really strong enthusiasm now inside Canada for securing those
i benefits in the Canadian interest.
.
|

The National Energy Board in Canada has defined this particu-
lar project as in the Canadian national interest; and, as has been
well-publicized, the Prime Minister of Canada has declared express-
ly that the Government finds that it will serve our national inter-
est.

One of the benefits to Canada is that the project will provide for
; a- manageable and economical connection of gas reserves which
g have already been identified in the Mackenzie Delta and of the
. potential additional gas resources in the Beaufort Basin. Recogni-
|
:

tion of this should encourage continuing, gradual development of
the gas discoveries already made in those areas.
Another area of substantial benefit in Canada is derived from

; the employment and manufacture that will go into the construc-

! tion of the project.

i Also, this project will produce a substantlal flow of revenue

i through our companies to the public of Canada as taxes and also
eventually as capital for reinvestments and dividends to our share-
holders. Most importantly, all of these benefits can be achieved
with acceptable effects on environmental and social interests in
Canada.

The Canadian Government agencies, judicial inquiries and inde-
pendent- societies and panels have concluded generally that the
Alaska Highway route is preferable to.any alternative and is envi-
ronmentally acceptable. Also, our government has concluded, after
public inquiries, that our project is acceptable in terms of social
and economic impacts, both locally and nationally.

At the present time, there are approximately 20 trillion cubic

feet of proven but unconnected gas reserves in the conventional
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producing:areas of Alberta. The National Energy Board, with our
government’s approval, has suggested that some of this gas could
be made available to U.S. consumers in the near term and ulti-
mately repaid when Alaska gas comes onstream.

‘Our companies fully endorse this exchange arrangement In fact,
one of AGTL’s subsidiaries, Pan Alberta Gas Ltd., has already
entered into a 5-year contract with Northwest Pipeline Corp. for
the sale of up to 800 million cubic feet per day. By prebuilding
certain facilities, this gas could be in full flow by the end of 1979,
at least 3 years prior to the advent of Alaskan gas. Prebuilding the
downstream project would also be positive in terms of overall pro-
ject management and procurement.

That concludes our prepared opening statement, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. DiNGELL. Mr. Blair, you have given us a very helpful and
succinct statement. We are grateful to all of you, Mr. Blair, Mr.
Phillips, 'and Mr. Gibson, for your presence here; we know you
have come a considerable distance.

Mr. PaiLLps. Thank you for the opportunity. I will wait to see if
there are any questions:

Mr. DINGELL. Very well.

Mr. Gibson.

Mr. Gieson. No statement.

Mr. DiNGeELL. We thank you.

We will recognize: members of the committee for the purpose of
questions.:

My good friend and colleague from Wyoming, Mr. Roncaho

:Mr. Roncarnio. I just have a couple.

- Mr. Blair, you said that the Energy Board has of .course approved

the ‘project. “Are they still: as firmly in favor of the course which
you are doing after you made the model changes in the line that
are different from what they had first originally recommended in
the route, changes in route?

Mr. Brair: Yes, Mr. Roncalio. I am sure the proper answer is yes.
Of course, I am not officially in a position to speak for that Board
at all, but I know I am all you have to address the question to, and
I have had consultation with them and I am confident that the
answer that they would give you would be affirmative.

Mr. Roncario. On page 8 of your statement:

Rather than rely on outside consultants, we have built up our own engineering

and construction management organizations so that we now have a most competent
and experienced engineering unit.

Will you then in fact be constructing your own pipeline in that
area where you have jurisdiction, or will you be putting that out
for bids, or do you know?

Mr. Brair. I know we will put it out for bids as to the construc-
tion contract, but we do have in place design engineering, field
engineering, field inspection, and construction management, and
the whole organization that is needed ‘to- prepare the job for the
letting of competitive contracts to the establlshed pipeline contrac-
tors as ' we know them in Canada.

Mr. RoncaLio. Assuming this evolved into reality one of these
days or weeks, and you begin this momentous task, I would like to
think you could crank into your work the benefit, the experience,
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and the mistakes. that have been made on the oil pipeline from
_ Prudhoe to:Valdez. ,

I like to think you might be ﬁndlng out ways to save money and
save ‘'on mistakes that were so costly and that we find in the rate
 base of that carrier.

Mr. BrLair. We will certainly do that in Canada Mr. Roncalio.
_»+»Mr. RoncaLio. Thank you.

Mr. DinGELL. The Chair thanks the gentleman.

#<The Chair recognizes the gentleman from Ohio.

Mr. BRownN. Gentlemen, thank you very much for your appear-
ance and also your testimony.

This morning we had a good deal of concern expressed about the
potential price, rate, tariff, whatever term you choose to use, at
which the natural gas would be transported to consumers in the

United States through the Canadian pipeline.

-~ Are any of you prepared at this point to either spell out the
miethods by which that cost or price will be determined or to give
us any kind of real dollar assurance as to what it would be.

Mr. McMiLLIAN. Mr. Brown, this has been under examination by
the:Federal Power Commission and the National Energy Board for
many years, in both countries, the factors that make up this cost of
service. They have examined these costs very carefully. The cost as
presented in the President’s report to you reflect——

Mr: BrRown. I am sorry; the cost is what?
+Mr.-McMILLIAN. The cost in the report to you from the Presi-
dent-——-— ,

Mr. BRownN. I have not seen that report.

~Mr. McMiLLIAN. We have seen portions of it. We supplied a:lot of
the data to it, especially in the cost data. So we do have a cost of—
dpreliminary cost of service that has been calculated for the
movement of this gas.

Mr. DiNGEeLL. Can you identify this a little more fully, because I
have a feeling our staff will be questioning you on it——

Mr. McMiLLIAN. Yes, sir, I will give you some:of the figures that
we have here. They are in the statement here::

- Mr. BrowN. What statement are your referring to?

Mr. McMiLLIAN. My written statement sir, that you should have
before you.

Mr. DiNGELL. I have read your statement but I am referring to
the document that you alluded to as opposed to the statement, Mr.
McMillian.

Mr. McMiLLiaN. This is, most of the figures and data that are in
the White House report, we assume that they were correct when
ichey came out in the White House release, the preliminary re-
ease——

Mr. BROWN. You are losing me because I have not seen the
preliminary White House release. That is understandable. It has
happened before.

I do not know whether that was released to the press. I am
merely a Member of Congress and the mlnorlty side at that. But
what are you referring to?

Mr. DiNgELL. Mr. McMillian, what we are trying to do is to get
identification of the document to which you-alluded so we can get
it for the purposes:of having our staff review it.
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Mr. BrowN. ['understand you are talking about something other
than your statement to us. I gather you are talking about some-
thing that was submitted by the White House.

Mr. McMiLLiaN. It is a fact sheet released by the White House, a
week ago or 7 days ago. I am sure you have a copy of it. We have
one.

Mr. BrRowN. What I have here, the staff has had, is the Septem-
ber 9 press release from the office of the White House press secre-
tary, briefing by James R. Schlesinger, Secretary of Energy, brief-
ing room, at 9:04 a.m. Is that what it is?

Mr. MCMILLIAN. Yes, sir.

A lot of those costs, there is a fact sheet that was attached to
that, where a lot of the transportation costs are brought forth in
that report:

Mr. BRowN. What I am trying to determine is'to what extent
you stand behind those. Is that a before-the-sale cost of operation of
the product or is that an after-the-sale guarantee of the service to
be rendered?

Mr. McMiLLIAN. These figures that I am going to refer to, and I
will give you right now—they have taken our preliminary costs
and they have made adjustments to their costs.

Mr. BRowN. “Their” being?.-

Mr. McMirLiaN. The :White House staff, and their economists
have inflated some factors.more than what—than our statements.

So the administration has estimated Alcan will have a 20-year
average cost of service of $1.03 to $1.04 per million Btu’s. That is in
1975 dollars.

Now you have I hope that fact sheet before you Now we in our
cost analysis which we prepared, our cost of service numbers are
somewhat slighter, lower, around 90 cents per million Btu's for a
20-year average. ,

Mr. BRowN. Is that a total figure?

Mr. McMiLLiaN. That is a transportation cost.

Now that is not the total figure that includes the cost of gas,
processing the gas, but that is the total transportation cost to the
end point of the eastern leg, western leg, U.S.A.

Mr. BrowN. What amortization does that anticipate?

Mr. McMirLiaN. It i is a complex formula. It is a 25-year amortiza-
tion period.

Mr. -BrowN. A 25-year amortization of the original cost of the
pipeline?

Mr. McMiLLiaN. Yes, sir.:

Mr. BrownN. What is that ant1c1pated in terms of payment for
the use of the money, interest rate?

Mr. McMiLLiaN. We used 10 percent on the debt, 15 percent on
the equity.

Mr. BrowN. Have you assurance of financing for the whole pro-
ject on those financing terms?

Mr. McMirLiaN. Yes, sir. With our financial experts, Mr. Mil-
lard, with Loeb Rhoades—— :

Mr. BROWN. Are those in-company experts or is that an out51de
financing house?

Mr.. McMiruiaN. No, sir: They are outside. Loeb Rhoades is a
financial investment banking house in New York, and we have Mr.
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ller with First Boston, and they will follow us shortly and give
» financial testimony in detail.

VIr. BRowN. What do you anticipate in terms of cost overrun?
ir. McMiLLIAN. In all our estimates we estimated a 20-percent-
it overrun.

VIr. BRown. Is that consistent with the administration estimate?
VIr. McMiLLiaN. No, sir. I think the administration did apply a
ther cost overun factor to certain portions of the system.

ir. BRowN. Have you asked for any assurances out of the ad-
nistration of assistance with the financing, should there be any
blem with financing the project?

VIir. McMIiLLIAN. No, sir, we have not. We believe with the proper
rdination with government and cooperation with government
it we can finance this project privately and at a lower risk to the
1sumer and all parties.

VIr. BRownN. Who would be party to that financing? Or does that
lude the companies that are participants in producing contracts?
Vr. McMiLLIAN. Yes, sir. It really helps if we could explain the
tem from day 1; we thought the administration would go
-ough step by step the construction of the project. Now like——
vir. Roncario. Would you put the mike closer to your mouth so
can hear you?

VIir. McMiLLIAN. All right.

s that better?

Alcan, Northwest Pipeline, several other transmission companies
1 build the system through Alaska. The system through Canada
1 be built by Foothills. These are Canadian parties here.

Now we will finance, we will put our equity into the Alaskan
tion and raise debt in the conventional way and manner that
» financial advisers will describe. Our Canadian partners are
ng to put their equity money out of their own pocket into the
tem to be built through Canada and raise debt money conven-
nally like they have in the past.

VIr. BRowN. Could I ask the Canadian partners at that point are
1 satisfied that this can all be financed privately in Canada in a
isfactory way?

VIr. BLAIR. Yes, we are.

VIr. BRowN. And have you asked—have you sought or received
y guarantees from the Canadian Government that they will help
» project should it get into financial difficulty?

VIr. BLAIR. We have not sought any such guarantees.

Vir. BRowN. Have you been offered any?

Vir. BLair. No.

Vr. BRowN. Are the producers involved in any way in the fi-
ncing, either in the Canadian project or the American project?
Vir. McMiLLiaN. We would like them to be involved, they are
ng to be involved in several ways. You can best address those
sstions to our financial advisers who have developed a very
nplete financial plan and can give you those details of the plan
ter than I.

Mr. BROwN. I am sorry, I misunderstood your position.

What is your position?

Mlr. McMiLLIAN. Sir?
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s Mr:»*BrOwN. Do:you have any agreements or understandings
w1th the producers that they will be involved in the ﬁnancmg‘?

+Mr. McMiLLiaN. No; sir, not today.

Mr. BRowN.. But what you are suggestlng to me is that your
financial advisers have encouraged, in their projection of the: fi-
nancing methods, that the producers be involved; is that what you
are saying? -

Mr. McMriLLiaN. They will bring this forth in their testimony.
There are several ways that this ﬁnancmg plan can work: and that
is one of-them."

Mr. BrRownN. Let me assume for a minute that the producers say
“Thanks very much, but we have our hands full producing the gas;
it'is up to you.to transport it”; is your company or the group which
you represent prepared to handle it financially «if the total burden
fell upon you?

Mr.-McMiLLIaN. Yes, we believe we can do thls I think you have
to 'look at it this way: We -will -have about -the: same amount of
investment: in this system as they have in‘ their transportation
system"in the field. We will be making $300 million a year out of
our project; they will be making some $2 billion or $3:billion per
year out of theirs. I think to sell this gas, if you look at it, you can
look at it on a lot of different bases——

Mr. BRownN. You are losing me. They are maklng 10 times as
much as you are making.

Mr. McMiLLiaN. Roughly.

Mr. Brown. In transportation.

Mr. McMriLLIAN. Noj in-“total proﬁts I am talklng about their
investment in:their ﬁeld and their oil production, they are making
manyfold what® we: would: be ‘making as regulated:companies. We
are a regulated:company, they. are not regulated. So we: are just
{legulated to make so much proﬁt And so what we are looking at

ere~—

Mr. BrowN. Is this on the same dollar" What you are telling me
is'that they are going:to make 10 times onthe same dollar invested
as‘'what you are making; is that correct? ,

Mr. McMiLLIaN. Well, we have a different business.

Mr. Brown. I understand that.

Mr. McMiILLIAN: We are regulated.

Mr. . BrRowN. Is that what you are saying to me, that relative to
what they will have invested and -what you will have invested; they
will make 10 times the return;is that correct?

Mr. McMiLL1IAN. It is possible. ‘

Mr. RoncaLio. Would the gentleman let me observe somethlng
here if it is approprlate?

Are ‘the companies you are: referring to—Exxon, Arco; and
others—the owners of the oil and gas? Naturally they will make a
greater return on their investment, they gamble much more than a
regulated carrier. We assume they will be selling oil and gas and
making 10 times more. I hope he is correct on that.:

Mr. BrowN. I first understood him to say that they will be
making 10 times more on the transportation of gas.

Mr. McMiLLiaN. No.

Mr. BRowN. Then he said they are making 10 times more on the
gas. Are you suggesting it is 10 times more on the gas and oil?
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+Mr. McMiLLIAN. The gas and oil -both. :

~Mr. BRowN. I am not sure how that relates to the transportation
~ Just of the gas; I am also not sure where that figure comes from.

»Mr. McMILLIAN. Let me try to explain.

They have the oil in the ground, they built the transportation
system, and they are going to sell that oil to a market, Alyeska Oil
Pipeline. We are all familiar with it. And they receive a value for
that oil. They have associated. gas with that oil that they also
.should want to market because it could be a very—depending on
the price they receive for that gas—it could be very profitable. to
them. The price could range, depending upon how the regulatory
agencies look at it, from 24 cents, the vintage price, up to $1.45,
how the regulatory agencies look at it before or after the gas
processing plant.

So you are talking about immense dollars for the gas sales and
oil sales that go to the oil companies that had the risk of develop-
ing. and finding this field originally. So they had a risk factor
involved.

Now we are in a regulated 1ndustry where we don’t have——

Mr. BrowN. But the risk factor is considerably reduced I might
say. I am still. confused about what you are assuming as their
investment. If you are assuming nothing for finding the Prudhoe
Bay gas and oil find, I can understand. If you are washing all that
off as part of the risk factor, they might be making that much. But
if that is the case then I think we are playing with figures here.
But I am still unsure what you meant.

Mr. McMiLuiaN. Well, what I mean, what I am trying to say is
that the oil and gas producing companies that own the gas in
Prudhoe have the opportunity to gain a lot of additional revenue
through a good contract to the transmission company and this
should be incentive for them to help with the project and to be sure
it is a feasible, workable project.

‘+Mr. BrowN. I have one other question, Mr. Chairman, that
maybe I should wait and ask later because it goes to a different
:line of concern.

b Mr. DiNGeLL. The Chair thanks the gentleman We will return to

im.

The Chair recognize now the gentleman from Alaska, Mr. Young.

Mr. Youna. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

First, let me, Mr. McMillian, say that your name should be
changed to David instead of John. I congratulate you on your
efforts in slaying two great giants. Also the work you have done in
Alaska is to be. commended. I say that to you as one who supported
the all-American Alaska route very strongly and vigorously.

I have had reports from Alaska that the general feeling is that
the conduct of your company, of your consortium, was fine, out-
standing and straightforward and the feeling now is that Alaskans
are pretty much not necessarily in agreement with the route
.chosen by the President, they disagree with the President, but they
do commend you on the way they work with you.

- 1 have one question, Mr. Chairman, that bothers me a little bit.
- Mr, McMillian, you said that. you wanted the support, involve-
ment, and financing of the line from the parent or producers.. Who
builds the compressors or the units that are needed in the area to
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get the gas into the line? Is that part of your consortlum or is that
the producers’ responsibility?

Mr. McMirLiaN. All of our costs and all of our estimates are
based on transportation from the tailgate of the processing plant.
So we have all assumed that the producers would build the process-
ing plant and would build-—~would have the necessary compressors
and so on at that point.

Mr: Younag. Your cost estimates then are based purely on the
pipeline and the in-line compressor units and the delivery lines
along that unit. They do not include the Prudhoe Bay on-site
compressor units at all.

Mr. McMiLLiaN. Or gas processing plant, that is right.

Mr. Young. Or gas processing plant.

Mr. DinceLL. Will the gentleman yield?

When you refer to gas processing, you are talking about taking
out-sulfur, moisture, stripping out the petroleum and other liquids,
impurities, things of that kind, making the gas suitable to be
moved through the pipeline without contamination to the line and
without slowing down the movement of gas through the pipeline; is
that correct?

Mr. McMiLLiaN. That is right, making it pipeline standard and
remove all impurities.

Mr. DiNGELL. If the gentleman will yield further, what does that
process involve and what is the cost of that process?

Mr. McMiLLIAN. There are several cost estimates placed in the
record before the FPC. The range of ﬁgures would be a $1.8 billion
to $2 billion.

Mr. DINGELL. For the cost of the——

Mr. McMiLLIaN. Of the gas processing plant, conditioning plant,
to prepare the separator gas, field gas for pipeline standards.

Mr. DiNGELL. Am I correct in assuming that runs about 75 cents
to 80 cents per Mcf?

; Mr. McMirLiaN. It could run from 60 to 70, dependmg on several
actors.

Mr. Young. Mr. Chairman, if I might, before you ask all the
questions, I was going to ask——

Mr. DiNGELL. I just wanted to get that question.

The gentleman may continue. He is recognized.

Mr. Young. What I was trying to get across, Mr. Chairman, is
regardless of* which route was to be constructed, the same units
would have to be built at the same cost, this is your estimate?

Mr. McMiLLIAN. Yes, sir.

Mr. Younc. Do you have any idea of the timeframe of the
construction of those units?

Mr. McMiLLiaN. In our preliminary talks with some of the pro-
ducers we believe that the gas processing plant could be completed
by 1-1-83 and construction time would be approxunately 31/2,
about 4 years.

Mr. Younc. So really we are looking at two progects here, of
great interest. One is the transmission line and the other is the
delivery system to the line. Hopefully:at a later time we will have
a discussion with the producers to find out what their plans-are
because it gets back to my opening statement, my basic interest is
to make sure this gas gets to the market. It is well and good to say




99
you have a line, but if you don’t have the ability to put it in the

_line, it might be very difficult for everyone.

“Mr. McMriuian. The longer you reinject that gas, the more it
costssthe producers and the more fuel loss you have for the energy
to reinject that gas. So it certainly is a benefit-to the State, to the
producers, to sell that gas without damage to the reservoir.
Mr. Youna. Thank you.
.:I-have no further questions.
» Mr. DINGELL. The Chair thanks the gentleman.

‘The Chair recognizes counsel for questions at this time.
“ Mr. BrauN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

~Mr. Blair; I would like to explore with you the kind of tariff that
the Foothills-Yukon ‘pipeline will seek to implement on its system.

Can you describe to me the kinds of mechanisms that you per-
ceive will be implemented by which you would recover your costs?

Mr. Brair. I will certainly try, Mr. Braun, and see if my answer
follows the direction that you wish to pursue.

The pipeline, the gas pipeline systems in Canada in their 20-odd
years of operation have followed tariff practices which have
evolved through regulatory procedures to a pattern which would be
very familiar in the United States of. tariffs being established
which provide for payment at cost of the operating and mainte-
nance expenses of the system and of return to total capital suffi-
cient to cover the interest costs on debt, the actual interest costs on
debt, from year to. year to cover the payment of dividends on
preferred shares and, finally, to produce an after-tax return to
common equity,. as that return to common equity may. be etab-
lished or as guidelines may be provided by regulatory decisions in
the Canadian jurisdictions. And I am sure that the process that we
all follow there is one that would be entirely familiar to the indus-
try and to regulatory agencies in the United States. And we have
basically taken the same procedures and applied them to the draw-
ing up of tariffs and the estimating of service charges for the
Canadian portions of this pipeline. ;

Now is that—have I taken correctly the direction of your ques-
tioning? Is that the kind of answer that you expected?

Mr. Braun. Will your tariff be a fixed rate tariff that you would
have to go to the NEB to increase or would that be a tariff that
would vary the unit costs according to throughput?

Mr. Brair. Of the two choices that you give me, I would say it is
the former. It will be a tariff established with the approval of the
National Energy Board and varied thereafter only with the consent
of the National Energy Board.

Mr. Braun. Now, what rate do you now anticipate would be
chargeable to the U.S. shippers?

Mr. Brair. Mr. Braun, would you like us to give you—to furnish
you with a schedule of the annual cost of service in cents per Mcf
that we have calculated? Of course, there is the full variation of
those estimates from year to year in the future and a great deal of
detail.

Mr. DingeLL. I think that would be most helpful and we would
very much appreciate it for insertion into the record.

Without objection, that will be inserted at the appropriate place
in the record.
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[See letter dated Sept. 28, 1977, p. 110].

Mr. BraUN. For purposes of our discussion, let’s assume your
transportation charge will be $1 per Mcf, given a certain amount of
volumes that you anticipate would be ﬂowing through the pipeline.

Now if the volumes moving your pipeline decrease by half, would
the unit rate stay the same or would the unit rate increase to cover
all of your costs?

Mr. Brair. Well, in this hypothetical example that we are pursu-
ing, under any p1pehne whose tariff is established to provide a
return of capital, if the throughput should decline very substantial-
ly, the unit cost would increase, not quite in proportion because of
course as the throughput declined there would: be certain econo-
mies-in operating and maintenance expense. But the cost of use of
capital, the return of capital would remain the same, basically, and
therefore the unit cost of service would: increase at something less
than full proportion to the decline in throughput:

Mr. Braun. Now, when you are :transporting American gas
through your p1pe11ne and delivering it to the lower 48 States, you
will be rendering each shipper a bill based on the amount of
volumes that he has moving through your pipeline and-also based
upon your unit cost for transporting each unit. :

Mr. Brair. Are you referring, Mr. Braun, to that 2% billion. cubic
feet a day of gas which we presently and historically have trans-
ported to the United States?

Mr. BrRAUN. I am referring now to the ant1c1pated volumes
through the Foothills line.

Mr. Brair. We would render each shipper or group of shlppers, if
for this purpose they become grouped——

Mr. Braun. You have not yet signed transportation contracts
with the U.S. shippers yet; isn’t that right?

Mr. Brair. We will be pleased to do so as soon as they are
identified as to the companies and quantities of gas that they will
purchase. But of course since that transaction has not yet occurred
from Prudhoe Bay, we are standing ready to do business as soon as
they have bought the gas. So there are no contracts; of course. The
other side of that bargain isn’t ready yet.

Mr. BRAUN. Let us assume that you are transporting gas through
your pipeline for U.S. shippers, the Foothills: pipeline is in oper-
ation and you are serving the U.S. shippers at a rate of $1 an Mecf,
and the throughput on the line, for whatever reason, is reduced by
half; will“you have to go to the National Energy Board to get
authorization to increase the rate?

Mr. Bramr. I understand your question. I think where we have
gone past each other a bit is in your expressing this cost in terms
of dollars an Mecf. I expect what the National Energy Board will
authorize as the tariff for this pipeline will be a tariff expressed in
terms of return of capital plus reimbursement of maintenance and
operating expenses, all of which then in its annual payments divid-
ed by the throughput would produce an average cost of dollar per
Mecf, but that would be the result of a calculation rather than the
tariff, itself. I expect that the tariff on the Canadian portion of this
line, like the tariff structure for the other pipelines in Canada, will
be keyed to a return of capital. And since a decline in throughput
does not affect the capital that has already been invested it will
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not be necessary to go back to the regulatory agency to adjust for a
decline in throughput:

~ ..Mr. Braun. Will the cost of the gas processing plant will be

allocated in your rates or someone else’s rates?

Mr. Brair. The gas processing plant in Alaska would not be
included in our rate-charging structure, it would be situated in the
Unitd States and within a separate Jur1sdlct1on

Mr. BRaUN. Mr. McMillian, do you have an answer for that?

~Mr. McMiLuan. No, I don't. T think it depends on whether the
gas is sold at the wellhead or field separator, or at the. tailgate of
tthplant Those factors have yet to be defined by the FPC or the
D

Mr. Braun. Is it the traditional practice in the industry that the
pipeline provides the processing and conditioning facilities? .

Mr. McMiLuiaN. No; it is not. It happens both ways, but if you
will look at the world statistics on. who owns the major portions of
the gas processing plants, they are owned by the oil and gas compa-
nies; themselves, rather than the transmission companies.

Mr.  BRAUN. Mr. Blair, you are famlhar, are you not, with the
term ““all-events, full cost-of-service” tariff?

Mr. Brair. I am certainly familiar with cost-of-service tariffs
because that is the system under which we have always operated
in: our own company, basically in the pipeline industry in Canada
as in the States. I have heard this expression “all-events;” I think
it’was an expression:. coined by the Arctic Gas group in some of
their original filings and submissions and I have heard some dis-
cussion about what that might be taken.to mean, yes. It is not an
expression that our company coined or put forward.

“Mr. Braun. What is the rate of return on equity that your
p1pe11ne seeks in connection with its tariffs and its rates?

‘Mr. -Brair. The applications as put forward have calculated a
return to common equity for  the Canadian portions of 16 percent
and that has been our estimate. We have also so testified that, of
course, attention would have to be given to the going rate of return
at the time. If there were a higher rate considered applicable to
such operations in Canada, then we would seek that rate.

Mr. BRAUN. How does Foothills suggest that the risk. of service
interruption be allocated? Would the entire risk of service inter-
ruption-be- allocated -to the U.S. shippers or would the Foothills
p1per}1ne absorb some of the losses 1nvolved with a service interrup-
tion?

Mr. Brair. My basic answer to you is the latter of the two
alternatives you have given me.

We have testimony that Foothills would accept certain categorles
of reduction—would accept a reduction in its cost-of-service return
to equity in certain categories of future events.
= That also, Mr. Braun, is a rather detailed matter in the testimo-
ny that has been given and we would be pleased to furnish a
statement, with some detail in it, if that is useful to the committee.

Mr. DINGELL. I think that would be helpful.

- Without objection, that will be inserted in:the record at the
appropriate place.

[See letter dated Sept. 28, 1977, p. 110].

Mr. Brown. While there is a lull, may I ask a question?
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I want to clarify something that you just said.

Mr. DinGELL. The gentleman is recognized for that purpose.

Mr. BRowN. “You said that you would receive 16-percent return
on equity.

Mr. Brair. On common equity, yes, sir.

Mr. BrownN. Is that before or after taxes?

Mr. BLAIR. After income taxes.

Mr. BRowN. And also covering all the financing costs?

Mr. Brair. I am not quite——

Mr. BrownN. The interest payments.

Mr: Brair. Yes, that is correct; that would be after reimburse-
ment at cost for the interest paid on borrowed capital?

Mr. Brown: Is that a conventional return in Canada for, let’s
say, the industries listed on the Canadian Stock Exchange?

Mr. Brair. I would say it is, Mr. Brown. Of course, there is a
great detail of information published on this matter in Canada as
there is in the United States, but the Canadian pipeline; gas pipe-
line companies, in their present operations for service mainly to
Canadian users are accustomed to earning returns to common
equity in that neighborhood.

Mr. Brown. Qut of -that, what is the part which goes to pay
dividends and what is*the ‘part retained for growth and depreci-
atl‘(?)n, varlatlons from what you are allowed by law for the compa-
ny:

Mr. Brair.:That ratio would vary from company to company,
depending considerably on its ‘maturity and whether it is a young
system that is'growing very fast or whether it is a system which
has pretty well saturated its service responsibilities.

Mr. BrownN. What is your dividend return to investors anticipat—
ed in that 16-percent return?

Mr. - Brair. I don’t remember what we have forecast for this year
by year, Mr. Brown. In the start of operation there would be quite
a lot of variation in the early years, but I can perhaps help with
this: In our own company the answer would: be approx1mately 70
percent.

Mr. BRown. Of the 16 percent?

~Mr. BrAIR. Yes.

. Mr. Brown:"What in that 16 percent is a cushion agalnst let’s
say nonreturn:years, or no-return years? You are- antlclpatlng it
will take how'long to build the pipeline?

Mr. BraIr. About 2% to 3 years.

Mr. BRowN. Assume for a moment there are delays in being able
to use the Canadian parts of that pipeline because of perhaps
environmental suits in the United States or some suit' over Indian
claims or-native claims in Canada. What cushion -do you have in
there for say a delay of 3 years in getting return on the pipeline?

Mr. BLAIR. I wouldn’t relate those ‘things in any direct math-
ematical way to ‘dividend payouts.- When I referred to the——

‘Mr. BRowN. I am -talking about the 16-percent return because
there will be certainly a.fundamental alteration of your financing
costs, the cost of borrowed money, if you must borrow that money
for twice as long before you get a return—6 years as opposed, say,
to 3 years. Do you follow what I am saying?
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Mr. Brair. I follow what you are saying, but again it is not
something that relates mathematically to setting rate of return.

Mr. BrownN. That comment loses me. If your financing cost is
increased considerably by a lengthy period of delay from the antici-
pated time the return begins to when it really begins, it seems to
me that that would make a difference in your calculations of what
you need in the way of return to cover that extra cost. I am asking,
really; whether your 16 percent is based on having that pipeline in
operation in’ 3 years or whether it allows any prospect that the
pipeline might be delayed in its completion and therefore the
return would be delayed?

If it does not, my question is, what is the cushion, or-who is the
financier when the pipeline completion is delayed? Have you assur-
ance from your financing people that that money will be forthcom-
ing or that interest payments will be deferred or that the govern-
ment will take up the slack, or-what pOSS1b1ht1es are there to deal
w1th that problem?

»Mr. Brair. First, let me define clearly that the calculations
which are in our exhibits, as is-usual in our pipeline projects, the
project would be completed on the schedule shown.

The second part of your question is, would a delay in that sched-
ule produce some predictable rate of return in common equity
which we would ask because our common equity would be tied up
for ‘a longer: period, say 6 years rather than 3, before a dividend
flow can begin, I just can’t answer that. I don’t know that it
particularly follows that we would seek a higher return on
common equity. I think that is a matter which would have to be
worked out with the regulatory agency according to what it consid-
ered just and reasonable under the circumstances.

There is- still another reason. It is not possible to give you an
absolute answer today on what rate of return will be. In the
process of agreement between the Government of the United States
and the Government of Canada, there was introduced a provision
for" alteration of rate of return on an incentive basis to add a
further stimulus to the management responsibility of the company
to construct economically.

In other words, an understanding was reached in that agreement
that a higher rate of return would be allowed if we managed to
meet-our budgets and schedules on a reward basis to be matched
with a lower rate of return if we were less effective in meeting the
projections that we have provided that still has to be established
and the company, itself, simply doesn’t have the right to give you
an absolute answer on what rate of return will be in each of the
early years:. '

Mr. BRauN. Mr. Blair, does the agreement between the United
States and Canada prohibit the implementation of an all-events
tariff-following the commencement of service by Foothills?

Mr. Bratr. I don’t believe it does, Mr. Braun. I am aware from
consultation with the Canadian negotiators-that there was an un-
derstanding reached that such a provision ‘would not be included
and, to the best of my recollection, that is the way it occurs.

‘Mr. BrauN. Is there a sense of concern on the part of your
companies that you may have difficulty in financing your project
in Canada without an all-events, full cost-of-service tariff?
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Mr. Brair. No.

Mr. BrauN.. Under what 01rcumstances would Foothills forfeit its
return on equity?

Mr. Brair. I think the degree to which we would acqulesce in a
lower return to common equity is exactly that subject that you and
I were on.a few minutes ago where I said since the answer is
detailed, it might be better for us to provide that to you in writing
than for me to try to describe it informally in this oral testimony.

Mr. BrauN. If Foothills believes that an all-events, full cost-of-
service tariff is not necessary to financing, will you commit your-
self now not to use such a tariff, either at the initiation of the
project or at any time thereafter?. .

- Mr. Brair. No; I think:in the circumstances, Mr. Braun, I am not
in a position to commit in this oral testimony to a business transac-
tion—to a business condition that would govern our transactions in
the future. I am just not in that position today. I am simply saying
to you we do not seek what I believe you would have in mind when
you use the term of: “all-events tariff’’. and we don’t rely on one.

There are many others to be heard from. We have to hear from
the lenders at the time we finance and hear what they are going to
require as to security of revenue to the company and we are
subservient to the regulatory agency in what the National Energy
Board should. establish as a tariff to which they will consent and
the company simply isn’t in‘a position to unilaterally give flat
assertions as to what that tariff would be. It would be improper for
me to try to do that.

Mr. Braun. If you did experience difficulty with financing, would
an all- events, full . cost- of—serv1ce tariff make it easier for you to
raise money?

Mr. BraIr. I just have no idea, Mr. Braun It would depend on all
the judgments and professional ‘assessments that were made at the
time.:

Mr. RonNcaLio [presiding]. Do you dehver natural gas to the gates
of the United States at-two or three various locations in Idaho;
Washington, and Montana?

Mr. Brair. Since I am in the role of speaking for the three
companies, Mr. Roncalio, the answer is yes. If you wish to pursue it
more specifically——

Mr. RoncaLio.; Did you say you are delivering 2.5 b11110n Mcf a
year to the United States now?

Mr. Brair: Our two companies, the Westcoast Transmission and
Alberta Gas. Trunk: are handling 2.5 billion cubic feet a day .of
Canadian gas: which.eventually passes mostly through their sys-
tems, but to some degree through connectlng systems into markets
in the United States.

Mr. Roncario. For how many years have you been so engaged in
international commerce with: the United :States in that regard?

Mr. Brair. Mr. Phillips started this first.

.~Mr. PHILLIPS, About 20.years.

- Mr. RoncsLio. Is it true that the Canadlan distribution compa-
nies also have built pipelines in the .United States of America
which transmit Canadian natural gas from one point of Canada to
the other, mostly by running through U.S. l1nes like one from New
York to California, virtually? :
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Mr. Brair. Yes, 1 believe I follow: your questlon completely.
There are such instances.

Mr. RoncaLio. In those 1nstances have you known of any cases
where the U.S. Government has imposed an all-events tarlff upon
Canada? ;

“Mr. Braigr. No. ,

Mr. Roncario. Isn’t that a game two people can play? . -

Mr. Brair. I imagine it would be if anyone ever started . that.

Mr. Roncario. Thank you very much.

Mr. McMirLLiaN. I have some maps that will explain that gas
distribution system through the United States of America.

Mr. Roncario. Without objection, they. will be placed in our files.

Mr. BrRowN. What is the rate of return figure common for U.S.
pipelines?

Mr. McMicrLiaN. It varies quite a bit by the company 1nvolved in
debt/equity ratio and a lot of other factors. I think 13 percent is
about an average.

Mr. BRowN. Thirteen percent rate of return on equity.

Mr. McMirLIaN. Some are down to 10% and some up as high as
15 or 16, but 13, I would say, is an average.,

Mr. BRownN. Mr. McMillian, when were you first advised that the
Alcan pipeline would be the transportation method recommended
by the administration:to the Congress?

Mr. McMiLLiaN. When I heard the President’s announcement
* Mr. BRowN. When was that?

-Mr. McMiLLiaN. I don’t remember. the date.

Mr. BRownN. Could you give me some rough idea?

Mr. McMILLIAN. It was the. 8th or 9th of September.

Mr. BrowN. The public. announcement . by. the Pres1dent‘7 You
were not otherwise advised? . .

Mr. McMiLLIaN. We never knew officially unt11 that date.’

Mr. BRownN. Have you been advised officially since, in some; way?

Mr. McMripLiaN. Not.. .other than just. public- announcement.
There has been no ceremony where somebody says something.

Mr. BRownN. When did you submit your figures for-the prepara-
tion of the report by the President which we have not recelved yet
but which is anticipated, I guess, momentarily? :

Mr. McMiLLiaN. That has been a long process.

First, we went through each one of the regulatory agenc1es NEB
FPC, and we had all that data and we presented testimony to DOR
QEC and we gave testimony to the varlous agencies as part of the
record they used.

tMr? Brown. You mean prev1ously when it was under con51der-
ation ,

Mr. McMILLIAN. By those different agencies.

Mr. BrowN. You indicated you had submitted material for the
record and some . of the material in the report would :be material
that you or your company had written, isn’t that r1ght‘7

Mr. McMirLiaN. We were asked to make 18 different studies on
18 different variations of cases and proposals and economic consid-
erations starting in July and August. Starting in July, giving them
additional material. when, requested, or clarification material. The
fametmaterlal was glven to the staff of these committees at that
ime too. .

23-736 0-18 -8
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Mr. BrRowN. I misunderstood you. I thought you said earlier that
you had submitted material which would be in the report, or
writteri material ‘which would be in-the report that we are to
receive from the administration.

Mr. McMiLLiaN. Not from what you have not received and what
is on the public record before the FPC or the other agencies. We
have had a lot of additional studies and a lot of clarifying questions
that were put to us and we presented those answers.

Mr. BRowN. You have not seen the report we are to get from the
President? ‘

Mr. McMiriian. I haven’t seen the ﬁnlshed——no sir, I haven’t
seen that report in finished:form.

Mr. BRowN. Have you seen a draft of it?

Mr. McMiLLiaN. No, not the complete report; no, I haven’t.

I have just seen some—like some of our cost figures or some
things of that nature or-'a description of our route so it would be
properly defined and there were no mistakes.

Mr. BrownN. They have been submitted to you for verification?

Mr. McMiLLiaN. Verification.

Mr. BRowN. When was that done?

Mr. McMiLLiaN. In the last 2 or 3 weeks, I guess, in that time-
frame. Three weeks.

Mr. BRowN. You don’t have the date though when it was submit-
ted to you?

Mr. MCMILLIAN. No sir.

Mr. BrRowN. When were the Canadlan folks ‘informed of the
selection of the route? ‘

Mr. McMiLLiaN. That was July 4, when NEB made its decision.

Mr. BRowN. Maybe I ought to ask them.

Mr. Brair. May I get your question exactly, Mr. Brown?

Mr. Brown. When ‘was the group which you represent informed
that'it'had been selected for this route?

Mr. BrAtr: 'Well, I would say-the first hard decision on the route
was that ‘published by the National Energy Board on July 4 of this
year.'T said the first hard decision because there had been previous-
ly’ published a‘decision by the“judicial inquiry of Mr. Justice
Burger about a month earlier, in May, which had rejected the
Mackenzie Valley route as unacceptable; in environmental and
social impact effects and there gave a strong indication of what the
final Canadian decision would probably be, but that was simply the
report of a judicial inquiry and might have been‘overruled by the
National Energy Board or by a government, but when the National
Energy Board, pursuant to the National Energy Board Act, and
within - the normal procedures of the act, recommended to the
Government that our project be authorized and denied the project
of the rival Arctic Gas group and denied the sort of sister project
that we had been keeping in some standing there in a separate
Mackenzie Valley line, from that moment on, unless the Govern-
ment of Canada had overruled its own main agency, I would say we
have understood that our project was the one which would be
approved by Canada.

“Of course, there” were very important processes that followed
after that which led up to the'announcement of the Prime Minister
on about September 6, that the full Federal Government support in
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Canada would go behind our project which was, of course, con-
firmed with a great deal of emphasis in the signing of the agree-
ment with Dr.Schlesinger on Tuesday of this week, and perhaps -
while T am just on that for a moment, I might go back to some-
thing Mr. Braun said.

Had we ever been offered support—perhaps your question, Con-
gressman—had we ever been offered support by the Canadian Gov-
ernment and I answered in the context of financial support. I think
it'was just-a flat “No.” A more complete answer may have been no
to financial support, but certainly support in the sense of encour-
agement, cooperation, and even very positive Government action to
make sure that this program is in place. We have been offered
great support by the Canadian Government in those respects.

Mr. BRowN. When were you first advised that the American
Government had accepted the project? That is, the legislative
branch of the American Government accepted the project?

Mr. Brair. Would you like a date?

“Mr. BRowN. Yes.

Mr. Brair. May I ask for help to be sure?

Mr. BRowN. Yes. When and by whom?

Mr. Brair. The answer, sir, is on that date on which the Presi-
dent of the United States and the Prime Minister of Canada jointly
announced their agreement on the project which I am told was
September 8.

Mr: BrowN. Mr. McMillian, I want to ask you a couple more
questions:- What is your relat1onsh1p with the Northwest Pipeline
Company?

Mr. McMiLLIAN. I am president and chairman.

Mr. BRowN. Currently president?

Mr. McMiLLiaN: Yes. I am currently president and chairman of
the board.

Mr. BrowN. What is Northwest currently paying U.S. producers
for domestically produced natural gas?

Mr. McMiLLiAN. It varies quite a bit.

Mr. BRown. Do you have an average, or a range?

Mr. McMiLLiaN. From $1.40 down to I'd say the 50-cents level in
our area in the Rockies and then, of course, we 1mport some gas
from Canada. -

Mr. BrowN. What do you anticipate Alaskan natural gas will
cost at the Canadian border in this project?

Mr. McMiLLIAN. ] can give you transportation costs.

Mr. BRowN. I am talking about the gas.

Mr. McMiLLiaN. The gas depends upon what the wellhead price
is as established by the FPC.

Mr. BRowN. What do you anticipate that to be?

Mr. McMiLLiaN. You have to assume it would be somewhere in
the $1 to $1.50 range, depending on a lot of factors. That is for the
cost of gas. You are going to be looking at two and a half plus,
probably, gas delivered to the market.

Mr. Brown. I am not getting what you are saying. I am having a
little difficulty hearing. What was the $2.50?

Mr. McMiLLIAN. I say I think you are looking at the range of §1
to $1.50 depending upon a lot of factors such as the wellhead price
of gas, the 20-year average——
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“Mr. BrRowN. This is coming out of Alaska?
Mr. McMILLIAN. Yes.
Mr: BROWN. And the transportation cost will be somethlng over

Mr. McMiLLiaN. That is correct.

Mr. BRowN. So you anticipate to come into the United States it
‘will be at what price?

Mr. McMiLLiaN. Around $2.50-plus, probably.

Mr: BRowN. You anticipate the cost of U.S. natural gas w111 be
the same price at that point?

Mr. McMirLiaN. The average—~well it depends on a lot of thlngs
that ‘are happening here in Congress and whether President Cart-
er’s bill is approved and whether gas is deregulated.

Mr. BRowN. Let’s assume we would be operating under Presi-
dent’s Carter’s bill. What would you' anticipate the price to be at
the time you are delivering Alaska natural gas-through Canada at
$2.50 at the Canadian-United States border? .

Mr. McMiLLIAN. It would depend on how much U.S. domestlc gas
would be.

Our average domestic prlce today is -about. 65 cents for what we
pay here. That is old gas.. We have a considerable amount of old
gas rolled in. It depends on the escalation factors. It could be
possibly 32 gas, probably $1.75 to $2.gas, depending on how the old
contracts are handled and other factors. It is really hard to say. If
you are-trying to ask:me if this gas will -be competitive in the
American market, my answer to that is, Yes, very definitely.

Mr. BrowN. I am trying to rationalize your position as I under-
stand it with the deregulation of gas in the American market, and
the price factors that will come into play:when this gas is delivered
from Alaska. I must say that I have had some- difficulty under-
standing that and I was just trying to figure it out based on the
price figures that consumers would have to pay. Do you want to
comment on it?

Mr. McMiLLIAN. It is another subject. I will be glad to talk to you
about it sometime.

Mr. BROwN. You don’t want to comment now?

Mr. McMILLIAN. It is not a part of this project.

Mr. BrowN. I am curious to know whether it is, whether there is
some benefit for you as-a distributor of natural gas from Alaska,
and someone who will be moving it through your pipeline in con-
trol of domestic:U.S. prices, and whether you make more money
moving natural gas from -Alaska than by moving lower 48 gas to
market. I want to know how consumers are better served, depend-
ing upon the terms of the relationship of the Alaska gas project to
the pricing of gas in the United States.

Mr. Roncatro. 1 call on counsel for questioning.

Do you have any questions, Mr. Moore?

Mr. Moogk. Yes, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. RoncaLiro. The gentleman from Louisiana is recognlzed for 5
minutes.

Mr. Mooge. T understand you have indicated there is no inten-
tion of the Federal Government: of the United States financing in
any way the construction and operation of this pipeline. Do you
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have any sort of contingency plan if you are not able to get all of
the necessary private financing to build the pipeline?

Mr. McMiLLIAN. Our financial experts will speak to that and I
think they can speak to it very ably and I would rather let them do
that.

Mr. Moorg. Well, of course, they are working as brokers on your
behalf. You are the fellows putting them to work.

I am asking what is in your mind if you cannot obtain the $10
billion, all or part of it, that is necessary to build the pipeline.
Where do you intend to go? You intend to go to producers for some
of the money and what-have-you. Let’s assume you can’t get it all
to build the pipeline. Where do you get the rest of it?

Mr. McMiLLiaN. We haven’t made that assumption. We believe
this project can be financed in the private sector and we plan to do
so.

Mr. Moore. So your answer is, you have no contingency financ-
ing plan if you can’t get it from private sources?

Mr. McMiLLiaN: We have no contingency plan to bring forth, no,
Sir.

Mr. Moore. Then it would be fair to say then, what happens if
you cannot finance it from private sources? Do you intend not to
build the pipeline or would you come to Congress asking for money
to complete the pipeline?

Mr. McMiLLIAN. We havern’t faced that point and we don’t think
we are going to have to face that point.

Mr. Moogeg. I am giving you a hypothetical situation and I am
asking, would you?

Mr. McMiLLiaN. You are giving me a hypothetical situation I
don't think will exist, and you make it awfully difficult for us to go
to the money market and get this money. You should be sensitive
of that.

Mr. Moore. I am sensitive to it. That is why I am asking the
question. I don’'t want to see you back in Congress asking for the
balance of the $10 billion.

Mr. McMiLLiaN. I don’t think you are helping on that stand-
point.

Mr. Moogre. I thank the chairman.

Mr. Roncavrio. Gentlemen, we believe this concludes the ques-
tioning by the combined subcommittees. We thank you very much
for your contributions.

I must remind all four of you that a feeling prevails in the minds
of many Congressmen that a tremendous bargain was driven hy
the negotiators and that the Secretary meant something when he
said, “Gentlemen, you remind me that you are saying to us in
effect we may not take our horses and go home and use them for
spring plowing.”

[The following letter was received for the record:]
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McHENRY & STAFFIER
ATTORNEYS AT LAW
SUITE 606

GEORGE W. McHENRY, JR. (202> 467-5880
JOHKN R.STAFFIER 1140 CONNECTICUT AVENUE, N. W.

WASHINGTON, D.C.20036

September 28, 1977

Congressman John D. Dingell
Chairman )
Subcommittee on Energy and Power
of the
Committee on Interstate and Foreign Commerce
Washington, D. C. 20515

Dear Congressman Dingell:

During the course of testimony on September 22, 1977,
before the Subcommittee on Energy and Power and the Sub-
committee on Indian Affairs and Public Lands, you requested
that Mr. Robert Blair, President of Foothills Pipe Lines
(Yukon) Ltd., supplement the record with a description of
the circumstances under which the cost of service for. the
Canadian segments would be reduced by an abatement of the
return on equity. You also asked that Mr. Blair provide an
estimate of the cost of transporting Alaskan gas through the
Canadian segments of the Alcan system.. This letter will
respond to those requests.

With respect to the circumstances under which there would
be an abatement in the return on equity, this will not be
precisely known until the terms and conditions:.of the trans-
portation agreements are finally negotiated with the U. S.
shippers. We anticipate, however, that the Canadian tariff
or tariffs will ultimately be similar to the pro forma tariffs
which were submitted to the National Energy Board and the
Federal Power Commission for approval in principle. TFor the
record, I am enclosing the text of Section 10 of the pro forma
tariff of Foothills Pipe Lines (Yukon) Ltd. which describes
the circumstances under which there would be an abatement of
the return on equity.

With respect to your second request, I have attached a
table captioned "Alaska Highway Project - 48" Alternative'.
This table reflects the total cost of service from Prudhoe
Bay to the 49th Parallel as filed with the Federal Power
Commission and the National Energy Board. To obtain the
cost of service for the Canadian portion only, you simply
subtract the Alcan cost of service (line 17) from the total
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Congressman John D. Dingell
Page Two
September 28, 1977

cost of service (line 23). I should point out, however, that
these cost of service figures (a) are escalated, and (b) do

not include the purchase cost of fuel, although they do reflect
the shrinkage in delivered volumes resulting from fuel use.

In addition, because the above-mentioned costs do not
reflect the project as finally agreed upon, I am attaching a
table captioned "Alcan Project - Renegotiated Case", which
has been prepared by Alcan to reflect the cost of service

!
:
%
.
&

2 which would result from the agreement between the United
States and Canada. This estimate is based upon the following
assumptions:

1. The pipeline would be constructed on the original
route.

2. Service would commence on January 1, 1983, at a
volume of 2.4 Bcf per day of Alaskan gas.

3. The pipeline diameter would be primarily 48", with
the section from Whitehorse to Caroline, Alberta operating
at 1680 p.s.i.g., and the balance of the line operating at
1260 p.s.i.g.

4. Canadian Mackenzie Delta gas would be added by means
of a Dempster lateral on January 1, 1985, at a volume of 1.2
Bcf per day.

|
:

5. The total pipeline system would be completed without
cost overruns.

S

6. As a result of Assumption No. 5, the U. S. would pay
100% of the cost of service of the portion of the Dempster
lateral between Whitehorse and Dawson.

It should also be pointed out that this cost of service
estimate is based upon parameters established by the U. S.
Task Force for purposes of comparison with E1 Paso. These
parameters include use of:

1. 1975 dollars to estimate capital costs.

2. A return on equity of 15%.

3. A debt equity ratio of 75/25.

4, Cost of fuel at $1.00 per MMBtu.
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While this table reflects the total cost of service from
Prudhoe Bay to the ultimate market in the lower 48 states for
twenty years on a 1975 dollar basis, we have made some calcula-
tions to determine the Canadian portion for three typical years.

Total Cost of Canadian Portion Canadian
Year Service ($ per MMBtu) ($ per MMBtu) Percentage
1983 1.59 .689 43.4
1992 .83 ‘ .41 49.8
2002 .47 .25 53.8

The cost of service for the Canadian portion for the other years
can be estimated by applying appropriate percentages, prorated
from the three years shown, to the total costs.

I trust that this information will be of assistance to
you. If you have further questions, feel free to contact me.

Sincerely,

e il 3

GEORGE W. McHENRY, JR.

Counsel for

Foothills Pipe Lines (Yukon) Ltd.

The Alberta Gas Trunk Line
Company Limited

Westcoast Transmission Company
Limited )

GWM:sjh

Enclosures




- 113

FOOTHILLS PIPE LINES (YUKON) LTD.

Gas Service Tariff
Volume No. 1 Original Sheet No. 147-48

10.

RATE SCHEDULE T-1 -~ FIRM SERVICE

Adjustments

10.1 Billing Adjustment

If, in any Billing Month, Company is unable, due to any
fault in the Company's. Yukon Section Facilities or
Saskatchewan Section Facilities to take receipt from
Shipper of the quantity of Gas nominated by such Shipper
to Company in accordance with Shipper's Service Agreement
then Shipper's monthly charge for such Billing Month will
be adjusted as herein described. When the quantity of
Gas, in any Billing Month, received by Company from Shipper
at the Alaska/Yukon Border is less than 80 percent of the
guantity of Gas nominated by Shipper pursuant to the
Shipper's Service Agreement, the Shipper will receive an
adjustment to the monthly bill calculated by taking the
sum of A and B:

A. The product of (a), (b) and (c) below,;

(a) Shipper's allocable share of Company's Yukon
- 8ection Cost of Service determined pursuant
to 7.1 herein,

(b) Total Canadian dollar amount of the return on
Company's Yukon Section.rate base attributable
to return on common equity, and

(c) - A fraction, the numerator of which is the differ-
ence between the quantity of Gas -nominated, up
to the sum of the Daily Entitlement Quantities
on each Day, by Shipper, in such Billing Month
and the qguantity of Gas actually taken by Company
from Shipper during such Billing Month (such Gas
hereinafter called "Adjustment Gas"): and the
denominator of which is the sum of Shipper's
Daily Entitlement Quantity for all Days during
such Billing Month;

B. The amount of current and deferred taxes included in

calculating the Cost of Service for such Billing Month
relating to the return on the amount of common equity
as calculated in Section 10.1A.
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OVERALL COST OF SERVICE

ALASKA HIGHWAY .PROJECT ~ 48" ALTERNATIVE

OVERALL COST OF SERVICE SUMMARY

(5m)
LINE SEGMENT 1981 1982 1983 1984 1985 1986 1987
A. ALLOCATED TO DELIVERIES AT KINGSGATE
1 ALCAN PIPELINE COMPANY 57.6 226.0 218.3 209.7 198.9 187.3 176.3
2 FOOTHILLS (YUKON) YUKON SECTION 15.4 76.1 78.7 76.5 75.6 74.6 73.9
3 WESTCOAST - NORTHERN B.C. 16.7 64.9 67.8 67.4 66.4 65.6 64.6
4 AGT (CANADA) 10.6 57.4 58.8 55.9 54.1 52.5 50.9
5 WESTCOAST, SOUTHERN B.C. 7.6 29.6 28.9 28.6 28.2 27.7 27.2
6 TOTAL 107.9 454.0 452.5 438.1 423.2 407.7 392.9
7 ANNUAL DEL'D VOLS. (BCF @ 1000 Btu/cf) 46.3 183.6 273.6 273.6 273.6 273.6 273.6
8 UNIT COST OF SERVICE ($/MMBtu) 2.33 2.47 1.65 1.60 1.55 1.49 1.44
B. ALLOCATED TO DELIVERIES AT MONCHY
9 ALCAN PIPELINE COMPANY 140.7 546.5 525.5 504.7 478.9 450.,7 4244
10 FOOTHILLS (YUKON) YUKON SECTION 37.5 183.9 189.4 184.0 182.0 179.6 178.0
11 WESTCOAST - NORTHERN B.C. 40,7 157.1 163.3 162.3 159.9 158.0 155.4
12 AGT (CANADA) 25.8 139.0 141.5 134.5 130.2 126.4 122.6
13 FOOTHILLS (YUKON) SASKATCHEWAN SECTION 7.5 37.3 39.4 38.2 37.6 37.1 36.8
14 TOTAL P37 0 TN T T I L1 A R0 LREN Y5IUE 9177
15 ANNUAL DEL'D VOLS (BCF @ 1000 Btu/cf) 112.4 440.7 651.6 651.6 651.6 651.6 651.6
16 UNIT COST OF ‘SERVICE ($/MMBtu) 2.24 2.41 1.63 1,57 1.52 1.46 1.41
C. TOTAL COST OF SERVICE
17 ALCAN PIPELINE COMPANY 198.3 772.5 743.8 714.4 677.8 638.0 600.7
18 FOOTHILLS (YUKON) YUKON SECTION 52.9 260.0 268.1 260.5 257.6 254.2 251.9
19 WESTCOAST - NORTHERN B.C. 57.4 222.0 231.1 229.7 226.3 223.6 220.0
20 AGT (CANADA) 36.4 196.4 200.3 190.4 184.3 178.9 173.5
21 WESTCOAST ~ SOUTHERN B.C. 7.6 29.6 28.9 28.6 28.2 27.7 27.2
22 FOOTHILLS (YUKON) SASKATCHEWAN SECTION 7.5 37.3 39.4 38.2 ' 37.6 37.1 36.8
23 TOTAL 360.1 1,517.8 1,511.6 1,461.8 1,411.8 1,359.5 1,310.1
24 ANNUAL DEL'D VOLS @ 49th PAR. (BCF@LO0OBtu/cf) 158.7 624.3 925,2 925.2 925.2 925.2 925.2
25 UNIT COST OF SERVICE @ 49th PAR. (§/MMBru) 2.27 2.43 1.63 1.58 1.53 1.47 1.42

28 Feb 77
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ALCAN PROJECT
NEGOTIATED CASE

NATIONAL AVERAGE ANNUAL UNIT COST OF SERVICE
(Dollars Per MMBTU)

Year National Average in 1975 Dollars
1983 $ 1.59
1984 1.46
1985 1.41
1986 1.30
1987 1.20
1988 1.12
1989 1.03
1990 ' .96
1991 ) o .89
1992 .83
1993 .78
1994 .73
1995 .68
1996 .64
1997 ) .61
1998 , ) .58
1999 o .55
2000 ) .52
2001 ki R .51
2002 " .47
20-Year Average $ .89

STATEMENTS OF ROGER C. ALTMAN, ASSISTANT SECRETARY
(DOMESTIC FINANCE), DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY;
MARK J. MILLARD, VICE CHAIRMAN, LOEB RHOADES & CO.,
INC., ACCOMPANIED BY PAUL L. MILLER, PRESIDENT, THE
FIRST BOSTON CORP.; AND JEREMIAH K. ROSS, JR., SENIOR
VICE PRESIDENT, WHITE, WELD & CO.

Mr. RoncaL1o. We will call on Mr. Altman first.

STATEMENT OF ROGER C. ALTMAN

Mr. ALtMAN. Mr. Chairman, I will briefly summarize my pre-
pared statement and have the balance 1nserted into the record,
with your permission.

I say at the outset, the Treasury has part1c1pated in the Alaskan
gas decision process from its initial stages. Among other things, we
led an interagency group which, on July 1, delivered a public
report, to-the President on the financing issues involved in it.

~Fundamentally, our conclusion was and is . that this. proposed
Alcan pipeline can be financed. privately, particularly assuming
equitable participation of .those parties who will benefit directly
from its construction. That includes, of course, the producers of the
gas in the State of Alaska as well as, naturally, the transmission
companies themselves.

We have consistently argued this system could be privately fi-
nanced, given a proper Federal regulatory climate. We think that
the President’s decision, with its accompanying terms and condi-
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tions, eliminates much of the potential uncertainty of Federal regu-
lations and ensures that such regulation will be conducive to both
an efficient project, an economically viable project, and to a private
financing of it.

Let me just tick off three or four points as to why we think that.

The President has recommended a modified form of incremental
pricing for Alaskan gas to assure its marketability. As you know,
he has recommended in addition the creation of an Alaskan Natu-
ral Gas Office directed by an appointed Federal inspector to coordi-
nate the government’s involvement in construction of the project
and to insure that that proceeds officially.

I think that the agreement with the Government of Canada
succeeds in largely eliminating at least the binational regulatory
problem.

The President also has recommended establishing a rate: of
return on equity which discourages cost overrun. Also, he has
discouraged the use of new and controversial tariff arrangements
which would be subject to time-consuming litigation with uncertain
results.

And finally, Mr. Chairman, the President has recommended that
the field price to the producers of Alaskan gas be established in
accordance with the national energy plan, thus eliminating a
lengthy price proceeding before the Federal Energy Regulatory
Commission, and possibly subsequent litigation.

By adopting these recommendations, the administration expects
to resolve much of the uncertainty which earlier characterized the
Federal regulatory environment for this project. This ought to
eliminate what had been perceived to be a major risk of the pro-
ject. In effect, Mr. Chairman, we think that the President’s recom-
mendations go far:to encourage -an economically viable Alaskan gas
project which, of course, is the key to private financing.

-Let me 51mply emphas1ze that we have studied this situation
very carefully, sir, over the past several months. We have particu-
larly done. that because at earlier stages several different parties
argued that such a project could not be privately financed, and
that either a special form of consumer risk bearing—for example,
the so-called all-events, cost-of-service tariff, or that fresh forms of
government financing assistance itself would be required.

We have evaluated very carefully—and a lot of that is spelled
out in the July 1 report and will be spelled out in the report that
you receive shortly.

Mr. Roncavio. Report from whom to whom?

Mr. AutMaN. From an interagency task force led by the Treasury
Department to theé President. You have a copy of that, sir.

We evaluated  very ‘carefully the investment capacity of the
transmission companies themselves—that - is, their capacity to
make the requisite equity investment, and finance any cost.over-
run: We evaluated very carefully the absorptive capacity of both
the United States and Canadian capital markets to raise these
large sums and we evaluated carefully the effects of the unusual
risks of the pure magnitude’ of the project and the overrun and
noncompletion possibilities on the private financing ability.

Mr. Roncavuio. Did you see the editorial in the ‘Wall Street Jour—
nal of yesterday?
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Mr. ArtMaN. I have read it.

Mr. RoncaLio. What did you think of it? :

Mr. ArtMan. I think, as' I just said, that this project can be
financed privately. Therefore, I guess I disagree with that editorial.

Mr. Roncarnio. How about the price of gas to American consum-
ers? The assumption is you can-drill a well anywhere and have $2
gas. With the pipeline, you have $3 gas. Isn’t that the point of the
article?

Mr. ALT™MAN. As you know, this is a project whose size is unprec-
edented and where the complexity of putting together this kind of
thing is unusually difficult. We have used our best judgment to
conclude that it can be privately financed. I think, Mr. Chairman,
it is obviously in the interests of the United States Government
that it be privately financed.

Let me point out this in conclusion. No-one can be certain, of
course, as to whether this financing will be put together as smooth-
ly and as successfully privately as we think that it will. It will take
more than a year for us to know whether the amounts which are
necessary to be raised and the related commitments from financial
institutions on them can be successfully assembled, but I assure
you that we have thought this through as carefully as we can. We
believe it can be done privately. We certainly think it is in every-
one’s interest at the Federal level that it be done so, and that
everything which'is conducive to a private—all the steps which are
conducive to a private financing should be taken by all of us in the
administration and the Congress to maximize the prospects that it
will be done on that basis. Thank you.

[Mr. Altman’s prepared statement follows:]
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FOR_RELEASE ON DELIVERY
EXPECTED AT 3:00 P.A.
SEPTEMBER 22, 1977

STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE ROGER C. ALTMAN
ASSISTANT SECRETARY OF TREASURY (DOMESTIC FINANCE)
BEFORE THE
SUBCOMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS AND PUBLIC LANDS
- AND THE ’

SUBCOMMITTEE ON' ENERGY AND POWER

Mr. Chairmen and Members of the Committees:

I am pleased to have this opportunity to assist you in
your consideration of the President's Decision on an Alaska
Natural Gas Transportation System, and, in particular, the
financing aspects of the Decision.

The Treasury Department has participated in the Alaskan
gas decision process from its initial stages. Among other
activities, the Department led an interagency task force,
which on July 1, 1977, delivered a public Report to the
President on financing a transportation system.

The President has designated the Alcan system to trans-
port Alaskan gas across Canada for delivery to consumers in
the lower forty-eight states. The President's Report
discussing the reasons for that decision was forwarded to
Congress. It included a detailed discussion of the financing
issues. Let me begin, Mr. Chairmen, by summarizing the
discussion of financing contained in that Report.

The President observes that "the Alcan project will be
one of the largest -- if not the largest -- privately
financed international business ventures of all time."
Obviously, the amount of financing required for such an
undertaking is enormous and raising it is a complex task.
Indeed, certain financing issues still remain unrcsolved.
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My central conclusion, however, is that the Alcan project
can be privately financed, assuming equitable participation
of those parties who will benefit directly from its construction.

Federal Regulation

The Treasury Department has.consistently argued that an
Alaska Natural Gas Transportation System could be privately
financed given a proper Federal regulatory climate. The
President's Decision, with the accompanying Terms and Conditions,
would eliminate much of the potential uncertainty of Federal
regulation and ‘ensure that such regulaticn will be conducive
to both an efficient project and a private financing.

To be specific, the President has recommended a modified
form of incremental pricing for Alaskan Gas to assure
marketability to consumers. He has recommended the création
of an Alaska Natural Gas Office directed by an appointed
Federal Inspector to coordinate the government's involvement
in construction of the project and to ensure the project
proceeds efficiently. He has prepared an Agreement with the
government of Canada which largely eliminates binational
regulatory problems. The President has recommended establishing
a rate of return on equity which discourages cost overruns.

He has discouraged the use of new and controversial tariff
arrangements that would be subject to time-consuming litigation
with uncertain results. Finally, the President has recommended
that the field price to the producers of Alaskan gas be
established in accordance with his National Energy Plan,

thus eliminating a lengthy price proceeding before the

Federal Energy Regulatory Commission and subsequent litigation.

By adopting these recommendations, the Carter Admini-~
stration expects to resolve much of the uncertainty which
earlier. characterized the Federal regulatory environment for
this project. This should eliminate what had been perceived
to be a major risk of the project. In effect, the President's
recommendations go far to encourage an economically viable
Alaskan gas project, which is the key to 2 private financing.

One of the issues mentioned above, the form of the
tariff paid by gas consumers, is particularly central to
financing the project privately. The project applicants
originally requested a novel form of tariff referred to as
the "all events, full cost of service" tariff. This tariff
would have reimbursed.the:project company for its costs,
including the retarn on and of equity, under any and all
possible circumstances, including non-completion. It was
argued such a tariff was necessary to induce sufficient
private lending for this project.
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Alcan's financial advisors have recently concluded that
such a tariff will not be necessary. Alcan is prepared,
instead,; to finance its project with a more conventional
tariff commencing only after the project has been completed.
Such a tariff would assure that the project's debt would be
serviced upon completion and should saticfy lenders that
principal and interest payments on-the project's debt will
be met.

Essentially, our anticipation of an economically )
viable project coupled with this assurance of debt service
leads me to believe that the Alcan project can be financed
in the private sector. ;

Alcan Financing Plan

Alcan's financing plan, which is included in the President's
Report, estimates the total capital requirements of the
project at $9.7 billion in escalated dollars, most of which
is to be raised over a three year period beginning in 1980.
Of this total, 22 percent will represent equity investments
and 78 percent will be in the form of debt capital. - Alcan
expects approximately 82 percent of this $9.7 billion total
($7.9 billion) to be raised in the U.S., and the remaining
18 percent ($1.8 billion) to be raised in Canada.’

The U.S. and Canada private capital markets combined
represent the largest and most resilient capital markets in
the world and have the inherent capacity to supply these
amounts. As an example, Alcan plans to raise approximately
$5.5 billion during:three years in the U.S. corporate long-
term debt market. Overall long-term borrowing by nonfinancial
corporations in that market is projected to reach $300 billion
this year. . In 1982, the final year of Alcan's borrowing, it
is projected to increase to $466 billion.  Alcan's borrowings
would represent only 1.2 percent of this total.

The Alcan financing plan should be viewed as tentative
because several important issues must be resolved before
funds will be committed to it. These currently unresolved
issues include: :

1. the final determination of the field price of
:Alaskan gas;

2. the: scmpletion of sales contracts for the gas;

3. the final determination of“the rate of return that
will be allowed on the equity investment in' the
project.
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A small group of the largest U.S. irsurance companies
will provide the bulk of theé U.S. debt capital required.
Accordingly, their perceptions of the risks will be critical.
At this initial stage, we: cannot be sure how these key
lenders will assess the risks or even which risks they will
perceive as dominate, e.g., the risks:.of marketability and
non-completion. It will take more than a year before we
will know with certainty whether the financing can be
arranged.

Participants in a Private Financing

One important aspect of our conclusion on the private
financing is that the parties who benefit from the project
can and should participate in its financing. The major
and direct beneficiaries of this project are natural gas
transmission corporations, the producers of North Slope
natural gas, and the* State of Alaska. Their participation
will increase the overall private financeability by reducing
the amounts which must be raised on the strength of the
project's credit alone. I will discuss each of these
parties briefly.

Natural Gas Transmission and Distribution Corporations

Natural gas transmission and distribution corporations
comprise the Alcan consortium and they must provide the
necessary equity for the project as well as the equity
portion of any cost overrun financing. The strength of this
sponsoring consortium, therefore, is a key element of the
financing. Our analysis shows that the firms currently
involved in the Alcan project have the capacity to provide
these required equity investments. - Furthermore, we expect
that the consortium will continue to expand and eventually
will include a large portion of the entire natural gas
transportation industry. In addition, the Alcan project has
the advantage of the substantial equity investment of
Canadian transmission corporations, which will total at
least $800 million.

Producers of Alaskan Natural Gas

The owners and producers of Alaskan natural gas ‘are
major U.S. energy companies, This group is primarily
composed of Exxon, Atlantic Richfield, and the Standard 0il
Company of Ohio. These companies will benefit substantially
from the sale of their natural gas reserves, and obviously
require a transportation system to sell them.

These three companies had total assets of $51 billion
in 1976 and net income in excess of $3 billion. They

23-736 O-178 -9
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clearly have the capacity to participate in the financing of
a transportation system, especially as full returns from
their North Slope oil and related pipeline investments are
realized. These companies have demonstrated varying degrees
of interest and have not yet agreed to participate in the
project. It seems in their interest, however, and they
should be encouraged to do so. We think that financial
participation by the producing companies can be structured
so as to avoid anticompetitive practices, a continuing

concern of the Department of Justice. This issue is specifically

addressed in the Report which has been forwarded to you with
President Carter's Decision.

The State of Alaska

The State of Alaska will realize substantial revenue in
the form of royalty payments and taxes from the . sale of
North Slope gas. The State will also benefit from use of
the pipeline for natural gas distribution and resulting
commercial development within the State.

The State of Alaska can use a porticn of its revenues
from the sale of Alaskan oil to assist in the financing of
this project. Originally, the State offered to assist in

the financing of the El Paso project by ¢uaranteeing $900 million

of project debt. Similar State of Alaska support for the
Alcan project is considered advantageous and is encouraged.

Federal Government Financial Assistance

Possible Federal government support to the project,
viz., loan guarantees or insurance, has been evaluated
intensively by the Treasury Department because certain
parties earlier claimed that it was necessary. These
parties asserted that Federal financing support was necessary
to finance the project in the uncertain regulatory environ-
ment which then existed. They argued that only such assistance
would assure lenders of repayment in the event the project
was not economically viable and only this would assure their
participation. In particular, the Arctic Gas consortium,
which withdrew earlier, claimed that financing assistance by
both the Canadian and U.S. governments was required for the
financing of their project. 1In addition, the El Paso
proposal incorporated approximately $1.5 billion in loan
guarantees under the existing Maritime Administration
Shipbuilding program. On the other hand, no Federal financial -
assistance has been requested for the Alcan project.

Alcan's investment banking advisors do not believe that
Federal financing assistance is necessary for the Alcan
project. The Administration shares this conclusion. 1In
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addition, the Administration believes that Federal assistance
to this project would be undesirable for several important
reasons.

1) Federal financial support substitutes the govern-
ment for private lenders in the critical risk assessment
function normally performed by the private lenders.

2) Financial assistance also reduces incentive for
efficient management of the project.

3) Serious questions of equity would result from the
transfer of project risks to taxpayers, many of whom are not
gas consumers or will not receive additional gas supplies as
a result of the Alaskan project.

4) A subsidy in the form of lower interest rates
vields an artificially low price for the gas.

5) Other large energy projects might not be under-
taken without similar Federal assistance.

~The Government of Canada also opposes Canadian governmental
financial assistance to a binational project.

Transfer of Financial Risks to Consumers

The issue of a new mechanism by which gas consumers
bear some or all of the financial risks of this project also
has received careful study by the Executive Branch. The
most frequently discussed mechanism for consumer support
would entail a consumer financial guarantee by means of an
all events tariff with non-completion arrangements. The
non-completion features would provide for a consumer guarantee
of at least debt service in the event of non-completion.

The Alcan sponsors and financial advisors have stated
that the Alcan project can be financed without such a
consumer guarantee prior to completion and without Federal
financial assistance. The Administration has concluded that
the bearing of financial risks by consumers prior to completion
is unnecessary for this project. Furthermore, the Administration
believes that consumer guarantees are undesirable for many
of the same reasons that Federal financing assistance is
undesirable.

Conclusion

The Alcan project is the largest construction project
ever contemplated by private enterprise. The requisite
financing is uniquely large, complex and most difficult. )
Let me emphasize, however, that the Administration currently
believes that this project can be financed privately -- that =
is, without Federal financing assistance or consumer
guarantees. We encourage appropriate and equitable financial
participation by the parties benefiting directly from the
project. In conclusion, I urge Congressional approval of
the President's Decision recommending the Alcan project.
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Mr. Roncario. Thank you very much, Mr. Altman.
Mr. Millard, vice chairman of Loeb Rhoades & Co., would you
take your time now?

. STATEMENT OF MARK J. MILLARD

Mr. MimrLarp. My name is Mark J. Millard and 1 am a vice
chairman of Loeb Rhoades & Co., Inc. I am here with Mr. Paul L.
Miller, the president of The First Boston Corp. We are financial
advisers to the United States and Canadian participants, respec-
tively, in the proposed Alcan project.

I have a written statement which I would like to place in the
record and with your permission, Mr. Chairman, I would like to
make a few comments on the highlights of the subject which are
otherwise discussed in this statement.

I believe that I can say that the financial advisers to Alcan are
keenly aware of the size and scope of the financial task which
Alcan is facing.

We believe that the answers to the questions, whether the task
can be handled successfully within the framework which we by
choice have set to ourselves, depends essentially on three general
areas.

The first is whether the Alaskan gas is marketable. To me this
question doesn’t require-a lengthy discussion. The discovery of gas
associated with oil in Prudhoe Bay was the discovery of the great-
est natural gas resource since the Hugoton and Panhandle fields
were found approximately at the time of the First World War.
Under today’s circumstances, the very thought that this gas will
not or cannot be brought to market is absurd.

Mr. Chairman, as long as I am talking about absurdities, may I
go back to your question concerning the Wall Street Journal arti-
cle? The Wall Street Journal has decided sometime ago that it may
be worth their while to be noticed even at the risk of looking
absurd.

In order to justify what I just said, I would like your permission
to read 10 lines in the first article of the series of Wall Street
Journal editorials which culminated in yesterday’s article. What I
am going to read was published on the 27th of April and it reads as
follows:

Take natural gas. Mr. Carter apparently thinks the United States is running out
of the stuff. If that were true, we might be as scared as he seems to be. But, in the
course of the debates on his plan, the President will discover that while we are now
consuming 20,000 trillion cubic feet of natural gas every year, we have roughly
20,000 trillion cubic feet of natural gas at hand with some estimates that there may

be 50,000 thousand trillion cubic feet of it. That is enough to last between 1,000 and
2,500 years at current consumption.

This statement is the foundation upon which: all other Wall
Street Journal editorial conclusions are based. Neither the Ameri-
can oil industry nor the members of the editorial board of the Wall
Street Journal, nor anybody else in his right mind, is trying to
e?rich himself by chasing the 20,000 or 50,000 trillions of cubic feet
of gas. :

If I may say so, I believe there is no question that the Alaskan
gas is marketable and must be brought to market.
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The next question is, on what terms, with what risks can it be
brought to market? The history of the Alcan project was to submit
a solution to this question of which we at the time believed that it
was superior to the two rival projects. Of course, we are deeply
grateful that the two governments, that the majority of the impor-
tant companies of the American gas industry and finally the Presi-
dent of the United States chose our project as responsive to the
technical and economic task.

Mr. McMillian, in his introduction, mentioned the difference be-
tween the high profit margins of a high risk industry such as
exploration for oil and the relatively narrow profit margin of an
industry such as a natural gas pipeline which is essentially a
public service industry, even if it is conducted in private ownership
under private management and is privately financed. Security of
all the assumptions is therefore, Mr. Chairman, essential to the
success of an enterprise falling into this category. And this is why
the facts which have been very tellingly stated by Secretary
Altman are, in our judgment, decisive for our undertaking as advis-
ers to this project in carrying to a successful conclusion the serious
and positive effort to finance it privately.

These facts are the close cooperation between the agencies of two
governments and the management of the company which will un-
dertake to build this pipeline. There was a time, which is not so
many years behind us, when there existed in this country a severe
condition of regulatory insecurity. Unless that series of problems
had been cured, I do not know and I do not dare to guess whether
we would have undertaken to try to finance Alcan privately. We
are convinced as a result of the statements made by the Secretary
of Energy and as a result of the development of the processes of
the Federal Power Commission, that this condition has been
changed, had been cured and has led to a state of affairs where the
lenders and all the other investors will enjoy a high degree of
security in the undertakings and understandings between the var-
ious regulatory bodies and the management of the Alcan Company.

I think that while we are associated with very large companies
in the gas industry—Columbia Gas, Texas-Eastern, American Nat-
ural Gas, Natural Gas Pipeline of America, Pacific Lighting, Pacif-
ic Gas & Electric, Northern Natural Gas, we remain, we at North-
west and Alcan, a very small company. I couldn’t express better
our judgment about the prospects, the chances, the certainty which
we teel about our success as by saying to you and the members of
the committee that it is today's thinking at Northwest Pipeline and
at Alcan, that Northwest Pipeline is willing to commit as much as
one-half of its total equity to its investment in Alcan.

Mr. RoncaLio. One-half of the total equity is about what, $100
million?

Mr. MiLLARD. That is right, sir.

Mr. Roncario. What is the third condition regarding Prudhoe
Bay gas?

Mr. MiLLarD. I said marketability, satisfactory economics and
satisfactory prospects of regulatory security.

My statement is concluded, Mr. Chairman.

[Mr. Millard’s prepared statement follows:]
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TESTIMONY OF MARK J. MILLARD,
VICE CHAIRMAN, LOEB RHOADES AND CO., INC.,
AND PAUL L. MILLER, PRESIDENT, THE
FIRST BOSTON CORPORATION, BEFORE THE
SUBCOMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS AND
PUBLIC LANDS OF THE HOUSE INTERIOR
COMMITTEE AND THE SUBCOMMITTEE ON
ENERGY AND POWER OF THE HOUSE
COMMERCE COMMITTEE
My name is Mark J. Millard and I am a Vice Chairman
of Loeb Rhoades & Co. Inc. I am accompanied by Paul L. Miller,
the President of The First Boston Corporation. We are finan-
cial advisors to the United States and Canadian participants,
respectively, in the proposed Alcan Project. In this capacity,
we are pleased to appear before you today to discuss the financ~-
ing of the Alcan Project which the President has recommended
that the Congress approve pursuant to the Alaska Natural Gas
Transportation Act of 1976. We believe that the Alcan Project
can be privately financed, and we wish to discuss today the
bases for our conclusion. Our prepared remarks will focus on
first, the nature of the project and its organization; second,
the overall economic viability of the project; third, the
sources of the funds which the project will obtain; and fourth,
the credit support offered to lenders. In addition to our pre-~

pared remarks we would be pleased to answer any gquestions you

might have.
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Project Organization

The Alcan Project consists of United States and Cana-
dian segments to be owned respectively by groups of U.S. and
Canadian pipeline companies. The natural gas companies which
will construct and operate the line together with the companies
which will participate in the project as investors and shippers
of natural gas comprises a substantial part of the natural gas
pipeline industry on the North American continent. 1In addition,
since the project may eventually permit the shipment of Canadian
as well as U.S. gas to markets, both the United States and Can-
ada will have a direct interest in the successful implementation
of the project.

The Canadian and U.S. companies supporting the Alcan
Project have already invested-substantial amounts of their own
capital in the project. 'They are ready and willing to commit
additional sums to the project to assist its'implémentation.
They have not sbught to realize a promotional consideration
from these investments and they have indicated their williné—
ness to risk recovery of their equity on their ability to con-
struct the pipeline.. This dedication of corporate resources
and know-how to the project is convincing evidence to lenders
of the commitment of the natural gas industry to this project.

This broad base of support for the Alcan Project, to-
gether with the interest in and 'support for the project demon-

strated by the governments of Canada and the United States, will
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. be of great assistance in financing the transportation system.
Iﬁ the agreement signed by the United States and Canada, both
countries have committed themselves to expediting the regula-
tory and governmental approvals required to permit the project
to go forward. Both countries have indicated that they view
the Alcan Project to be in their national interests and an im-
portant aspect of their overall energy policies, and that their
decisions to cooperate with one another in tHis venture will
permit increased cooperation in the future on related matters.
This affirmative commitment by both countries to the reali-
zation of the Alcan Project creates a favorable climate in which

to seek project financing.

Project Economics

Before lenders will be willing to invest in any proj-
ect to transport Alaskan gas to the ioﬁer 48 states, thgy must
be convinced that the projeqt is technically feasible and will
be economically viable. We believe that the Alcan Project has
been designed to minimize the difficulties inherent in con~-
structing a transportation system to deliver Alaska gas and
to offer a degree of service reliability that will be reassur-
ing to investors.

First, the Alcan Project will rely on proven natural
gas pipeline construction techniques. The pipeline will be
constructed principally during the summer months rather than

during the severe arctic winter, and it will be constructed
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almost entirely along existing utility corridors which permit
ready access by men and machines.

Second, the Alcan Project poses few novel problems
of technology and engineering. For example, pipe size and .pres-
sure will be selected based on traditional engineering and test-
ing methods and will not require the type of technological ad-
vances which were required for Alyeska or would be required

" for an LNG system of a size capable of handling the volumes
of gas expected out ¢f Prudhoe Bay. As another example, the
existence of well developed techniques for constructing nat-
ural gas pipelines in potential earthguake fault areas provides
a degree of assurance that Alcan will not be disrupted by a
seismic event which cannot be equalled by the proposed LNG sys-—
tem.

Third, it is generally accepted that an all pipeline
natural gas delivery system traversing existing utility corri-
dors provides reliability of service and safety far superior
to that of an LNG system involving pipelines, liquefaction and
gasification facilities, and LNG tankers.

Fourth, Alcan will rely on Canadian operating compé—
nies to build and operate the Canadian facilities. These com-
panieé have excellent records in pipeline construction and cper-
ation in the same region traversed by the Alcan system.

Fifth, Alcan will rely to the extent possible on

fixed price construction contracts rather than the type of
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cost plis- contracts often utilized in constructing the Alyeska
0il pipeline. Management informs us that they believe fixed
price contracts are possible in both the U.S. -and Canada. To
the extent such contracts are employed, it will be of substan-
tial assistance in securing financing.

Sixth, investors today are extremely aware and cau~
tious of the possible problems and delays in completing a proj-
ect where environmental issues are significant. Alcan is rec-
ognized to be the environmentally preferable means of moving
Alaska gas.

For all these reasons, and because the relevant .gov-
ernment authorities in Canada and the United States have com-
mited themselves to facilitating approval and construction
of the Alcan Project at the earliest possible date, we believe
that lenders will view the Alcan Project as a viable and fea-

sible method of transporting North Slope gas.

Sources of Funds

We estimated that the Alcan Project will have cash
requirements of approximately 9.8 billion escalated dollars.
Approximately $3.6 billion will be required for the Alcan Pipe-
line Company in Alaska, $3.9 billion by the Foothills Group
in Canada, $1.6 billion by Northern Border for the Eastern Leg
and $750 million for the Western Leg. Canadian market financ-
ings, expected to total approximately $1.7 billion will be com-

prised of bank term loans of $500 million, long term debt of
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$400 million and equity of .$800 million. U.S. financings total-
ing $8.1 billion will consist of bank term loans of $1.2 billion,
long term debt of $5.6 billion and equity of $1.3 billion. Cana=-
. dian companies will require the entire $1.7 billion of Canadian
financing and $2.2 billion of the U.S. financing.

We contemplate that each of the initial suppliers of
capital will commit to purchase additional securities to finance
cost overruns. Our original financing plan provided that the
additional commitments would be for up to 20% of the basic
commitments. At such time as final cost estimates and con-
struction plans are known the adequacy of the 20% overrun
commitment will be reexamined. It is important to point out
that our original financing plan utilizes neither supplier credit
nor Eurodollar or other foreign financings. The exclusion of
these stable and sizable sources of funds is deliberate and
is "intended to provide the financing plan with an additional

element of flexibility.

Credit Support

The economic features of the Alcan Project will af-~
fect the nature of credit support that lenders will demand before
investing in the project, but such features cannot eliminate
the basic requirement that such credit support be provided.
Because of the unprecedented capital reguirements of the proj=-

ect, government officials and private interests have given
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substantial thought to which parties might provide such credit

support:.

A variety of parties will be direct beneficiaries of
the. Alcan Project. These include the natural gas transmission
companies who purchase Alaska gas, the North Slope gas produ-
cers, the consumers.of Alaska gas and the State of Alaska. Sub-
stantial questions have been raised whether it would be suffic-
ient or equitable for the project to rely on the credit of any-
one of them alone.  For this reason, we have been concerned
that a financing plan be developed in which each of the four
beneficiaries play an equitable role, and in which no undue bur-
den be placed on the gas consumer.

A definitive financing plan cannot be structured un-
til a number of other decisions have been taken. Prior to ex-
tensive discussion with lenders, we will need, among other
things, final -agreement on system design and financial matters
between the two governments, a determination of the price to
be paid to producers for the gas, including any compensation
to producers for other services, the principles under which
the gas will be distributed among the numerous shippers
participating in the projects and the necessary commitments
for the gas volumes to be supplied to the pipeline. In ad-
dition, final decisions must become effective on vital matters
of regulation. Among them is the form of tariff, the method

for determining the level of rates, the specific application
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< of the rolled-in method of pricing, such assurances as may be
necessary for the continuity of the initial tariff agreements,
and adequate provisions for shippers and distributors to re-
cover their costs from consumers. Equally important is that
the monitoring system which will be established, expeditiously
approve design and investment decisions.

We estimate that the completion of these tasks, which
are largely within the purview of ‘the government, and the sub-
sequent development of a definitive financing plan will require
a period of no less than one year. Since negotiations with
lenders and equity investors cannot be concluded until the en-
gineering and legal framework have been completed and final
regulatory orders issued, a financing:plan made now can only
define targets. Conditions in capital markets are subject to
rapid change and the precise terms of a financial agreement
are not fully predictable one year in advance. They could, of
course be predetermined if the alternative of a wholesale
solution of all future problems were chosen by offering a
federal debt gquarantee or by directing reghlatory agencies to
issue orders directing the consumer to shoulder all the risks.
Neither appears to be acceptable to the U.S. government or the
U.S. public. Alcan's objective is to achieve a private financ-
ing which minimizes the need for consumer or U.S. government
support.

We believe that the targeted private financing is

possible. However, its realization will largely depend on the
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following conditions, most of which lie in the purview of pub-
lic authority:
Agreement on a tariff which permits the pro-
ject to recover its cost of service.
Assurance that all actual legitimate

expenses will be recognized for rate-making

purposes now and in the future.

A broad based rolled~in pricing system
spreading the incremental costs of Alaskan

gas over a large enough divisor to insure its

marketabiliéy.

A climate of cooperation between government

and the project management, assuring the risk-

taking parties of a minimum-of work interrup-

tions and cost overruns.

Additional support may be necessary from other interested parties,
notably the royalty-earning State of Alaska and producers, but
also the distributors and the suppliers of materials to the
project. Government policies may affect the availability of

such support decisively. .

Oﬁly in the unlikely event that there is a failure
of most of these prospects would it be necessary to turn back
to seek additional consumer or U.S. government support on a
limited scale to cover overruﬁs caused by general economic

conditions or social obstacles.
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Nothing will put Alcan in a stronger position to

approach potential lenders than the fact that the governments

:
-

i

i

of the United States and Canada are solidly committed to the

- success of the project. Prompt and strong approval of the
President's recommendation by Cbngress will be a very positive
gesture. - This support will establish a degree of industry gov-
ernment cooperation which will reassure lenders and facilitate
negotiations to achieve a successful financing. This atmos-
phere has already been encouraged by the Congress by, among

" other things, the passage of the alaska Natural Gas Transporta-~
tion Act of 1976 and the oversight hearings which it has con-

ducted subsequently.

Mr. Roncavrio. Mr. Paul L. Miller, president of The First Boston
Corp. :

Mr. MiLLER. I and my friend collaborated with Mr. Millard in the
preparation of his written remarks and I will reserve myself: for
any questions the committee may have.

Mr. Roncavrio. Mr. Jeremiah K. Ross.

STATEMENT OF JEREMIAH K. -ROSS, JR.

Mr. Ross. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I find myself in a some-
what awkward position this. afternoon following the decision of our
client, El Paso, to cease opposition to the Alcan project.

I appear here, therefore, at the request of the House. For two
reasons I do not have a prepared written statement. First, the
withdrawal of our client late yesterday made a statement on El
Paso’s plan superfluous. Second, it seemed futile to prepare a state-
ment commenting on the President’s decision when we did not
have that decision in hand. Be that as it may, I am here and will
attempt to assist the House.

Mr. Roncario. We will have some questions, Mr. Ross.

There is still the most remote of possibilities, where the treaty
says the matter has to be privately financed—if it is not to be
privately financed, we might be coming back to El Paso. By that
time, Mr. Dingell suggests El Paso might tell us to go to the devil.

Mr. Ross. I will leave that to Mr. Boyd.

Mr. RoncaLio. Are there questions?

Mr. DINGELL. I was impressed by Mr. Millard’s statement. I am
curious about several points he raises with regard to the matters at
hand. He set forth a number of conditions which he felt necessary
to the construction of the pipeline. I am wondering, Mr. Millard, if
you would amplify on those and perhaps give us some supporting
comments to what you have had to say, if you please, sir?
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Mr. MILLARD. Before any project can approach the area of mean-
ingful “definitive negotiations about the financing, a number of
questions must be resolved. Most of these questions fall really into
the purview of the governmental action. We do not know today
who will be the users of the Alaskan gas and before we will know
who the users will be we will need not only negotiated contracts
between private parties and actions by the Federal Power Commis-
sion or its successor, but we will also need a determination of the
price at which the Alaskan gas will enter the pipeline. There was a
discussion earlier, whether this price will or will not include the
cost of treatment which has to precede its injection into the pipe-
line. Now, the price which matters in economic terms, is of course,
the combination of the wellhead price and the allowance given to
the producing companies for treatment.

Mr. DiNGeLL. I am particularly interested in your first point.
You say agreement on a tariff which permits the project to recover
its cost of service.

Mr. MiLLARD. Yes. ;

Mr. DingeLL. Would you want to define that as specifically as
you could for us, please, sir?

Mr. MiLLARD. Mr. Chairman, I will try to be as specific as I can
be but there are certain limitations which I cannot deny. I know
that the tariff which we will be proposing will not be an all-events
tariff. :

Mr. DinceLL. I think you are anticipating my next question, but
you pique my interest. Go ahead.

Mr. MirLarp. I will admit I didn’t realize it, but the subject has
moved into the center of the discussion and that is why I am facing
it at the very beginning. ,

Mr. DingeLL. It is not the central one, but it is important.

Mr. MiLLARD. May I say, Mr. Chairman, that, having said we do
not anticipate and do not demand and do not want an all-events
tariff, I must also say that these words are very ill defined. What
we:- do not want is a tariff which solves all questions of ultimate
financial responsibility by pushing them over on the shoulders of
the consumer. We consider such a tariff unacceptable not only
from the point of view of public opinion or of the government, but
also from the point of view .of——

Mr. DiNGgeLL. You have said several things that were rather
impressive, including your comments on the Wall Street Journal,
f\{vhege I gather you indicated they had methane and hot air con-
used.

Mr. MiLLarRD. Having dealt summarily with the words “all-events
tariff,” I must submit to you, Mr. Chairman, that while we seek a
conventional form of tariff, I cannot at this moment tell you
whether it would be a conventional form of a cost-of-service tariff
or a conventional form of a demand-commodity tariff, matters to
which Mr. Braun alluded earlier in the questioning of the policy
witness. :

The reason why I do not know what the answer should be is
because there are very many questions of detail yet to be worked
out and also the wishes of the ultimate lenders heard. But we do
know that the basic principle of what we are setting out to do is




137

one where the consumer will start paying when he will be rece1v-
ing service and in general, not earlier.

Mr. DiNGELL. Gentlemen, I wonder if each of you at your conve-
nience, rather than at this particular: moment, would give us your
comments dealing specifically with the questions to Which Mr.
Millard has been directing his attention.

If you would care to make a comment now, it would be most
helpful, but I think one of the things concerning this subcommittee
and which I think concerns my good friend, Mr. Roncalio and his
subcommittee; is the structure of the tariff which will flow from
these agreements. Do you have any comments to make with regard
to the form and structure of the tariff?

Mr. MizLeR. I might make one comment, just from the back-
ground of the discussions here.

The committee seems to have a generalized point of view that
the tariff arrangement will be dictated entirely by regulatory au-
thorities, and certainly they will have a large vote, but I would like
to point out to the committee that the principal investors who lend
money to projects of this type are experienced in this type of thing
and have the ability to protect themselves and to influence the
nature of tariffs.

We have experienced busmessmen involved in these projects on
both sides of the border, and you don’t start into one of these
projects and commit to:provide funds unless the tariffs are satisfac-
tory. It is not in any single person’s: hands and we don’t have a
bunch of innocents dealing with it. That is my only addition to
what Mark has pointed out.

Mr. DingeELL. Would any of the other panel members -like to
make a comment on this point?

Mr. Millard, I observe that you made a comment in a memo to
Mr. McMillian.

You said that an all-events tariff was a “fallsafe regulatory
approach

That is a rather interesting comment and it doesnt tend to
indicate any more sympathy on your part toward.that mechanism
than I feel toward it.

Mr. MiLLARD. It does or does not indicate more sympathy for it
than you feel?

Mr. DiNGELL. | am not indicating any great sympathy and Idon’t
think you are.

Mr. MiLLARD. I do not.

Mr. DINGELL. The Chair is going to recognize my colleagues for
questions.

Mr. Roncalio?

Mr. RoncaLio. I have some concern for, and hope that a certain,
acceptable plan for financing the project can be forthcoming quite
soon. I know you gentlemen know how much this means to the
country, and I wish some good luck in doing it.

I don’t know what our recourse is. I don’t know what our alter-
native is, but I hope you can sit down and work out plans that will
continue the eminent, great record we have with Canada on being
fair with each other on these matters.

I sat for 3 years as the Chairman of the International Joint
Commission, United States and Canada, on establishing rates for

23-736 O - 78 - 10
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. power when we built the three storage dams on the Columbia
River and loaned Canada money, at 3 percent in those days, and
we had torun it through the computer to compute what part of the
additional capacity and load -at the 11 Federal installations in the
United States on the lower Columbia would generate more power
as a result of that much power storage available and return the
checks accordingly to Canada.

If we could come up with fairness and justice to the consumers in
both -countries and the two governments on something that com-
plex, and a man from the State Department was instrumental in
helping -with that, I should think this problem would not be insur-
mountable and not any more difficult than was the Columbia River
15 years ago.

So, good luck to you in your work.

That is all, Mr. Chairman.

Mr: DINGELL. The Chair thanks the gentleman.

Mr. Moorge. Mr. Chairman, I have a few questions, if I may.

Mr. DiNGeLL. The Chair recognizes the gentleman from Louisi-
ana for 5 minutes.

Mr. Moore. Thank you.

Let me say at the outset that I certainly commend all those who
wish to make this financing private,-and it should be, and I wish
you every success, and we are hoping-that is the case. We need it
done through private enterprise, not through-the government.-

I just have this nagging problem of what happens if we cannot
finance it privately?

Mr. Secretary, I assume from your testimony there is nothing in
your report to the President or nothing in the considerations of the
Federal Government, no idea of coming into the financing of this
thing, that your complete premise of this entire project is that it
will be financed privately; is that correct?

Mr. AutManN. Our premise is that it should be financed privately,
and we think in our best judgment that it can be financed private-
ly. I repeat what I think is the obvious, namely, that no one can be

_absolutely certain: with a project of this magnitude and complexity,
but it is our judgment after several months of analysis that it can
be financed privately.

Mr. Moore. Do you have an alternative plan if all or part of it
cannot be financed privately?

Mr. ALTMAN. No, sir; we don’t.

Mr. Moogre. Thank you. It is a direct answer and I appreciate it.

I would like to next ask this of the gentlemen who are going to
be brokering this project, trying to raise this money. I understand
that the price of natural gas in Alaska, what it would sell for at
the wellhead, may well have something to do with how salable the
bonds or the securities or whatever you are going to be selling will
sell for. Would that be a fair statement?

Mr. MILLARD. It is, sir.

Mr. Moore. Obviously, then, if gas in Alaska sold for $1.75 per
1,000 instead of $1.40, it would make your job easier selling those
securities through private financing, would it not?

Mr. MirLarDp. No, sir. I believe it would be 25 percent more
difficult.

&

S
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Mr. Moore. You think it goes the other way then. The lower the
gas sells for in Alaska, the easier it is to sell the bonds?

Mr. MiLLARD. If T may, T would like to address myself to the
bottom of the line. The bottom of the line is the price at which the
gas is delivered into the consuming area and it has essentially two
important elements: One is the cost at the tailgate of the treatment
plant, in other words, the wellhead, and the other is the cost of
transportation, and the lower the sum total of the two, the easier,
the surer, the more certain, is the marketing of the gas.

_ Mr. Moore. Then I would ask this question as followup: If that is
the case, where do you reach the point of diminishing returns so
the producer won’t produce for the bottom figure going into the
line that you think you have to sell to finance it? Where is your
lowest figure you can accept to finance the line?

Mr. MiLLarD. There is an expression in economics which is elas-
ticity of demand. In other words, to what extent do people reduce
their buying if the price goes up? I believe in areas with which we
are most concerned; namely, in the residential, small commerce,
agricultural, and heat treatment consumption of gas in industry,
the elasticity of demand is very low.

People will, if it cannot be done otherwise, pay substantially
more and not consume substantially less. If $2.50 is the best cur-
rent guess for the cost at which Alaskan gas will enter the market,
I believe there will be no problem whatsoever in selling it, even in
these high priority, affluence markets. In other words, the house-
holders, small industry, small commerce, agriculture, would much
rather pay a little more on average for the total gas they consume
than have to cut down the volume they consume.

Mr. Moore. What about the figure now, $3.50?

Mr. MrLLARD. Sir, we are not dealing with an exact science, but
we have points of reference. The most important points of refer-
ence, I believe, are, on the one hand, the cost of fuel oil, which
today probably runs at something between $2.75 and $3 in terms of
heat equivalent, in other words, for the same amount of Btu’s
which one Mecf of gas represents. However, gas always had in most
of its uses premium value because it was a cleaner and more
convenient fuel.

The other point of reference is substitutes similar to natural gas.
These substitutes are what we call LNG’s, liquefied natural gas
brought from overseas, or synthetic natural gas, SNG, made from
other hydrocarbons, be it oil, be it coal. The best guesses today as
to the price of these substitutes run between $2.75 and $3.75, so
that if you were to look at what other choices consumers had, they
still would be just about the figure which you suggested as an
example in your question.

Mr. Mooge. So that using your points of reference, if I under-
stand your conclusion, you think that the line would still be sold at
$3.50. That was the ultimate cost of the gas coming out?

Mr. MiLLARD. Sir, I don’t want to encourage a general conclusion
along these lines, but I would like to be specific on one aspect of it.
Under the energy bill as passed by the House, it is anticipated that
higher cost gas will first be offered to the low priority customers
and only if they refuse to take it on an incremental price basis; in
other words, in this case at $2.50 plus a tax equivalent which will
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raise it to a point for, which I don’t know the arithmetic, would
that gas be offered to the high priority customers, and once it is
offered to the high priority customers, to the households, it would
be rolled in. It would be rolled in at an average price charge.

Mr. DiNGELL. The time of the gentleman has expired.

Does the gentleman from Texas seek recognition at this time?

Mr. CoLLiNs. I would, Mr. Chairman, if I could.

Mr. DiNGELL. You are recognized for 5 minutes.

Mr. CorLINS. Thank you very much. I don't want to cover some
of the ground that has already been gone over, but when we had
the State Department here earlier, they contemplated this entire
proposition to be financed in Canada.

Do you think that is at all possible?

Mr. MiLLarp. Mr. Collins, may I tell you how we intend to have
this financed, and it will show that at least according to our plan,
as long as the State Department doesn’t compete with us in the
investment banking business, it will not be fully financed in
Canada. -

To talk in broad terms, this is a:$10 billion project at what we
call “base figures’, which really were 1975 cost figures escalated .5
percent a year, with a small contingency of 5 percent.

It is intended that of this $10 billion, approximately $2% billion
be financed in Canada and the balance be financed in the United
States. Pardon me, it is $1.7 billion in Canada and the rest in the
United States.

Mr. CorLLins. In other words, you are talking about at least 80
percent or more will be financed in this country?

Mr. MmLaRrD. Yes, sir, but may I perhaps qualify what I said by
also telling you that of the total of 310 billion, roughly speaking, $6
billion or a little over $6 billion will ' be American property located
in America and roughly $4 billion or a little less will be located in
Canada and owned by Canadians. In other words, the Canadian
part will be financed to the tune of roughly 50 percent in the
United States, which is standard for anything in Canada.

Mr. CoLuiNs. Let me take two questions. The first one is: Would
you want or expect a guarantee by the American Government
behind any type of loan of this type?

Mr. MiLLARD. We do not.

Mr. CorLins. You wouldn’t take any type of government insur-
ance??You wouldn’t be applying to us to insure this kind of invest-
ment:

Mr. MiLLaRD. We do not. '

Mr. CorriNs. You probably have more confidence in Canada than
I do, and they are our friends, but I am just talking about invest-
ments. Now, you are talking about putting a pipeline across this
country here and you are talking about 60 percent of it being in
the United States, I judge, what runs across Alaska. When it comes
out there what is it worth if Canada ever cut it off?

Mr. MiLLARD. Sir, the answer to your question, I think, is obvi-
ous, and everybody will agree, that it is totally negative; but the
same question, if I -may say so, could be asked of a number of
projects, realized projects, many of which, most of which have been
financed largely with American money, where services originating
in Canada flow across the border into the United States and where
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all these installations and all the bonds which finance them would
become worthless if Canada cut them off.

Mr. CoLLINS. Are you familiar that a few years ago Amerlcan
drillers who were in the oil business in Canada began cutting back
on their operations because of the way that country developed a
very aggressive taxation policy?

Mr. MiLLARD. I am, sir.

Mr. CorLuiNs. And that was the only reason apparently they cut
back, but it just about ran all the rigs out of Canada. In other
“words, they have this nationalization complex up there. What type
of climate is that to invite us to build a pipeline across Canada?

Mr. MiLLER. I would like to point out, Mr. Collins, if I may, if
‘they cut it off they are cutting off their own ownership. Canadians
are investing their own money, their own equity and putting it at
risk in the Canadian-owned portion of the overall project. I find it
hard to imagine that they would want to spoil their own owner-
ship. I am comparing that to the situation of American ownership
in Canada which is not applicable here.

Mr. CorLins. Isn’t it true that Canada is moving more and more
toward nationalization in so many ways, and isn’t it true that their
taxation is tending to move in on national resources of different
types? You have no fear of this?

Let me ask you another one: How do you stand on the Panama
Canal? Does this kind of thing disturb you?

Mr. MiLLARD. | became painfully aware this morning that I am
totally ignorant of the issues involved in the Panama Canal. I feel
sheepish about it, and I will try to correct it.

Mr. CoLriNs. Do you have any doubt that we can finance this
‘project in the American market for $8 billion?

Mr. MiLLARD. Until it is done, there will be concern about it; but,
after all the studies which we devoted to this question, we came to
an affirmative conclusion.

Mr. CoLrins. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. DiNgELL. The Chair thanks the gentleman.

Does the gentleman from Alaska seek recognition?

Mr. Young. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I am out of my ballpark when it comes to finance. All I know is,
if you have got money in this hand you can spend it with that
hand; but I am a little bit disturbed, if I read you correctly, that
you are indirectly trying to sell the financing of the line at the
cheapest wellhead price to make the line financially feasible. Is
that what you are telling us?

Mr. MirLARD. No, sir.

Mr. YounG. You want to know why I am asking that question?

Mr. MiLLARD. I know it well. I think I know it well. This is not
the basis of our thinking. I just said that it is somewhat more
difficult to sell gas for $2.75 than it is to sell it for $2.50, but
speaking as a private individual, I wouldn’t be at all surprlsed that
the average price of gas in these United States a few years from
now may be on the order of $3.

As far as the price of the Alaskan gas at the wellhead is con-
cerned, that price will be determined by the decisions which you
gentlemen will be taking in the next few weeks. If gas is deregulat-
ed, the price will find its own market. If gas continues to be
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regulated and if the text of the bill which passed the House will be
the final energy bill, Alaskan gas will be priced before entry; that
is, at the treatment plant, at $1.45.

Mr. Young. I am pleased to say that with deregulation we can
solve this whole financial package. I wish the President could see
the same enlightenment because with deregulation, the demand
and supply principle, economics would prevail and we would have,
I believe, the moneys to finance such a line without all these
hidden questions and uncertainties.

Of course, under the energy package, if we don’t deregulate it, if
I read that legislation correctly—maybe I can be corrected by the
chairman—is there some discretion within the Administrator of
the energy package to raise that gas above the $1.45 bracket?

Mr. MiLLarRD. As far as I understand the present state of the
legislation, which obviously is still in flux, the energy bill as passed
by the House would set the wellhead price at $1.45, but leave open
the question of what additional compensation the oil companies
would receive for the excessively high and nontypical cost of treat-
ing this gas in order to make it acceptable for pipeline transporta-
tion.

Mr. Younag. If I may, again, Mr. Chairman, with my deep inter-
est in it—you will hear from a witness later on—we have received,
and this applies to different projects as well as the one being
proposed by the administration, some real serious questions on the
energy bill, even at $1.45, the direct revenues to the State, and I
can assure the gentleman I will be very disturbed if I see where
Alaska is not going to receive at least some justification for its gas,
and I hope the administration is aware of that.

If I am alluding to a certain aspect, I think you know what I am
alluding to, because it would be very foolish for the State of Alaska
and the people of the State of Alaska to sit by idly and see its gas
disappear on the horizon without just return.

I don’t know how that affects your financial picture, but it could
affect it.

I have no further questions, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. DiNGELL. The Chair thanks the gentleman.

Mr. Roncalio?

Mr. RoncaLio. I have no questions. I guess the Lieutenant Gover-
nor of Alaska will be next.

Mr. DingELL. Not quite, because the counsel has some questions.
Mr. Braun?

Mr. BrRaunN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Ross, Mr. Millard wrote a memo on August 10 to Mr. McMil-
lian, to which you responded on September 1. Your response to Mr.
Millard indicates that Alcan proposed an all-events tariff and per-
fect tracking up until August 2, 1977. Is that correct?

Mr. Ross. That is correct.

Mr. BrauN. Is it your opinion that the Alcan project cannot be
financed without an all-events tariff?

Mr. Ross. It has been our opinion that because of the potential
for commingling Canadian and U.S. gas, which introduces some
new regulatory entities into the regulatory panoply that we are
dealing with here, that, in fact, the all-events tariff concept, broad-
ly speaking, using that term in the sense that the tariff produces
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revenue in all events, did not work for Alcan. I am not aware of
the reasons for the shift in their position, but I think we are clear
on the record that it didn’t work for them in the first place.

Mr. Braun. Mr. Millard, can you tell us why Alcan switched
from advocating an all-events, full cost-of-service tariff to a mini-
mum bill?

Mr. MLLarDp. Will you understand if I reserve my agreement to
the statement which you repeated, that we switched our position? I
don’t believe we did. We did emphasize a variety of uncertainties
as did everybody else concerned with a $10 billion project, and we
have to look at the sum total of the facts, conditions, assurances,
and safeguards which would be available in the final form of a
definitive plan for the transportation of Alaskan gas.

I believe that where we are today is a different and better set of
circumstances than where we were 6 months ago; and I believe
that under the conditions which have been indicated as being the
framework of the planning of the Alcan line, we will succeed with
private financing. ,

Mr. DingeLL. Mr. Millard, I am curious. Can you define to us
what the different and better set of circumstances are?

Mr. MiLLARD. Mr. Chairman, you asked me specifically what my
third point was when I talked about the three elements which
constitute the mosaic which we consider necessary.

The third point was regulatory assurances, a climate of regula-
tory certainty. Certainly in the limited but decisive sense, once the
line was finished, all the expenses which led to its construction
would have been cleared by the regulatory authorities and declared
legitimate and their recoupment in the framework of a tariff would
become a matter which was beyond controversy.

Mr. DiNGELL. I am not satisfied that that is all that much differ-
ent from an all-events tariff.

Mr. MiLLAagrD. I would like to point out one dlfference and there
are:others, which I think gives what I just said a different aspect
from an all-events tariff. Noncomplex is not included as a burden
on the consumer’s pocketbook.

Mr. DingeLL. That is an important difference, I must concede.

Mr. MiLLARD. I think it is a decisive difference, sir, because we
treat——

Mr. DiNGELL. But everything else though is included in the all-
events tariff?

Mr. MiLLarp. No, sir. If I may say so, I believe there is this
qualification which should be added: We talk only of costs incurred,
approved in advance or at the time when they are incurred, by
regulatory authorities. In the climate of 10 years ago, that would
have been an illusion. In today’s climate, I think it is entirely
feasible.

Mr. DingeLL. Thank you.

Mr. Braun?

Mr. Braun. With regard to your reference to regulatory certain-
ty, what effect would the possibility of a change in Canadian tariff
have on the ability to organize and effectuate U.S. financing?

Mr. MiLLARD. Mr. Braun, I don’t think I can give you a satisfac-
tory answer to this question. I think it will come up. I think it will
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be dealt with. I think it will be dealt with under the watchful eye
of our regulation, of Canadian regulation, and of the lenders.

What solution it will find, at this moment I cannot tell you. I
think there are many ways of doing it, and I don’t believe that a
solution must necessarily be questionable or unacceptable from the
point of view of consumer protection.

Mr. Braun. Mr. Millard, your August 10 memo states as follows:

“The obligations of consumers to pay certified costs of the project can be limited
to a minimum bill tariff commencing when initial gas dehvenes are made.

What will be covered by what you call a “minimum bill tarlff'P”
What will U.S. customers be required to pay and what will they
not be required to pay?

Mr. MiLLarD. Speaking first about the system as a whole, the
tariff which we have in mind would either have the form of a
demand commodity tariff or of an acceptable cost of service tariff.

Now, if you ask the question specifically as to the division be-
tween the Canadians and the“Americans in dealing with this tariff,
or in dealing with tariff matters in general, obviously each of the
two systems must have a separate step.

As far as the solution of ‘the details of this tariff matter is
concerned, all I can do is to repeat what I said a few minutes ago,
that I have no concrete, definitive, detailed answer to the question.

Mr. BrRAUN. Mr. Altman, page 2 of your testimony says ‘“The
form of the tariff paid by gas consumers:is particularly central to
financing the project privately.” Would you expand on that state-
ment and tell us whether or not an"all-events, full cost-of-service
tariff: would ‘make financing more readily available than a nonfull
cost-of-service tariff?

Mr. AurMaN. Mr. Braun, I'don’t think there is any question that
a so-called all-events cost of service tariff would increase the likeli-
hood of this project being financed privately because it would es-
sentially transfer the major risks in the project, which are noncom-
plex, business interruption, and to a large extent gas marketability,
onto the shoulders of consumers; so the answer to your question as
to whether it would enhance the financeability is that it would, but
the position that we have consistently taken is that it is both
unnecessary for purposes of a private financing and undesirable,
and put simply, we oppose it.

Mr. Braun. The next sentence of your testimony states that the
project applicants originally requested an all-events, full cost-of-
service tariff. That included Alcan, did it not‘?

Mr. AutMaN. Essentially; yes.

Mr. BrRauN. Can you tell us why Alcan has been able to move
from a requested all-events, full cost-of-service tariff to proposing
some sort of minimum bill that is yet undefined by Mr. Millard?

Mr. MiLLARD. Mr. Braun, I think that is a question that the
financial advisers to Alcan and Alcan itself have to answer. It
made little difference in our own analysis because we had taken
the position well before the communication you refer to that it
wasn't necessary, that it was undesirable and we were obviously
then disinclined to go along with that concept regardless of wheth-
er they asked for it or not; but in terms of the reasons that
g}c;verned their own thinking on it, I think only they can speak to
that.
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Mr. DiNnGELL. Gentlemen, there is one question that is very trou-
blesome to the committee ‘and that is the effect of this project on
the capital markets in the United States and Canada. There are
several questions that trouble me, and I ‘would ‘appreciate the
.comments of each of you gentlemen, if you please.

First, is this going to have:an effect on the capital markets in
terms of interest rates or in terms of shifting of ' moneys within the
capital markets of the two nations from one kind of investment to
‘another kind of investment? Are there sufficient funds available in
the capital markets to do this financing without distortion of the
‘markets  or hardship’on the economies of the two countries or
without some kind of government tax policy or something else to
encourage the undertaking or perhaps some kind of governmental
action such-as a loosening of credit or reduction of interest rates by
regulatory bodies like the Federal Reserve Board or its Canadian
equivalent?

Gentlemen, you are wiser in these ways by far than I am. Can
you'give me the benefit of - your counsel on this? It is going to'be a
concern to us.

Mr. MiLLER. I think it would be impossible to say-it won t have
any effect on the capital markets of the two countries any more
than would be the case with any other financing.

Mr. DinGELL. Will the effect be'large or small?

“Mr. MILLER. It will be larger than most. It is the largest prOJect
that has been undertaken for a single purpose.

Mr. DingELL. Would there be a difference between the United
States and Canada’? Would the Canadians have a greater dlfﬁculty
than us?

Mr. MiLLER. It is large in terms of the Canadian market, $1.7
billion in total equipment, although it goes 4 years, compares with
about $4.7 billion raised in the United States alone last year by
Canada; so it is a material amount, but in my view it is not
sufficient to be identified as a factor in cost of money to other
enterprlses or in national allocations of funds.

“In the United States market the $6 odd billion that will be raised
is smaller in proportion to the total size of the capital markets
here. It is not possible to say it will have no effect, but I don’t
th1nk it will be material.

Mr. RoncaLio. You are saying you can take it in your stride?

Mr. MILLER. Yes.

Mr. MiLLARD. Since you, Mr. Chairman, are interested in this
question, may I just add two figures to what Mr. Miller just said?

Mr. DingeLL. 1 would appreciate it if you would.”

Mr. MiLLARD. Gross capital investment in ‘the United States runs
at a figure of about $250 billion -a year. Bond sales, corporate,
private bond' sales, amount to approximately $60 b11110n a year.
This project will absorb less than:1 percent of the——

Mr. DINGELL. So'you are indicating then that absent tight money
markets or substantial economic downturn or some other distortion
of our money markets, that this:will not have an adverse effect, at
least in the United States? Gentlemen, your comment with regard
to the Canadian situation, what is that, please?

Mr. MiLLER. We don’t believe it will have an adverse effect on
the markets in Canada. All I have said was that it is larger in
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relation to those markets, $1.7 billion to be raised there, than the
remainder. to be raised here in relation to our markets.

The Canadian bond market is the second biggest bond market in
the world, and I point out to you that there are other sources of
funds in the world. We are not planning presently to use them.

Mr. DINGELL. Mr. Millard, do you have a comment?

Mr. MiLLaRD. No, sir.

Mr. DiNGELL., How about the other two panelists?.

Mr. Ross. I would agree that any impact on U.S. capital markets
would be ‘modest and limited to_perhaps a particular large sized
issue coming at a particular, perhaps relatively short-term, period
of congestion in.those markets, which.is somethmg that can be
handled.. - ..

Our view  of the 1rnpact of their ﬁnancmg in the Canadian
market is somewhat less sanguine than theirs. Relative-to the size
of that market, the potential use of the capital market in Canada,
the long-term market in particular, is.-quite a bit larger than
anything in the United States. The United: States is just so-large.
So we have publicly in our past criticisms pointed this out, and I
think that is still our view.

The problem again we are sufferlng under is that we don’t have
any numbers at this point in time. I was handed Mr. Millard’s
testimony when I came in, but we haven’t-had a precise; plan to
sink our teeth into here recently, so-I.am not on very firm ground
other than I suspect from the order of magnitude of numbers that
our view would not change.

Mr. DINGELL. Mr. Altman?

Mr. MiLLER. I should point out to the committee that these
numbers are by no means hard and fast, and that the sources of
funds can be shifted back and forth were the markets to be affected
in any way.

Mr. DINGELL. Mr. Altman?

.- Mr. Avurman. I agree with the fundamental conclusion, Mr.
Chairman, that the amounts necessary to be raised for this project
in both-the U.S. and Canadian markets are not likely to cause
major-distortions in either market. We consulted on the: Canadian
part of that closely with the Canadian Ministry- of Finance, and
that is also their conclusion.

Mr. DiNGELL. Thank you. The Chair recognizes the gentleman
from Ohio, Mr. Brown, for 5 minutes.

Mr. BROWN. Mr. Chairman, sorry I haven’t been here through all
the questioning and if I become redundant in my questions, I trust
you will advise me.

Mr. DiNGELL. I will do so indeed, with pleasure.

Mr. BRowN. That is what I was afraid of.

In the White House release of September 9, to. which reference
was made earlier, after the discussion there is a transcript. of
questions and answers, and the Secretary is saying:

Our figures include 40 percent cost overruns as compared to the file costs by the
file costs by the pipeline, by the two companies, slightly less cost overruns in the
case of El Paso than in the case of Alcan. The Canadians have.insisted that our
overrun projections are too high. And as a result we have a sliding scale of U.S.

support for the Dawson spur depending ‘upon - the success of the Canadians in
holding down costs.
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Our original projections ran at about 40 percent cost overruns. If the Canadians
succeed in holding cost overruns to the 35-percent level, below what we expect, then
we will pay 100 percent of that spur, of the cost of the service on the spur.

Question. Is that on the lifetime of the pipeline, to pay the cost of service for all
the time it is in use?

Secretary Schlesinger. Yes.

Question. Why do you allow 35 percent cost overrun? That seems an incredible
amount.

Secretary Schlesinger. Compared to'what benchmark? By the Alyeska benchmark,
it is not at all incredible.

Question. Compared to the C-5A.

In Mr. Millard’s testimony he said:

Our original financing plan provided that additional commitments would be for
up to 20 percent of the basic commitments. At such time as final cost estimates and
construction plans are known, the adequacy of the 20 percent overrun commitment
will be reexamined.

Where are we? Twenty percent? Forty percent? What is the cost
overrun anticipated?

Mr. MiLLarD. Mr. Brown, I hope you will forgive me if I quote a
Hilaire Belloc line which comes to my mind, which runs as follows:
“That one should never, never doubt, what nobody is sure about.”

All these figures are guesstimates. This must be admitted; but
there is a point which I think is an important point, and that is,
that the troubles of Alyeska did not happen in vain. I believe that
American industry in general has learned very expensive but still
enormously valuable lessons from what happened in Alyeska, and
one of the reasons why I may have placed something which may
have appeared as an exaggerated emphasis on this cooperation and
coordination of Government agencies is because this cooperation
and coordination can go a long way to make the things impossible
which happened in Alyeska.

There are other differences. I have no right to say that 20 per-
cent is better than 30 percent. I do not understand the 40 percent
but you will have the author of this estimate before you tomorrow
and he will be able to answer with much more competence than
the guesswork in which I would have to indulge.

Mr. BRownN. The guesswork in Hilaire Belloc’s two lines that you
quote, however, on such things do bankers rise and fall. A bad
estimate of the prospect of cost overruns and the inability to get
additional financing has made a banker fall recently. You know, if
you can’t keep it moving to finish the project, you are in deep
trouble.

The question that the chairman asked was about the potential
for both Canadian and American financing in terms of the aggre-
gate of money that might be available in the future.

I have a comment in the Wall Street Journal this morning which
is talking about the capital needs for the expansion of the size of
the bank, not of the financing of all of the private industry and the
public debt in the United States or Canada, but it says: “Banks
face enormous new capital needs for lending demands in the next
few years.’

The Joint Economic Commlttee on which I also serve, will be
shortly putting out a midyear report in which we talk about the
record investments that are going to have to be made just in the
energy area over the next few years, and the record investments
are going to have to be made to modernize a lot of other industries
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around the country, steel among them, in order to be competitive
in the world. "

Now, I am somewhat less sangume than this panel, quite frank-
ly, on how we will meet those total energy needs, and how well we
will meet those total capital needs, but maybe my opinion will
change.

I would like to shift to Mr. Altman and ask about the difference
in your testimony today from what was written by the Treasury
Department as the lead agency in the study report to the President
called Financing an Alaska National Gas Transportation System,
written on July 1, and what you said at that time was:

If the FPC grants such request—for an all-events tariff—the investment is recov-
ered through subsequent charges to consumers. If the FPC denies the request, the
investment is lost. The investment involved in the Alaskan gas project is so large

that it is uncertain whether a consortium can be formed if the equity remains at
risk.

In other words, if it doesn’t get the all-events tariff.

If the financing were proposed with even the most secure form of debt financing
but no precommitments for recovery of equity in the event of project failure, the
equity funding may be impossible to assemble and the Alaskan gas project may not
be financed.

Now, in your testimony today you advised us that without the
all-events tariff it looks as if it can be financed.

Is there a change in position or are you being consistent?

Mr. ALtMAN. No, sir; I think the purpose of that language in the
July 1 report was to simply point out, as I have again done, I hope,
today, the risk that with a project of this magnitude, no one can be
certain that the requisite financing can be arranged on a conven-
tional private basis.

It is our judgment that it can be. The fundamental conclusion of
that July 1 report was that it can be done privately, and so——

Mr. BrRown. Without the all-events tariff?

Mr. ALT™MAN. Yes, sir.

Mr. BrRown. I don’t seem to read that into that phrase. I don’t
mean to catch you at a loss.

Mr. ALtman. No.

Mr. Brown. On page 2-5 in that July 1 report to the Pre51dent
in the next to last paragraph, the tail end of the paragraph, I
didn’t quite get the same conclusion out of that that you do.

Mr. ALtMaN. Well, just to deal with the broadest part of that—
and I will try to come back to your point—on the very first page of
the July 1 report,

“The principal conclusion of this report is that there is good reason to anticipate

that an economically viable system to transport natural gas from Alaska to the
lower 48 States can be privately financed.”

And we then go on to point out a series of the risks and also a
Eerles of the decisions on which regulatory-—whlch have to occur
efore——

Mr. Brown. I don t want to 1nterrupt you because I don’t want to
be rude, but I also am concerned about the nature of the time. I am
not questioning whether or not we can get private financing.: We
seem to have private financing. The question is whether you can
have the project without the all-events tariff, which is what we are
worrying about on the committee, because the all-events tariff goes
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to whether the consumers will pay a fairly predictable price or will
pay any price that the pro_]ect seems to need to be self-liquidating
at some future date.

Mr. ArtMaN. Fundamentally, Mr. Brown, this section that you
are referring to argues against an all-events, cost-of-service tariff.

Mr. BRowN. That is what I understand.

Mr. ALTMAN. That is right, and I must be misunderstanding you,
because I don’t see where the inconsistency is between what I said
today and what you are quoting from that report.

Mr. BrRowN. Well, let me try to put the question more directly:
Did the Treasury in its July report favor the all-events tariff to
assure the project?

Mr. ALTMAN. No, sir.

Mr. BRowN. Does it favor the all-events tariff now?

Mr. ALtMAN. No, sir.

Mr. BrRowN. Does it oppose an all-events tariff now?

Mr. ALtMAN. Yes, sir.

Mr. BrowN. Did it oppose it in July?

Mr. ALtmAN. Yes, sir.

Mr. BrRownN. You seem to hesitate.

Mr. ALTMAN. I am only hesitating in the sense that this was a
report by the Treasury to the President. The report which will be
delivered to you, I guess, momentarily, reflects the administration’s
own views. ,

Mr. BrowN. I hope it comes with trumpets because I have been
waiting and I may be asleep by that time. What is it going to say?

Mr. AvutMman. It is going to say what I just did to you now.

Mr. BRownN. That an all-events tariff is—— .

Mr. ALtmanN. Undesirable and unnecessary.

Mr. BRowN. Is unnecessary and undesirable, and we will not be a
party to one; is that correct?

Mr. ALTMAN. Yes, sir.

Mr. BrowN. Contrary to what is said in my opinion on page 2-5
of the July report, but maybe I am not reading it adequately. Let
me ask, what role, if any, do each of you see for the producers in
this project, Exxon, Arco, BP, Sohio, and in Ohio we call it Sohio,
in the financing of this project? What role do you see? Is their
participation necessary? Is it not necessary? Never mind desirable,
but you can answer that if you like. I will go down the line and
start at the end.

Let’s start with you, Mr. Altman.

Mr. ALT™AN. Mr. Brown, our judgment is that producer partici-
pation is highly desirable, ought to be encouraged, and that there
is-a good likelihood that it will occur, but it is not a condition sine
qua non to. a private financing.

Mr. BrRowN. Let’s be sure that some of my less sophisticated
friends who read the record will understand that, that the project
can be successful without the participation of the producers?

Mr. AutMaN. That is right.

Mr. Roncatio. Mr. Ross?

Mr. Ross. I agree with that. I think it is not necessarily desirable
that everybody that has an ax to grind here participate; but what
they will do and whether they will do anything is something which
I cannot foretell.
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Mr. BrownN. I would ask the question with reference to what
form they should participate or the extent. I don’t know whether
you want to address that or not. If you don’t, you are welcome not
to.

Mr. Ross. I don’'t think it is a question of which form they
choose. There are a number of ways that anyone can participate in
this project..None pops out necessarily as more desirable than the
other. :

Mr. MiLLER. I would support that statement in general. I think
our view is that everyone who receives benefits from the project,
which includes the producers selling their gas, should contribute to
the support of the project. That is the most desirable setup and
therefore the easiest to finance.

Mr. MiLLARD. I share Mr. Miller’s view.

Mr. Youna. Will the gentleman yield?

Mr. Brown. I'd be glad to.

Mr. Younc. I am interested in the first gentleman’s comments.
Everybody is in agreement but he included the word “encouraged.”
Would anyone like to——

Mr. AutMman. Elaborate on that?

Mr. YounG [continuing]. Elaborate on the word ‘“encouraged,”
and by whom?

Mr. AvutMaN. My point simply is that participation by the pro-
ducers in the financing, which we think in our consultations with
the Justice Department can be done without violating any of
the——

Mr. Younc. Antitrust laws?

Mr. AurMAN [continuing]. Antitrust, that’s right, that that par-
ticipation will reduce any risks that this thing cannot be financed
privately and thus such participation ought to be encouraged.

Mr. Younag. Now we go back to the definition of “to be encour-
aged.” What is the incentive for the encouragement? You are the
Treasury Department. Do you envision yourself encouraging the
producers or Secretary Schlesinger encouraging the producers, and
if so, how?

Mr. AutMman. I have no specific plans nor do I know whether or
not Secretary Schlesinger does. You might ask him tomorrow for
such encouragement.

Mr. BrowN. If the chairman will yield, could I break in and say
that Mr. Miller apparently has some 1deas about beneficiaries.

Mr. MiLLER. Among the beneficiaries we consider the State of
Alaska.

Mr. Youna. I recognize that, Mr. Miller, and we will not differ
with that. I recognize where the gas comes from and who controls
tﬁe gas, and that is the State of Alaska. I am not talking about
that.

I am talking about the main producers, that is, Exxon, Sohio and
Arco. I want to know how you in the financial field are going to
encourage and participate primarily in the construction of the line.

Mr. BrRowN. If I can get my time back, I have a memo here from
Mr. Millard to Mr. McMillian, who is either the chairman of the
board or the president or both of Northwest Pipeline Co.

Mr. Millard wrote this on August 10, and in it he says:
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There: is' a tradeoff between regulatory recognition of such a financial contribution
in a higher gas price and the advantages which the participation of the oil compa-
nies in the financing of the pipeline can bring to the consumers.

I am not sure that I couldn’t supply another word for “regula-
tory recognition.” It might be ‘“‘government blackmail” in terms of
what they can charge for their natural gas. Is that right?

M;' MiLLarD. You don’t ask me to comment on the characteriza-
tion?

Mr. BrownN. Well, I ask you to comment on what Mr. Millard
means in that memo.

Mr. MiLLARD. Mr. Brown, I believe there are two ways in which
the producers could participate. There is a way where they would
participate and earn the full wages of the capital which they would
contribute. In that event, I don’t think that there should be any
consideration of that in the price of the gas which they receive.

There is another way in which they could contribute, and that is
without earning the full wages of capital. In that event, that
should be considered in the final regulatory decision unless gas is
deregulated as to the price of the gas. If gas is deregulated, the
market will take care of the problem by itself because the market
will put the price on the gas at the wellhead, which is a function of
its value at the point of entrance and the cost of bringing it to that
point.

Mr. BrRowN. I am not sure I have been struck by lightning on the
road to Damascus, but it seems to me I now have a better under-
standing of Mr. McMillian’s support for the continued regulation of
the price of natural gas, and perhaps even for the Government’s
support for the regulation of domestic natural gas.

Mr. RoncaLio. We will have to conclude the time, since we are
over the 5-minute rule. That doesn’t require an answer, but if you
would like to give one, you are welcome.

Mr. MiLLARD. Very briefly, I don’t believe that' my argument
depends on regulation. I am saying if gas is deregulated, then the
market will take care of it once it is established what it will cost to
bring it to market; and if the producers can do something to reduce
that cost, their real savings at the wellhead will increase.

Mr. RoncaLio. Gentlemen, I want to thank you very much. I was
going to ask you a question about why so much Canadian capital
has come into Colorado in the last couple of years, many hundreds
of millions of dollars. I assume they want to continue to collect the
rent for the next 14 or 15 years on those buildings they have built.

I congratulate the members for the excellent questions. We will
see you probably again as we go on with our work.

I would like to call Lt. Gov. Lowell Thomas of the State of
Alaska and I would like to call on Don Young to make-the intro-
duction.

Mr. Younag. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Members of the committee, I do take great honor at this time to
introduce the next witness and his colleague, a man that has
served the State of Alaska for many years and was a seatmate of
mine in the State Senate, a man who right now has the honor of
being the second ranking elected official in the State of Alaska, a
man I believe has more stake in this issue possibly as an elected
official than any others.
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He is my good friend and a great Lieutenant Governor of.the
great State of Alaska, and accompanying him is Sterling Gallagher,
the commissioner of revenue for the State of Alaska.

STATEMENTS OF LT. GOV. LOWELL THOMAS, JR., STATE OF
ALASKA, AND J. STERLING GALLAGHER, COMMISSIONER OF
REVENUE, STATE OF ALASKA

Mr. THoMmaS. Mr. Chairman, committee members, my old friend,
Don Young from Fort Yukon, and all of Alaska, I certainly appreci-
ate that very generous introduction. It is a great pleasure to be
with you once again, Mr. Chairman, and here we are back on the
same issue.

I am delighted to have with me our commissioner of revenue,
Sterling Gallagher, who has some testimony that will follow mine
which I think is of real importance to you and the members of the
committee as regards our little old State up there whose gas seems
to have stirred up some sort of controversy in the last few years.

We only learned last night that El Paso most unfortunately has
found it advisable to withdraw from the contest, apparently there-
by leaving no alternative routing.

Therefore, most of the testimony I had prepared pointing out
what we had believed all along to be the national advantages of the
Trans-Alaska system and urging you to turn down President Cart-
er’'s recommendations- and continue to push for El Paso, most of
that testimony is now by the board and outdated.

However, based on press reports about the Canadian agreement
and the decision—and I want to say I think it is kind of extraordi-
nary that you would be having a hearing without having that
document in front of you.

Mr. Roncavrio. The reason for that is this: We have been working
very hard this year. I put in my 10-day recess in your State holding
hearings until 7 or 8 o’clock at night. We are a little tired. If we
are not careful, we can drag this out until Christmas Eve and we
are determined not to. The hearing would not be proper had there
not been an agreement signed by heads of government and heads
of state. So; Mr. Dingell and I decided to go ahead with our hear-
ings rather than postpone them.

Mr. THOMAS.: Mr. Chairman, we do appreciate this opportunity,
notwithstanding the fact that we have not really seen what we are
talking ‘about in many respects. We believe from the reports, the
leaks, if you will, and whatnot, that there are major questions that
still need to be answered. I would like to call them to your atten-
tion.

First of all, the question ‘of financing. Commissioner Gallagher
will address in detail the question of financing the Alcan line from
our point of view. To state it simply, Alaska believes that there are
serious obstacles in the way of State of Alaska participation in
financing. :

We have now had it confirmed that there is a new definition of
private financing and that definition will include State govern-
ments. Mr. Altman made it crystal clear that the assumption is
Alaska will be considered and assumed to be taking part in the
financing of the pipeline.
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Mr. RONCALIO If Alaska is sending’ its royalty gas down the
pipeline, isn’t it fitting that you should help pay for it?

Mr. TaoMas. We will touch on that point in a moment.

The price of Alaska gas must be resolved.

The second question deals with native claims. The native claims
have not been resolved and only a start has been made at that.
Most Alaskans, Congressman Young and I know from our own
experience that native claims issues are technical, difficult, and
require a great deal of time to resolve. We don’t believe that the
timeframe for resolution of Yukon native claims is realistic.

Moreover, because of our .experiences and. the statements of
Yukon native leaders who testified before you, sir, earlier, there is
a distinct. possibility of considerable delay in the commencement of
pipeline construction in the Yukon. Court action has been com-
menced by Yukon natives as well as conservation groups in their
territory. Their claims I should think would also complicate financ-
ing. ,

Three has to do with environmental issues. New territory will be
cut in the construction of the Alcan pipeline both in Alaska and in
Canada, and Alaska wants a voice in setting the terms and condi-
tions, the environmental stipulations and their enforcement. We
ask you to make sure that our participation is clearly provided for
as regards State lands, stream. crossings, protection of fish and
wildlife, and so on because believe me, we really do care!

Addmonal legislation in Canada: The agreement by its very
terms. requires additional agreemeénts. to be negotiated with the
Saskatchewan, British Columbia, and Alberta governments. These
agreements are a critical part of the undertaking between the
countries, and yet their terms have not been established. Before a
satisfactory answer to the questions of Provincial taxation and fair
treatment is obtained, this Congress and all the affected parties
must see and be satisfied with the agreements between the Canadi-
an Federal Government and the Provinces, and must be assured
that those agreements will be binding upon future legislative
bodies, Provincial and Federal.

That point I thought this morning was admitted indirectly by the
representative of the U.S. State Department, Mr. Bosworth, in
pointing out the. difference between a Territory and a Province.

Before turning it over to Commissioner Gallagher whose testimo-
ny is still very much on target, I want to express congratulations to
the Alcan group, and condolences to El Paso, on my behalf as well
as Governor Hammond’s, and wish them well in meeting the enor-
mous challenge of delivering Prudhoe Bay gas to the lower States.

One final plea, gentlemen. Please do everything in your power to
see that the many hopes, good intentions and promises in the
agreement between Canada and the United States are forged into
guarantees as much as possible. Let’s not just “fly” this pipeline on
a wing and a prayer!

Thank you.

I?wonder if Commissioner Gallagher might continue our testimo-
ny?

23-736 0 - 178 - 11
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STATEMENT OF J. STERLING GALLAGHER

Mr. GALLAGHER. I am Sterling Gallagher, Commaissioner of Rev-
enue of the State of Alaska. My testimony will touch upon the
major issues in the financing of the gas pipeline. This testimony is
necessarily limited by the lack of any opportunity to study the
President’s report and decision, and so my remarks are based upon
what I understand to be the general elements of the financing plan
from press reports, press statements and other informal sources.

It is generally assumed that the administration will ask the
State of Alaska and the producers to participate in the financing .of
the pipeline. That Alaska will participate in the financing of the
Alcan pipeline is, in our opinion, a shaky assumption. Let me
outline the obstacles I see to State of Alaska participation m fi-
nancmg

A primary objective of the State’s support of a truly Trans-
Alaska pipeline such as El Paso was to achieve a means by which
royalty gas could be brought to tidewater to aid the economic
diversification of Alaska’s economy. This goal was so important to
Alaska that it justified the State’s offer to underwrite a part of the
secondary debt of the El Paso project. Also, the El Paso project did
not present unreasonable financial risks that would question the
advisability of investing large sums of the State’s permanent fund
behind a pipeline. The picture is different with Alcan.

The Alcan project does not go to tidewater, and so does not offer
access to tidewater for royalty gas. The permanent resources that
the State would have committed to a pipeline that went to tidewat-
er may now be spent in pursuit of that goal. A recent study by
Alcan found that a royalty gasline to tidewater would cost $708
million, 1975 dollars; to build. If ‘a royalty line is found necessary
and our financial backing is needed to accomplish it, then most of
our credit would be used in accomplishing this goal of the State.

Beyond that, as a financial investment, the Alcan project pre-
sents risks which may be serious obstacles to a prudent investment
of the State’s funds. These risks include the Canadian native
claims issue, dual regulation between the Federal and’ Canadian
Governments, and the effects of the treaty and agreements with
the Canadians. We believe that financial advisers to potential in-
vestors in the project will have the same questions regarding the
enormous financial commitments required by private parties to
undertake a joint Canadian-American project.

Beyond that, even with El Paso, the State administration had to
obtain leglslatlon from its leglslature to implement a debt guaran-
tee or other form of financial participation. With El Paso, such
action did not seem difficult. With Alcan, an entirely different and
more pessimistic picture is present. El Paso enjoyed nearly univer-
sal support in the State of Alaska. We have measured this by
public opinion polls, by meetings with numerous groups and indi-
viduals throughout the State, and by consultations with our legisla-
ture. There is no such support for Alcan. In my informed political
judgment, the prospects for implementing legislation from the
Alaska Legislature are not good, based on what we know today.

We are sure that the producers will speak for themselves, but if
the severe restrictions suggested by the Department of Justice are
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adopted by the Pre51dent these will provide a major obstacle to

-producer participation in any form in the financing of the pipeline.

We urge the Congress to’ examine the President’s report and
decision with an awareness of the difficulties to Alaska and produc-
er participation in financing.

Mr. Roncario. What would you want us to do if we rejected the
President’s report?

Mr. GALLAGHER. One of the things in examining the producers
participation, they put very severe restrictions that there could
only be debt guarantees and these guarantees could have no re-
striction, I believe, on the management and other things having to
do with the p1pe11ne If you make debt guarantees and you can’t
have any commitments to go along with it, it becomes almost like a
blank check.

We do have the Federal regulatory commissions. That is what
they are entrusted to do.

Mr. Roncavrro. Is the thrust of your message that you resent the
point that you will not be able to 1nvest money in' this line?

Mr. GALLAGHER. No, sir.

Mr. RoncaLio. Do you want things changed to make the invest-
ment more palatable?

Mr. THoMASs. No, sir. We: want to make it clear that it is not
going to be as.easy as it would have been with the El Paso route.

Mr. Roncartio. I see.

You may proceed.

Mr. GALLAGHER. There are other related issues. Note the least of
these is the price of Alaska gas. Assuming the administration’s
National Energy Act becomes law, Alaska gas would be entitled to
$1.45 per Mcf. The critical question is whether this $1.45 is in
addition to the costs of conditioning the natural gas. Traditionally,
the cost of conditioning in the lower 48 States is but a few cents.
But for the Prudhoe Bay pipeline, due to its unique requirements,
the cost will more likely be in the 70 to 97 cents range per Mcf of
gas.

A critical question, both as to the cost of the pipeline to the
American-consumer and to its financeability, will be whether the
figures in the President’s report and decision properly reflect these
costs. Press: reports have mentioned a $2.50 delivered cost figure
which to us seems substantially understated and not a proper
reflection of all costs of the pipeline.

The State of Alaska is unhappy with the fact that the U.S.
Government in the Agreement on Principles tied the rates in the
Yukon to a particular tax in Alaska. As a practical matter, we feel
the other tax escalators in the agreement will accelerate faster
than the Alaska rates and, therefore, it will not act as a hindrance.
We also feel the escalators are so open-ended as not to act as a
deterrent to tax increases in the Yukon.

Mr. RoNncavio. Thank you very much.

Can you tell me why it is that conditioning plants constructed in
the lower 48 might only cost a few cents per Mcf for preparing gas
for pipeline delivery whereas that same work on that same Mcf of
gas costs 70 to 97 cents in Prudhoe?

Mr. GALLAGHER. Yes, sir. These pipelines will be buried in per-
mafrost. If the gas were not chilled to below the dew point for the
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gas, there is a possibility that it would condense out and form
liquids.: So the moisture- will have to be taken out of the. gas
stream. Many of the hydrocarbons other than methanes have to be
taken out also for the same condensation reasons.

Mr. RoncaLio. Isn’t there a market value for all that is-taken
out?:u

Mr. GALLAGHER. Yes, but there is presently no method for trans-
porting them.

Mr. Roncarno. What you are. saying is some: of this ‘will be
recouped when you find a way to bring the propane down?

Mr.- GALLAGHER. Yes, sir. There also has to be additional pressur-
ization because it is a high pressureline.

Mr. Roncavrio. Mr. Young?

Mr. Youna. I don’t have any questions. I thlnk we ought to make
it clear, you asked the question why it costs more in- Alaska.
Everything costs more in Alaska. The logistics problems and the
whole project. This whole project is going to be extremely expen-
sive any way you want to cut it. =

I will say, as Lieutenant Governor Thomas and Mr. Gallagher
have mentioned, the assumption that the State will participate in a
financial agreement for the construction of pipeline is possibly
premature.. I don’t think: we should shut the doors to that because,
again, the President has made this decision. The State of Alaska is
well aware that the selection of Alcan may not be what the State
of Alaska wanted or I wanted or these two gentlemen wanted, but
that has been done: The State of Alaska right now is possibly-in a
better posture than they Would have been if they had chosen
another route.

Mr. Roncavio. I was gomg to say that Do you have a second
alternative as to the two existing routes out of Alaska?

Mr. Tuomas. We certainly prefer this one over the one that got
shot down in Canada.

Mr. YounGg. I am not saying this cannot be sold to the leglslators
in Alaska, but I want to be sure we are not promising the financ-
ing of this line on State participation. We do have to diversify—and
sadly to say, if we have so many dollars, we tend to spend them on
nonreturnable activities—we do have to diversify to guarantee a
different economy base, especially. if a different group of self-cen-
tered individuals manage to put the rest of the State into one
great, glorious playground for a few people in the lower 48.

I have no further comments.

.Mr. Roncavio. The gentleman from Ohio. :

Mr. BROwN. As someone not involved in interior matters or
directly involved in the State of Alaska, I want to be sure that I
understand what the issues are.

First, I gather that your concern is that the route, had it gone
through Alaska, would have provided you a method of getting your
royalty gas to a location where it could be used in Alaska for the
development of the State; is that correct?

Mr. Tuomas. That is true. However, we had also made a condi-
tional sale of our royalty gas to three of the transmission compa-
nies, Tenneco, El Paso, and Southern Natural Gas, with a take-
back provision. There is no way to know how. many years the
citizens of -Alaska would have permitted the royalty gas to have



157

gone out to those three companies before they would want to have
it taken back to create industry.

We would have derived more interest through the Trans-Alaska -
line. The people have expressed the opinion that they want to have
as much of that royalty gas as possible kept within the State for in-
State use.

Mr. BRowN. So in effect they are not anxious:to sell it to Alcan
and maybe not even to El Paso if the El Paso route had been
selected? They want to use it for their own development?

Mr. THoMas. Some had agreed, a little reluctantly, to let it go if
it would help get the El Paso route. Now they have changed their
sentiment considerably. :

Mr. Brown. Does that relate also to the existing condltlomng
facilities in-Alaska? I understand there are some. I am thinking of
the Cook Inlet facility. Does that bear on this i issue at all?

Mr. GaLLAaGHER. No, sir, the liquids in the Cook Inlet do not need
the pressurization due to their not bemg shlpped in an Arctic
pipeline.

Mr. BrowN. What about the conditioning facilities? Had you
decided to use your royalty gas in Alaska, would you not have had
to have conditioning facilities?

Mr. GaLLaGgHER. Yes; The conditioning facilities for this project
in 1975 dollars is about $1.8 billion. That is a necessary investment.
There is also a necessary investment of about $2 billion for water
flooding.

Mr. BrowN. But the conditioning facilities have to be there for
the gas that goes into the lower 48 in any event, do they not?

Mr. GarrLagHER. That is correct.

Mr. BrownN. Will they be in a different location under the Alcan
plan than they would have been under the El Paso plan?

Mr. GAaLLAGHER. No, sir. We desire there be only one condition-
ing plant. in the North Slope area. We desire it also ‘to be a
common carrier because of the huge antitrust implications.

Mr. BrowN. But it would have been in the same location no
matter who got the contract; correct?

Mr. GaLLAGHER. Correct.

Mr. THOMAS. But it will not be brought to tidewater now which
is-a difference of 400 miles in terms of utilizing it and using it.

Mr. BrownN. The conditioning facility is located the same in
either event, but the pipeline would not have brought the gas down
into the industrial area?

Mr. Tuomas. Yes; the Commissioner is saying we may have to
invest our money to build a royalty line as it would have been
under the El Paso route.

Mr. BrownN. So you feel you are going to have to use your
available capital to bring the gas from the conditioning plants
rather than investing it perhaps in the conditioning plant or in
some other more desirable way.

Mr. GALLAGHER. Sir, it is not clear at this time what they are
going to do with the ethanes, butanes and the other gases. There
may have to be an additional line from the North Slope for those
gases. If the technology can allow them to be transported to Fair-
banks, they could be taken off at Fairbanks and put in a royalty
line to the Cook Inlet area.
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Mr. BRowN. OK. I think I understand the problem.

What is the cost of the line that would bring the natural gas
frorcrll?the conditioning plant down into the area Where it would be
use

Mr. GALLAGHER. We only have a cost from Fairbanks to Cook
Inlet and that is $708 million.

Mr. BrRownN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I think that is all the
questions I have.

Mr. Roncatio. ‘Does the staff have any questions? If not, I want
to thank you both very, very much. I can appreciate the complex
problems that you have in Alaska. I came home thinking Wyoming
had tremendous problems on the wilderness. But they are nothing
compared to what you are working with.

We hope whatever is done with this product can add to the well
being of Alaska and its people.

This joint hearing stands recessed until tomorrow morning at 10
a.m. in these same chambers.

[Whereupon, at 5:30 p.m., the hearing was adjourned to recon-
vene at 10 a.m., Friday, September 23, 1977.]
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HouskE oF REPRESENTATIVES,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON ENERGY AND POWER,
COMMITTEE ON INTERSTATE AND FOREIGN COMMERCE,
AND THE
SUBCOMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS AND PUBLIC LANDS,
COMMITTEE ON INTERIOR AND INSULAR AFFAIRS,
Washington, D. C.
“ The subcommittees met, at 10 a.m., pursuant to notice, in room
2123, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. John D. Dingell, chair-
man;, Subcommittee on Energy and Power, and Hon. Teno Ronca-
lio, chairman, Subcommittee on Indian Affalrs and Public Lands,
pres1d1ng ,

Mr. DinceLL. The subcommittees will come to order.

I am pleased to announce that this is a continuation of the
hearings cochaired by myself and my good friend and able col-
league from Wyoming, the Honorable Teno Roncalio, who has been
a close friend of mine and a man for whom I have had the greatest
respect for many years. We are announcing the continuation of
Jomt hearings of our two subcommittees with regard to the Presi-
dent’s decision ‘on the Alaskan Natural Gas Transportation System.

This morning we are particularly pleased to welcome to the
committees Dr. James R. Schlesinger, the Secretary of the Depart-
ment of Energy; and with that I yield to my good friend and
cochairman, Mr. Roncalio.

Mr. Roncatio. I have nothing to say at this time.

Mr. DiNGELL. The Chair announces that we are particularly
pleased that Dr. Schlesinger and his associates would be with us

“this morning.

The Chair would ask first, Doctor, that you identify your asso-
ciates at the committee table. I might make a parenthetical state-
ment that we are well aware of the fact that you were detained
elsewhere yesterday because of matters that lay before the Senate
relating to natural gas.

I find the consequences of the Senate’s labors of yesterday to be
somewhat displeasing and I suspect that the administration feels
the same way. I anticipate that there will be increased efforts on
the part of the’ administration, within its responsibilities, to at-
tempt to redress those events. I .can assure you that the House will
insist quite firmly upon its position on rnatters relating to the
pricing of natural gas.

With that, Doctor, we will recognize you, first to identify your
associates, and then to make such statement as you choose

(159\ :
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STATEMENT OF HON. JAMES R. SCHLESINGER, SECRETARY,
DEPARTMENT OF ENERGY, ACCOMPANIED BY LESLIE J. GOLD-
MAN, ASSISTANT ADMINISTRATOR, FEDERAL ENERGY AD-
MINISTRATION; RICHARD M. SMITH AND JEROME HASS,
STAFF MEMBERS, ENERGY POLICY AND PLANNING, EXECU-
TIVE OFFICE OF THE PRESIDENT

Secretary ScHLESINGER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Chairman, to my left is Mr. Les Goldman; to my right, Mr.
Richard Smith and Mr. Jerry Hass, of the Alaska Gas Task Force
that did much of the work in the preparation of the analyses
leading to the President’s recommendation that lies before you.

Mr. Chairman, some of the questions this morning will be highly
technical questions which demand highly technical answers and so,
if I may suggest, we would like in some cases to amplify the record
in order to. make those technical details clear.

Mr. DiNcELL. I think that arrangement would be entirely appro-
priate and we will proceed with that understanding.

Secretary SCHLESINGER. Messrs. Chairmen, the recommendation
of the President lies before thése committees and we appreciate the
expeditious hearings that are being conducted. In our judgment,
bringing on Alaskan natural gas as quickly as possible is in the
national interest. The more rapidly we bring on that gas, the lower
will be our cost of service to the American people. We would hope
to get an early start on the construction and early congressional
approval will be welcome.

Mr. DINGELL. Mr. Secrefary, we were just advised that there are
10 minutes remaining to vote on the approval of yesterday’s jour-
nal., Neither Mr. Roncalio. nor I feel that that is sufficiently impor-
tant to take-us away from. this hearing, so we will remain here.

Mr. Secretary, you have indicated, I think, you want your whole
statement in the record?

Secretary SCHLESINGER. Yes, sir.

Mr. DingeLL, Without objectlon then, the ent1rety of your state-
ment will be inserted in the record.

Mr. DincELL. We will proceed to receive such summary of it as
you wish to give.. We will then move toward questions so that we
can consider the matter in the most expeditious fashion. -

Secretary SCHLESINGER. Yes, sir, Mr. Chairman. I think I will
spend a few minutes on three subjects—the defining of the over-
land route, the comparison of that overland route to the.alterna-
tive route, which was the El Paso, route, and, finally, some of the
larger implications of this agreement with Canada.

With respect to the defining of the overland route, Mr. Chair-
man, you will recall that the original proposal was the Arctic Gas
proposal that would have crossed the the Arctic National Wildlife
Range. That proposal contemplated movement of gas down the
Mackenzie Valley in such a way as to pick up Canadian gas in the
Mackenzie Delta.

On the 4th of July, the Canad1an National Energy Board rejected
that proposal and accepted the alternative Alcan proposal on envi-
ronmental - grounds and on. socioeconomic grounds, so that as a
result of those decisions after the.4th of July there was only one
alternative that could be described as an overland route that would
have to be some variation of the:Alcan proposal.
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The NEB on the 4th of July had moved away from the original
route along the Alcan Highway and gone on.what is called the
Dawson diversion, which would have:reduced the distance between
the Mackenzie Delta and the pipeline. The reduction of that dis-
tance was intended as an inducement to Canadian producers,
seeing transportation closely available, to develop Mackenzie Delta
gas.

However, there was the unfortunate by-product that that would
have cost us some $650 million additional in order to construct that
Dawson diversion.

Generally speaking, however, we were in a. position that after
the NEB decision: there was only one approved route through
Canada and that was the inception of the negotiations -between the
United States Government and the Canadian Government.

As a result of those negotiations, we have come back to a route
along the Alcan Highway that was originally proposed, and as a
consequence of that substantially reduced the liabilities -to -the
American consumer for the cost of service of this proposed. pipeline.

In-the course of this, however, we agreed with the Canadian
Government that some fraction, some percentage; of the cost of a
contingent spur between Dawson and Whitehorse would be. under-
written by American consumers. This was advantageous to us:rela-
tive to the NEB:decision because: it reduced the volume of capital
costs by some $200 million and at the same time deferred construc-
tion 'to whatever date Mackenzie Delta gas comes on stream; in
addition if indeed the Dempster lateral is not built, there would be
no additional costs to the United States.-

I underscore these matters because we must recogmze that we
are going through Canadian territory and we must have approval
of the Canadian Government. The only approved line by the NEB
was the one including the Dawson diversion.

As a result of these negotiations, however, we have improved the
position of consumers in both countries. We have reduced the cost
of service to American consumers by some 8 cents relative to the
NEB decision and by an even larger amount comparatively for the
Canadian consumers. It shows, I think, that through cooperation
arrangements can be reached that are more favorable from the
standpoint of both countries, a subject to which I will return.

The second aspect is the question of the comparison of this route
to the proposed El Paso route, the so-called all-American route.

It. was our judgment that if the cost of service was substantially
lower  for one route as compared to the other route that there
should be a strong rebuttable presumption of choosing that route
with the lower cost of service.

There were ancillary questions in addltlon that would have to be
examined, but the initial calculations had to be based upon the cost
of service.

After careful study, it was demonstrated, I think, that there was
something on the order of a 17-cent or 15-percent difference in the
cost of service as between the El Paso route and the Alcan route,
and that over a period of years this should result in a very substan-
tial savings to the American consumer.

Mr. DingeLL. Doctor, I might note parenthetically that the dis-
plays which you are making available to the committees this morn-
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ing are, I think, quite helpful and, without objection, I would
request that your staff and our staffs work together to get them in
proper shape for insertion in-the record of the hearing at the
appropriate place. : :

Secretary SCHLESINGER. Yes, sir.

Mr. DingELL. Without objection, they will appear in the record at
the appropriate place.

Secretary SCHLESINGER. As I was saying, Mr. Chairman, the con-
sequences of this cost-of-service differential of some 17:cents be-
tween projected costs for Alcan and El Paso would over the years,
result in a $6 billion saving for American consumers, and in terms
of annual cost of service the: difference was some $300 million a
year, a difference between $2.4 billion and $2.1 billion. That cre-
ated a rebuttable presumption in favor of the Alcan route, and I
think that there are ancillary benefits of going Alcan as opposed to
El Paso. : o : :

There are certain considerations that might favor El Paso. In the
large, it seemed as we did these calculations that the choice was
relatively easy, that there were substantial ‘advantages to be ob-
tained for the American consumer by the overland route, and that
is the basis of the President’s recommendation.

The:third topic to which I wanted to address myself, Mr. Chair-
man, was the larger topic of Canadian-United States relationships
which have been altered over the years. They deteriorated to some
extent during: the period of the Vietham war. Our energy relation-
ships also tended to deteriorate.

I think that one of the most intriguing, long-run aspects of this
agreement is the symbol that it presents of Canadian-United States
cooperation on matters of joint concern.

As T indicated earlier, this is not a zero sum game. The advan-
tage to one country is not a disadvantage to the other country.
Through cooperation both benefit. If we had chosen to pursue the
El Paso line and the Canadian Government had chosen to pursue
the Maple Leaf line, the costs of construction would have been
vastly greater, the cost of service substantially greater, and the net
national economic benefit to both countries would have been sub-
stantially less. ‘

Through joint planning, we have achieved a mechanism that will
achieve Canadian purposes better than either the Maple Leaf line
or the NEB decision. It will also achieve our own purposes better
than the competing El Paso line, and in a larger sense we must
recognize the opportunity that this represents for the development
of a new era of relationships and of cooperation in energy matters
as between the United States and Canada. This close relationship
between the two countries, I think, will be fruitful to us, not only
on this occasion but also on many occasions in the future.

Mr. Chairman, I think that those brief remarks on those three
points should be sufficient for the general outline of the matters
that we have at hand.

[Secretary Schlesinger’s prepared statement follows:]
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STATEMENT OF
JAMES R. SCHLESINGER, SECRETARY OF ENERGY
ON
THE ALASKA NATURAL GAS TRANSPORTATION SYSTEH
. ON

FRIDAY, 23 SEPTEMBER 1977

MR, CHAIRMAN, I AM HONORED TO ADDRESS THIS COMMITTEE IN
SUPPORT OF THE PRESIDENT'S DECISION AND REPORT ON AN ALASKA
NATURAL GAS TRANSPORTATION SYSTEM, WHICH WAS TRANSMITTED TO
THE CONGRESS YESTERDAY. THE SUBMISSION OF THIS DECISION
AND REPORT REPRESENTS THE CULMINATION OF A UNIQUE STUDY AND
REVIEW PROCESS, ESTABLISHED BY THE CONGRESS IN THE ALASKA
NATURAL GAS TRANSPORTATION AcT oF 1876, TO SELECT A SUPERIOR
AND COST-EFFICIENT TRANSPORTATION SYSTEM.

THE DISCOVERY OF 24 TRILLION CUBIC FEET OF NATURAL GAS
IN PRUDHOE BAY RESULTED IN SUBMISSIONS BY THREE APPLICANTS
TO THE FEDERAL POWER COMMISSION FOR A CERTIFICATE TO CON-
STRUCT A PIPELINE TO MOVE ALASKAN GAS TO THE LOWER-48 STATES.
IN MARCH 1974, ARCTIC GAS PIPELINE COMPANY FILED AN APPLICA-
TION BEFORE THE FPC AND THE NATIONAL ENERGY BOARD OF CANADA TO
CONSTRUCT A PIPELINE ACROSS THE NORTH SLOPE THROUGH THE
ARCTIC NATIONAL WILDLIFE RANGE,

IN JULY OF THIS YEAR, THE CANADIAN NEB REJECTED THE
ARTIC GAS PROPOSAL FOR ENVIRONMENTAL AND SOCIOECONOMIC
REASONS, 1IN SEPTEMBER 1974, EL PASO ALASKA COMPANY FILED AN
APPLICATION TO TRANSPORT ALASKAN GAS BY A PIPELINE ADJACENT
TO THE ALYESKA OIL PIPELINE TO THE GULF OF ALASKA, LIQUIFY
IT AND THEN SHIP IT TO CALIFORNIA BY LNG TANKER.
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FINALLY, ON JULY 9, 1976, ALCAN PIPELINE COMPANY AND
NORTHWEST PIPELINE COMPANY (ALCAN) FILED THE THIRD APPLI-
CATION WITH THE FPC FOR A CERTIFICATE TO TRANSPORT ALASKAN
GAS. THE ALCAN PLAN, AS MODIFIED IN MARCH 1977, CALLS FOR A
PIPELINE FOLLOWING EXISTING UTILITY CORRIDORS FROM PRUDHOE

BAY THROUGH CANADA TO U.S. MARKETS,

UNDER THE TRANS-ALASKA OIL PIPELINE ACT OF 1973,
CONGRESS AUTHORIZED THE PRESIDENT TO EXPLORE THE POSSIRILITY
OF A GAS PIPELINE ACROSS CANADA WITH THE CANADIAN GOVERNMENT.
AS A RESULT OF THOSE DISCUSSIONS, A TRANSIT PIPELINE TREATY
OF GENERAL APPLICABILITY TO ALL ENERGY TRANSPORTATIOHN
SYSTEMS SHARED BY BOTH COUNTRIES WAS DEVELOPED AND FINALLY

SIGNED ON JANUARY 28, 19777

CONGRESS, RECOGNIZING THE SHORTAGES OF NATURAL GAS, AND
THE POTENTIAL FOR DELAY INHERENT IN THE NORMAL REGULATORY
APPROACH. TO A PROJECT Of THIS:MAGNITUDE, ENACTED THE ALASKAN
NATURAL‘ GAS ' TRANSPORTATION ACT OF 1976. THE STUDY:AND
DECISION PROCESS ESTABLISHED BY THE ACT HAS CALLED ON THE
COLLECTIVE EXPERTISE OF MANY FEDERAL AND STATE AGENCIES. = IN
MAY 1977, AFTER MONTHS OF HEARINGS, WHICH DEVELOPED OVER

50,000 PAGES OF TESTIMONY AND EXHiBITS, THE FEDERAL POWER
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COMMISSION (FPC) ISSUED A ONE-VOLUME REPORT, RECOMMENDATION

TO THE PRESIDENT,; URGING THE DESIGNATION OF AN OVERLAMND

PIPELINE SYSTEM THROUGH CANADA., AFTER THE FPC'S REPORT,
PURSUANT TO STATUTE( TEN FEDERAL INTERAGENCY TASK FORCES
WERE ORGANIZED TO REPORT BY JULY 1, 1977,,ON THE VARIOUS
ISSUES UNDERLYING THE SELECTION OF A TRANSPORTATION SYSTEM.
THOUSANDS OF PAGES OF ANALYSIS FROM THESE INTERAGENCY TASK
FORCES, AS WELL AS PRIVATE INDIVIDUALS, WERE SUBMITTED TO

THE WHITE HOUSE.

THAT VOLUMINQUS RECORD NOW SUPPORTS THE CONCLUSION IN

THE DECISION AND REPORT THAT THE ALCAN PIPELINE SYSTEM

WILL DELIVER MORE NATURAL GAS AT LESS COST TO A GREATER
NUMBER OF AMERICANS THAN ANY OTHER TRANSPORTATION SYSTEi.

THE DECISION AND REPORT EXPLAINS IN SOME DETAIL THE VARIOUS

‘ﬁsPECTS OF THE NATURAL GAS TRANSPORTATION- SYSTEM DESIGNATED
FOR APPROVAL. - RATHER THAN SUMMARIZE EACH CHAPTER OF THE
REPORT, I SHALL BRIEFLY DISCUSS THE MAJOR ADVANTAGES OF THE
.ALCAN SYSTEM AND THE AGREEMENT NEGOTIATED WITH THE CANADIANS

TO PROTECT THOSE ADVANTAGES.

THE RECENT AGREEMENT ON PRINCIPLES BETWEEN THE UNITED

STATES AND CANADA ENSURES THE BASIC SUPERIORITY OF THE ALCAN
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SYSTEM PROPOSAL OVER THE EL PASO ALASKA COMPANY PROPOSAL TO
LIQUEFY ALASKA GAS AND SHIP IT TO THE WEST COAST. THE COST
OF SERVICE ADVANTAGE OF THE ALCAN SYSTEM IS PERHAPS THE
PRINCIPAL FACTOR IN DETERMINING THE VALUE OF THE PROJECT TO
U.S. CONSUMERS. OVER A 20-YEAR PERIOD UNDER THE EXPECTED
COST OVERRUN CASE, THE ALCAN SYSTEM WILL DELIVER ALASKA GAS
TO U.S. CONSUMERS AT A SIGNIFICANTLY LOWER COST OF SERVICE
THAN EL PASO-~ESTIMATED TO BE $1.04 PER MWMBTU FOR ALCAN AND
$1.21 PER MHMBTU FOR EL PASO. THIS $.17 DIFFEREHCE REPRE-
SENTS AN ULTIMATE SAVINGS OF $6 BILLION FOR U.S. CONSUMERS
OVER THE LIFE OF THE ALCAN PROJECT. THE PROPOSED ALCAN
SYSTEM WILL DELIVER ALASKA GAS AT THE LOWEST POSSIBLE COST
OF SERVICE TO U.S. CONSUMERS~~BELOW THE COST OF IMPORTED OIL

AND SUBSTANTIALLY BELOW THE COST OF OTHER FUEL ALTERNATIVES.

ALCAN ALSO HAS A MARKEDLY HIGHER NET.NATIONAL ECONOMIC
BENEFIT THAN.EL PASO. .THE CALCULATION OF THE NNEB COMPARES
THE PRESENT VALUE OF REAL RESOURCE EXPENDITURES FOR A,
PROJECT -WITH THE PRESENT VALUE OF FUTURE BENEFITS. FOR
EXPECTED CASE COST OVERRUNS OF 40 PERCENT, ALCAN HAS AN ESTI-
MATED NNEB OF $5.57 BILLION, MORE THAN $1.1 BILLION HIGHER
THAN THE ESTIMATED NNEB OF EL PASO. BUT EVEN FOR THE WORST

CASE OVERRUNS, BOTH PROJECTS STILL HAVE A POSITIVE NNEB.
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THE ANALYSIS INCORPORATED IN THE PRESIDENT'S DCCISION AND
REPORT SUPPORTS THE FINDING THAT CONSTRUCTION OF AN ALASKA
NATURAL GAS TRANSPORTATION SYSTEM AT THE EARLIEST POSSIBLE

TIME IS IN THE NATIONAL INTEREST.

THE FUNDAMENTAL DIFFERENCE BETWEEN THE EL PASO AND
ALCAN SYSTEMS IS THAT AN OVERLAND PIPELINE" SYSTEM IS
INHERENTLY MORE EFFICIENT THAN AN LNG TRANSPORTATION SYSTEI.
THE LIQUEFACTION PROCESS CONSUMES MORE NATURAL GAS, RAISING
THE DIRECT COST TO CONSUMERS AND LOWERING T:E BASLD OVER
WHICH THAT COST CAN BE SPREAD. FURTHERMORE, EL PASO HAS
APPROXIMATELY 100 PERCENT HIGHERvOPERATING COSTS THAN ALCAN.
FOR THESE REASONS ALONE, ALCAN HAS A 16.5 CENT PER MMBTU

ADVANTAGE OVER EL PASO.

BEYOND THESE COST-CF-SERVICE ADVANTAGES, ALCAN HAS
SIGNIFICANT TECHNICAL AND RESOURCE ADVANTAGES OVER EL PASO.

THESE INCLUDE:

- THE SUPERIORITY OF PIPELINE TRANSPORTATION OVER LNG
TRANSPORTATION FOﬁ THE SAFEST AND MOST RELIABLE
DELIVERY OF GAS, AND FOR EXPANSIBILITY OF CAPACITY
TO DELIVER INCREASED VOLUMES'FROM éESERVESkOTHER

THAN THE PRUDHOE BAY POOL;
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- THE SUBSTANTIAL ADVANTAGE OF PIPELINE FACILITIES
OVER LNG FACILITIES IN HAVING A USEFUL LIFE OF OVER

40 YEARS;

- THE NEED TO ANTICIPATE FUTURE SHIPMENT OF NATURAL
GAS FROM THE GULF OF ALASKA WHICH HMAY REQUIRLC LNG
DELIVERIES TO- THE WEST :COAST, THUS PRESERVING LNG

DELIVERY POTENTIAL ON THE WEST COAST.

FURTHERMORE, VIRTUALLY ALL FEDLCRAL AGENCIES AlD PRIVATL
PARTIES THAT COMPARED THE TWO PROJECTS DETERMINED THAT THE

ALCAN SYSTEM IS ENVIRONMENTALLY SUPERIOR TO EL PASO.

THE AGREEMENT WITH CANADA ON THE ALCAN SYSTEM
GUARANTEES THE BASIC ECONOMIC SUPERIORITY OF THE ALCAN
PROJECT, THE AGREEMENT ON PRINCIPLES PROVIDES ASSURANCES O
ROUTES, TAXATION LEVELS, PROJECT DELAYS AND OTHELR CRITICAL
MATTERS. THIS AGREEMENT, ALONG WITH'THE TRANSIT PIPELINE
TREATY, PROTECTS THE PROJECT FROM UNFAIR OR DISCRIMINATORY
CHARGES THAT WOULD OTHERWISE THREATEN THE SAVINGS TO U.S.

CONSUMERS,

NEGOTIATIONS OVER THE ELEMENTS OF A JOINT U.S.-CANADIAH
SYSTEM BEGAN IN EARNEST AFTER THE JULY 4TH DECISION OF THE

CANADIAN NATIONAL ENERGY BOARD (NEB). THE NEB PERMITTED THE
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CONSTRUCTION OF THE- ALCAN SYSTEM THROUGH CANADA ONLY WITH
SUBSTANTIAL MODIFICATIONS THAT MADE THE SYSTEM CONSIDERABLY
LESS ATTRACTIVE TO THE UNITED STATES ON ECONOMIC GROUNDS.
THE CANADIANS INSISTED ON AN EXPENSIVE ROUTE DIVERSION OF
‘THE MAIN LINE TO DAWSON CITY IN THE YﬁKON AND A FRONT-~END
$200 MILLION IMPACT ASSISTANCE PAYMENT TO THE YUKON ABOVE

AND BEYOND ANY PROPERTY TAX THAT MIGHT BE IMPOSED.

THE AGREEMENT SIGNED WITH THE CANADIANS ELIMINATES BOTH
THESE CONDITiONS. AFIRST, THE AGREEMENT PROVIDES THAT THE
ALCAN PIPELINE WILL FOLLOW THE ORIGINAL ‘ALCAN HIGHWAY ROUTE.
THIS 'PROVISION ALONE SAVES' THE U.S. CONSUMER 'UP' TO $630
MILLION IN INITIAL CONSTRUCTION COSTS, OR THE 6 CENTS IN
COST OF SERVICE THAT WOULD HAVE BEEN ADDED BY THE ROUTE
DIVERSION. FROM THE CANADIAN PERSPECTIVEL, THE ROUTE
DIVERSION WAS DESIGNED TO BRING THE ALCAN SYSTEM WITHIN
REACH OF THEIR MACKENZIE DELTA RESERVES. FROM THE U.S.
PERSPECTIVE, IT WAS A COSTLY AND INEFFICIENT MCDIFICATION OF
THE MAIN LINE TO ACCOMODATE AN UNCERTAIN EVENTUALITY - CON-

STRUCTION OF THE DEMPSTER LINE - WHICH MIGHT NEVER OCCUR.

IN PLACE OF THE ROUTE DIVERSION, THE U.S. AGREED TO PAY
A PORTION OF THE COST FOR EXTENSION OF THE DEMPSTER LATERAL

FROM DAWSON TO WHBITEHORSE--~IF AND WHEN THE LATERAL IS BUILT.

23-736 O - 78 - 12
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THIS LiMITED EXTENSION OR:"SPUR" WILL CONNECT  THE DELI{{PSTLR
LINE WITH THE MAIN ALCAN SYSTE!l. A {IGHER CAPACITY SYSTEN
WILL THEN BE INSTALLED SOUTH OF WHITEHORSE, WITH COST OF
SERVICE SHARED ON A VOLUMETRIC BASIS, TO CARRY BOTHd U.S. AND

CANADIAN GAS.

WITHGUT SOME LIMITED U.S. CONTRIBUTION TO ASSIST CANADA
IN DEVELOPING THE MACKENZIE DELTA RESERVES, NO PIPELINLE
AGREEMENT COULD HAVE BEEN REACHED. HOWEVER, THE FORIULA
SHARE FOR U.S. COST OF SERVICE OF THE DAWSON SPUR IS (IORE
LIHITéD THAN COST FOR. A MAIN LINE DIVERSION, AND THIS SHARE
IS TIED TO THE PERCENT. OF ACTUAL COST OVERRUNS ON CONSTRUC-
TION OF THE MAIN LINE. THUS, THE COST-SHARE FORMULA CREATES
A FORMIDABLE INCENTIVE FOR CANADA TO BUILD THE MAIN LIHE AS
EFFICIENTLY AS POSSIBLE, -AND DECRLEASE THE OVERALL COST OF
SERVICE TO U,S. CONSUMERS TO THE MAXIMUM EXTENT. FURTHER-
MORE, THESE FAVORABLE CONCESSIONS ASIDE, IT IS IN THE’
LONG-~RUN INTEREST OF U.S. CONSUMERS TO ASSIST CANADA IN

DEVELOPING THESE RESERVES.

PARAGRAPH 6 OF THE AGREEMENT EXPLAINS THE COST-SHARE
FORMULA FOR THE DAWSON SPUR. THE. MORE EFFICIENTLY THE
CANADIANS CAN CONSTRUCT THE MAIN ALCAN LINE, AND LOWER THE

COST OF SERVICE TO U.S. CONSUMERS, THE HIGHER THE U.S. SHARE
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FOR CONSTRUCTION OF THE  SPUR. FOR EXAﬁPLE, WITH AN OVERRUN
OF 25 PERCENT IN CANADA, THE U.S. PAYS 100 PERCENT. HOWd-
EVER, THE AVLRAGE U.S. COST OF SERVICE IN THIS CASE OVER A
20-YEAR PERIOD WILL BE APPROXIMATELY $1.00 PER MMBTU (1IN
1975 DOLLARS), OR 4 CENTS LESS THAN THE COST OF SERVICE
UNDER THE EXPECTED OVERRUN CASE OF 40 PERCENT. 1IN THIS
LATTER CASE THE U.S. WOdLD PAY ONLY 83 1/3 PERCENT OF THE

DAWSON SPUR.

AT A MINIMUM, THE U.S. WILL PAY A TWO-THIRDS SHARE, OR
THE PERCEﬁfAGE OF U.S. GAS VOLUMES IN THE MAIN LINE, FOR THE
TOTAL COST OF SERVICE OF THE DAWSON SPUR. THIS WOULD ALSO
HAVE BEEN THE U.S. COST SHARE FOR THE ROUTE DIVERSION

REQUIRED BY THE NEB.

THE AGREEMENT ADDITIONALLY IMPOSES A CEILING ON THE
COSTS TO WHICH THE MINIMUM SHARE APPLIES. THUS, THE U.S.
WILL NOT BE LIABLE FOR COSTS OF THE SPUR IN EXCESS OF 35
PERCENT ABOVE THE FILED COSTS, UNLESS THE CANADIANS CAN
CREDIT COST OVERRUN SAVINGS:THEY ACHIEVE ON THE MAIN LINE
TO THE DAWSON SPUR. THEJU.S. SHARE OF THE DAWSON SPUR COST
OF SERVICE CAN NEVER BE LESS THAN THE U.S. PERCENTAGE OF GAS
VOﬁUMES IN THE LINE SOUTH OF WHITEHORSE, MULTIPLIED BY THE

ACTUAL COSTS OF THE DAWSON SPUR, NOTWITHSTANDING THE DAWSON
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SPUR CEILING AND THE OVERRUN FORMULA. HOWEVER, THIS LAST
CONDITON IS ONLY RELEVANT IN THE CASE WHERE SUBSTANTIAL
OVERRUNS IN EXCESS OF S50 PERCENT ARE EXPERIENCED ON THE
ENTIRE SYSTEM. FURTHERMORE, THE AGREEMENT ENSURES THAT THE
SYSTEM INSTALLED ON THE DAWSON SPUR WILL BE THE' SAME AS THAT
FOR THE WHOLE DEMPSTER LINE IN ORDER TO PREVENT LOADING OF

COSTS ONTO THE DAWSON SPUR.

SECOND, THE AGREEMENT ON PRINCIPLES ELIMINATES 'THE

REQUIREMENT OF A $200  MILLION IMPACT ASSISTANCE! PAY

IMPOSES A COMPREHENSIVE CEILING ON TAXATION OF THE PIPELINE.
THE THREE WESTERN PROVINCES HAVE AGREED TO ABIDE BY THE
PRINCIPLES OF THE TRANSIT PIPELINE TREATY, AND HAVE STATED
PUBLICLY THAT TREATMENT OF THE ALCAN LINE WILL BC THE SAXEL
AS FOR SIMILAR PIPELINES IN THEIR JURISDICTION. IN THE
YUKON TERRITORY, WHERE THERE ARE NO SIMILAR PIPELINES,
SPECIAL CEILINGS WERE NEGOTIATED AS PART OF THE AGREEMENT ON
PRINCIPLES. THE RATE OF PROPERTY TAXATION IS LSSENTIALLY
THE SAME AS THAT FOR ALASKA. THE AGREED RATE WILL CONTINUE
FOR 25 QEARS’OR UNTIL A SIMILAR PIPELINE IS BUILT. IT IS
EXPECTED THAT THE DEMPSTER LATERAL, OR SOME OTHER LATERAL
TO THE MACKENZIE DELTA WILL BE IN SERVICE IN'1§85,NTWQ

YEARS AFTER THE MAIN LINE IS’OPERATIONAL. AT THAT POINT
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THE TREATY WILL APPLY,- AND-THE TAX ON THE MAIN LINE WILL ‘BE
SIMILAR TO THE TAX ON THE CANADIAN-BUILT LATERAL. OTHERWISE,
THE NEGOTIATED CEILINGS WILL APPLY ONLY IN THE EXTREMELY
UNLIKELY EVENT THAT THE CANADIANS DO NOT DEVELOP THEIR

MACKENZIE DELTA RESERVES.

AFTER 1988, THE YURON TAX LEVEL COULD BE:ADJUSTED TO
RISE EITHER WITH THE GNP DEFLATOR OR WITH THE RATE O?
INCREASE OF PER CAPITA REVENUES FOR THE YUKO# TERRITORIAL
GOVERNMENT, FROM SOURCES OTHER THAN THE PIPELINE. IT MIGHT
ALSO BE ADJUSTED RETROACTIVELY FOR THE PERIOD 1983 TO 1987
IF THE YUKON PER CAPITA TAX RATE OR THE ALASKA!l PROPERTY TAX
HAS INCREASED AT A RATE HIGHER THAN THE CANADIAN GNP

DEFLATOR.

ANY REQUIRED IMPACT PAYMENTS NEEDED IN ADVANCE OF TAXES
WILL BE TREATED AS A LOAN BY THE COMPANIES TO THE GOVERNMEHNT
TO BE PAID BACK OUT OF FUTURE TAX REVENUES. THE U.S. WILL
HAVE NO ROLE WHATEVER IN THIS ARRANGEMENT. THE CEILING ON
YUKON TAXES REPRESENTS ONLY A MODEST INCREASE OVER THE LEVEL
OF TAXES INCLUDED IN ORIGINAL COST OF SERVICE ESTIMATES FOR
ALCAN, THIS AGREEMENT IS, THEREFORE, A SUBSTANTIAL GAIN FOR

THE U.S. OVER THE NEB DECISION, AND REMOVES A POTENTIALLY
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TROUBLESOME OPLN~ENDED TAX AND A LARGE ADODITIONAL INMPACT

PAYMENT.

FINALLY, THE AGREEMENT COMMITS'BOTH COUNTRIES TC A
TIMETABLE FOR CONSTRUCTION OF THE ALCAN SYSTEM. THE
AGREEMENT CALLS FOR MAIN LINE PIPELAYING TO BEGIN IN THE
YUKON BY JANUARY 1, 1981. 1IN ADDDITION, THE CANADIAN
GOVERNMENT HAS MADE A CLEAR PUBLIC STATEMENT THAT SETTLEMENT
OF NATIVE CLAIMé IN THE YUKON WILL MEITHER DELAY THE'PROJECT

NOR INCREASE COSTS,

AS A RESULT OF THE AGREEMENT ON PRINCIPLES, B30THd THE
U.S. AND CANADIAN GOVERNMENTS HAVE MEASURABLY IMPROVED THEIR
POSITIONMS FROM THE NEB DECISION. THE MODIFICATIONS OF THE
NEB DECISION WILL LOWER THE COST OF SERVICE PRICE OF ALASKAN
AND CANADIAN GAS FOR CONSUMERS IN BOfH COUNTRIES. BUT THE
AGREEMENT IS PARTICULARLY ADVANTAGEOUS TO THE U.S. BY PRO-
VIDING CEILINGS ON EVERY ASPECT OF POTENTIAL U.S. LIABILITY
WHILE CREATING NEW INCENTIVES FOR EFFICIENT CONSTRUCTION OHN
A PORTION OF THE PROJECT THAT WOULD NORMALLY BE SUBJECT TO

EXCLUSIVE CANADIAN JURISDICTION.

IN GENERAL, THE CANADIANS WILL HAVE THE GREATEST

INCENTIVE TO MINIMIZE COST OF SERVICE BECAUSE CANADIAN, AS
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WELL AS U.S., SHIPPERS WILL SHARE THE ‘ALCAN COST OF 'SERVICE
ON A VOLUMETRIC BASIS. THE CONSUMERS OF GOTH COUUTRIES WILL
BE ADVERSELY AFFECTED IF THE COST OF SERVICE TARIFF iS

UNREASONABLY HIGH.

FURTHERMORE, ALTHOUGH THE CANADIAN HER HAS AUTHORITY
OVER TARIFF MATTERS IN CANADA, THE TARIFF MUST ULTIMATELY
BE ACCEPTED BY THE FPC, WHICH CAN REFUSE TO CERTIFICATE THE

PROJECT IF THE TARIFF IS INAPPROPRIATE.

BEYOND ITS COST OF SERVICE SUPERIORITY, HOWEVER, ONLY
A JOINT UNDERTAKING NEGOTIATED WITH CANADA CCULD HAVE
PROVIDED U.S. CONSUMERS WITH ENERGY SUPPLILS FROil CANADA IH
ADDITION TO ALASKA GAS. THESE POTENTIAL SUPPLY ADVANTAGES
WOULD ALMOST SURELY HAVE BEEN,LbST IN A UNILATERAL ALL-U.S.
PROJECT LIKE EL PASO'S. SPECIFICALLY, THE ALCAN SYSTEM

WILL:

~ ASSIST CANADA TO CONTINUE SUPPLYING GAS EXPORTS
UNDER EXISTING CONTRACTS BY PROVIDING IT WITH ACCESS

TO SUBSTANTIAL MACKENZIE DELTA RESERVES;

- PROVIDE THE OPPORTUNITY TO OBTAIN ADDITIONAL GAS AT
AN EARLY CONSTRUCTION OF PORTIONS OF THE SOUTHERN

CANADIAN AND LOWER 48 SECTIONS OF ALCAN, WITH
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DELIVERY COF GAS FROM ALBERTA (WHERE THLRE IS
TEMPORARY EXCESS SUPPLY) IN ADVANCE OF THE DELIVERY

OF ALASKA GAS;

- ENCOURAGE EXPLORATION FOR NEW RESERVES AND STIMULATE
EXPANSION OF THE GAS INDUSTRY IN'CANADA, WHICH MIGHT
ULTIMATELY BENEFIT U.S. CONSUMERS THROUGH THE

ENHANCED POTENTIAL OF CANADIAN SUPPLIES,

FURTHERMORE, THIS JOINT U.S.-CANADIAN UNDERTAKING COULD
RESULT IN SIGNIFICANT COOPERATION WITH CANADA ON A VARIETY
OF OTHER ENERGY ISSUES, SUCH AS OIL EXCHANGES, PIPELINLS. AND
STRATEGIC RESERVES. CHOICE OF THE ALL-U.S. ROUTE WOULD HAVE

RESULTED IN SACRIFICE OF THESE. BENEFITS.

FINALLY, THIS JOINT UNDERTAKING BETWEEN THE UNITED
STATES AND CANADA HAS IMPLICATIONS THAT GO BEYOND THE SUPPLY
AND COST OF SERVICE ADVANTAGES THAT WILL BE PROVIDED BY TIHIS

PARTICULAR PROJECT TO U.S. CONSUMERS.

ALMOST FOUR YEARS HAVE PASSED SINCE THE INDUSTRIALIZED
COUNTRIES WERE BROUGHT FACE TO FACE WITH THE ENERéY’CRISIS.
SINCE THAT TIME, EACH HAS BEEN EXPLORING ITS OWN OPTIONS FOR
COPING WITH THE PROBLEM, WITH ONLY LIMITED ATTEMPTS AT

COOPERATION, IN THE COURSE OF ANALYSIS AND DISCUSSION
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‘DURING THAT PERIOD, THE NEED FOR: BETTER INTERNATIONAL

COOPERATING IN DEALING WITH ENERGY PROBLEMS HAS BECOME
INCREASINGLY EVIDENT.

THE ALACAN JOINT PIPELINE PROJECT IS A CONCRETE EXAMPLE
OF HOW COOPERATION BETWEEN TWO COUNTRIES IN ENERGY. MATTERS
CAN MAKE BOTH BETTER OFF THAN THEY WOULD BE.. IF CONSTRAINED
BY A TIMID KIND OF ENERGY ISOLATIONISM. THE U.S. anDp CANADA
WORKING TOGETHER. CAN MOVE MORE VOLUMES OF ENERGY MORE
EFFICIENTLY THAN EITHER COUNTRY ACTING BY .ITSELF,

I URGE THE CONGRESS TO APPROVE THE PRESIDENT’'S DECISION
AND REPORT, AND AUTHORIZE A PROJECT THAT WILL SERVE AS A
SYMBOL OF THE BENEFITS TO BE DERIVED FROM ENLIGHTENED
RECOGNITION OF MUTUAL INTEREST.
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NET NATIONAL ECOROMIC BENEFIT TO TiHE LS.

ALCTAN $ 5.77 BILLICN
EL PASO $ 4.63 BILLION
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20 YEAR AVERAGE COST OF SERVICE
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FUEL DELIVERIES

EFFICIENCY TBTU/YR

ALCAN 82:1% 918

EL PASO 89.1% 888

The hicher fuel deliveries of the ALCAN sysiem
will total 600 triilion Biu's
over first 20 yeazrs of ihe Project
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statement.. ; - .
lioThe Chair yields to my good friend and cochairman; M!ﬂ‘ROI}Cﬁ{
Mr. Roncavrio. Thank you, Mr. Cochairman. ' e

Just two questions, Mr. Secretary: Yesterday morning, Mr.
Howard Boyd, board chairman of the El Paso Co., surprised fiscal
Washington by announcing that he was facing the reality, ‘the
international facts of life, and withdrawing the El Paso opposition
to the President’s decision. ,

1 believe that act aids you in marshaling the assets: of this
Nation for the best interests of its energy and of its progress. s
that substantially so? v

Secretary ScHLESINGER. Yes, sir. I thought it was a most gener-
° ous act upon the part of Mr. Boyd and-on the part of El Paso. The
competition, I think, has served the national interest well. It was a
good fight between the two contenders and I think that the final
result is a sportsmanlike result. :
l\/ér. Roncario. They live to fight again some other day. Very
good. :

Mr. Secretary, the other day in Ottawa, you most graciously and
diplomatically discussed with the Prime Minister of Canada and
his deputies:-and others present, the fact that this treaty was, as
you say here, about to embark on a'way to a better degree of
understanding between our beloved neighbor and our country, and
in view of this long historical friendship and peaceful border; and
you said, “I feel somewhat like Lee for giving us our horses when
he told the men to take them home for spring plowing.”

Yesterday, during some of our questioning, we thought of that
statement a time or two. Would you care to embellish a little bit on
what prompted that observation?

Secretary ScHLESINGER. I hope that this is responsive, Mr. Chair-
man.

In our relationships: with the Canadians, they have always been
tough bargainers before an agreement is reached. Let me say there
is no case that we know of in which the Canadians have failed to
be fully committed to carrying out the terms of an agreement after
that agreement has been reached. I think that their record of
splendid performance is one that we can take both pride and
assurance from.

Mr. Roncavrio. Thank you.

Mr. DINGELL. I observe that in the quote alluded to, if I remem-
ber correctly, Lee got not only the horses for his officers and men
to conduct the spring plowing but they also got to keep their
sidearms; as I observed yesterday, we may have come out less well
than at Appomattox.

Can you give us a comment on that, Mr. Secretary?

Secretary ScHLESINGER. I think that we will need to retain safe-
guards. I prefer that term to “sidearms,” Mr. Chairman: I think
that the safeguards are included in the agreement that lies before
you now.

Mr. DiNGELL. I will observe that that is a matter which will be
considered during the inquiry which now lies before us.

Mr. DINGELL. Mr. Secretary, we thank you for a Verjfkf‘*k}kiéliiful:

23-736 O - 78 - 13
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Mr. RoNcaLio. I was going to ask the staff, Mr. Braun, why don’t
you ask the question again about the specific possibility of an
across-the-board all-purpose tariff that we did yesterday? It has a
bearing.

Mr. DingELL. The Chair recognized the staff yesterday for that
purpose. I think this morning we will be best served if we have
members ask questions first. The members have now achieved
familiarity with the issues relating to the agreement, so the Chair
is going to recognize members in the order they came in. The
gentleman from Nevada was the first to arrive, so we will recog-
nize him.

Mr. SanTtint. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. :

Mr. Secretary, yesterday I shared a point of concern with the
very able Representative related to the floating tariff concept as
applied to the Yukon Territory.

The principal impediment, as I envision 1t to potentlal tax or
tariff abuse by the Canadian Provinces is the provision that no tax
can exceed that that is presently being paid by pipelines of compa-
rable size.

In the Yukon there are no pipelines of 48- or 54-inch d1ameter
therefore, the floating tariff test has been created in the hope that
that Would in some measure control or contain costs. ,

I am disturbed by the potential that in the Yukon Territory an
imaginative, inventive finance minister could create a taxing
scheme whereby, on .the one hand, he would be appearing to in-
crease the local tax burden, for example, $3, which would auto-
matically create a potential obligation of :$1 on our part. Then
through a tax rebate scheme—and we in this country toy with this
notion annually—through a tax rebate scheme return $2 of those
$3 in a rebate to the 21,800 inhabitants or whomever or wherever
that are presently residing in the Territory.

What are the safeguards, as you envision them, to that kind of
potential excess?

Secretary ScHLESINGER. Thank you, Mr. Santini.

There have been, of course, these kinds of questions raised on
both sides. Some of the Canadian negotiators felt that on the
Alaskan side of the border, which is taken as a model for Yukon
taxation, that similar arrangements might be made that would
hold down the level of taxation in Alaska and thus preclude an
appropriate increase at the appropriate time in the Yukon.

I think that we persuaded our Canadian counterparts that that
indeed was an unlikely possibility, and we consider this also to be
an unlikely possibility.

As you have indicated, there is no problem in the Provinces
themselves and we negotiated long and hard on the question of
Yukon taxation.

In addition, we plan, Mr. Santini, an exchange of letters between
myself and the Canadian Ambassador to cover the point that you
are raising.

Mr. Chairman, I can read these letters at this time responsive to
Mr. Santini’s question, or I can insert them into the record. Gener-
ally speaking, it would be an understanding between the two gov-
ernments that would preclude the kind of development or the kind
of possibility to which Mr. Santini’s question is addressed.
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Mr. DiNGELL. This is a concern of mine. The insertion of the full
letters would be extremely valuable. We will keep the record open
for adperlod of time in order that we might have them in the
record.

Mr. SANTINI. I would so move, Mr. Chairman, for insertion of the
complete letters.

Secretary ScHLESINGER. Mr. Chairman, since it is a matter of
general concern, let me read very briefly from the letters.

Mr. DinGgeLL. First, without objection, the full letters will be
inserted at the appropriate place in the record. We will now recog-
nize you for reading from the letters, which I think will be most
helpful.

Secretary SCHLESINGER. These are letters that would have been
signed in a prior period had we not been so busy but will be signed
within a few days.

We refer to the agreement between the two countries and my
letter states:

We would appreciate your confirmation of our understanding that those provi-
sions are intended to cover situations where there has been an increase in the
Yukon property tax on the pipeline less than proportionate to the increase in
revenue derived from the specified property taxes and grants, and that the total
revenue would be reasonably required for governmental needs of the Yukon Terri-
tory.

gccordingly, calculations relating to the specified property taxes and grants will

be made in the spirit of the foregoing and due account will be taken by governments
of any unusual benefits returned to the property taxpayer.

The prospective reply from the Canadian Ambassador would
read:

“I refer to your letter’—and so on. “With reference to subpara-
graph 5(b) of the agreement, and I am pleased to confirm our
understanding as set forth therein.”

So I think that that, Mr. Santini, was intended to cover what I
regard as an unlikely contingency, but still we want it covered.

[The full text of the letters follows:]




Cunadian Entbuzsy Ambagsude du Eanada

1746 Massachusetts Ave. N.W.
Washington, D.C. 20036

Cetober 6, 1977

Dear Mr. Secretary,

I refer to your letter of October 3 with
reference to subparagraphs 5(b) (iv) and 5(b) (v) of
the Agﬁ‘eenent on Principles Applicable to a Norther'h
Natural Gas Pipeline, and I am pleased to confirm our

understanding as set forth therein.

Yours sincerely,

\ o

A S Ll
Peter M. Towe
Anrbassador

The Honourable James R. Schlesinger
Secretary of Energy
The White House
Washington, D.C. 20500




189

bear 4r. Arbassador:

With reference to subparagrapns 5 B (iv) ana 5 b )
of: the Agreument between Canada and tie United States
of -America on Principles Applicable ‘toa Kgr+herq‘f/~ o
Watural::Gas Pipeline, we would appreciat ;
confirmation of our understanding that those UIOV*SLQns
are 11+enaed to cover: situations where there has Bsen an:
increase in the Yukon Propertv Tax on the Pipeline:less
than ﬁroporulonahe to the‘increase in revenue derivad:
from the specified property taxes and grants and that
the total revenue would ba reasoranly required for the .
Governmental needs of the Yukon Te erritory.

te ‘your

Accordlﬁglv, calculations relating to the specified
‘property taxes and grants will be made in the spirit of
the foregoing, and due account ‘will ba taken by Govern-
ments of any unusual banefits returned to the proparty
taxpayers. B i

Sincerely,
Siznad
aiies R. Schlesinger

" His Excellency Peter Towe
Ambassador of Canada
1746 Massachusetts Avenue, K.i.
Washington, D.C. 20036

beec:  Pnillip R. Trizble
Depar

ni
cpartment of JFtate

Mr. SaNTINI. Mr. Secretary, was that unlikely contingency envi-
sioned by the negotiators at the inception of the treaty negotiation
with Canada?

Secretary SCHLESINGER. Th1s is related to the agreement rather
than to the:treaty. It was discussed by both parties. We regarded
these matters'to be a relatively unlikely development, but we felt
that: there should’ be reassurance with regard to such:.a develop-
ment.

Mr. SANTINI. Was it examined or considered prior to the execu-
tion of the agreement between our two countnes‘?

Secretary SCHLESINGER. Yes, sir.

. SANTINI. I am concerned because 1t seems to me that we
have remammg the problem of the Canadian Government, subjec-
tively or objectively, having to make determinations of what is
good spending and bad spending on the part of the local govern-
ment in the Yukon. For example, is a food stamp rebate bad
spending, a housing rebate, a tax subsidy, a health or minimum
income, any of these that are: reasonable on. the surface of it,
particularly in view of our own country’s enthusiasm for such
mechanisms, but could nonetheless create a gross: inequity?
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Secretary SCHLESINGER. At the moment, Mr. Santini, .the per
capita payments in the Yukon are at a very high level of about
$3,500 per head, and we would expect that if there is an increase in
the population of the Yukon that this will lead to greater efficiency
and that indeed the prospect is one of reduced per capita payments.

Mr. SANTINL. In summary, if I might, Mr. Chairman, my concern
is based upon apprehensions that when you are dealing with the
rugged individualists that presently occupy the Yukon Territory,
you are dealing with both the local government and ‘the people
that pride themselves on their independence from the Canadian
National Government and pride themselves on going their own
course and plotting their own way; and I admire that spirit in the
context of my own Nevada inhabitants.

I apprehend it in the context of local government in the Yukon
Territory thumbing its nose both at the Canadian National Govern-
ment and at us, and doing darn well what they please with that
tariff potential.

Secretary ScHLESINGER. There are two aspects of that. In the
first place, there is a clear limitation on the tax take for the first
25 years of the life of the pipeline.

Mr. SaNTINI. What is that clear limitation, Mr. Secretary?

Secretary ScHLESINGER: I should have said the first 5 years. The
limitation is that there are specific sums that will be allowed that
are anticipated to be $30 million in 1983 Canadian dollars.

The other element is that any increases would have to be ap-
proved by the Canadian Federal Government. There would be no
local entrepreneurship of the type that you have mentioned that
would be permissible.

Mr. SANTINI. Only if they remain as a Territory. We anticipate
an increase of population in the Territory which, in turn, would
suggest that they move from Territory to Province status. Once
they occupy Province status, they are no longer subject to that
containment.

Secretary ScHLESINGER. In the event that the Yukon Territory
were indeed to become a Province, the Canadian Federal Govern-
ment has negotiated this agreement on behalf of the Yukon Terri-
torial government and thus has the authority to commit the Yukon
Territorial government and its successors to that agreement.

Mr. DiNGELL. The time of the gentleman has expired.: - ~
b T}ile Chair recognizes the gentleman from California, Mr. Moor-

ea

Mr. MoorHEAD. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Dr. Schlesinger, is there a total commitment in kind to bu1ld
both?east and west lines of the pipeline at the earliest poss1ble
time?

Secretary SCHLESINGER. Yes.

Mr.:MoorHEAD. And how soon would: you anticipate that they
would be begun? Will they be built simultaneously as far as the
two lines are concerned?

Secretary ScHLESINGER. They would be completed simultaneous-
ly. Because of the existing pipeline facility going to the west, the
leadtime to the date of completion for the western leg will be less
than the leadtime for completion of the other segment of the
pipeline. Therefore, we have the opportunity to defer the decision
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regarding the appropriate size of such a pipeline until we know
ghat purchases will have been made by western recipients of Alas-
an gas..: : . ____

Mr. MoorHEAD. Can you tell me the anticipated costs that the
United States will pay for the extension of the Mackenzie Delta?

Secretary SCHLESINGER. My recollection is the Dawson spur is
slated to cost $435 million. The precise percentage depends: upon
the degree of underruns or overruns compared to our projections in
the construction of the main line. ~ T

The Canadians from the first have insisted that our projected
overruns in Canada are excessive in relation to their experience,
and they are confident that they can achieve much lower costs in
Canada than we have projected:: ; , P

We. projected a 40 percent cost.overrun in.Canada. If the cost
overrun is 35 percent or less, we will pick up 100: percent:of the
cost of the Dawson spur. If the cost overrun indeed is 40 percent; as
we anticipate in our projections, we:would-pick up 83%s percent. If
the cost overrun were 45 percent or- more, we would be charged 67
percent. :

%Vlr. MoorRHEAD. There is no real limitation on our liability there-
in? :
Secretary ScHLESINGER. There is no absolute:limit on our liabil-
ity, but any cost overruns from 35 percent to 100 percent would not
significantly increase the cost to us. We have an interim cap on our
liability at 135 percent. ,

. Mr. MoorHEAD. Is it anticipated that those expenses will be
passed on to the consumer here in the United States?

Secretary SCHLESINGER. Yes, sir.

Mr. MooruEAD. There was one question that came up earlier
that I want to go back to, just briefly. You mentioned the fact that
the population was growing in the Yukon and as it did you antici-
pated that the cost per person up there of running the government
might well go down, but isn’t there a tie-in in this agreement with
the cost of running the government in Alaska, so even if you got a
rate that was coming in from one area, if the cost of government in
Alaska was going up, that we still have to pay the same amount?

Secretary SCHLESINGER. No.

Mr. MoorHEAD. That was explained yesterday by. the State De-
partment and one of the-—

Secretary ScHLESINGER. The only tie is to the property tax level
in Alaska, and it is permissive for the Yukon Territory to increase
its taxes if the taxes in Alaska, property taxes in Alaska, were to
be increased. It is not tied to expenditure levels in Alaska, just to
the property tax level.

Mr. MoorHEAD. I want to get back once more to that east-west
link. There have been some rumors that the gas from Alberta will
be brought down first for the exclusive benefit of the East and the
Midwest, to the exclusion of the west coast. Is there any truth to
those rumors? ;

Secretary ScHLESINGER. That is not the case. It depends upon the
vigor of the competition for the gas. If the gas is purchased in the
west, then the western leg would be augmented or built. We would
see to it that the gas that was purchased in the west indeed was
delivered in the west.
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-We . anticipate that the first deliveries of that gas would come,
according to the pipeline companies, in the winter of 1979-80. That
might slip; but depending on who purchased gas the gas will be
delivered to the point of purchase.

Mr. MOORHEAD. ‘At the present time there is no contemplatlon in
either direction?

Secretary SCHLESINGER There is-not.

Mr. MOORHEAD. At the present time it totally depends upon the
purchase of the gas, no commitments or expectations of any kind?

Secretary SCHLESINGER That is the normal procedure at this
point.

.~ Mr. MOORHEAD. I think I have one more question and that deals
with the termination of the agreement.:

In one of the-last paragraphs:of the agreement it 1nd1cates that
will last 35 years and then after that it can be extended: by mutual
consent.

Would it be ant1c1pated that 1f it were extended it would be
under the same terms that we have here, or-is there a likelihood
that?the cost to our consumers would be considerably hlgher than
that?

Secretary SCHLESINGER. Let me go back to a question_you raised
earlier with regard:tc the tax regime in the Yukon. We believe
that there is-a 95-percent chance—we hope close to a 100-percent
chance—that the Dempster lateral will be built from the Macken-
zie Delta down to Dawson, and when that Dempster lateral is
constructed: the property taxes applied to the Alcan line could be
no higher than the taxes applied to the Dempster lateral.

In further consideration of your later question, if indeed that
Dempster lateral would be built,:and we must anticipate, given the
volume' of hydrocarbons in the: Arctic, that there will be pipelines
in the Yukon, the Alcan line would be protected at that time from
whatever points pipelines are built in the Yukon.

If there were no pipelines built in the Yukon, we would nonethe-
less expect that the general regime applying to the Alcan pipeline
would continue much as it is under the first 25 years.

Mr. MoorHEAD. Thank you, Mr. Secretary.

Mr. DINGELL. The time of the gentleman has expired..

The Chair next recognizes our colleague, Mr. Weaver:

Mr. WEaVER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman-:

Mr. Secretary; a petroleum: engineer from Stanford testified
before the Public Lands Subcommittee that because of the large
amounts of natural gas necessary to. ship over such a pipeline, to
amortize ‘it; much more than the flow of natural gas emanating
from the ﬁeld that this would take the pressure out from the field
and result in a net loss of energy. In other words, there will be less
fll produced over the lifetime of the field resultlng ina net energy
oss.

What do. your studles show on this issue, please‘?

Secretary ScHLESINGER. We will insert into the record technlcal
comments on that point, Mr. Weaver.

‘[The following material was received for the record:]
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IMPACT OF GAS PRODUCTION ON OIL RECOVERY

The testimony and submissions referred to by Congressman
Weaver were by Professor Sullivan S. Marsden, Jr.,
before the House Interior Committee's Subcommittee on
Indian Affairs and Public¢ Lands in March, 1977. In one
of Professor Marsden's submissions for the record, he

makes reference to an 0il and Gas Journal article which

refers to a study by H. K. Van Poollen and Associates on
potential oil production from the Prudhoe Bay Field. That
same firm was retained by the Division of 0il and Gas
Conservation of Alaska's Department of Natural Resources

for further work in the course of the unitization proceedings

for production of the Field.

The Report of the Working Group on Supply/Demand and

Energy Policy Impacts of Alaska Gas, submitted to the

President on July 1, 1977, contains a discussion of the more
recent Van Poollen work, and the final unitization plan as
approved by the State of Alaska. The relevant portion of
that report, prepared by the Interior Department's U.S.
Geological Survey, is attached. The main points made in

this section of the report are as follows:
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1. The unitization plan submitted by the North
Slope producers and approved by the State
of Alaska provides for production of 2.0
billion cubic feet a day (bcfd) of pipeline
quality gas out of the Main Pool Reservoir.
Additional reservoir production history will
be reqguired to confirm that figure, but
there is a possibility of increase as well

as a possibility of decrease.

2. A large scale water flooding program to
maintain reservoir pressure, in conjunction
with sales of natural gas, will actually

increase o0il recovery slightly.

3. An additional 0.3 bcfd of natural gas deliver=-
ability is likely from other reservoirs and
additions to proved reserves in the Prudhoe

Bay structure.
The report goes on to lay out estimates of other North

Slope production, in addition to that which will be

available from the Prudhoe Bay structure.

Attachment
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REPORT CF THE WORKING GROUP 0N SUFPLY, DEMAND AND
ENERGY POLICY IMPACTS OF ALASKA GAS

Jury 1, 1977

FEDERAL ENERGY ADMINISTRATION
DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE

DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR
UNITED STATES GEOLOGICAL SURVEY

DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION
DEPARTMENT OF TREASURY

ENERGY RESEARCH & DEVELOPMENT
ADMINISTRATION

Main Pool, Prudhoe Bay Field

Proved Reserves

Gas-in-place in the Main Pool; 1/ was estimated to be 40.4

tcf by the State of Alaska and 42.8 tcf by the three largest
operators (ARCO, BP and Exxon) at the Prudhoe Bay Unit
Hearings in Anchorage on May 3, 5, and 6, 1977. Total
shrinking (non-saleable gas, including. carbon dioxide, natural
gas liquids, and field fuel) was estimated to be 24-27 percent
by the operators.. The DOI has estimated that 70 percent of
the gas reserves can be produced during the first 20 years a
gas pipeline from Prudhoe Bay is available. 2/ Estimated 20
year proved saleable reserves will, therefore, be in the range
of 20.6 - 22.8 tcf. For example: 40.4 x 0.76 x 0.70 = 20.6)

The gas—-in-place and shrinkage..estimates for the Main Pool
can be regarded as reasonable since they are based on an
adequate data base and are consistent with previous estimates,
including those discussed in the FPC recommendation.

1/ Ineluding the Sadlerochit, Sag River and Shublik
formations.

2/ U.S. Department of the Interior, "Alaskan Natural
Gas Transportation Systems: A Report Pursuant to Public
Law 93-153," December 1975.




196

Deliverability Estimates

Deliverability estimates are based on independent analyses
by ARCO, EP, Exxon and by H.K. van Poolen and Associates,
Inc., 1/ a highly gualified consulting firm retained by the
Division of 0il and Gas Conservation (DOGC), Department of
Natural Resources, State of Alaska. The company estimates
were presented at the public unit hearings previously cited
and in their Unit Agreement. 2/ The deliverability
estimates are based on computerized reservoir performance
simulation models. This is the standard method for conduct-
ing such studies. The four estimates are in reasonable
agreement. It is important to recognize that actual field
production data is needed to check the validity of these
model studies. They can, however, be accepted as reasonable
at this time. Significant changes are not likely. Reservoir
simulation is an advanced science and an adequate data base
is available. ’ :

Alaskan Regulatory Decisions

The DOGC, 3/ has concluded that:

(Conclusion 20) "The Plan of Operations proposed
by the applicants which includes average annual
offtake rates of 1.5 million barrels per day for
0il plus condensate production and 2.7 billion
cubic feet per day for gas are consistent with
sound conservation practices based on currently
available data." ‘

(Conclusion 21) "After the field and local fuel
requirements and the removal of carbon dioxide

and liquids from the produced gas, it is estimated
that a gas production rate of 2.7 billion standard
cubic feet per day will yield 2.0 billion standard
cubic feet per day of pipeline quality gas."

1/ "Prediction of Reservoir Fluid Recovery, Sadlerochit
Formation, Prudhoe Bay Field", January 1976, and Supplement ‘A,
thereto, February 1977.

2/ "Exhibits to Unit Agreement, Prudhoe Bay Unit, State
of Alaska", March 24, 1977.

3/ "Conservation Order Number 145, Prudhoe Bay Field,
Prudhoe 0il Pool", June 1, 1977. .
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(Conclusion 22) "Production history will be needed
to locate water injecticn wells and to refine
reservoir model studies

(Conclusion' 23) "The offtake rates approved by the
Committee at’ this time must be established withoit
the benefit of production history. ' Therefore, these
offtake rates may be changed as production data and
additional reservoir data are obtained and analyzed."

The last statement in Conclusion- 23 emphasizes the degree of
uncertainty that exists regarding gas production rates that
will be approved by the DOGC in the future. If field
production data later indicates that gas production at the
rate discussed above is likely to reduce the ultimate
recovery of oil or gas from the Prudhoe 0il Pool, the DOGC
can order that gas production be reduced or even terminated.
Conversely, such data and increased proved gas reserves
(e.g., in the West (Eileen) Area of the Pool) may justify
increased gas production.

Reservoir Management

Reservoir studies by the DOGC and the operators have shown
that large scale water injection will probably be necessary
to maximize o0il recovery. Such injection is planned within-
five years-after the start of oil production (June, 1977).
The water injection program will enable the operators to
influence reservoir performance by the injection volumes
and locations selected.

This ability to manage reservoir performance coupled with
the economic incentives resulting from as early as possible
and maximum allowable gas ‘production give credence to :the
proposed gas offtake rates. The DOI has conducted
independent studies, 1/ which verify the proposed rates.
Many events are underway based on separate judgments
regarding Prudhoe Bay gas production by the State, the
operators, and the transportation system applicants. No
dispute with the studles or the conclusions appears in the
total record.

1/ DOI, "Alaskan Natural Gas Transportation System,"
Op. Cit. .
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roroximately 59 sercent of the estimated 2.0 bofd Mzin Bocl
gas sales (2.7 bcid reservoir offtake) will be produced from
the gas cap. 1In producing oil fields with gas caps it is
essential that o0il not be allowed to invade the gas cap.
About Z. percenc of the ¢il that moves into the original gas
cap will become unrecoverabla. Moderate expansion of the
gas cap into the o0il band, as reservoir pressure declines,
is desirablz. The Main Fool plan of cperaticns-approved by

the State, is designed to accomplish these objectives.

The injection of both water and associated. gas poses a
delicate engineering .problem. . The behavior of the reservoir
under conditions of production is still open to question,
and will be until some 3 to 5 years of performance is
observed. The behavior of the oil/water and.gas/oil contacts
with oil withdrawal (production) will have a great effect.on
reservoir behavior and subsequent production of the pool.

A balance must be maintained that will prevent oil migrating
into the gas cap; alternatively, excessive expansion of the
gas cap as a result of gas reinjection will result in gas
coning through to oil-producing intervals, increasing
amounts of gas produced with the o0il, and compounding re=-
injection problems. Injection of water has to be done very
selectively, ~according to the producers, as there is minor
water drive indicated at some points. along the oil/water
contact., -~Should a strong natural water drive develop, gas
withdrawal rates would have to be adjusted to prevent
integration of oil into the gas cap. This possibility is
considered remote, but:should be definitively answered

after a few years of producing history.

In light . of the above factors the DOI accepts the estimates
of 2.0:bcfd of gas-sales from the Prudhoe Bay Pool as does
the FPC recommendation. Consultants to the DOI have
estimated that field sales will be approximately 2.4

bcfd. 1/ The DOI concludes that the proposed deliverability
backed by the volume of proved Main Pool reserves justifies
the construction -of a pipeline of the capacity and at the
costs of any of the proposed systems. Prudhoe 0il Pool gas,
in the volumes indicated, can be transported by and of the
proposed systems.

1/ The Aerospace Corporation, Inc., "Gas Supply. Study,
Alaskan Natural Gas Transportation Systems, Economic and
Risk Analyses, June, 1977 Supplement”, prepared by the

U.S. Department of Interior.
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2

Alternct . “ain Pool Production Method

An alternate method for producing the Prudhoe 0il Pool merits
analysis, to insure that all possibilities have been
consider This: issue is not considered in the FPC

n. This method must also be considered in

avy as a policy option, since delay in ¢as
transpercaticn would reguire gas reinjection. All produced
gas could be injected, (after removal of the liquids and
less field fuel and o0il pipeline station. fuel), creating a
pressure maintenance project and delaying gas sales for a
period -to be determined as results are analyzed. The
justification for such & program would be increased ultimate
0il recovery. The following discussion analyzes the
proposal from the points-of-view of reservoir engineering,
field operations, and economic benefits. The currently
proposed plan of operations includes gas injection during
the period of gas pipeline construction (5 years).

Reservoir Engineering Considerations. The Prudhoe Bay
operators have stated that "Studies have shown that:. the
Prudhoe Bay (Main Pool) Reservoir could be managed so that
planned deliveries (2.0 bcfd) would not ‘effect ultimate oil
recovery." 1/

H. K. van Poolen and Associates in their report to the State
of Alaska have stated ""The offtake rates of 1.5 million
barrels for oil and 2.0 bcfd for gas sales, as proposed in
the plan of operations:submitted to the State by the .
operators, appear to maximize the oil recovery according to
the results of this study." 2/

1/ Exhibits to Unit Agreement, Op.Cit:

2/ Prediction of Reservoir Fluid Recovery, -Op.Cit.




200

The van Poolen report ifurther analyzes the potential benefits
of gas .injection. These estimates are shown in Table I-1l.
The van Poolen report cautions that these numbers "should be
considered to be relative rather than absolute." A relative
comparison is all that is required in thls phase of the
aﬁalyses. i

Table I-1

-van Poolen Main Pool Analysls of Gas Inlgctlon Benefits

: No Gas
Gas' Sales Case’ Sales Case

Years to Gas Sales ’~ 'i~, ' . '; 5.0 —_—
Daily Gas Sales, befd . : o 2. O o
Source Water Iﬁjectlng, mmbpd*k o 2, O . 0.6
Years’to Source Water Injection ’ . 5.0 / ——
Maximum:0il Rate, mmbpd -~ - s 1.5
Cumulative Water Injected, mmmb 15.9 3.5
Cumulative ‘Gas Removed, tcf 25.3 : 1.5
Gas Recovery[xfercent . ..52.0 3.6
CUMULATIVE OTL PRODUCED, mmmb C7.84 7.56,
OIL RECOVERY, PERCENT . 40.94 39.47

In summary, van Poolen's simulation studies for the State
and statements by the operators at the Unit Hearings- support
the position that injection of proudced gas.into .the
reservoir for longer than five years will not further
increase ‘ultimate0il recovery. .:No contrary data has been.
presented. As stated previously, the planned water in- °
jection program will provide operational flexibility in
managing reservoir performance and provide assurance that
the predicted results can be attained.

* mmbpd -~ million barrels per day
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Field Operating Considerations. ; The Main Pool:gas injection .
project requirés reinjection of produced gas into the gas
cap overlying- the oil band. (This would be the.plan:for
either fiveror ten years of injection.) As a result; the
gas cap will expand, driving oil down structure. to:the
producing wells. At the conclusion of a long term gas
injection program the reservoir is almost fully-occupied by
gas and residual (essentially unrecoverable) oil. The cap
-can be produced (blown down) at that time (or earlier if
economically justifiable). L

Long term gas injection in:'Main Pool, 'such as ten years or
more, compared to:gas injection for. five years (as proposed
by the operators and accepted by the State.DOGC) would
require changes:-in the field development and field operating
plans.  These changes would result in additional captial
investment; additional operating costs, and require that
more gas be consumed as field fuel: The net result would
be less hydrocarbon (oil and gas) recovery.from the Pool at
a higher cost. The three factors resulting from changed
Plans are discussed below: '

The réquirement for additional captial costs would result
from these operating conditions:

1. With long term gas.injection-it would be necessary to
;+drill more wells to.maintain.the proposed .oil rate from

“the reservoir. -Many up-structure wells which that
would be used, under the present plan; as oil producers
would be invaded by the advancing gas cap and require
costly remedial work to control gas and finally would
be abandoned when gas production could no longer be
.controlled.  Gas.cap advance would not be restricted
to the:top-of the producing zone, but would occur
throughout -the section selectively following higher
reservoir permeability. Gas viscosity is far less
than o0il -viscosity under producing conditions and gas
is, therefore, much more mobile. .

2. Long term gas injéction would require more gas
compression equipment to recycle the continually in-
creasing volume of produced gas.

3. Thé additional investment is estimated to be several
hundred million dollars.

23.736 O - 78 - 14
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Additional operating costs would result from these factors:

1. The 'well workovers described under item 1, above,
would increase operating:costs and require that wells
be shut~in for extended periods.

2. Substantially increased operating costs would result
from the additional gas-compression requirements.

Additional gas would be required as compressor: fuel:

During ‘the currently planned five years of gas
injection approximately 7 percent of the produced gas
will be used as:compressor fuel to reinject:the
produced gas. . Fuel usage would increase as-produced
gas volumes increase.  Assuming that the 7 percent
fuel usage remained constant it: is estimated:that in
excess of 250 billion cubic feet of gas would be
required as compressor fuel during an additional five
year gas injection period.

Additional complications may exist at Prudhoe Bay. Natural
water drives canrexist in oil-and gas fields. They result
from underlying (agquifer) water expansion into the o0il band
as reservoir pressure decreases (as a result of oil and gas
production).- This can-be beneficial’since reservoir
pressure is, thereby, maintained to some extent. The extent
and location of peripheral water: influx into the Main Pool
can only be assessedas the pool is produced.  Monitoring
the movement of the oil-water contact is planned. :

The Sadlerochit (Main Pool) reservoir rock deteriorates:
away from the productive area; i.e., it loses permeability
and porosity. The size of the effective aquifer<is;
therefore, probably not large. - Further, a tar-heavy:crude
seal is known to exist in portions of the reservoir just
above the oil-water contact.® Massive natural water
encroachment in the Main Pool is unlikely, because of these
factors and none may occur. If large scale water en-
croachment does occur, withdrawals from the gas cap would
be controlled to prevent o0il movement into the gas cap and
the resulting loss of oil. It is most unlikely - that
significant reduction in gas deliverability would result.
Controlled water encroachment can be created by water
injection. Such a program is planned at Prudhoe.

Producing the Main Pool under the accepted Plan of Operations
for the first five years includes these elements: a slowly
expanding gas cap and encroaching water (natural or injected)

iehs
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both acting to maintain reservoir pressure in the oil:band
and maximize oil recovery. - Gas cap expansioniwill probably:
be minimal after five years as gas is<solds s ol onl

Economic Considerations. Delay in gas sales beyond-the
five year period proposed by the operators would sub-
stantially reduce field income during the additional gas
injection period and also reduce the value of the gas “in
present worth dollars to the operators and to the State:
The gross income that would be realized from gas sales of

2 bcfd at $0.50 per mcf is $365 million per year. : Costs of
producing the gas and conditioning it for sale would be
substantially less than reinjection costs.

If no benefits resulting from delay can be substantiated;
action compelling delay would be considered as arbitrary

and unjustified by the State and the prcducers. The
exception would be State regulation to maximize o0il recovery.
As stated elsewhere in a different context, the DOGC can
restrict or terminate gas sales if lower ultimate oil
recovery appears possible. Operational flexibility gained
by water injection makes this situation unlikely.

Increased Gas Sales

The Prudhoe Bay operators have stated "Depending upon the
reservoir performance it might be possible to increase gas
deliveries to 2.5 bcfd". l/ The FPC report accepts this
assessment, as dces the DOI. The DOI judgment is based on
independent studies performed for it by consultants. 2/

1/ Exhibits to Unit Agreement, Op.Cit.

2/ DOI, "Alaskan Natural Gas-Transportation System,"
Op.Cit.
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The projected 2.0 to 2.5 bcfd rate is based upon the
productive -capacity of the Main Pool. Additional gas may
also be available from the Sadlerochit, Kuparuk River and
Lisburne pools. Potential deliverability from these pools
is estimated by the DOI staff to be 0.3 bcfd by 1985. (See
discussion below). The FPC recommendation states that
deliverability from the additional pools in the Prudhoe
Bay geologic structure will be small compared to the Main
Pool. The DOI.staff believes that while they may be
relatively small compared to the Main Pool, they are of
significance in appraising expansibility. .

Potential Reserves - Other Prudhoe Bay Pools

Three additional o0il pools are known to exist in the Prudhoe
Bay geologic 'structure; the North Sadlerochit area, and the
Kuparuk River- and Lisburne zones. Each has been explored and
delineated to a lesser degree. than the Main Pool and poten-
tial reserves and deliverability are, therefore, far less
certain. No production from them is included in. the 2.0-2.5
bcfd Prudhoe Bay deliverability estimates submltted at the
May, 1977, Unit Hearings.

The lack of firm data presented at public hearings or other-
wise documented makes it difficult to estimate gas reserves
and deliverability for these four units. However, each is
potentially significant. The DOI prepared in :June, 1977,
estimates utilizing the methodology employed in its report
to Congress in 1975.. See Table .I-2. 1/

1/ Conservation Order Number 145, Op.Cit.
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Table I-2
Expected Additions To Proved Gas Reserves
In The Prudhoe Bav Structure by 1985, tcf

70% ’ 30%

Probable Value Possible Value Total
Sadlerochit R '
Formation 1.0 0.7 . 2.0 0.6 1.3
Lisburne
Formation 2.5 1.8 1.5 0.5 2.3
Kuparuk River
Formation 1.0 0.7 0.5 0.2 0.9
Totals 4.5 3.2 4.0 1.3 4.5

Employing the estimating techniques previously described for
the Main Pool these reserves could produce 2.4 tcf of gas in
the 20 years following completion of a gas pipeline and add

deliverability of approximately 0.3 bcfd.

Among the factors that should encourage their further
exploration and development (if indicated) are completion of
the crude oil pipeline, final approval of a gas pipeline,
and approval of a crude o0il pricing and entitlements system
for Prudhoe Bay. Strong economic incentive to develop
potential o0il reserves to fully utilize anticipated capacity
of the crude oil pipeline (and possibly increase its
capacity) will exist now that the Alyeska line is completed.
Unused capacity would represent deferred income. This same
thrust will encourage other exploration on the North Slope.

As o0il production increases gas precduction will similarly
increase, in rough proportion. The existence and size of
gas caps in the "Other Prudhoe Bay Pools"” is not known to
the DOI. It is probable, however, that if present they will
be proportionately smaller with respect to the volume of

the oil band than is the case for the Main Pool.

Secretary ScHLESINGER. Generally speaking we anticipate that
the flow of gas in the pipeline will be 2 billion cubic feet per day
from the drain pool reservoir in the Prudhoe Bay field, which
would be sufficient to maintain the pressure.

We anticipate later that as a result of development of other
reservoirs in the Prudhoe Bay field, or of new finds in Alaska, that
that flow rate will go to 2.4 billion cubic feet a day.

The National Energy Board decision told us initially to reserve
1.2 billion cubic feet per day for delivery from the Mackenzie Delta.
I would think that for the foreseeable future the likelihood of
inadequate pressures is very low.

Mr. WEAVER. But doesn’t this large amount of natural gas—
apparently they think there is a market for methanol.

Has the administration studied this idea, which would, of course,
save billions and billions of dollars?
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Secretary SCHLESINGER. We will be happy in the record to exam-
ine this particular proposal in detail, Mr. Weaver.

Generally speaking, there is no market for methanol as such.
What happens is that the methanol would be regasified at the end
of shipment. In the course of that conversion to methanol and the
regasification it would lose approximately 35 percent of the Btu's
and that would be a very costly venture indeed.

However, we will be happy to examine this in greater detail for
the record.

[The following material was received for the record:]
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ALTERNATIVE USES OF ALASKA GAS

The Report of the Working Group on Supply/Demand and

Energy Policy Impacts of Alaska Gas also included a

chapter on alternative possibilities for utilization

of the North Slope natural gas.

Methanol is, at least superficially, an attractive
alternative because it is.a less capital intensive

way to move the gas, and because it can be manufactured
incrementally - in fact, production of methanol from
natural gas is used for the collection oframounts of
natural gas which are too small to justify connection
to a pipeline system. It has been estimated by the
supply/demand working group and others that methanol
could be delivered to lower-48 markets for a price per
BTU which would be not far in excess of that estimated

for the Alcan Project.

The difficulty with the methanol concept is the energy
loss in conversion. This loss is estimated variously
at 35 to 45 percent of input BTU's, depending on the
process used and its efficiency of operation. It is
our judgment that the Nation needs energy delivered as

natural gas much more than it needs energy in the form
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of methanol. If methanol is to be manufactured from
natural gas for transportation, then converted back to
natural gas in order to meet demand for energy in that
form, the energy loss involved in converting natural

gas to methanol and back to natural gas is rather more
costly in terms of energy efficiency than direct delivery
of the natural gas itself. If SNG from naphtha or
imported LNG must be used to make up the BTU's of natural
gas demand lost to the conversion processes, then the
composite price of-the:natural gas derived from both the:
methanol and the other supplemental gas which must be used
to make up for the conversion losses adversely affects: the

economic attractiveness of the: methanol alternative.

It is clear that there is a growing market for methanol

as a turbine fuel, and perhaps as. a blending. component

for gasoline. However, as long as natural gas .continues

to be the desired fuel form, and an economic transportation
system is available, then conversion of North Slope gas to

methanol seems an unwarranted waste of BTU's.

Attachment
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lowar 4% naturzl gas to methanol production.

If natural gas can be delivered to the lower 48 at the
prices estimated in the pronosals to the FPC, none of

the methanol alternatives are price competitive or beuter
aligned with- National energy objectives.

If the cost of delivering natural gas by the methods

proposed to the FPC exceed the estimates significantly,

the methanol alternatives would be price competitive.

At roughly 80% overrun, the use of Alaskan methanol as a fuel
woulé be competitive with delivered natural gas. Alaskan
methanol as a petrochemical feedstock would be price com-
petitive at smaller overruns but the market size might not
be able to absorb the full natural gas production for 20

or more years.

Production and delivery of ammonia and urea appear
technically feasible but the price is too high to be
competitive and the market size is uncertain. 2Ammonia
does not appear to be a viable option for full Alaskan
production.

Conversion to LNG on the North Slope and transport to the
lower 48 appears technically feasible by several methods.
However, the estimated delivered LNG prices by these methods
appear higher than those presented to the FPC and there is
no reason to believe that any of the alternate methods
embodies significantly lower risk or uncertainty.

The alternative transportation possibilities are best
considered ‘as fallback positions in the event that the
methods proposed to the FPC are seen as likely to suffer
serious cost overruns, to be otherwise infeasible, or if
the gas delivery rate is lower than expected. Until such
risk 1is eliminated, research on these alternatives,
particularly on theidirect water routes, should be pursued.

K
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Mr. Weaver. I think, Mr. Secretary, the consortium in North
Dakota intended to burn the methanol, to drive turbines to make
electricity.

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. DiNngELL. The Chair observes there is a vote on the floor. We
are finding out what it is. Pending that, the Chair will persist in
recognizing my colleagues for the purpose of questions. As soon as
we have an answer to that question, we will decide what to do.

The vote on the floor is. for a final passage of H.R. 6696, the
ERDA authorization research and development. I guess you want
that passed, Mr. Secretary?

Secretary SCHLESINGER. It is all right with us if it doesn’t pass,
Mr. Chairman. ]

Mr. DINGELL. In any event, it strikes me that my colleagues may
want to vote. I will stay here and maybe my good friend and
colleague Mr. Roncalio would like to leave now, and he can come
back.

In the meantime, the Chair recognizes our good friend Mr. Meeds
who will proceed with his questions.

Mr. MEeeps. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Secretary, I didn’t get to hear your formal statement, but I
have quickly scanned the written statement and I would like at the
outset to commend you, not only for this statement but also for
your tenacity and ability in this whole project, and the way that
you have pursued this. T think you have done a very fine job and
those who have worked with you should also be commended.

Secretary SCHLESINGER. Thank you, Mr. Meeds.

Mr. Meeps. I have somewhat a concern as was stated by the
gentleman from California, Mr. Moorhead. There are some press
reports in Canada which suggest that in the process of these nego-
tiations with the Canadians that the Canadians are offering per-
haps early delivery, over the next several years, out of the Alberta
fields on existing pipelines or perhaps pipelines that can be built
quickly, and that this would be an exchange for some relief from
current contracts which the Canadians have with U.S. sources.

Is there any validity to that rumor at all?

Secretary ScHLESINGER. There is the expectation that the Canadi-
ans will be delivering prior to the coming on of Alaskan gas some-
thing on the order of 800 million cubic feet a day, and wherever
that is purchased in the United States it would be delivered to that
point.

Mr. MEeEpS. My major concern is that it might be pledged in
return for some relief from the contracts into the 1990’s, and you
must recognize—as I am sure you know, I am from Washington
State—and we get a very substantial share of our natural gas, and
those very contracts are the ones into the 1990’s which will furnish
that gas, so you can see I have some substantial concerns about
that. I hope you will be able to mollify my concern.

Secretary SCHLESINGER. I think that we can dissipate those con-
cerns entirely, Mr. Meeds.

Mr. MEeps. Good.

Secretary ScHLESINGER. There is no intention of using this in any
\{vgag% ’that reduces or frees Canadians from any obligations in the

s.
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Mr. MeEeps. Or any other time?

Secretary ScCHLESINGER: :Or. at any -other time. Of course, the
Canadian Government is in'a position to terminate these contracts
on the basis of Canadian needs. We do not expect such termination.
Indeed; one of the great advantages of construction of .the Alcan
pipeline will be that it brings into. play the Mackenzie gas and may
help sustain or:augment the flow of the gas to the United States.

Mr. Meeps. In any event, the Canadians could hardly say that
they were going to breach the contracts into the 1990’s because of
Canadian needs when they were increasing the flow of natural gas
early, could they?

Secretary ScHLESINGER. That is correct.

Mr. MEEDs. It dosn’t sound very logical, anyhow?

Secretary ScHLESINGER. That is correct.

Mr. Meeps. Mr. Chairman, I have several other questions but
unless I leave right now [ am going to miss that vote. It is impor-
tant. I would like permission to conclude my questions when I
return.

Mr. DiNGELL. You have, a minute and a half remaining. We
probably ought to recess, Mr. Secretary. I don’t want to miss this
vote myself.

The committee will stand in recess and we will be back as soon
as we can.

[Brief recess.]

Mr. RoncaLrio [presiding]. Ladies and gentlemen, the committee
iNﬂl resume. We will pass to Mr. Brown and return to Mr. Meeds
ater.

I call on my colleague from Ohio, Mr. Brown.

Mr. BRowN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Secretary, the question of the risks of noncompletion has
been raised. How would the financing be worked out if there is
that threat still pending? Do you think there will be a financing
problem if there is still the possibility of noncompletion of the
pipeline?

Secretary ScHLESINGER. Both governments have agreed, Mr.
Brown, that the financing of this pipeline must be through the
private sector. If the firms were unable to arrange that financing,
then construction would not start. We believe that the risks of
noncompletion, once substantial construction is underway, is mini-
mal, because with the large investment already made at some
particular point, the failure to complete that investment would
represent a much larger loss.

But this is not an all-events tariff. We have specifically excluded
an all-events tariff, and the cost of service to the customers would
occur when gas begins to be delivered. So until that point, the
responsibility for noncompletion would be on the companies, them-
selves.

Mr. BrRowN. Presumably if you had an all-events tariff, if you
had lengthy interruption, and the capital cost is eating into itself,
somebody has to pay the interest rates or the cost of the capital.

That would be laid off on the consumers in the price of gas
delivered to them because the cost of the pipeline would go up. But
without that, there is this question, then, of cost overrun.
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I must say that the assurance that we pay all the collateral costs
absent an overrun-of 35 percent, even the overrun of 35 percent
makes me a little nervous, but without the all-events tariff; are you
sure that financing is going to be forthcoming?-

Secretary SCHLESINGER. We expect that financing to be forthcom-
ing. We have had extended conversations on' that subject, and we
will: include some discussion of that matter in the record, Mr.
Brown.

[The following material was rece1ved for the record:]
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PROJECT FINANCEABILITY AND THE "ALL~EVENTS" TARIFF

In the course of the Federal Power Commission - (FPC)
proceedings on the Alaska Gas Transportation System Decision,
much consideration was given to the risk that the project
would not be completed, and the impact of that risk on

project financeability.

A particular scenario was frequently related to illustrate
the need for some sort of completion guarantee. According
to that scenario, the time would come that the project was
most of the way through its budgeted capital outlays, but
not yet close to completion. Cost overruns would quickly
begin to strain the capacity of the project's sponsors, and
additional capital from lenders to finance overruns would
become 'increasingly expensive. The point- would then come
when capital suppliers would no longer be willing to provide
additional funds for the project, at any price, and at that
point the project Qould have to be abandoned. The feeling
was that since all capital suppliers knew of and were
concerned about this scenario, none of them would put up the
first dollar for the project until it had been determined
who would put up the last dollar; i.e., who would be willing
to guarantee that enough money would be forthcoming to

complete the project, regardless of how much it cost.
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Because of their limited size and limited financial
strength, it was clear that the gas transmission company
sponsors could not provide the required unlimited debt
quarantee. Other creditworthy parties would have to be
found who. would be willing and able to accept the non-

completion risk.

In the FPC's Recommendation to the President, two

alternative proposals were presented for underwriting the
non-completion risk. The first was an incentive scheme to
induce the gas producers to join the sponsoring consortium,
bringing their financial resources to expand  its capacity.
In return for their participation, the producers would have
the opportunity for a significantly higher wellhead price
than would otherwise be the case. The second alternative
was to have consumers bear the non-completion risk through
an agreement to pay the cost of service on the pipeline
whether or not gas ever flowed through the pipeline (a non-
completion agreement). In return for their participation,
consumers would get lower gas prices by virtue of a debt
guarantee fee which would be effectively credited to consumers
when the. delivered price of the gas was set. A third
alternative, of course, would be to have the Federal
government participate in the financing of the project in

some way.

In the course of analysis and discussions with members of

the financial community after the FPC's Recommendation, it
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became clear that the scenario upon: which the: need. for

some form of non-completion guarantee was based wasi simply
not valid. 1In particular, referring to the Alyeska
experience, lenders continued to supply funds for that
project on competitive terms even as costs escalated,

because they were convinced of the essential economic
viability of the project. Even as costs escalated, there

was no guestion but that the o0il which flowed through the
pipeline would be marketable, and that the debt' which had
been issued to finance it would be repaid out of the: proceeds

of the pipeline tariff.

In the case of the gas pipeline project,:there is similarly
no guestion that the gas will  be sold. According to our
analysis, only in the event of a "worst case” cost overrun
would the delivered price of the gas be above that of the
least expensive alternative supplemental source of gas
supply, liguefied natural gas (LNG) imports. Even in that
instance, the Alaska gas would be less expensive than
synthetic natural gas (SNG) from liguid petroleum feedstocks,
the next most expensive source of supplemental supply. The
probability of. the "worst case" cost overrun is already

extremely low.

The lenders contacted in this analysis were skeptical about a
non-completion feature of an all-events, full cost service

tariff. Because such a tariff might involve charges prior
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to the time that the "used and useful" test had been met,
lenders assumed an immediate court challenge to FPC

approval of such a tariff, and extreme reluctance by

State public utility commissions to pass such a tariff
through to consumers. The uncertainties associated with
likely litigation over the all-events tariff actually
detracted from the financeability of the project. - The
lenders much preferred a financing package which included
regulatory features that were in line with- accepted practice,
and which: assured maximum incentive to maintain the economic

viability of the project.

The President has conditioned approval. for the Alcan project
in a manner which maximizes incentives to maintain its
economic viability.’' There will be incentives to control

cost overruns through application of a variable rate

of return on common equity, and by virtue of our agreement
with Canada which.links the U.S. shippers' share of the

cost of service of: the Dawson Spur to cost overrun performance on
the Canadian segments of the project. Secondly, the President
has conditioned approval on placing sponsoring company equity
capital at risk, and on assuring that the complete amount of
equity is committed from the beginning of construction on the
project. After the pipeline companies have invested 1.6
billion dollars of their own equity money in the project,
there is simply no chance that it will not be completed.
Finally, the major direct beneficiaries should share any

residual risks through provision of loan guarantees. Those




217

major direct beneficiaries include the sponsoring companies
themselves, the :Prudhoe Bay Field gas producers, and the
State of Alaska. Among those three groups, there is more
than:ample’ debt guarantee capacity to manage whatever risks

need to be: covered.

The President's conditions and the recommended financial

plan are adeguate to secure financing of the project:  Lenders
primarily want assurance that the project.will be economically
viable. It is clgar that the project will deliver gas to the
intended markets at a price which will be coﬁpetitive with
alternative sources of suppleméntalkgas supplies; Assuming
the modified incremental pricing which is part of the

National Energy Plan is utilized,  there is virtually no risk

that the gas will not be sold.

The regulatory climate is of more concern to the lenders

than the precise distribution of any non-completion risk, and
adequate assurances should be forthcoming on this point. The
FPC hés expressed its intention to utilize periodic audits

to allow timely. inclusion of expenditures in the rate base,
thereby eliminating any uncertainty about the size of the
rate base once the project is operational. Additionally,

the Federal Government's intention to streamline and
coordinate government interaction with the successful
applicant shguld convince lenders’of the government's
intention to see that £He projec£ is completed in an

efficient and timely manner.

23-736 0 - 18 - 15
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Mr. Brown. What kind of tariff will be necessary to get that
long-term financing?

Secretary SCHLESINGER. The expectation is that the average rate
of return would be about 15 percent, but that that would be a
variable rate of return which will help to induce a desire to hold
down costs. We have agreed with the Canadians that we will have
what is referred to as a minimum bill provision, or strive for that.
We have mentioned three different categories of tariffs here, the
all-events tariff; you mentioned the cost-of-service tariff, and a
distinction is appropriate there. Indeed, the consumers would have
to pay the cost of interruption once service started. They would not
have to bear the cost of noncompletion which would be the case in
an all-events tariff. But we would seek a minimum bill provision
that in the event.of service interruption that return on equity, for
example, might lapse.

Mr. BRowN. How long? Are there limits to that?

Secretary SCHLESINGER. We do not have the specific details, and
that is one of the reasons it is not spelled out in the agreement
For example, if there were an interruption of flow, one does not
know whether the minimum bill provisions would apply 15 days
after the stop, 10 days after the stop. That would have to be
worked out.

Mr. BRownN. What role do you see for the producers in light of
the Attorney General’s view about this?

Secretary SCHLESINGER. We would hope the producers Would par-
ticipate in loan guarantees.

Mr. BRown. You are familiar with the Attorney General s report
to the President on this subject, in which he said that the Federal
Power Commission is encouraging participation of producers of
substantial amounts of gas in the joint venture in order to contrib-
ute significant financial resources to aid in financing the pipelines.
The Justice Department disagrees.

We have recommended in a report to Congress that ownership interests or partici-

pation in any form in the transportation system by producers of significant amounts
of natural gas or their subsidiaries or affiliates should be prohibited.

Secretary SCHLESINGER. Yes, sir, we have a further development
of the Department of Justice position on that issue that is included
in page 213 of the decision and report to the Congress.

Mr;) BrownN. This is July, 1977. When was that further develop-
ment?

Secretary ScHLESINGER. This is August 9, 1977, and the main
point is that while the Department of Justice continues to oppose
ownership and participation by the producers, that they have no
objection to producer participation in financing or loan guarantees.

Mr. BRowN. How would that be accomplished—loan guarantees?

Secretary SCHLESINGER. Yes, sir.

Mr. BrownN. How would that be accomplished? Would the pro-
ducers get a return, then, on anything they were obliged to guaran-
tee or put in or have assurance they wouldn’t lose money?

Secretary ScHLESINGER. I think that is a matter for negotiation
between the pipeline owners and the producers.

Mr. BRowN. Would they have a say in the pipeline?

Secretary ScCHLESINGER. No; the notion is they would have no
ownership rights. I presume as compensation for such loan guaran-




219

tees, they would be paid a fee by the pipeline, but that would be a
glatter of negotiation between the p1pehne company and the pro-
ucers

Mr. BRownN. Why would they want to do it if they had no control
over that rather substantial amount of money?

The Standard Qil Company of Ohio, I understand, hangs by a
thread from time to time because of the substant1a1 investment
that that relatively small company in the whole oil spectrum has
put into the Alyeska pipeline.

Secretary SCHLESINGER. Absolutely, Mr. Brown, and I might say I
think Sohio’s performance as a relatively small company among
the majors has been extraordinary. It is the kind of entrepreneur-
ial spirit we like to see.

Why would they want to do that? That is distinct from their
ability to do so. The motivation is quite clear. There is' 25 billion
dollars’ worth of gas up there which is virtually costless, and the
returns would amount to $25 billion in 1977. In order to get it out,
of course, they must have a pipeline. With regard to their ability,
that must be taken into account. Quite obviously, the financial
position of Sohio at this stage is less robust than it is for Exxon.

Mr. BrowN. Would you recommend,. Mr. Secretary, a certain
rate to encourage them to participate in the pipeline financing, or
if they didn’t participate, their rate might be different? I am talk-
ing about the wellhead price.

Secretary SCHLESINGER. Yes, sir, [ think that the issue of the
processing cost of that gas in the President’s decision was left to be
reviewed by the Federal-Power Commission or subsequently FERC,
and I think that might be relevant to that matter, and it would be
a matter for FERC to review.

Mr. DINGELL. The time of the gentleman from Ohio has expired.

The Chair observes that'Mr. Meeds had 1% minutes remaining
from his earlier questlomng, and we recognize him at -this time to
continue his inquiries.

Mr. MEeps. Thank you, Mr. Chalrman

Mr. Secretary, I hope you don’t think I am unduly prov1nc1a1 but
my questions. will be largely- centered around what is going to
happen to the State of Washington with regard to this matter, and
it is my understanding that there is an eastern and western leg
and approximately 70 percent is to go to the East and 30 percent to
the West. Is that correct?

Secretary ScHLESINGER. That is the general ball park figure. It
depends on the purchases by the lining up of gas in both parts of
the country.

Mr. MeEeps: Is the split to be determined solely on the basis of
price, or are we:to have some guarantee that we are going to have
the availability of the western leg?

. Secretary' SCHLESINGER. You have a guarantee that the FPC, or
subsequently FERC, will review that distribution between East and
West to insure that it is equitable, and that matter is left to the
judgment of the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission.

May I have one additional word with regard to the question that
you raised just before your departure?

On page 233 of the President’s decision, there is the statement
that prior to the issuance of a certificate of public convenience and
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necessity the Secretary of Energy will determine the size and
volume of the western leg to be certified as well as review the need
for any prebuilding to take direct deliveries for the west coast of
any short-term increases in Canadian exports from Alberta.

o that is responsive to the question you had raised just before
the recess.

Mr. MEeEDs. But there is no linkage between that and the con-
tracts into the 1990’s in the Pacific Northwest?

Secretary SCHLESINGER. Absolutely.

Mr. MEeDs. Absolutely no linkage?

Secretary SCHLESINGER. Indeed, there may be some overall ad-
vantage once again that in building the capacity to produce this
bubble of gas in Alberta, that it will encourage exploration and, as
a consequence, there may be additional gas available as compared
to the preexisting situation.

Mr. Meeps. Have any ballpark determinations been made as to

how 30 percent of the gas will be divided in the West? What will be
the'method first?
- Secretary ScHLESINGER. The initial division will be based upon
contracting by private parties. That will be reviewed by the Feder-
al Energy Regulatory Commission ultimately to assure that the
West-and the East get just or equitable shares.

Mr. MeEDs. And in that regard, in contracting, it is-my under-
standing that Northwest Pipeline is now the carrier into Washing-
ton State, but it is also involved in this leg. Will it ‘be able to
contract for gas as well as be a carrier?

Secretary SCHLESINGER. Yes; sir. Absolutely

Mr. Meeps. Fine: Thank you.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. DiNGELL:: The Chair thanks the gentleman: The Chair recog-
nizes the gentleman from Alaska, Mr. Young.

Mr. YounG. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Some of the questions, Mr. Secretary, I was going to ask, have
been asked.

I have three questions, and we can expound on them.

First, let me say I think you have your ducks in a row today. If
you don’t know what I am referring to, we will get to it later on.

Isn’t the project unusual in that it is being proposed in _this
proposal to tap only one gas source? Are there any major pipelines
in the United States built to serve only one field?

Secretary ScHLESINGER. I think that it is not being proposed to
serve only one gas source. What we are saying is that that Prudhoe
Bay field provides the minimum requirements for the construction
of a pipeline, but we anticipate substantial additional finds of
natural gas in Alaska that would be conveyed by that pipeline.

Mr. Younag. You are saying the proven gas reserves of Prudhoe
Bay are sufficient to support the project without any additional gas
reserves?

Secretary. SCHLESINGER. The Judgment is yes, it will provide 2
billion cubic feet per day.

Mr. Younc. What is your Department, or the adm1n1strat10n,
ginng?to increase the poss1b1hty of. gas reserves on Alaska s North

ope
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Secretary ScHLESINGER. The search for gas on the North Slope at
the moment is wholly intertwined with the search for oil, and the
gas that we are going to ship is associated gas. Consequently, one
cannot separate that matter from the question of oil pricing.

The Department has given the highest possible price for Alaskan
oil, giving it also the equivalent of foreign oil entitlements in order
to hold the wellhead price of North -Slope oil at a high enough level
to encourage further exploration.

Mr. YounG. Mr. Secretary, I am well aware of that, and I think
we have a field. What I am saying is the Federal Government has
the gas reserves in Alaska’s North Slope.

What I am alluding to is—and I compliment you, your adminis-
tration newly organized—the administration today has a recom-
mendation to turn the Arctic wildlife refuge into a wilderness area,
which ‘would preclude any further development of gas that has
been estimated to be larger than or nearly as large as Prudhoe
Bay. The administration has also recommended that the PET-4,
which was set aside for oil and gas reserves, be turned over to the
Fish and Wildlife, and it appears to me that the administration, if
they are planning on further financing or amortization of this
pipeline with further discoveries, is far afield.

I know your position on this, but I hope that you can somehow
explain—I cannot see, if my maps are correct, that there is any
area left to discover gas and oil on land in Alaska.

Secretary ScHLESINGER. I think the point you made is qu1te
pertinent, Mr. Young. I am not familiar; and I have not been
familiar, with the decision on acreage in Alaska. That was a recom-
mendation by the Department of the Interior. I am not sufficiently
familiar now to explain the details of that.

Mr. YouNGg. Mr. Chairman, I am sure you are well aware of this
trying to  make the refuge into a wilderness ared; and I-deplore
that. :

Mr. Secretary, can I say although it may be the administration’s
position, ‘I think the American public, through your leadership,
should be well aware of the potential in Alaska. I know Alaska is
aware of it, not-for Alaska, but the lower 48, and the need, and I
hope those in the administration that possibly can disagree with
one side of the administration do not decide that they will go hide
in the closet; because ‘I believe the American people better be
aware we have the supply of gas in Alaska that will make the
pipeline more feasible than it is proposed today.

Mr. Chairman, I have no further questions.

Secretary ‘ScHLESINGER. Mr. Young, you raise a set of issues that
are, of course, very important ones. They go to the heart of the
tradeoff between environment and energy considerations.-We are
keenly aware of that large structure in the Arctic National Wild-
life Range, and I think that the question that you raise is one that
is well taken.

Mr. Youna. I thank you, Mr. Secretary.

Mr. DINGELL. The time of the gentleman has expired.

The Chair recognizes the gentleman from Texas, Mr. Collins, for
5 minutes.

Mr. CorLLins. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.




222

One thing that disturbs me a great deal is our arrangement with
Canada, because regardless of the length of the pipeline, it comes
through Alaska, or how much of it is in the United States, it is
essential that we have a working relationship.

With your experience in energy and dealing with Canada,
haven’t you found that they want to get the full pound of flesh on
everything? Let’s take the price of gas. Did you ever see them give
us any breaks on the price of gas?

Secretary SCHLESINGER. Yes, sir; we negotiated with them just
recently, and they refrained from making an increase they had
previously projected. I expect that the Canadians will negotiate in
the Canadian national interest, but I do not accept the phrase
“pound of flesh.”

Mr. CorLLiNS. Let’s take the cents and dollars. What are the
Canadians asking for gas today? Are they asking the same price
you are asking here in the United States?

Secretary ScHLESINGER. The Canadian price was recently raised,
la)mddI don’t know whether it has gone into effect yet, to $2.16 at the

order.

Mr. CoruiNs. Hasn't your administration recommended $1.75
here as being what you considered a fair price?

Secretary ‘SCHLESINGER. $2.16 at the border, of course, includes
transportation. The Canadian methods of pricing gas are quite
different from our own. They normally price at the city gate, and
they back out the transportation costs to provide a wellhead price.
In Canada, for example, when you back out transportation costs,
the average wellhead price is around $1. We are proposing a well-
head price of $1.75. I don’t think that the Canadian pricing of
natural gas is the model that you are seeking.

Mr. CorrLins. Did you find when we were dealing on this oil
shortage last fall, do we have any historical basis that Canada has
tried to be under the market? Can you think of a single instance
where they weren't selling above the market?

Secretary ScHLESINGER. I think that the Canadians have normal-
ly been inclined in their export policies to follow the market. In
their internal domestic pricing, however, they have done as: we
have done, which is to hold down the costs to.their consumers on
both oil and gas.

Mr. CoLuiNs. I am not worried about the domestic market of
Canada. I think they do.a good job of that. I am thinking about
what they do to us.

If they are going to be a partner in this, I am wondering how
much confidence we can have in Canada. They have moved toward
nationalization, and they not only have the right to tax, but the
Provinces have the right to tax, and they did it back when they
moved in on the drillers.

What assurance do you have on these easements—and that is all
we have are easements, aren’t they?

Secretary SCHLESINGER. Yes, sir.

Mr. Coruins.: What assurances do we have they wouldn’t tax
them to a confiscatory level?

Secretary ScHLESINGER. We have entered into a pipeline treaty
with the Canadians that was recently ratified by the U.S. Senate
that assures that the Provinces and the Central Government will
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.treat American pipelines on a nondiscriminatory basis. We have
that assurance. The reason we have been particularly concerned
about the Yukon Territory is that there are no other pipelines,
and, consequently, the protection of nondiscrimination is limited
there and the issues had to be pinned:down in the Yukon Terri-
tory, but elsewhere we are protected by nondiscrimination:

Mr. CorLniNs. On-that nondiscrimination, they could say it ap-
plied only. to- pipelines: of a:certain:distance, and this will be the
only. plpehne that dlstance so they could pass anythlng they
wanted.

Secretary SCHLESINGER Not w1th1n the Provmces, sir.

Mr. CorLins. The Provinces have the right of taxation.

Secretary SCHLESINGER. The:Provinces'are bound by the treaty to
treat American-owned pipelines-in-‘the: same way as Canadian-
owned pipelines, and I must say that we do not expect to get to the
position of national confrontationor:retaliation, but there are ex-
tended. pipelines'in the United States which serve Canadian pipe-
lines. One of them starts along the coast of Maine and runs into
Montreal.

The treaty is des1gned to give protection to-the p1pehnes of each
country in the other country, and:I think it effectively does so.
- Mr. CoLuinNs. Mr. Secretary, this administration has taken a
position on our: canal down in Central-America, where, because
they requested us to give it back, that they think we should glve it
back and make them a loan and pay them to:get-it.back.
hN(')?w if Canada took the same pos1t1on, how would you feel about
that

Secretary SCHLESINGER Well, w1th respect to the Panamanian
decision, the -treaty. is-a fulfillment of- the principles  that were
established in:1974-under the Ford administration; and President
Ford has given. his total endorsement to: that ‘treaty as:-one-that
carries out the commitments-of his administration. But-that is not
at all relevant to the Canadian situation because the pipelines in
Canada, unlike the canal; would be owned by Canadian companies.
Any punishment brought forth by the :Canadian: Government on
those pipelines, of course, would be:abuse of corporate cmzens in
Canada.

Mr. CoLLiNs. They estlmated yesterday only 20-percent of the
funding would be done by Canadians.-They anticipated 80 percent
would be done by Americans.:What extent do iyou feel we would be
responsible to protect American investors?

Secretary ScHLESINGER.: Well,: in: relation to the total American
investment in Canada, this-will'not ‘be a very sizable fraction. If we
are worried about. protection-of general American investment in
Canada, not only debt ownership, but equity ownership as well,
then it is a problem that vastly transcends the issue of pipeline in
Canada. We have major-investments there:

Mr. CoLLINS. Mr. Secretary, it doesn’t matter where the plpehne
is; it is all an interrelated relationship, and the pipeline is worth
nothing unless the Canadians abide by their part and: protect their
interest. The fact that we build a pipeline there is like building a
road to the end of the river-and not having a bridge.

Secretary SCHLESINGER. There are two forms of protection. They
are not absolute, but they give us very high-level confidence. Our
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relations with the Canadians have always been relations in which
we could rely upon. the Canadians to- fulfill their share of :‘an
agreement. Indeed, if:]I may say so, some of our negotiations with
the Canadians have gone more smoothly than some of our negotia-
tions with some of our own States in the course of this partlcular
arrangement.

Second, if those relatlonshlps were to become fractured in the
way that implicitly your: question: suggests that:the relationships
might develop, there are equivalent Canadian assets on this side of
the partnership to get oil into Montreal, from Maine, which re-
quires acquiescence by the: United States. We both have shared
advantages in‘thesé mutual relationships fulfilling our agreements
and keeping our relationships pleasant and peaceful

Mr. Corrins. Thank you; Mr: Secretary.

' Mr. DiNnGELL: The time of the gentleman has expired. The Chalr
recognizes the gentleman from: Wyoming, Mr. Roncalio. :

Mr. Roncario. Dr. Schlesinger, I have what I hope :will be: vahd
questions, and-I- would: like to have:the record show an analogy to
help my good friend from Texas, Mr. Collins. In this case, Canadian
money is now building some-of the finest new. high-rise skyscrapers
in Denver; several hundred million dollars each. No law says: the
city of Denver can’t raise the taxes on them substantially, but if it
does, the Canadian:interests know enough: to hire lawyers -and
come to Colorado and fight the unreasonable and unjust taxation
because they have nondlscrlmlnatory right in Amerlca as we do in
their country.:

To me, the fear of unreasonable or unnecessary taxation should
be leveled and considered together with this. We have a Canadian
corporation mining coal and drilling for oil and gas in Wyoming,
Canadian majority-owned; Husky Ltd. The interrelationship is so
close that I believe we simply have to have that basic trust in each
other, with the two countries in the world that have this going, and
it is far too great a thing to have it jeopardized or doubted by these
proceedings, even: though there are those in this proceeding who
have said;-in the newspaper ‘of Canada, the Globe and Mail, that
Canada ‘canexpect reciprocity in future negotiations w1th the
United States possibly to eliminate tariff barriers such as those
that now. prevent the competitive entry of Canadian petrochemi-
cals; so’they may have-ads or columns down'the road in‘a few
years, since they-are tough bargainers, but I would have more
concern about this review expressed by:one or two people in the
Canadlan entity:than I - would about unjust taxation.

~Tax at-the wellhead is taxed about at $1.45. I would like to ask
-you if the treatment plant-on:the North Slope is going to absorb
some .of the 75 .cents per-Mcf cost'now allocated to the treatment
plant. Some of that is included in'the $1.45?

Secretary ScHLESINGER: That is a:decision that must be made by
the: FERC: In the President’s recommendation it suggests that the
FERC examine this particular feature and see to it to what extent
the processing costs should be absorbed by the producers w1th1n
that $1.45 price as escalated.

Mr. RoncaLio. Don’t you see an area for mlschlef if this discus-
sion must::proceed on: the same level and at the same time as
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discussions regarding loan guarantees by the producers for the
pipeline owners?

Secretary SCHLESINGER. I see some possibilities of leverage. I am
not sure that is mischief, however.

Mr. Roncavio. Any leverage I have run into has ended up as
mischief to me..I thought this may be separated Mr. Dingell and I
have been discussing this.-Perhaps a wise policy might be to hope
that this could be financed without having to rely upon the produc-
ers for loan guarantees. None of us want to harm existing multina-
tionals in their effort, but I don’t think we should foster the air for
continuing cartelization of everything we have in the continent.
Maybe enough is enough. There is that possibility.

Dr. Schlesinger; an artlcle in the-Wall Street Journal suggests
there may be no need to construct the gas line if the Nation would
deregulate natural gas prices. It is asserted deregulation would
enable production of vast reserves in the lower 48, diminishing the
importance: of Alaska. gas. These arguments were advanced by
others. They were set aside rather markedly by New York analysts
and investment-house people yesterday, and-I would like to have
your comments .on that. Are we making a gross massive error in
approving this pipeline?

Secretary ScCHLESINGER. There were some errors in that editorial,
Mr. Roncalio. I read those editorials at least for amusement, if not
for edification.

Faith is the evidence of things unseen, and I think that reflects
that particular editorial writer. The emphasis in that editorial was
on gas costing $3.50 as delivered in the United States. We would
expect a price of $2.50 to $2.75 in 1977 dollars. Now, let me under-
score that is comparable.

Mr. BRowN. Would you break that out for us, how we will get to
that price?

Secretary ScHLESINGER. Yes, sir; basically it is a dollar for trans-
portation cost; $1.45 wellhead cost, plus some small cost augmenta-
tion; possibly part of the processing cost would keep that in the
$2.50 to $2.75 range.

At a price of $2.50, this is comparable in price to the importation
of foreign crude, and, consequently, it is.an attractive venture from
our standpoint, even aside from the fact that this purchase does
not. represent any.cost to-us-in terms of:continuing expenditures
for exploratory development; and that sort-of thing.

Mr. Roncavio. Thank:you.

Mr. DingerL. Would you yield?

We have. $1.04, you indicated; Doctor, with regard to transporta-
tion. The wellhead price, we assume, if the legislation passes, will
be $1.45. So that is $2.49:

Secretary SCHLESINGER. Yes, sir.

Mr. DiNgeLL. That does not deal, however, with the question of
the processing plant which must be built at the head of the pipe-
line in order to prepare the gas.for transportation.

Secretary SCHLESINGER. Yes,. sir; as I 'have indicated, those ques-
tions have not yet been settled. It is. recommended that the FERC
determine to what extent the processing charges should be charges
against the producers and come. out of-the $1.45 price, and to what
extent they not be charged against the producers, and, in addition,
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we have an allowance of something like 15 cents above the $2.49
price that you mentioned, estimated additional cost to processing.

Mr. DiNGELL. Fifteen cents, you indicate?

Secretary SCHLESINGER. Yes, sir.

Mr. DiNGELL. We have heard from the Alaskans that that might
be somewhere between 70 and 97 cents. I am advised that the
Federal Power Commission also'has that figure.

Secretary ScHLESINGER. We can put a statement in the record.
Our-preliminary estimate is 35- cents for processing, 1975 dollars.
Now they may be dealing with dollars of a later date.

Mr. DingeLL: To give us that figure would be immensely helpful.

Secretary SCHLESINGER. Yes, sir.

[The following material was received for the record:]
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The Cost of Conditioning

Prior to delivery to the pipeline, Prudhoe Bay gas
must be "conditioned", i.e., the water, carbon dioxide and
other non-methane content elements are reduced. This
study provides a preliminary estimate of the cost of such
conditioning.

Exhibit 1 depicts the flow of fluids at the Prudhoe
Bay. Prior to commencement of actual gas sales, the
natural gas produced with o0il will be reinjected into the
gas cap to retain reservoir pressure. The gas gathering
and central compressor plant facilities necessary for
reinjection are already in place. The sale of natural
gas requires the addition of conditioning, sales compression
and refrigeration facilities.

The only estimates of the costs of constructing these
facilities appear in the FPC record in letters to Brian J.
Heisler from George Mickum, III (on behalf of Arco, Exxon
and Sohio) on October 20, 1976 and from Martin N. Erck
(on behalf on Exxon) on October 28, 1976.  The first letter
provides excerpts from the September 17, 1971 study by
Ralph M. Parsons Company entitled "Prudhoe Gas Project =
Final Report" and the second adjusts the capital cost
estimates for conditioning and provides estimates for
sales compression facilities and the ;equired electric

w

plant:
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Facilities $ mid-1975
Conditioning (incl 14% contingency) $580 million
Sales Compression 320
Electric Power Plant _50

$950 million

The federal and state income tax rates are set at 48
and 9 percent, respectively. Allowing for the deduction of
state taxes for federal tax computations results in an
effective overall tax rate of 52.68 percent. It is assumed
that the facilities ' will be financed similarly to the pipeline
which results in an overall after-tax cost of capital of

7.30 percent.

Type of Capital Percent Cost After-Tax Cost Weighted A.T. Cost

Debt 75% .10 .04732 .0355
Equity 25% .15 .15 .0375
100% .0730

A 15 percent rate of return on equity is deemed
adequate; the risks appear to be essentially the same
as those experienced by suppliers of equity capital

for the pipeline.
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Operating costs and fuel requirements are from a
letter to Judge Nahum Litt on August 27, 1976 from Martin
Erck (on behalf of Arco, Exxon and Sohio). The operating
cost reported therein was $50 million per year in 1975
dollars and fuel usage was 300 bbtu/day. These estimates
may include the operating costs and fuel consumption of some

facilities that would be built and operated even if the

facilities discussed herein are not constructed and pro-

ducers continue to reinject the gas. Therefore, they are
likely an overstatement of costs, but they are used in
total here because the record provides no basis for a
divé'sion.

Fuel costs are obtained by assuming liguids not used
cn the North Slope have a value as product to be shipped
by pipeline of $7.25 (in 1975 dollars) per barrel net of

transportation:

$7.27/bbl x 300 x 10° btu/day x 365 days

6

5.4 X 10" btu/bbl

= $147 million/year

An inflation rate of 5 percent is also assumed on O&M and

fuel costs.
Property taxes are assumed to be 20 mils per dollar

of book value, the current tax rate in Alaska. For these
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purposes, book value is based upon straight line
depreciation over 25 years applied to the initial value
of $1229 million.

Accelerated depreciation is used for tax purposes;
an 18 year ADR life and the double declining balance
switching to straight line method are employed.

Using mid-1982 as the zero point, the present value
,0f the net outlays reported above is $1251 million at 7.3
percent. Assuming an output of 2.0 bcfd—/ at 1137.8
btu/cf, a 1975 dollar price of $.325/mmbtu will provide
sufficient cash flow to cause the net present value of
the cash flow from operations to be $1251 million, equal
to the present value of the outlays. Exhibit 2 demonstrates
this fact by calculating the present value of each year's
cash flows under this price {escalated at 5 percent per
year) and the cost assumptions outlined above. At a
discount rate of 7.3 percent, the present value in mid-

1982 of the cash inflows is $1251 million.

-/ This appeatrs to be the design capacity of the
facilities. It is probable that after a few years
the Prudhoe field could provide up to 2.4 bcfd. At
the higher volumes, economies of scale probably
would drive the cost nearer 30 cents.
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Thus the price of conditioning is estimated at 32.5
cents/mmbtu in 1975 dollars. It must be emphasized, however,
that the data is old, the design is preliminary, and the
descriptions in the record of the facilities and their
related capital and operating costs are vague. Thus proper
coverage may not have been achieved and the final cost

may vary substantially.
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Exhibit 2, Annual Cash Fng/Projections
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Mr. DiNGELL. The decision on that particular point will be made,
as I understand it, by the Federal Power Commission or its succes-
sor agency, FERC. Is that right?

Secretary SCHLESINGER. Yes, Sir.

Mr. DinGELL. If that is to be assessed against the pipeline as part
of the transmission cost that would then raise the cost to the
consumer. If it is assessed against the owner of the gas before it
enters the pipeline, it would then be assessed against that owner
and might or might not come under your discretionary power to
raise the prices. Is that correct?

Secretary SCHLESINGER. Yes, sir.

Mr. DINGELL. So that question then remains one which is not at
this moment resolved; am I correct?

Secretary ScHLESINGER. That is correct; that there is leeway,
flexibility, that was conveyed to the FERC as it deals with this
pricing issue. The only point that I wanted to make about that was
in relation to the question raised by Mr. Roncalio, on the advanta-
geousness of going ahead with this pipeline. There is no question
that this pipeline will bring in gas more cheaply, either than the
equivalent crude oil from abroad or indeed more cheaply than the
price of deregulated gas.

Mr. DingeLL. Can you tell us, Doctor, what the regular practice
in the industry is with regard to who constructs the processing
plants at the head of the pipeline? Is there a regular traditional
practice in that matter?

Secretary ScHLESINGER. I think there is some disparity in prac-
tice, but prior examples are not necessarily appropriate for Prud-
hoe Bay gas, which is somewhat more complex to process, as I
understand-it, than is gas here in the lower 48 States.

Mr. DiNGELL: But the judgment as to who is going to do this, and
what the cost -and the benefits would be, are, in large part, deter-
mined by the: products that would be stripped from the gas, such as
water, sulfur, and natural gas liquids, propane, butane, and some
other things that come out of the gas as it is processed; am I
correct?

Secretary SCHLESINGER. Yes, sir.

Mr. DiNgeLL. Could you include that please in the additional
submission that you make to us?

Secretary SCHLESINGER. Yes, indeed.

[The following materlal was received for the record]
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DISPOSITION OF NATURAL GAS LIQUIDS

Natural gas liquids (NGL's) currently being produced in
association with the oil from the Prudhoe Bay Field are
being reinjected along with the gas back into the

producing horizons. When the gas processing plant is

built and operating, the pentanes and heavier liquids

which are proauced can be shipped through the o0il pipeline.
Their vapor pressure is sufficiently low at the flowing
temperature of the oil line (about 140°F) to allow shipment
without difficulty. The ethane could remain in the gas for

shipment through the gas pipeline.

Some of the propane may be shipped through the gas pipeline.
The rest will be used as field fuel or gas processing

plant fuel, or it will be reinjected. Most of the available
butane could be shipped through the o0il pipeline. That which
remains could also be used as field or processing plant

fuel, or it could be reinjected.

Final disposition of the NGL's awaits conclusion of gas
sale contracts and detailed design of the gas processing

plant itself.

Mr. BrownN. Would the Chair yield?

Mr. DiNngELL. The Chair has been most patient waiting for my
colleagues to finish their questions. I will be delighted to yield to
the gentleman briefly. , :

Mr. Brown. I think the question should be what you do, then,
with-the things stripped out, how you transmit them?

Mr. DiNgeLL. I think that is a fair part of the analysis that I
seek to procure. :

There are a couple of other questions I would like you to answer.

Can you tell us-whether or not the recommendations of the
Attorney General with regard:to ownership of the pipeline are
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going to be carried forward and what will be the treatment inside
the United States and inside of Canada?

Secretary SCHLESINGER. It is the intention to follow the recom-
mendations of the Department of Justice in that regard. They are
included in the terms and conditions, and it certainly would apply
within the United States. I do not know that it would necessarily
apply with regard to the Canadian companies, but there has been
no intention so far as I know of the Canadian company seeking
participation in ownership shares by American producers on the
North Slope. But let us check further on that latter question with
regard to Canada, Mr. Chairman, and insert it in the record.

Mr. DiNGeLL. I believe it:would be helpful for us to have the
answers both with respect to the Canadians and the United States.

[The following material was received for the record:]

PrRODUCER PARTICIPATION IN THE ALCAN PROJECT

The terms and conditions in the President’s Decision preclude any participation in
the Alcan project by producers of significant amounts of Alaskan gas other than by
loan guarantees that terminate when the project tariff becomes. effective. That
condition applies to the United States companies, Alcan Pipeline Company, North-
ern Border Pipeline Company, Pacific Gas and Electric Company.

The principal Canadian company related to the Alcan project is Foothills (Yukon)
Ltd. It is owned by Westcoast Transmission Co. and Alberta Gas Trunklines Ltd.
which are pipeline companies that operate respectively in the Provinces of British
Columbia and Alberta. It is anticipated that Trans-Canada Pipelines Ltd. and Alber-
ta Natural Gas Co., two other Canadian pipeline companies, will acquire interests in
Foothills (Yukon) or subsidiaries thereof. To the knowledge of the Department of
Energy, United States or Canadian oil or natural gas producers have no equity or
debt interest in Foothills (Yukon) or any subsidiaries thereof. It is not contemplated
that the producers will acquire such interests:

Mr. DinGgELL. The next question goes to some of the problems we
found on the Alyeska system. We found that there was an appall-
ing lack of coordination between the Department of Transportation
and the Interior Department. We found there were appalling
abuses in connection with the construction of the Alyeska pipeline.
There was everything from out-and-out fraud to criminal misbehav-
ior of wide varieties, including theft of property. There were em-
ployees who did not work. We found the most outrageous and
dishonorable kind of so-called quality control which, in fact, was
more honored in not being carried forward than in being carried
forward. In addition, there was intimidation of supervisors, a lack
of attention to things like radiographic safety of employees, fraud
in connection with identification of welds, and all manner of dis-
honorable and improper misbehavior.

What steps are going to be taken to discourage the repet1t10n of
that, -because I tell you one thing, this subcommittee is going to
have investigators up there if you folks are not gomg to be watch—
ing it.

Secretary SCHLESINGER We are, well aware of certain deﬁc1en-
cies——...

Mr. DINGELL I am sure you are, and I am sure you don’ t encour-
age.them any more than I do.

Secretary ‘SCHLESINGER. I'think these: matters are dealt with
starting- on:page 197-of the: President’s report. Wewill -have ‘a
Federal inspector for the construction of the Arctic transportation
system——
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Mr. DiNGeLL. We had them last time, and they were intimidated
or run off or participated in the rascality. I am not sure that is
going to give me or any other honest man any confidence. How are
you going to ensure you have someone reliable up there, somebody
who is not only going to do the job, but see to it he has the
authority to carry forward his responsibilities?

Secretary ScHLESINGER. Effective coordjnation. You will have the
opportunity later on this year, and at the appropriate time, I think,
next year, to survey a reorganization plan under the President’s
reorganization authority, which will pull together the various com-
peting and divided Federal jurisdictions which you referred to in
your question.

Mr. DINGELL. As to the Department of Transportation’s Office of
Pipeline Safety, the kindest thing to be said is that they don’t earn
their pay. The Interior Department seemed to kindly regard all of
the rascality—fortunately your agency did not exist, so you can’t
take any credit for the outrages that went on.

I would like a clear statement from you for the record as to what
you propose to do, and I am going to get the same thing from DOT
and the Interior Department

[The following material was received for the record:]
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PROPOSED FEDERAL OVERSIGHT OF ALCAN PROJECT

The terms and conditions set forth on pp 27-43 of the
Presidential Decision and the proposal for coordinated
enforcement authority set forth on pp 197-207 of the Report
will give the Federal Government an expanded role in the
oversight of project management and construction. This
oversight authority will be far more comprehensive than

the limited Federal monitoring effort over Alyeska's project
management. If the general terms and conditions are effec-
tively enforced, most of the management abuses associated
with the Alyeska project should not occur. If the proposed
reorganization is approved, the Federal Iﬁspector will be
given adequate authority over field level enforcement of

the terms and conditions.

As noted in the Report, Presidential supervision over the
Federal Inspector will be delegated to an Executive Policy
Board, to be created by Executive Order. The Board will

be made up of the Secretaries of Interior, Energy,
Transportation, the Administrator of the Environmental
Protection Agency, and the Chief of the Army Corps of
Engineers, or their respective deputies (or senior officers

who have been delegated authority over gas pipeline matters).
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Being delegated with the President's supervisory authority,
the Board will ensure that the Federal Inspector vigorously
performs his duties, and it will have the full power to
discharge the Federal Inspector for misfeasance or non-

feasance in office.

The terms and conditions which are immediately discussed
below will expand the oversight function of the Federal
Inspector; thé proposed reorganization plan will then give
him the enforcement authority to make that oversight more

effective.

1. Terms and Conditions

The terms and conditions ensure that the Federal Inspector
can require imposition by the applicant of unusually strong
cost and quality controls. Under the heading "Construction
Costs and Schedules" (pp 27-31), the terms and conditions
prohibit the use of cost-plus contracts with execution
contractors, except where the Federal Inspector has deter-
mined that special conditions warrant this type of contract.
Otherwise, the Federal Inspector will require the use of
fixed-price contracts, including the firm fixed-price, the

fixed-price with escalation and the fixed-price incentive
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type of contract (p. 28). This prohibition will force’the
applicant to pfepérekreliable design cost estimates before
it can méke fixed-price contracts attractive to potential
contractors. The terms and conditions independently require
that the applicant submit to the Federal Inspector a design
cost estimate and a construction schedule for at least 70
percent (or greater) of the system before'the start of
construction. The Federal Inspector will enforce minimum
percentage requirement, and may relax it only with the

consent of the Executive Policy Board (p 29).

The Federal Inspector will direct the applicant to provide
a detailed overall management plan and description of the
applicant cost and schedule control techniques prior to
the start of construction. The Federal Inspector will
also direct the applicant to develop gquality control and
adeguate eguipment supply procedures to avoid project
delays, breakdowns and overruns. Finally, the Federal
Inspector shall conduct periodic audits of the financial
records of the applicant, and shall have full subpoena
power to obtain these records and any other records he

deems pertinent.
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The general terms and conditions do not hold the successful
applicant to any specific management approach, but merely
provide certain minimum standards for cost and quality
control and timely completion of construction. The terms
and conditions set ﬁbrth in the Decision reflect the collec-
tive experience and knowledge gained by the various Féderal
agencies which were involved with the oversight of the

Alyeska project.

Perhaps the most significant term and condition for cost
and quality control is the variable rate of return. This
provision, however,”unlike the others, will be a self-
enforcing control tied to the size of the cost overruns
incurred by the applicant., 'If there are cost overruns,
the applicant wiil pay for these inefficiencies through a
lower rate of return on ‘equity. The applicant is required
to submit its revised cost estimates to the Federal Power
Commission, prior to the issuance of the certificate for
the project. If approved by the Commiséion, these estimates
will be the final estimates for the U.S. segments of the
system, and will be the basis for fixing a variable rate

of return (p 37). The variable rate of return, which is
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both:a:term -and condition and an independent requirement
of the financing plan, will provide a substantial incentive

for efficient project management.

2. Increased Enforcement and Compliance Authority

As stated on pp 197-207 of the Report, the President will
submit to Congress some time after approvai of the Decision
a limited reorganization plan for the very specific purpose
of transferring to the Federal Inspector field level super-
visory authority over the enforcement of the terms and
conditions. This coordinated field level authority over
compliance and enforcement activities of the respective.
Federal agencies is essential to avoid project. delays and
minimize cost overruns. Such increased enforcement authority
is consistent with the intent of Congress in the Alaskan
Natural Gas Transportation Act to improve the gquality of

Federal oversight and monitoring.

The reorganization plan will also vest the Federal
Inspector with supervisory authority over the supplemental
enforcement powers given to the agencies by Section 11 of

ANGTA. This section provides that any Federal officer or
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agency shall issue a compliaﬁce order or bring a civil
action against any person for violation of any provision
of law administered by that officer or agency. See
Section 11, ANGTA, 15 USC 7191. Under the statute, the
Federal Inspector will have field level authority over
issuance of such compliance orders, which will state the
nature of the violation with specificity, and/set a time
for compliance, not to exceed 30 days, which is appropriate
for the nature of the violation. Continued non-compliance
by the applicant or any other person in violation of such
a compliance order would permit the Attorney General, at
the request of the Federal Inspector and agency authorized
officer to commence a civil action for appropriate relief,
including a permanent or temporary injunction or civil
penalty not to exceed $25,000 per day for each day of

continued violation.

The coordination of this supplement enforcement power,

which will be part of the authority transferred by the
reorganization plan, ensures that the Office of the Federal
Inspector is far stronger than the precedessor office which
monitored the Alyeska construction. However, in the unlikely
event that additional enforcement power or coordination of
authority is needed, the Administration will not hesitate

to ask the Congress for the appropriate authorizing

legislation.
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Secretary ScHLESINGER. All the powers and authorities of these
various departments for this particular project will be investigated
in the Federal inspector through the reorganization plan that we
intend to send to.the Hill. That will eliminate the duplications, the
overlaps, the divisions, and so forth.

Mr. DiNgELL. Slovenliness, indifference, laziness, and outright
corruption?

Secretary ScHLESINGER. We cannot give guarantees, but only
provide the best efforts of this agency. The Federal inspector will
be a gentleman who will be selected by the President of the United
States to be approved by the Senate:. You will have an opportunity
to observe his qualifications.

Mr. DinGgeELL. With respect to the last Federal inspector, the
kindest thing I can say is he gave the appearance of being either
totally indifferent or involved.

I just want you to know that there is a very dark history of
misbehavior.

Now, let me inquire further: As I recall it, under the ICC ruling,
the pipeline company got the privilege of rolling in its debt for
purposes of calculating a fair return. As a result, they didn’t mind
at all seeing the cost of that undertaking rise from some $700
million to $7 billion. What do you propose to do to discourage that
kind of rascality?

Secretary ScHLESINGER. We have three general measures to deal
with that, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. DinceLL. Well, you will admit that under the last arrange-
ment, they had no incentive to cut the cost? I am talking about
what they did before. They had no incentive to cut the cost.

Secretary SCHLESINGER. Exactly. That is why we have two proce-
dures here which point in precisely the opposite direction and give
the companies every incentive to hold down costs. One will be the
variable rate of return to the extent that the cost overruns rise to
the extent the project costs rise, the rate of return will fall. And
consequently—— ,

Mr. DiNGELL. It won't fall far if you let them roll their debt in
for purposes of computing their fair rate of return. I don’t know
what the fair rate of return on the Alyeska line is, but I have
heard the figure somewhere between 35 and 80 percent a year.

Secretary ScHLESINGER. The FPC will be determining this rather
than the ICC.

Mr. DinGeELL. We are going to have them up to explain-that to
us.

Secretary ScHLESINGER. To the extent you are concerned about
the organizational and procedural aspects, I think there is a differ-
ence in this case. There is first the variable rate of return.

Mr. DinGgEeLL. If there isn’t going to be a change, we are going to
have to fill the jailhouses. What went on in Alaska under the other
regime was a shame and disgrace to society.

Secretary SCHLESINGER. If these things were to reoccur, we would
encourage you to fill the jailhouse, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. DinGeLL. That is not a congressional prerogative. That is an
executive one. We are going to ask you why you don't.

Secretary ScCHLESINGER. But we do not expect these things to
reoccur. We have first the variable rate of return. Second, we have
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in our agreement with the Canadians the provisions with regard to
the-funding of the Dawson spur. :

Mr. DiNGELL. I don’t quarrel with what you are saying. Those are
fine where the Canadians are concerned, but you are going to have
inspectors on the Alaska section of this line, which is 700 miles of
the line. I am not addressing myself to what you are going to do to
keep the folks who build the Canadian line honest, but our own
rascals in line.

Secretary SCHLESINGER. As I mentioned before, first we have the
variable rate of return. We have a policing operation, a general
higher awareness about these possibilities that existed after 1970,
and an awareness not only of that, but of considerable congression-
al interest and scrutiny.

Mr. DINGELL. Be assured it will be vigorous.

Secretary ScHLESINGER. Which will heighten our awareness, and
finally we have a reorganizational plan, and that reorganization
plan, and if the Federal inspector fails to discharge his responsibil-
ities, he will be discharged.

Mr. DinceLL. We look prayerfully toward that event. In the case
gf the last inspector, we simply found that it got worse rather than

etter.

Will you make sure that this committee is kept informed of all
steps taken in these areas, and make sure that this committee is
advised of all undertakings in this regard?

Secretary SCHLESINGER. Absolutely.

Mr. DiNGeLL. So that we can achieve not only the comfort of
your word, for which I have great respect, but also the comfort of
keeping an eye on things ourselves.

Secretary SCHLESINGER. Yes, sir, and he will have early warning
of rascality, if we find it.

Mr. DinGeLL. Can you address yourself now to this question of
the variable rate of return? What are the dimensions of it? How is
it going to work to hold prices down?

Secretary SCHLESINGER. Quite obviously, transportation compa-
nies of this sort are interested in the return on capital, return to
their stockholders, among other things. They are undoubtedly in-
terested in performing a service.

The rate of return will be enhanced, the greater the success of
the company in holding down costs in some relation to their filed
costs which I will spell out to a great extent in the record, which I
can do now.

To the extent that they have vast cost overruns, of course the
rate of return would be diminished. There is that understanding at
the outset, and consequently to the extent that the companies wish
to limit their investment of capital and at the same time obtain a
higher return on that capital, the only route to do that is to
achieve efficiency in the process of construction of the line.

Mr. DiNGeLL. Does this embody the disallowance of wasteful
undertakings, stolen property, and other things that might consti-
tute gross waste of resources in the construction of the line?

Secretary SCHLESINGER. If there is stolen property, gross waste,
and so forth, that is not disallowed. That would, of course, be
included in the cost calculations and consequently would bring
about a lower rate of return.
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So, the companies have not only the desire to avoid sheer theft,
but that they will go on paying for that: theft more or less in
perpetuity if they should permit it. That is a very powerful incen-
tive.

Mr. DingeELL. We will be sending you communications to procure
a more precise definition of the variable rate of return and how it
works. I think it would be helpful to all of us if this will be done by
correspondence.

Without objection, that will be inserted in the record at this
point.

[The following material was received for the record:]
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VARIABLE RATE OF RETURN

The variable rate of return is a device intended to create

a real incentive for the pipeline project owners (sponsors)

to build the system at the lowest possible cost and in the

shortest possible time, while providing gas consumers

with relatively assured cost-of-service charges. While the

details have been left to the Federal Energy Regulatory

Commission (FERC) to develop, it is anticipated they would

adopt something simi;ar to the following plan:

(1)

In accordance with Finance Condition 2 in

Section 5 of the President‘'s Decision (p. 36),
the FERC would use the direct capital cost
estimates (in'1975 dollars), the proposed time
schedule for outlays, and the company-projected
capital acquisition program, all filed with the
FERC immediately prior to certification, as input
data for providing a rate base at the time of
completion under an assumed rate of inflation and
AFUDC rate. The cost of equity capital used to
develop the AFUDC rate would be a normal rate
which reflects anticipated market conditions and
includes a risk premium to compensate equity
investors for the risk they bear by having their

equity at risk throughout the life of the project.




(2)

(3)
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Upon completion of construction, but prior to

leave to open, the projected rate base in (1)

shall be reestimated using the original 1975

dollars costs and timetables, but the interest rates
and. the rates of inflation which reflect actual
borrowing cost, capital market conditions, and

inflation experience.

The reestimated projected rate base in (2) shall

be compared to the actual rate base proffered by
the company and a determination of the extent of
rate base overage or underage should be made.

The cost of .equity capital used in the AFUDC

rate by the company shall then be adjusted upward
or downward, depending on whether there was an
underage. or overage .and the final rate base shall
be redetermined using actual outlays and timing with
the AFUDC rate based upon actual borrowed funds
and costs and the adjusted rate of return on
equity determined above. This final rate base
shall be determinative of the cost of service

charges to be levied by the pipeline on shippers.

This procedure shall be applied to each company
owning a section of the Alcan system on a company-

by-company basis. The FERC may wish to modify (3)
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to reflect the expectation that filed costs and
schedules are likely to be overrun. They may,

for example, choose to permit the "normal" equity
rate from (2) to be earned if the actual rate base

is a certain percent over the reestimated projected
base, with the higher.rate allowed if the actual rate

base is below this target level.

Our current thinking is that the variable rate of return
mechanism should only be operative during thé:construction
period.*, It is expected that the rate of return permitted in
(4) would vary substantially with overages or underages. The
reason for requiring a large range is that this is:nécessary

to create a significant incentive. With some care a rate of
return to rate base overrun tradefoff function' can be developed

that provides both a high return for the pipeline equity owners

*An alternate version would make the variable rate of return
on equity operative throughout the life of the project. While
this would substantially narrow the:range of possible rates
of return and still provide a significant incentive scheme,
it has at least two undesirable side affects. First, it would
be operative years beyond the construction period, requiring
the FERC to adjust the company's "normal" rate as market
conditions change. While this would be possible, it extends
the adjustment into a period well beyond the time over which
behavior was to be affected. -Second, if any of the companies
which jointly constitute the Alcan system were to undertake
activities other than the construction and operation of the
original system (including system expansion), it would be
necessary to segregate the original equity capital from either
reinvested income or new capital in order to keep the adjusted
rate of return from affecting the financing of these activities.
Again, while this is possible, it séems much cleaner to make
a one-time adjustment to the initial racte base, as suggested
in the procedure above, and then treat the equity thereafter
in a normal fashion.

23-736 O -~ 78 - 17
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and a cost of service lower thgn anticipated by shippers if

a significant underage occurs. Alternatively, it would result
in a low rate of return to keep the rate base down if a
sigﬁificant overrun occurs. Thus, the variable rate of return
will’not only create an incentive to keep costs low, but also
absorbs a portion of cost overruns, thereby cushioning the
cost-of-service impact on consumers in the event overruns

occur.

Mr. DinGELL. But can you tell us the upper and lower ilimits of
this variable rate of return?

Secretary ScHLESINGER. These are decisions that we are not pro-
posing. We have agreement between the two governments with
regard to the concept of the variable rate of return.

The actual implementation in numbers will be up to the Federal
Power Commission, or the FERC subsequently, and to the NEB in
Canada.

Mr. DingELL. Well, that means that NEB and FERC can fix some
rather remarkable upper and lower limits so as to virtually render
this mechanism either unworkable or incapable of achieving its
announced: goal:

Secretary SCHLESINGER. It is our intention to make this an effec-
tive mechanism. While the responsibility to make it effective rests
with the NEB and with the FERC, I am sure that they have, as
they have always had, the public interest in mind in this matter.

Mr. DiNgELL. Doctor, I have the highest regard for you, and the
greatest respect for you. My experiences with the Federal Power
Commission over the years have been somewhat wanting in terms
of achieving any significant respect for that body.

I must indicate that I have no experience at all with the Canadi-
an National Energy Board, except in the cost of energy to my
constituents.

My problem here is precisely what this splendid variable rate of
return is going to be, and what are you going to do to assure that it
does what you say it does.

My old daddy—and I keep saying this—used to say, ‘“Son, trust
everybody, but do cut those cards.” It may be this is like the fellow
walking down the street and another guy asks where he is headed.
He says, “I am going down to One-Eyed Minnie's to play poker.”
The other guy says “Don’t you know that is a crooked game?” The
man replies, “Of course it is a crooked game, but it is the only
game in town.”

If we have a crooked game, I am not anxious to play unless I am
sure there is no other game in town.

Secretary ScHLESINGER. We assume this is a straight game and
not a crooked game.

Mr. DiNGELL. I am not making any assumptions at all. I am just
satisfying myself first.
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Secretary ScHLESINGER. The One-Eyed Minnie analogy is one we
will reject right now.

I cannot give you the answers with respect to the precise dimen-
sions of the return by NEB and FERC. I think we can give you
some conceptual guidance.

Mr. DINGELL. You will concede a certain natural skepticism is
not abnormal here, when I don’t know the bounds of- this or pre-
cisely how it works. I have the greatest respect and regard for you,
but I would be more comfortable if I could see that formula.

Secretary SCHLESINGER. Absolutely. Let me say the formula itself
does not alleviate all problems. We must be wary. Undoubtly skep-
ticism, continuing skepticism, is fully warranted, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. DiNGeLL. The Chair observes I have used altogether too

much time. The Chair is going to recognize my colleagues.
*  Mr. Meeds?

Mr. MeeDs. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I have a question which you may not be in a position to answer
at this time. Please feel free to say that you are not if that is the
case, Dr. SCHLESINGER.

Being mindful of the story in the morning Post about problems
with the Alaska D-2 lands, and being on the committee that will
be making the decisions, and being unable to hear your testimony
before that committee, and being informed that there is apparently
a great potential for gas and oil from the Arctic Wildlife Range,
and knowing that the administration, Department of Interior’s
position, which is the administration’s position, on D-2 lands would
prevent further exploration or exploration in the Arctic Wildlife
Range, my question to you is—and again, please feel free not to
answer this if you can’t at this time—do you feel that certain
careful controlled exploration—not development at this time, but
certain careful controlled exploration—of the Arctic Wildlife Range
would be warranted and would not be unduly harmful?

Mr. DiNGgELL. Would the gentleman yield simply for a comment?
I don’t mean to cut into his time. The Chair observes two bells
have rung. That is final passage on H.R. 3, which is the medicare-
medicaid antifraud abuse amendments.

Mr. Roncalio has gone to answer this and will return forthwith.
Any member who wants to do so, we will protect against the time
of his return.

The Chair again recognizes the gentleman from Washington.

Mr. MEEDps. I have concluded my question, Mr. Chairman.

Secretary SCHLESINGER. Mr. Meeds, I am not familiar with the
proposal that came up with Secretary Andrus. That proposal had
the blessmg, I presume, of the President, and it should come as no
surprise to the committee that I support the President’s dec151on in
this matter.

Mr. Meeps. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. SaNTINT. Mr. Chairman, may I pursue one additional line of
inquiry?

Mr. DiNngELL. I recognize the gentleman.

Mr. SaNTINI. Earlier in your observations you concluded that we
know of no case where the Canadians have failed to live up to an
agreement. I would share with you apprehension in terms of past
experience that may technically verify your conclusion, but suggest
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that where economic:self-interest dictates otherwise, we could find
ourselves very well, as the Chairman has suggested, at the will of
the Canadian Government.

Now, they did induce and participate in the uranium cartel of
1972, 1973, and 1974, which was designed to fix prices, and obvious-
ly would have negative consequences in terms of our domestic
uranium market.

They have become a principal importer or exporter, from their
standpoint, of nickel. I am disturbed about certain things that have
occurred in the nickel market.

But most particularly, I am concerned about the pricing experi-
ences that this country, my State, and the Northwestern region of
the United States, endured and has experienced as a result of the
increase in 1973, of 32-cent gas at the border to $2.16, making those
of us dependent upon Canadian natural gas paying the highest
prices in the Nation.

Now, it is contended that there were either contractual viola-
tions or stretching. It is asserted those contracts have in effect been
torn up and thrown away for all legal purpose and consequence.
This has been done without certainly, or with certainly the direct
acquiesence, if:not. direct involvement, of the Canadian Govern-
ment.

I know the motivations. I know the economics that influenced
the: circumstance.  But, it does augur negatively for prospective
reliance; where:we are at odds with Canadian self-interest in terms
of either -energy issues or economic issues. Any comment that you
might  wish: to volunteer in response to that negative experience
would be welcome:

Secretary SCHLESINGER. I think that we should recognize in this
case not the conflicts of interest, but the coincidence of interest
between ourselves and the Canadians. Their gas will be traveling
over the very same line for the most part as will our own. They
have an:interest for their gas in holding down the cost of service.

Their communities along the line through the Yukon will be
served by the Alcan line, and consequently those prices to those
communities would reflect any misbehavior on their part.

I would emphasize in any event that we have a very firm con-
tractual relationship in this regard, and in addition I do not know
grecisely what it is that the Canadian Government is supposed to

0.

If they violate the agreement and the decision, which is reflected
here, at the time of establishment of tariffs, we must remember
that the FPC or FERC must review all tariff proposals. They will
be attached. Those tariffs must be in the decision. of the FPC or
FERC consistent with the President’s decision as outlined here.

Mr. SANTINIL Isn’t that true only initially? Will it apply down the
line, so to speak?

Secretary SCHLESINGER. Let me come back to that question in a
moment.

There is that aspect of it. So, the tariffs must be approved
initially, at least, by the FPC before construction. In addition, the
facilities in Canada are owned by Canadian concerns: I don’t know
what kind of harassment and so forth one envisages the Canadlan
Government visiting on those Canadian concerns.
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I think that there is ample protection in the treaty, in the
agreement, and in the general relationships between the two coun-
tries.

Mr. SANTINI. I am not as concerned, Mr. Secretary, with harass-
ments as T am gratuitous donations bemg made. I hope that your
confidence is going to be fulfilled. I know that your commitment
has been well enunciated here this morning in that direction.

If there is any laxity in that commitment, I have the distinct
feeling that the chairman will rise to the occasion, based on his
observations this morning.

I thank you very much, Mr. Secretary.

Mr. DinGELL. Thank you.

The Chair would like to ask a question.

Do you have any appreciation of what is:going to be the rate of
return fixed by FERC or NEB? If a 20-percent rate of return is
fixed, or if debt is rolled in for purposes of calculating the rate of
return, the rate of return could hit 30 or perhaps 80 percent.

I have some curiosity as to what assurance we have as to what
will be a fair rate of return as opposed to what is going to be
highway robbery here.

Secretary SCHLESINGER. The calculations that lie before you are
based upon a 15 percent rate of return on equity.

Mr. DiNnGgELL. On equity?

Secretary SCHLESINGER. On equity.

Mr. DinGELL. Not on equity and-debt.

Secretary SCHLESINGER. No, sir, 10 percent on debt. Those are
our calculations, in the task force. They do not prescrlbe what the
FERC would do.

Mr. DiNgELL. With the utmost of respect, that is the real ques-
tllon, that is, what is FERC going to do, and .what is NEB going to

o here.:

Secretary SCHLESINGER. Mr. Chairman, in establishing the De-
partment of Energy, the FERC was. given an existence independent
of the Secretary, so I will not——

Mr. DingELL. I have some recollection of who the sponsors were
of that. But, I am just curious, who is going to be bound by these
calculatlons‘? :

Secretary SCHLESINGER. “If they are to be independent in that
decision, surely I would not try to influence them, sir.

Mr. DINGELL. Mr. Secretary, you might not try, but I certamly
might have them before us-to explain that because fair return is
very nice and thievery just ain’t. [ am going to keep a close eye on
that particular question.

The Chair observes that we have a vote on. I have Just got to run
over there. Can we recess briefly? I think all of us would appreciate
a brief surcease here.

The committee will be in brief recess.

[Brief recess.]

Mr. Roncario [presiding]. The hearmgs will resume, please.

I recognize Mr. Brown for 5 minutes. ,

Mr. BRownN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman:

Dr. Schlesinger, could Canada ever require U.S. customers to
bear the risk of noncompletion of the Alcan system?

Secretary ScHLESINGER. Can the Canadians do so? No.
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Mr. Brown. Could:you elaborate? Is it covered in the treaty or
the agreement?

Secretary SCHLESINGER. Yes, sir. We agreed that there would not
be an all-events tariff respons1b111ty until service starts.

Now, quite obviously in.one way or another, for those parts of
the system that are in the United States, if they were started, and
major. costs incurred, some of those costs would have to be borne by
somebody. We assume they would be borne out of the capital of the
promoters of the pipeline.

Mr. BrRowN. I wonder if you would ask somebody to check so that
you can cite that part of the agreement for me?

Secretary SCHLESINGER. Yes, sir.

Mr. BRowN. The next question is, could the initial tariff used in
Canada, which I understand would be set by the Canadian Nation-
al Energy Board, for use of the pipeline, require that U.S. custom-
ers pay the full cost of service in the event of an interruption of
service or a failure to deliver the full amounts that the pipeline
might have, might otherwise be expected to carry?

Secretary ScHLESINGER. Yes, sir. However, let me reiterate that
the final tariff arrangements must be specified before the first
bulldozer moves, and must be approved by the Federal Power
Commission or its sucessor before it issues the final certificate to
the pipeline company.

Mr. BRowN. That is the initial tariff that is set?

Secretary SCHLESINGER. Yes, sir.

Mr. BROWN. And that is the result of negotiation between FERC
and NEB?

Secretary SCHLESINGER. Yes, sir.

Mr. BrowN. Can a tariff be implemented in Canada after the
initial  commencement of the service by the Canadian pipeline
which would require U.S. customers to pay the full cost of service
as the Canadians see it that would bear additional costs or would
cover the possibility of an interruption or anything of that nature;
in other words, a modification of the-tariff resulting from some
judgment made by NEB after the gas is flowing and the pipeline
has been completed?

Secretary SCHLESINGER. I cannot exclude entirely such a concep-
tual possibility, but let me emphasize three factors.

First, contracts are made for the lifetime:of the project.

Second, those contracts, and the tariffs associated with those
contracts, must-be approved by the Federal Power Commission or
its successor, which will be obliged to carry out those tariff ar-
rangements which are specified in the original request for a certifi-
cate.

If I"may continue, Mr. Brown—and obliged to follow the Presi-
dent’s decision. If the NEB in your hypothetical question were to
attempt unilaterally to go beyond the: tariff specified and approved
by the Federal Power Commission they would be without force.

The burden would fall upon the Canadian sponsors of the Cana-
dian segments of the line which would attempt to recover those
additional costs in U.S. courts. I believe that: those are: circum-
stances in which. the NEB would be deliberately punishing the
Canadian companies involved, the capital structure of those compa-
nies.
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I think that is fair assurance against that taking place, as well as
what has always been the very high professional standard of the
NEB.

Mr. BRowN. But you are suggesting the possibility that the Fed-
eral Power Commission would decertificate the transmission of the
gas through the line if they did not agree with the NEB tariff, the
Canadian set tariff?

I guess the result of that would be that the Canadians are sitting
there with a pipeline they cannot use and our situation would be
that the Middle West or the part of the country being served by
the pipeline would not have the gas. But that seems to be——

Secretary ScHLESINGER. There are two possibilities there.

Mr. BRowN [continuing]. A radical kind of step to take, to try to
get the NEB’s price to come down a little. Then you recommend or
+ suggest the other possibility, that the NEB could come into Ameri-
can courts to upend the Federal Power Commission .refusal to
certificate.

Secretary SCHLESINGER. It is not a question of certificating at
that point. Presumably the NEB has belatedly, after the operations
have commenced, raised the tariffs, or attempted to raise the tar-
iffs.

Those tariffs would be inconsistent with the tar